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CHILDREN AT RISK IN THE WORKPLACE

FRIDAY, MARCH 16, 1990

Houskg oF REPRESENTATIVES,
EMPLOYMENT AND HOUSING SUBCOMMITTEE
oF THE COMMITTEE DN GOVERNMENT OPERATIONS,
Washington, DC.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:40 a.m., in room
2247, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Tom Lantos (chairman
of the subcommittee) presiding.

Present: Representatives Tom Lantos, Robert E. Wise, Jr., and
Christopher Shags.

Also present: Stuart Weisberg, staff director and counsel; Joy Si-
monson, professional staff member; June Livingston, ~lerk; and Jeff
Albrecht, minority professional staff, Committee on Government
Operations.

OPENING STATEMENT OF CHAIRMAN LANTOS

Mr. LANTOs. The Subcommittee on Empleyment and Housing
will please come to order.

The subcommittee turns today to a subject which may sound old
to some, yet is all too current. The exploitation of children and
teenagers in the workplace continues and is increasing as we enter
the last decade of the 20th century.

Just this past week, the Department of Labor charged Burger
King, the sacond largest fast food chain in the country, with violat-
ing child labor laws at some of its 800 company owned restaurants.
This gives new meaning to Burger King's heavil promoted “Kids
Club Meals.” Until this action by the Labor gepartment many
people thought the biggest risk at Burger King was eating the
french toast sticks. [Laughter.)]

The fact that such a large employer of young people has alleged-
ly been violating child protection laws in many States over many
years by working 14 and 15 year olds more hours than the law per-
mits and by assigning young workers under the age of 18 to per-
form huzardous tasks does not speak well for past enforcement ef-
fr cts by the Department of Labor.

“am very much encouraged by Labor Secretary Elizabeth Dole’s
¢ ..amitment “to protect America’s children” and I have no doubt
of her sincerity in wanting to achieve this goal. This subcommittee
will give her all conceivable help to do just that. Just as this  io-
committee assisted Secretary Kemp in cleaning up the swamp at
HUD, this subcommittee is determined to assist Secretary Dole to
deal with the child labor abuse crisis that is sweeping America.

(1)
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This week the Labor Department at Secretary Dole’s direction
conducted a 3-day nationwide sweep searching for violatiors of
child labor laws. In just 8 days Labor Department inspectors found
over 7,000 illegally employed minors—almost as many as were
found during the entire year of 1985. I hope that this action by the
Labor Department will be the beginning of a major and ongoing
crackdown on child labor scofflaws.

Since 1938 we have had the Fair Labor Standards Act and its
regulations which prohibit most paid employment under the age of
14, limit the hours which 14 andp 15 year olds may work, and pro-
hibit employment under age 18 in specified hazardous occupations,
including meatprocessing, construction, operating power-driven ma-
chines, baking, and commercial driving. Minimum wage require-
ments, now modified by training wage provisions, apply to young
workers also. Many States have similar laws, a few of them stricter
than the Federal statute. Thus, we have both Federal and State en-
forcement personnel.

Yet, the number of child labor violations has been rising sharply
in recent years. The Department of Labor reports an increase from
9,000 in 1983 to about 22,500 last year. While the majority of these
violations involved hours of work—either too late at night or too
many hours in a week—some 2,000 were children under 14, and
over 6,500 employers were cited for having workers under 18 in
dangerous, prohibited occupations. With fewer than a thousand
compliance officers responsible for detecting all Fair Labor Stand-
ards Act violations in the country, we can feel sure that this is only
the tip of a huge iceberg.

Work for limited periods and with appropriate safeguards can be
a constructive force in a youngster's developinent. Orientation
toward the responsibilities of work, learning some skills, and con-
t~ibuting toward support of oneself or one’s family can be desirable
results of after school empluyment. But all too often the jobs avail-
able to teenagers involve hazardous tasks. Work not only competes
with education, which is the primary job and responsibility of
minors; it leads to a drop in academic performance, no time for val-
uable school activities, and of course even dropping out of school.
For the sake of a modest, immediate income, young workers often
handicap their entire future.

We often talk about competing with Japan and the academic
achievements of Japanese students. I think it's interesting to note
that only 2 percent of Japanese students work during the school
vear, 2 percent, in contrast to about two-thirds of American stu-
Aents, by far the highest proportion of any industrialized nation on
the face of this planet.

The subcommittee intends to explore the causes of this growing
problem. Is it due primarily to labor shortages in a few areas caus-
ing employers to hire younger workers than formerly? Is it due to
increased economic pressures on families? Or the inability of an
overburdened single mother or overburdened two working parent
families to supervise their children adequately? Is it youthful de-
sires for expensive clothes and recreation? How much is due to the
huge growth of the fast food industry which is the largest employer
of young workers?

s
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One of the witnesses that we will hear testimony from toda{ is
Suzanne Boutros, whose 17-year-old son was killed last June while
making a delivery for Domino’s Pizza. The policy of guaranteeing
delivery of a pizza within 30 minutes of the time the order is
placed has the effect of encouraging drivers, often teenagers, to
speed. Such a practice is insane and senseless. No one has ever died
of starvation waiting for a pizza to be delivered. Yet, teenage driv-
ers with pit crews are continually competing in the “Domino’s 900"
race, where they usually have less than 9C0 seconds to sometimes
make multiple deliveries. I just feel it in my bones that whken we
invite officials of Domino’s to testify, they will tell us that they
r.eed more time.

We look forward to hearing first from our two distinguished col-
leagues who have given outstanding leadership in helping Congress
cope with the problem of child labor. Then we will hear some first-
hand experiences with illegal child labor, followed by witnesses
who will tell us what is being done and what should be done to pro-
tect our most valuable “natural resource,” our children, from the
hazards of excessive and dangerous employment.

1 would now like to call on my distinguished colleague and good
friend, Congressman Shays of Connecticut.

Mr. SHAYs. Thank you, Chairman Lantos, I want to thank you
for calling this hearing and welcome my two colleagues who have
been at the forefront of this issue and to say that I, too, look for-
ward to hearing from our five panels. I think it’s a very important
point that you made, that this committee looks forward to working
with the administration, which is concerned about this issue and
wants to make a difference, and that's ultimately what we're
trying to do.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. LanTO8. Thank you very much.

We will first hear from Congressman Don Pease of Ohio. Con-
gressman Pease has been a champion in the Congress for the pro-
tection of labor of all ages. He has led the way to prevent the im-

rtation of products into this country made with slave labor, and

e has been a leader in the fight in seeing to it that child labor law
provisions are fully complied with. I am delighted to welcome my
friend and colleague, Congressman Pease of Ohio.

STATEMENT OF HON. DONALD J. PEASE, A REPRESENTATIVE IN
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF OHIO

Mr. Pease. Thank you very much, Mr, Chairman, and Mr. Shays.
It's a plessure to be here with you this morning and I certainly
commend you for holding the hearing. Since this hearing date was
announced, the Labor Department has proclaimed a crackdown ot
child labor violations, it has filed sdit against Buiger King, and it
has shifted half of its available investigators into “child labo. sting
operations” that we read about in this week’s headlines. Given this
response, Mr. Chairman, perhaps you should announce a hearing
on balancing the Federal budget.

The exploitation of children in the workplace is a globul disgrace.
At least 200 million children worldwide under the age of 14 are emn-
ployed. Closer to home, last November I was joined by 47 other

v -
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Members of Congress and mo ~ thaen 50 business, labor, human
rights, health and education organ.;ations in sponsoring a day-long
Capitol Hill Conference on the Exploitation of Children in the
Waorkplace.

During those proceedings a preliminary GAO repert documented
a 250 percent increase in reported child labor violations since 1983,
a disturbing leap, as you have said, from 9,000 to over 22,0(0 re-
ported violations in just 6 years.

There were more than 128,000 work-related injuries to childrea
reported in just 2 years, 1987, and 1988. During fiscal years 1987
and 1988 conducted 59 safety and health inspections of work
places where workers under age 19 had died. More than half of
these deaths involved 18 year olds, 22 of them were 16 and 17 year
olds and 7 were under the age of 16. Only 37 of those 59 employers
were cited for serious violations.

In my home State of Chio the GAO regorta a steady increase in
reported child ‘abor violations since 1984. Ohio now ranks, I'm
sorry to eay, third in the Nation among the 34 States that compile
such data.

Between 1983 and 1989 GAQ identified in Ohio approximately
2 40 violations of the work hour restrictions, over 400 violations of
the minimum age restrictions, and at least 1,000 instances where
children under the age of 18 worked in a hazardous occupation. As
in the Nation gencrally, most child labor violations occurred in
retail trade end in services.

Like you, Mr, Chairman, 1 welcome Secretary Dole’s readiness to
get tough with child labor scofflaws. Some of the executive actions
she is pursuing should be helpful and I commend her for them, but
the problems atiending child labor in America require more than
just a finger in the dike. A 3 day undercever sting followed by a

ighly publicized media blitz is no substitute for practical laws and
sustained enfercement over time.

There are few than 1,000 Labor De,Fartment compliance officers
nationwide to enforce existing law. These are the same strapped
civil servants who enforre all provisions of the Fair Labor Siand-
ards Act, including wage and hour violations for all adult workers.
The GAO has told me that typically 4 percent of their enforcement
activitics—that is, DOL enforcement activities—are devoted to
child labor. Now, 4 percent of 1,000 is 40. So, what we sre wlkinﬁ
about here is the equivalent of 40 full-time persons devoted to chil
labor violations for the entire Nation for all the tens and hundreds
of thousands of workplaces.

Now, Mr. Chairman I was intrigued to read in the Associated
Press cispatches yesterday that terminclogy such as the Labor De-
partment's Wage and Hour Division found 22,500 minors to be ille-
gally 2mployed and since 1985 child labor violations uncovered by
the Yederal government have more than doubled. I'm not sure tha!
“found”’ and "“uncovered” ure really the proper verbe to use. The
GAO has told me that standard practice at DOL until very recently
has been not to initiai2 or seek out child labor violations unless
they receive multiple complaints from sources outside of the Gov-
ernment. One inrpector says that typically only after receiving five
extended child labor complaints fromn outside the Government does
a DOL inspector actually visit a sugpect job site.
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Mr. Chairman, detailed recommendations from a blue ribbon
vanel, the Child Labor Advirory Committee, have been sitting on
the desk of the Secretary of Laber since 1988, and as you know, the
child labor provisions of Foderal law have not been carefully re-
viewed and updated sirice 1933. Against that backdrop, Mr. Schu-
mer and I are working on legislation to update child labor laws.

The landscape of child labor in 1920 kas changed significantly,
obviously, since what it was in 1938. Stror.ger enforcement of exist-
ing law is a good starting point, but I am glad that Secretary Dole
is open to considering new legislation to uﬁdaw and adapt our
child labor laws to address the newer and ditferent violations that
compound recurring oid prcblems.

Congressman Schumer and I are drefting what we hope will be a
comprehensive child labor bill to be introduced in a few weeks.
This legislation should be refined based upon the findings of this
hear:ng and those of the sweeping GAO report that I commissicned
last summer and which will be completed by the end of April.
There is much that can be done, Mr. Chairman, witliout spending
additional money, but if more resources are needed for more in-
spectors, a good place to start might be to divert some of the hefly
increase requested in fiscal year 1991 for the Secretary’s personal
office and staff.

Mr. Chairman, here are some of the conceptial highlights Mr.
Schumer and I are now developing.

First, it seems to us that we need to understand that nobody, in-
cluding the Department of Labor, has wholly reliuble and compre-
hensive statistics on the scope of child labor in America. The GAO
is doing its usual superb job of piecing together available statistics
on reported violators. 1 suspect that this, however. is only the tip of
the iceberg. The current data base about children workiag in
Americu is completely inadequate.

How can monitoring and reporting an employment pattern of
minors in the U.S. work force be improved? Well, we might require
the U.S. Census Bureau and the DOL to compile annually nati- 1a
data on the types of industry and occupation, including agriculture,
in which children are employ. . as well as aggregate data on
closed cases where it was determined that children are :llegally
emveloyed.

e might also require States to re-write rules regarding work
permits which must be issued before children can work so that a
copy of each work permit will go on file with the ctate's depart-
ment of health, of education, or of labor. This would facilitate the
compilation of statewide tabulations on the numbcers of children
working and the types of industry and occupation in which they're
emvBoned.

e might also require the establishment of a mandatory nation-
wide reporting system for injuries and ilinesses to child wurkers.
Em ployers should be required under strict penalty of law to com-
plete an injury form similar to the OSHA 200 form on every child
who 18 injured or made ill at work

Physicians and emergency rooms should be required to report in-
juries and illnesses in working children just as they now report
gunshot wounds. The age of the child, the nature oi the jub, and
the circumstances of the injury must also be indicated.

1
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We might also require that the U.S. Department of Health and
Human Services in conjunction with the Department of Lubor to
issue a joint annual report on the State of child labor in the United
States and its attendant health hazards.

Mr. Ciudiraan, the four ideas I've just outlined constitute ways
to improve cur knowledge base about child 1sbor. What clse could
we do? Well, a law implcmenting regulations in enforcement ef-
forts should make clear, as you . ve said in your opening sta'e-
ment, that the top job for all youag Americans is education. Per-
haps work permits should be required for anybody under age 18
unless he or she is a high school graduate.

Similarly. ccnsideration should be given to limiting 16- and 17-
year-old minors to 20 hour work weeks during the regular school
year. Forty hour work weeks are new permissible and not at all
uncommeoa.

Third, work experience under the proper circumstances, as you
have aiso said, can benefit young Americans Qur legislative focus
should, therefore, center on prohibiting the exploitation of childron
in t;:le workplace and not preventing minors from working for pay
at all.

A key in this regard is sirengthening the work permit system.
Principals, teachers, parents, and doctore inust take their aporoach
to work permitg for minors more seriously than they currently do.
They are the first line of defense in protecting children from being
zxploited in the workplace,

The falsification or bud faith approvsl of work permits could be
madz subject to civi! and/cr criminal penalties. Schoal districts
that take this reanonsibility lightly could see some of their Federa)
aid called into doubt.

Alsn, the basic condition under which work permits tan be ap-
proved should be revised. For example, before a work perniit is
issued to a minor, there should be & clear determination that the
propused work is safe and that it does not pose any long-term haz-
ards to the youth's health.

Fourth, priority must go te informing young Americans about
their rights and how to protect themselves on the job. By exten-
sion, parents of childrer applying for work permits should be in-
cluded in this educationa! effort.

Currently, minors, especially those in vocational schools, are rou-
tinely instructed on what is expected of responsible employees in
the work world. At the time when minors apply for work permits,
why not require that they be informed and instructed in straight-
forward terms about their basic rights on the job? Too often nei-
ther working minors nor their parents know their rights and rou-
tinely providing that information would go a long way toward em-
powering working chiidren to protect themselves.

Similarly, employers of minors should be required to post promi-
nently on their job sites notices informing their young employees of
their basic rights and the protections under the law.

Fifith, and I think this is important, the penalties for child labor
scofflaws should be much tougher than they currently are. For ex-
ample, I see no reason why multiple offenders of our Natior’s child
labor laws should not be banned from bidding on any Federal con-

'l
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tracts when applicable, but I will leave it to Congressman Schumer
to discuss penalties and other aspects of our developing bill.

To sum up, child labor and sweatshops are two insidious social
problems that, until very recently, many Americans thought no
longer existed. Nothing could be further from the truth if DOL in-
spectors found 7,000 violations in just 3 days earlier this week.

In reality, tens of thousands of Americans are working illegally
at young sges in _hazardous jobs for toc long hours. They are slicing
meat in fast food restaurants, operating paper-baling machines and
trash compactors, driving forklift trucks, racing as you have said
through traffic to deliver pizzas, and toiling away in garment in-
dustry sweatshops.

Now that the cop is out of “he precinct station and on the beat at
Department of Labor, we must do our part as legislators to make
certain that the law addresses more effectively the unique vulnera-
bilities of young Americans on the job while safeguarding and nur-
turing vheir promise.

By this hearing this morning you are certainly indicating your
commitment to doing just that and I again commend you, Mr.
Shays, and the entire subcommittee for your interest and for your
diligence.

Thank you.

Mr. LanTos. Thank you very much, Congressman Pease, for what
was & remarkably informative and analytical and comprehensive
testimony, and I again want to salute you for your leadership in
this field.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Pease follows:]

Y
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Testimony of Congressman uon J. Pease
before the Employment and Housing Subcommittee
of the House Go.ernment Operations Committee
on Childr:n at Risk in the Workplace

March 16, 1990

Mr. Chairman, I commend you and the other members of your Subcommittee
for holding this hearing. Since this heariny date was announced, the Labor
Department has proclaimed a crackdown on child lavor, filed suit against
Burger King, and shifted half of its available investigators into “child
labor sting operations® that we read about in this week's headlines. Given
this response, maybe you should annuunce a hearing on dalancing the federal
budgeto

The Challenge

Seriously, though, the exploitation of children in the workplace is a
global disgrace. At least 200 million childre. worldwide under age 14 are
employed,

Croser to home, last November I was joined by 47 other members of
Congress and more than 50 business, labor, human rights, health, and
education organizations in sponsoring a day-long Capitol Hill conference on
the Exploitation of Children in the Workplace. (Copy of the program is
attached). During those proceedings, a preliminary GAU report documented a
250 percent increase in reported child labor violations since 1983--a
disturbing leap from 10,000 to over 25,500 reported violations in 198Y.
There were more than 128,000 work-related injuries to children reported just
in 1987 and 1988,

Durinyg fiscal years 1987-1988, USHA condu~ted bY safety and health
inspections of workplaces where workers under age 14 had died. More than
half (3U) of these deaths involved 18 year olds, 22 were 16 and 17 year
olds, and 7 were under age 16, Only 37 of those 5Y employers were cited for
sericus violations. The total amount of fines assessed was $27,364, I was
astonished co learn that, on average, the penalty assessed in the wake of a
workplace fatality was $740.

In my home state Uhio, the GAU reports a steady increase in reported
child labor viulations since 1984. Ohio now ranks third i~ the nation amony
the 34 states that compile such data. (California ranks first), Hetween
1983 and 1989, GAO identified in Ohio approximately 2,400 violations of the
work hour restrictions, over 40U violations of the minimum aye restrictions,
and at least 1,000 instances where children under 18 worked in a hazardous
occupation. As in the nation generally, most child laber violations occurred
in retail trade and services,
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The Bush-Dole Respanse

I welcome Secretary Dole's readiness tu get tough with child labor
scofflaws. Some of the executive actions she is oursuing should be helpful
and | commend her. But the problems attendinyg child labor in America
require more than a finger in the dike. A three~day undercover sting
followed by a highly-pubiicized media blitz is no substitute for practical
laws and sustained enforcement over time.

There are fewer than 1,000 Labor Department compliance officers
nationwide to enforce existing law. Thesa are the same strayped civil
servants who enforce all provisinons of the Fair Labor Standards Act,
including wage and hour violations for all adult workers. The GAO has told
me that typically 4 percent of their enforcement activities are devoted to
child labor. The GAQ has told me that standard practice at DUL, until very
recently, has been not to initiate or seek out child labor violations unless
they receive multiple complaints from sources outside of the government.

Une inspector says that typically only after receiviny five extended child
labor complaints does a UUL inspector actually visit a suspect Jjob site.

Detailed recomnendations from a blue ribhon panel, the Child Labor
Advisory Committee, have been sitting on the desk of the Secretary of Labor
since 1984,

The child labor provisions of federal law have not been carefully
reviewed and updated since 1938,

The Pease~Schumer Bill

The landscape of child labor in 1990 has changed significantly from
what it was in 1938, Stronger enforcement of existing law is a good
starting point, but I am ylad that decretary Dole is open to considering new
legislation to update and adapt our child labor laws to address the newer
and different violations thet compound recurriny old problems,

Congressman Schumer and | are currently drafting a comprehensive child
labor bill to be introduced in a couple of weeks. This leyislation should
be refined based upon the findings of this hearing and those of the sweeping
GAU report that | commissioned last summer and which will be completed by
the end of April. There is much that can be done without spendinyg an
additional dime. 3ut if more resources are needed for more inspectors, a
good place to start might be to divert some of the hefty increase requested
in FY91 for the Secretary's personal office and staff,

Here are some of the conceptual highlights we are now developing:

First, we need to understand that nobody, including the Labor
Departinent, has wholly reliable and comprehensive statistics on the scope of
child labor 1n America. The GAU is doing a superb Job of piecing toyether
available statistics on reported violaters, [ suspect that this is the tip
. of the icebery, The current data base about children workiny 1n America is
completely inadequate,

5 ~a
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How can monitoring and reporting on employmest patterns of minors in
the U.S. workforce be improved?

* Require the U.S. Census Bureau and the U.S. Labor department to compile
annually national data on the types of industry and occupation, including
agriculture, in which children are employed as well as agyreyate datd on
closed cases where it was determined that children were {1leyally
emp loyed;

* Currently in all states across the country, school districts are required
to issue work permits before children can yo to work. tGenerally, such
permits require signatures both from a school ofticial and a physician
certifying that the child is fit for work and that the proposed ~ork will
not interfere unduly with the child's school work. when certificates of
work were first introduced 4U years ayo, they were seen as a yreat steyp
toward reform. In reality, however, the completion of the work permt
has become largely a pro forma exercise, and the siyn-offs have become
laryely automatic. Moreover, the information collected on work permits
is not centralized in any way. Instead, in most states each school
district simply collects information and files it locally, Therefore, in
all but a few states, the information value of the work permits is
completely lost.

Require states to re-write rules regarding work permits so that a copy of
each work permit will go on file with the state's Uepartment of Health,
of Education, or of Labor. This would facilitate the compilation cf
statewide tabulations cn the numbers of children working and of the types
of industry and occupation in which they are employed.

* Require the establishment of a mandatory nationwide reporting system for
injuries and illnesses to child workers. Employers should be required
under strict penalty of law to complete an injury form similar to the
OSHA 200 Form on every child who is injured or made i11 at work.
Physicians and emergency rooms should be required to report inguries and
i11nesses in working children just as they ngw repor. wnshot woinds.

The age of the child, the nature of the job, and th> cir<rmstances of the
injury must also be indicsted. This information should be filed in a
timely fashion with a central agency, so that information can be compiled
annually.

* Require the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services in conjunction
with the U.S. Department of Labor to issue @ joint annual report on the
state of child labor in the United States and its attendant healtn
hazards.

Second, the law, implementing regulations, and enforcement efforts
should make claar that yetting a good education is the top job for all youny
Americans. Perhaps work permits should be required for anybody under aye 13
unless he/she is a hiyh school graduate. Similarly, consideration should be
given to limiting 16 and 17 year old minors to 20-hour work weeks during the
regular school year. Forty-hour work weeks are now permissible and not
uncommon.

Q £
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Third, work experience, under the pruper circumstances, can benefit
young Americans. Uur legislative focus shuuld center on prohibiting the
exploitation of children in the workplace and not preventing minors from
working for pay at all.

A key in this regard is strenytheniny the work permit system., Teachers
and doctors must take the approach of work permits for minors more
seriously. They are the first line of defense in protecting children from
beinyg exploited in the workplace.

Weighing this responsibility, the falsificatinn or bad faitn approval
of work permits could be made subject to civil and/or criminal panalties.
Schaol districts that take this responsibility lightly could see some of
their federal aid called into doubt.

Also, the basic conditions under which work permits can be approved
should be revised. For example, before a work permit is issued to a minor,
there should be clear determinations that the proposed work is safe and that
it does not pose any long-term hazards to the youth's health.

Fourth, priority must go to informing youny Americans about their
rights and how to protect themselves on the job. By extension, parents of
children applying for work permits should be included in this educational
effort.

Currently, minors are routinely instructed in schuols on what is
expected of responsible employees in the work world. At the time when
minors apply for work permits, why not require that they be informed and
instructed in straightforward terms about their basic rights on the Job.
Tao often neither working minors nor their parents know their rignts, and
routinely providing that information would go a lony way toward empowering
working children to protect themsalves.

Similarl/, emptoyers of minors should be required to post prominently
on their job sites notices informing their youny employees of their basic
rights and protections under the law.

Fifth, the penalties for child 'abor scofflaws should be much tougher,
For example, 1 see no reason why multiple offenders of our nation's child
labor laws should not be banned from bidding on any federal contracts, when
applicable. But I'11 leave it to Congressman Schumer to discuss penalties
and other aspects of our developing bill.

Yo sum up, child labor and sweatsho. are two insidious sucial problems
that, until very recently, many Americans thought no longer existed.
Nothing could be further from the truth if DUL inspectors found 7,000
violations in just three days earlier this week.

bt
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In reality, tens of thousands of Americans are workiny illeyaliy at
young ades tn hazardous jobs for too long hours. They are slicing meat in
fast food restaurants, operating paper-baiing machines and trash compactors,
driving Jarklifts, racing through traffic to deliver pizzas, and toiling
away in garment industry sweatshops.

Now that the cop is out of the precinct station and on the beat at LUL,
we must do our part as legislators to make certain the law addresses more
effectively the unique vulnerabilities of young Americans on the job, while
safeguarding and nurturing their promise.

17
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STATEMENT OF PURPOSE FOR CAPITOL HILL FORUM
ON THE EXPLOITATION OF CHILDREN IN THE WORKPLACE

Acrording to the | ional Labor Orga: ALO). at
least 200 million children worldwide under age fourteen are
employed In some Third World count-les. children constitute
anywhere licm 15% 1o as high as 26% of the work force

Millions of children. some s young a» eight years ola.
me in developing and newly-industrialized countries, can
be f working in such dangerous industries as mining, metal
works. glass, fireworks, and apparel and textile manufactur-
ing. commonly without any peotect'on or awareness of the
health risks. Often these children are victims of cuts and burns:
many are maimed and left miserably handicapped: and many
3«: contract disoases that lead to incapacitation for life or even

ath.

Within the United States. child labor problems are geiting
markedly worse. In a General Accounting Office (GAO) report
issued in June, 1969, the Apparel Industry Task Force of the
New York State Labor Department estimated that of the 7.000
apparel firms operating in New York City. 4.500 firms —64 %
of the total-—are sweatshops employing more than 50.000
workers. (Sweatshops are defined to be a “business that regularly
violates both wage or child labor and safety or health laws."”)
The GAQ found that during a five-year period from tiv al year
1984 to fiscal year 1988, only one apparel shop in the New York
metropolitan area was inspecied by the U.S. Labor Department.

To muke matters worse, violations are reported]> widespread
in the fast-food industry in which many young Americans are
employed in their first paying jobs.

There is no escaping the fact that the prevalence of child labor
in many developing as well as industrialized countries is rooted
in widespread. abject poverty that is pﬂrﬂuated by unem-
ployment among adull workers, precarious family w«omes, low
living dards, often istent ed; and training
opportunities, and non-enforcement of existing laws and regu-
lations, But we ought not be immobilized by the enormity of
the challenge. Many ¢ ies are already y oviigated
under international law to prohibit the employment in industry
of children under age fourteen. Many more countries have
wdopted national laws to pros.ribe the exploitation of chil-
dren ir. the workplace. In large part. what Is lacking is political
will.

In recognition that children hold the promise of every civil
socicty, we need to niake a start toward more effectively
discouraging the most brutal forms of exploitation of children
in the workplace. Toward this end. we are united in our beliets
that childsen under fourteen ought not be employed in facteries
oF mines anyWhere and that, within the 1.5 . adherence 1o laws
and regulations pertaining to children in the workplace should
be improved.

Forum Organizing Committee

Bill Goold. Olfice of U S. Representative Don |. Pease

Phans Harvey. International Labor Rights Education and Research Fund
Linda Golodner. Judith Neiman. Naticnal Consumers Lrague

Elizabeth Smith. Amalgamated Clothing and Textile Workers Union
Evelyn Dubrow, International Ladies Garment Workers Union

Holly Burkhalter, Human Rights Watch
Mike Jupp. Defense of Children Intemational/U 5.A

Tony Gambino, House Select Committee on Hunger

Jeremy Barber. Oftice of U.S. Representative Charles Schumer
Bill Treanor. Michelle Reynolds. American Youth Work Center
Jane Harvey. United Methodist Church
Ed Gresser. Office of U.S. Representative Silvio O Conte

Fay Lyle. Consultant to U 5. Department of Labor

Stephen Schlossberg. International Labor Organization/Washington Office
Patricia Shea. Graham Newson. American Academy of Pediatrics

Gieorge Bashian Jr . Oriental Rug Importers Association. Inc.

Cheryl Graeve. T¢

;00dwin. Frontlash’ AFL-C1O

Linda Greenan, Chid Welfare League of America
Alev. Palacios. U5 Commitlee for UNICEF

Chtt Johnson. Children's Detense Fund
John Zalusky. Research Department/AFL-CIO
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Forum Program

Welcome and Introductions by U S. Rep ives Pease. Hall, Schumer. and Conte and by U/ S Senator Howard
Metzenbausn
Opening ™"enary Resarks: The Exploitation of Children in the Workplace and Intemations! Law - - Legal Obl
Awa i v Vl’mkll Endi
Stephen Schiouberg. Wash Office/} | Labor O«
Viewing of videotape documentary
The Scope of Exploitation on Children in the Workplace  International and Domentc Dimensions
Presentation by Joseph Albright, Marcia Kunstel, and Rick McKay, senior investigative reporters and photogsapher
with Cox Newspapers
Preventation by William Gainer, U'S General Actounting Office on chuld lLabor trends and problems in America
Preventation by Hugh McDaid, Apparel Indusiry Task Forve, New York State Labor Depariment
Roundtat-ie Lriscussion of Different Peng on Menting the Challenge of Drterring Exploitation of Chuldren in the
Workpls e
Faciitator  Steve Hellinger, Development Group for Al Poliies
Protu pants
Phans Harvey. international Labor Rights Education and Research Fund
George Ogle. United Methodmst Church
Eluabeth Smith, Amalgamated Clothing and Textile Workers Union
Selly Poiter National Education Association
1> Susan Pollsck. Mount Sinai Medical Center
Cheryl Graeve, Frontlash/AFL CIO
Joseph Albe ght or Marcial Kurwiel, Cox Newspapen.
V'anudda Boonpals, Child Workers In Asia Support Group
Rudy Oswald. AFLCIO
‘larlotta Young. General Accounting Othce
CGeorge Bashun. Jr . Oriental Rug Importers Association. Inc
Peter Lunmie National Awocistion of Manufscturers
Athenon Martin. Former Agriculiure Munster. Dominica
Siepben Schivssberg. Washington Otfice/ILO
Lunch Break
Keynote Speech Explotation of Chuldren in the Worbplace -A Third Workd Vantage Posnt
Panudds Yoonpala Child Worken 1n Asia Support Greup. Banglak. Thailand
The Health Hazards of Cluld Labor
Preseattion by Dy Phibip Landigran, Director of Dwvision of kay al and Ox cupational Medwne, Mount Sunar
Med - al Center
Concurrent Workshops: Call to Actson and Strategies for Organuing
Each wrk shop will open with brief presentations by the workshop leaders and commentators whao will enc vurage grovp
discussion with a view toward reporting back and highlighiing los the plenary puats of contensus and plams for tallow up
Workshop A Proposed Leguslation Dy ol vanous p of balls duced by Kep tives Pease Hall
and Shutner. among others. with pros and cons of respective bills
Workshop leaders Bill Goold. Office of Representative Don ) Pease
Jervmy Barber, Office of Repreveniative Charles Schumer

t ommentator Tony CGambino, House Select Commutiee on Hunges
Wokshop B Options for Burkdng Support Inside the Brituey Duscussion o recenely enacied wotkes nights laws
as they pertan ta chdd lsbot and how to brng lormal peinions before the U 5 Trade Representative Overeas 'nivate
Invesiment Corputation. and the appropnate policy making agencws planning 1or congressonal heanngs developing
working 1 valitions of diverse interest groups to masunize utilization Wl easting « hannelsy through which to pressure
U'S polny makers to use thew authonty to decowrage explostation of chiddren in the workplace
Workshop [eadee Larce Compas, Unstedd Electrical Workers Union
Commentators Wiiam Meagher. US Depaniment of State

fohn Melle. Office of 1J S Trade Representative

Jack Buchanek, Formerly wuh U S Drepartment ol Labor
Worihop O Options for Bulding Grassroots Support (tside the Belnway 1 uaussion of broed array of witwhives op
priaches ine raming awaseness ol exploitation ol chidren in the workplace ranging from debaim within mulidateral
irstitutiong (GATT, 110, UN Declaration an Raghts of the Child. MIGA. etr) selected buycoits of companies tratn
Ing in g o4 procheed by chld ploted 1n the warkplace leiter wnting campagm to poly maker sackholder
reoiution tewistions frum church congregations selective prbeting. worbing the media  and ¢ordinating focused
rrvearch sn a Lountry, industry, o company basis, and linking up with Washington-based activist coalitions of divere
intervst groups and related work .
Workshop Louder  Steve Coats, Internationa) labot comsultant. witer, and Formeily with Bread for the World
Commentutors Mibe Jupp, Defense of Chddren International

Linda CGolodner, Nationsl Consumens League

Lvelyn Dubrow indernational Lades Garment Worken Union
Reports f10m Workshop Leaders Each workehop leader will suminanze what took place with special attention given
10 what folluw-up activities are planned for continuing work 1o combat the explostation of children 1n the worbplace
L lenng Kemarks
Charles Gray. Asan-Asmencan Free Labor lnsstute
1inda Cododner. Chasrperson, Child Jabor Advisory Comouttee to U'S Department of Labor
Bill Treanoe. Amerran Youth Work Center
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Congressional Sponsors

Rep. Don ). Pease Rep. Don Edwards Rep. Eliot Engel

Rep. Tim Penny Rep. Sander Levin Rep. Gerry Sikorski
Rep. Major Owens Senator Paul Simon Senator Robert Kasten
Senator Howard Metzenbaum Rep. Tom Sawyer Rep. Dennis Eckart
Senator Don Riegle Rep. Austin Murphy Reg . Pete Stark

Rep. Vic Fario Senator John Kerry Rep. Lane Evans

Rep. Bruce Morrison Senator James Jetfords Rep. Edward Feighan
Rep. Peter DeFatio Rep. Silvio O. Conte Rep Masey Kaptur
Rep. Claude Harrls Rep. Es* in Torres Rep. James Oberstar
Rep. Ted Weiss Rep W, r Faunvvoy Rep Matthew Martine:
Rep. Ronald Coleman Rep. Jim .40z Rep. lim Moody

Rep. Nancy Pelosi Rep. Bil! Ford Rep. Pat Williams

Rep. Sherwood Boehlert Rep. Barney Frank Rep Charles Hayes
Rep. Albert G. Bustamante Rep. Howard Bermran Rep. Gerald D. Kleczka
Rep Louis Stukes Rep Jaime Fuster Rep. David Bonior
Rep. John Conyers Rep. Chet Atkins

Organizational Sponsors

nternational Labor Rights Education and Research Fund
Human Rights Watch
Defense of Cluldren Internationa®
International Labor Organization/Washington Office
U S. Committee for UNICEF
Oriental Rig Importers Association. Inc.
Frontlash/ AFL.CIO
Child Welfare League of America
American Jewish Committee
Catholic Charities. USA
National Council of Cathulic Women
National Consumers League
Consumer Federation of America
Conmsumer Interes! Research Institute
The Devetopment Gap for Altenative Policies
Public Citizen
National Council of Senior Citizens
National Association for the Advancement of Colured P'eople
Amencan Federation of Teachers
Civil Rights Department / AFL-CIO
National Council of Puerto Rican Wumen
Social Democrats, USA
National Association of Service and Conservation
Corps/Washinglon. D C.
American Vocational Associations Washington, 1) C
Youth Service Project/Chicago, Nlinois
Alternative Famuly Services/San Francisco. California
The Villages. Inc./Toprbha. Kansas
Work, Inc . Quincy. Massachusetts
Amenican Awocialion of School Administrators
The National Counal on the Aging. Inc.
National Association of Social Workers
Counal of Jewish Federations
Fam:ly Resource Coalition: Chicago. lihnois
Food and Agriculture Organuation of the
United Nations/North American Office
Children’s Defense Fund
American Academy of Pediatrics
Amalgamated Clothing and Textile Workers Union
Intervational Ladies Garment Warkers Union
Nine to Five: National Association of Working Women
AFLCIO

T

Amencan Youth Work Center

Bnai B'rith Women

Church of the Brethem

NETWORK — A National Catholic Sucial Tustice Lobby

Union of American Hebrew Congregations

Natioral Education Assoctation

American Association of C

Women USA Fund

National Urban League

Jewish Labor Commuttee

League for Industnal Democracy

Food and Allied Services Trade ' AFL-CIO

Women's Rescarch and Education Institute

Americans for Democratic Action

Consumer Assembly of Mew York

Specialized Alternatives for Youth/ol America/Delphos.
Ohio

Youth Communicahions Washington. D.C

Wilsun Senior High School/Washington, 17.C

VisonQuest/ Tucson, Arizona

General Federation of Women's Cluby Washungton, [ C.

St. Ann's Home, Methuen. Massachusetts

Private Industry Councl '‘New York, New York

Charles Rive Awociation for Retarded Citsizens' Needham.
Massachusetts

The Bnidge/Northbore, Massachuselts

Chnstian Children’s Fund

Alternative Schools Network

Children's Express

Key Program

Ohio Youth Servies Network

United Way Intemnational

Family Resource Coalition

National Asoaation of Homes tor Children

Northeast Family Institute

National Youth Employment Coalition

Child Care Action € anipaign

Church Women United

National Women's Law Center

Mexican American Women National Association

National Council of Jewish Women

Women's Lega} Delense Fund
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Mr. LaNTtos. My understanding is you have a plane to catch in a
few minutes. I wonder if Congressman Schumer would allow us to
ask whatever questions we may have, and I hope after that you'll
join us here on the panel.

Although you have referred to this, Congressman Pease, let me
be sure I get your views on this cleariy because your testinony
raised a lot of questions in my mind. Are you con~inced that the
Labor Department does need more money to do a more effective job
of enforcing our Nation’s child iabor laws?

You're indicating there are about 40 inspectors on the job on a
reiular routine hasis. Well, that’s less than one inspector per State.
When you have States such as California, with to 29 million
people, tens of thousands of work places—even if Califor:iia has 10
percent of the inspectors, which would be four—that's sorc of a joke
in pretending that we are enforcing child labor laws.

What kinds of additional funding do you think would be required
in addition to dyour reference to shifting some funds to deal with
this problem adequately?

Mr. Pease. Mr. Chairman, I don’t have specific dollar figures to
recommend, but 1 do want to underscore that I think the present
compliance activities of DOL are not adequate to the job. I men-
tioned earlier that the GAO estimates that of the 1,000 inspectors
they spend only about 4 percent of their time in child labor mat-
ters and that would be the functional equivalent of 40 for the
whole country, clearly inadequate, but as I also testified it's pretty
clear that those, even that 4 percent of the time of the current
compliance people is not spent out in the field inspecting sites
unless there is significant outside complaint about them, and it
seems to me that we simply invite violations of the law when we
tqlll employers that their chances of being inspected are practically
nil.

So, . appreciate the Secretary’s statement this week that she
wants to make sure that she gets maximum effectiveness out of her
current work force, but I see nc reason why that could not go on
simultaneously while we are adding new resources to the Depart-
ment for additional compliance officers.

Almost on the face of it, when you think the Department being
able to come up in 3 days with 7,000 violations, a third as many as
were unearthed in all of 1989, it is perfectly clear that many more
violations actually occur every day and that increased compliance
personnel could root out and find and punish those transgressions.

Mr. LaNTtos. Congressman Pease, you and I have served for
almost a decade on the permanent U.S. congressional delegation
that deals with the European Economic Community. You also serve
on the Trade Subcommittee of Ways and Means. I mentioned in my
opening remarks that in Japan about 2 percent of this age group
works and two-thirds in the United States, which are working part-
time or fulltime. As one of the people in the Congress who special-
izes in the problems of competitiveness, what kind of future does
this project for our future competitiveneas vis-a-vis Japan or the
European Community when their 14, 15, 16, 17 year olds are learn-
ing useful skills and are preparing themselves for the high-tech
world we'll be living in, or they will be living in the 2ist century,
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while such an enormously large number of our young pecple are
dealing with fast food operations?

Mr. Pease. Mr. Chairman, I think your question raises a very im-
portant point. You and I have both been interested for many years
in human rights, and I think you and I would believe that child
labor violations ought to be stopPed purely on human rights
grounds. Children should not he exploited.

But we are, as you suggest, locked in a competition in the global
marketplace and we compete with Germany, France, and Japan
every day in the global marketplace. 1 have talked with school
teachers in my own congressional district who tell me that children
come to school, high school, totally unprepared to learn during the
day because they are simply tired out from having worked long
hours the night before, and that they really have no interest in
learning what the teachers have to tell them because they don't
have the mental energy to do that, the physical energy, and be-
cause they are extremely 2ager to get through the day, get back to
work, and earn money to buy that car or the _lothes or whatever it
might be.

, I believe it is critically important in terms of our competitive-
ness worldwide for us to enforce the existing laws and, as Mr.
Schumer and I will suggest, to tighten up the laws that are already
on the books further to make sure that when students come into
the school room at the beginning of the day, they come in there
able to learn and ready to learn, not exhausted from an evening of
work the niﬁht before. It seems to me that's an absolutely critical
element of this whole area of child labor exploitation.

Mr. LaNnTOs. Thank you very much.

I now turn to Congressman Shays.

Mr. Suays. Thank you.

Mr. Pease, I want you to make ycur airplane. You've given us a
very comprehensive statement and I know you have worked long
and hard on this issue for a number of years.

I'm struck by the fact that obviously the Labor Department is
going to need more people to enforce our laws, but it seems to r.2 if
we don’t increase the penalties, we're not going to see much impact
because even if they go out and find violators, so what?

The only other question I guess I'm going to be wrestling with
today is how children learn a work ethic. My parents wanted me to
start to work at age 14 tc complement my school work and they
were determ:ned that I would have that work <xperience and know
that life wasn't just fun and games. So, it'll be interesting to see
how we wrestle with that issue. I'm left with a little concern that
we would start to have a young person at 17 years old have to get a
work permit in every instance. So, that's the one area where I'm
going to sort out, but in most every other instance I'm in full
agreement.

Mr. Pease. Well, thank you, Mr. Shays, and I certainly agree
with you on the matter of penalties. If an employer can look upon
the remote possibility of being picked up for child labor law viola-
tion, as a cost of doing business, the chances are one in a thousand
I'll get caught, and if I do get caught, I may pay a $500 fine, that is
certainly an acceptable cost of doing business for most businessmen
and would not deter them in the least from hiring child labor. So,

23,
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Mr. Schumer and I will certainly be emphasizing increased penal-
ties as one aspect of our legisiation.

As 1 mentioned in my testimony, I think that work experience
for teenagers is ¢ good experience, one we ought to encourage. We
need to strike a balance as you, I think, are suggesting between
work experience and exploitation of children so that their work
does not interfere with their ability to learn in school.

Mr. SHAYS. Thank you, Mr. Pease.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. LaNTos. Thank you very much, Congressman Pease, we ap-
preciate your testimony.

Mr. Pease. Thank you, Mr. Cheirman, for allowing me to testify
and try to catch that plane.

Mr. LANTOS. Let me also say that I know I and 1 am sure Con-
gressman Shays and probably all members of this subcommittee
will be looking forward to working with you and Congressman
Schumer in developing your legis!ation and in cosponsoi.ng that
legislation because 1 think it's long overdue.

Mr. Peask. Thank you.

Mr. LanTos. Congressmen Schumer of Mew York has been one of
the leaders in this Congress on a number of our mcst important
issues, played a key role in the savings and loan resolution, the res-
olution of that gigantic crisit, he was an invaluable regular
member of this panel in terns of our HUD investigations and
made many critical contribut, ns to the work of this subcommittee
and he, of course, is one of the leaders in the couniry in trying to
see to it that children are not exploited and is the author of ‘he
legislation that we all hope will come hefore us and pass.

I'm very pleased to welcome my friend and colleague from New
York, Congressman Schumer.

STATEMENT OF HON. CHARLES SCHUMER, A REPRESENTATIVE
IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF NEW YORK

Mr. ScuumeRr. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and fi t let me salute
this committee once agair. Speaking of leaderrhip, this commiitee
has been not only in, of course, the great work *hat you have done
on HUD but on so many other issues. Thig hearing, as my col-
league, Mr. Pease mentioned, hus slready brought some action.
Several thousand children wiil be living a little better simply be-
cause you decided to hold a hearing ir, my judgement and I'd like
to thank you and Mr. Shays and all the memters of the subrom-
mittee and staff for all of their help and courtes; on this and other
issues.

Mr. Chairman, most Americans believe that every child should
have a jub, they should work Monday to Friday, from 9 to 4, with
nc pay. Most people in this country believe 'nat every young
person must work in the most difficult job of all, school. Yet, many
children are not in school. Instead, they're slaving away, sewing
pleats in cheap skirts in dark freezing rooms. They are in the fields
before sunrise spraying pesticides on crops. They are slicing fingera
with meat slicers as they face the lunch hour crunch.
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Mr. Chairman, the grim picture of children laboring away in hor-
rible conditions is one we associate with America in the 1890’s, but
it sadly has become America in the 1990’s.

The Department of Labor’s vork this past week is commendable.
Its efforts to rncover violators of child labor laws and bring them
to justice i< a step in the right direction, but it is only a step. In 3
days 500 of the Department’s 1,000 inspectors discovered 7,000
minors working illegally. Imagine, imagine what we would find
and ultimately prevent if this were done every week. We simply
g;cla scratching the surface with a motherload of undetected abuse

ow.

Secretary Dole has commendably outlined a five point plan to
fight child labor abuse. This packages moves in the right direction,
but unfortunately we need much more action. Most importantly,
Mr. Chairman, we need tougher penalties, penalties to deter em-
ployers from abusing their child employees. A slap on the wrist
will no longer suffice. Yes, we need more inspectors, you are cer-
tainly right about that, the number is all too few, but as Mr. Shays
mentioned in addition, and I think this is very important, if we're
not going to hav~ all the inspectors we need to do the job, then it's
ridiculous to wage a war where if the employer is caught he or she
only gets a slap on the wrist. A thousand inspectors and a maxi-
mum civil penalty of only a $1,000 a violation will not do. If we are
not going to inspect every potential violator as we should in the
ideal world, then at the very least an employer should know when
he or she gets caught they're going to pay a very stiff price.

In short, Mr. Chairnian, child labor is a stain on the national
corscience. When I asked the GAOQ to study sweatshops in New
York 2 years ago I never expected the picture that they would
paint. Yes, I thought there might be an abuse here or there, but
what the GAO found waa utterly amazing in terms of child labor in
sweatshnps proliferating in industries in every corner of America.

In my State of New York. for instance, over 50,000 people were
employed in 4,500 sweatshoys in the apparel industry alone. A full
64 percent of the 7,000 apparel firms in New York were sweat-
shops, c1d many of the labcrers were children.

GAO records showed a 250 percent increase in child labor viola-
tions over the last 5 years, from 9,000 to 22,500. Between 1987 and
1989 the retail trade industry was cited for illegally employing
63,000 mino:s.

Mr, Chairman, it was not just a fow grimy little sweatshops
buried away in some corner of Ame.ica that were the abusers.
Well known national companies, like Burger King, still think in
1990 that having it your way means abusing children.

As the demographics of the America work force continue to shift,
by the year 2000 there wili be 2 million fewer 16- to 24-year-old
workers than there are today, and that means unfortunatelx that
uniess we do somethir.g the plague of child labor upon the Ameri-
can work force will continue to grow.

Between 1987 and 1289 a 128,000 minors were injured; 59 were
killed in the workplace. The 37 employers who were cited for viola-
tions relating to these ~wses were fined a total of $27,000. The aver-
age penalty for a vioiaticn that related to death was a paltry $740.



21

$740 for a life in the United States. That should not only make us
sad but should make us very, very angry.

Congressman Pease and I, and I want to salute hira 1n absentia
for his leadership on this issue, he's been a loncly voice out there
for a very long time, we've joined %o tackle this issue head on.
We're drafting sweep 1g child labor legislation that will eradicate
the exploitation of chiidrer: in the workplace.

Congressman Pease mentioned most and I'm going to focus on
the penalties because I believe, as you have stated and as Mr.
Shays has stated, that the penalties just will not do, these slaps on
the wrist must end.

What our legislation will call for is, first, criminal penaltics for
willful multiple violators of existing child labor laws. A fine of up
to a $100,000 and imprisonment for not less than 6 months. If an
employer repeatedly, repeatedly violates these laws and harms
children, then jail is only appropriate.

We also call for the institution of civil penaities of up to $106,000
for child labor violations.

We will institute civil fines of up to a $1,600 for recordkeeping
violations. Mr. Chairman, another problem is that when the Labor
Department inspectors go to inspect they find the records totally
inadequate.

In addition, we establish a system of ongoing coordination ana
cross referencing between WHD, OSHA, and INS. In the past,
amazingly enough, you would have an INS or an OSHA inspector
go to a factory, take away the people they were in charge ot, and
let the children continue to work there u..der these terrible condi-
tions. A child, if he wasn't, or she wasn’t an illegal immigrant,
would simply be allowed to continue to work. We need that kind of
coordination.

We would debar multiple ar:d willful violators of child labor laws
from competing for Federal contracts and Federal dollars.

We would expand and amend the 17 “hazardous occupation
orders” to include things that are now not regarded as hazardous, |
can't understand why, such as poultry processing, paper balers,
meat slicers, and pesticides and other toxins

We would also expand current law to cover ..vor-to-door sales ani
increase Federal funding for inspectors.

We must act now if we'r2 to guarantee that the American Jiream
remains an equal opportunity employer ard not just ine rignt of
the privileged few.

Mr. Chairman, as the 20th century draws t» a cluse, we must
ensure that the legacy of child labor once again be.cmes a distant
memory in America.

Thank you.

Mr. Lantos. Thank you very for outstandi:g testimony.

[(The prepared statement of Mr. Schumer follows:]
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STATEMENT OF CONGRESSMAN CHARLES E. SCHUMER

Bafore the
U.S. House Of Repreeentatives
Committes on Government Operations
Subcormittes on Employmerit and Housing

March 16, 1990

MOST AMERICANS BELIEVZ THAT EVERY CHILD SHOULD HAVE A JOB, FROM
MONDAY TO FRIDAY, FROM 9:00 A.M. TO 4:00 P.M., A JOB THAT THEY GET
NOTHING POR. EVERY YOUNG PERSON IN THIS COUNTRY MUST WORK IN THE MOST
DIFFICULT JOB OF ALL +*- SCHOOL.

YET MANY CHILDREN ARE NOT IN SCHOOL. INSTEAD, THEY ARE SLAVING
AWAY, SEWING PLEATS IN CHEAP SKIRTS IN DARK PREEZJNG ROOMS. THEY ARE
IN THE FIELDS BEFORE SUNRISE SPRAYING PESTICIDES ON CROPS., THEY ARE
SLICING FINGERS WITH MEAT SLICERS AS THEY FACE THE LUNCH HOUR CRUNCH.

THE GRIM PICTURE OF CHILDREN LABORING AWAY IN HORRIBLE CONDITIONS,
ONE WE ASSOCIATE WITH AMERICA IN THE 1890'S, SADLY HAS BECOME AMERICA
AGAIN IN THE 1990'S.

THE DEPARTMENT OF LABOR'S WORK THIS PAST WEEK IS COMMENDABLE. ITS
EFPORTS TO UNCOVER CHILD LABOR LAW VIOLATORS AND BRING THEM TO JUSTICE
IS A STEP IN THE RIGHT DIRECTION. YET JT IS ONLY A STEP, -«

IN THRREE DAYS, 500 OF THE DEPARTMENT'S 1,000 INSPECTCRS DISCOVERED
7,000 MINORS WORKING ILLEGALLY. IMAGINE WHAT WE WOULD PIND -- AND
ULTIMATELY PREVENT =~ IF THIS WERE DONE EVERY WEEK. WE ARE SCRATCHING
THE TIP OF AN ICEBERG OF ABUSE.

SECRETARY DOLE HAS OUTLINED A FIVE POINT PLAN TO FIGHT CHILD
LABOR ABUSE. THIS PACKAGE MOVES IN THE RIGHT DIRECTION, BUT
UNFORTUNATELY, WE NEED MUCH MORE ACTION.

WE SIMPLY NEED TOUGHEIR PENALTIES TO DETER EMPLOYERS FROM ABUSING
THEIR CHILD EMPLOYEES. A SLAP ON THE WRIST WILL NO LONGER SUFFICE.
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IDEALLY, WE NEED BOTH TOUGHER PENALTIES TO DETER VIOLATIONS AND
MORE INSPECTORS TO ENFORCE CURRENT LAW. IF WE CANNOT HAVE BOTH, THEN
WE MUST HAVE AT LEAST ONE OR THE OTHER. IT 1S RIDICULOUS TO WAGE A WAR
ON CHILD LABOR ABUSE WITH ONLY 1,000 INSPECTORS ACRNSS THE COUNTRY AND
A MAXIMNUM CIVIL PENALTY OF $1,000 PER VIOLATION. IF WE ARE NOT GOING
TO INSPECT EVETY POTENTIAL VIOLATOR, THEN WE MUST LET THE VIOLATORS
KNOW THAT WHEN THEY GET CAUGH™ THEY WILL PAY A STIFF PRICE.

IN SHORT, CHILD LABOR IS A STAIN ON THE NA™IONAL CONSCIENCE.

WHEN I ASKED THE GAO TO STUDY SWEATSHOPS ‘- YEW YORK, I NEVER
EXPECTED THE PICTURE THAT THEY PAINTED. OVER 50,000 PEOPLE WERE
EMPLOYED IN 4,500 SWEATSHOPS IN THE APPAREL INDUSTRY ALONE. A FULL 64%
OF THE 7,000 APPAREL FIRMS IN NEW YORK WERE SWEATSHOPS.

GAO RECORDS SHOWED A 250% INCREASE IN CYILD LABOR VIOLATION OVER
THE LAST PIVE YEARS -- AN INCREASE FROM 9,0CJ TO OVPR 22,500. BETWEEN
1987-1989 THE RETAIL TRADZ INDUSTRY WAS C1TED FOR ILLEGALLY EMPLOYING
63,000 MINORS.

AS THE DEMOGRAPHICS OF THE AMBRICAN WORK FORCE CONTINUES TO SHIFT-
- BY THE YEAR 2000 THERE WILL BE TWO MILLION FEWER 16-24 YEAR OLD
WC RKERS THAN THERE ARE TODAY-- THE PLAGUE OF CHILD LABOR UPON THE
ANERICAN WORK PLACE WILL CONTINUE TO GROW.

BETWEEN 198! AND 1989, 1'u,000 MINORS WERE INJURED AND AN
ESTIMATED %59 WERE KILLED IN THE WORKPLACE. THE 37 EMPLOYERS WHO WERE
CITED FOR VIOLATIONS RELATING TO THESE CASES WERE FINED A TOTAL OF
$27,000., THE AVERAGE PENALTY WAS A PALTRY $740 -- $740 FOR A CHILD'S
LIFE IN THE UNITED STATES -- THAT SHOULD NOT ONLY MAKE US SAD, IT
SHOULD MAKE US ALL VERY ANGRY.

CONGRESSMAN PEASE AND I HAVE JOINED TO TACKLE THIS ISSUE HEAD ON.
WE ARE DRAFTING SWEEPING CHILD LABOR LEGISLATION THAT WILL ERADICATE
THE EXPLOITATION OF CHILDREN IN THE WORKPLACE.
OUR LEGISLATION WILL:
* CALL FOR CRIMINAL PENALTIES FOR WILFUL MULTIPLE VIOLATORS
OF EXISTING CHILD LABOR LAWS: A PINE UP TO $100,000 AND
IMPRISONMENT FOR NOT LESS THAN & MONTHS

* INSTITUTE CIVIL PENALTY OF UP TO $1¢,000 FOR CHILD LABOR
VIOLATIONS

* ESTABLISH A SYSTEM OF ONGOING COORDINATION AND CROSL
REFERENCING BETWEEN WHD, OSHA, AND INS

* CREATE A NA7T:. - {IDE SYSTEM OF WORK PERMITS IN ORDER TO
BETTER PROTECT CHILDREN FRCM EXPLOITATION IN THE WORK PLACE

2
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# INSTITUTE CIVIL FINES OF UP TO $1,000 FOR RECORD KEEPING
VIOLATIONS

* DEBAR MULTIPLE/WILFUL VIOLATORS OF CHILD LABOR LAWS FROM
COMPETING FOR FEDERAL CONTRACTS AND FEDERAL DOLLARS

# EXPAND AND AMEND THE 17 "HAZARDOUS OCCUPATION ORDERS" TO
INCLUDE POULTRY PROCESSING, PAPER BALERS, MEAT SLICERS, AND
PESTICIDES AND OTHER TOXINS "

# EXPAND CURRENT LAW TO COVER DOOR-TO-DOOR SALES
# INCREASE FEDERAL FUNDING FOR INSPECTORS

WE MUST ACT NOW IF WE ARE TO GUARANTEE THAT THE AMERICAN DREAM
REMAINS AN EQUAL OPPORTUNITY EMPLOYER AND NOT JUST A RIGHT OF THE
PRIVILEGED PEW. AS THE TWENTIETH CENTURY DRAWS TO A CLOSE WE MUST
ENSURE THAT THE LEGACY OF CHTLD LABOR BECOMES ONCE AGAIN A DISTANT
MEMORY .
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Mr. LaNTos. Congressman Schumer, you have been focusing in
your testimony on penalties, which was very helpful because your
colleague dealt with some of the issues in your proposed legislation.
It is the view of the Chair that nnless penalties are significant they
are meaningless. Token penalties, token financial penalties for a
{Btll:)ger King really don't deter continued exploitation of child
abor.

It is my view, also, Congressman Schumer, that one of the best
renalties particularly for large employers is publicity, adverse pub-
icity. The fact that every paper, television network tells the Amer-
ican people that “company X” is violating child labor lews or en-
dangering the lives of young people by making them drive fast to
deliver that pizza, do you feel that it is the responsibility of all of
us in this field, both Congress and the Department of Labor, to
name names, not just deal in generic terms as fast food enterprises
or pizza parlors. Aren’t the American people entitled to know the
names of the companies that violate so they will get the opprobri-
um, and the companies that do not violate are not inadvertently
lumped in with bad fast food chains because there are fast food
chains that don’t violate child labor laws? I think the American
pegfle are entitled to know that, too.

r. ScHuMER. Mr. Chairman, you're right on the mark. The spot-
light will deter the large violator in large part because a company
that is spending millions and millions of dollars to build up its
image with all their paid advertisements is not ?oing to want to be
named as a child labor law violator. I have a feeling that right now
as we speak, probably at the highest councils in the Burger Kin
organization, people are discussing not only how to counter the ba
publicity, but much more importantly, how to start complying with
the law better.

So, 1 believe you're 100 percent right, that we s...uld identify
those who violate and publish their names for two purposes. One,
so that the public can be more informed; second, so that we can
separate the good from the bad and let the Ainerican public help
create some pressure to chagge. Of course, we need more than pub-
licity, as you have acknowledged, but publicity does help, .o ques-
tion about it.

Mr. Lantos. I'm very pleased to hear you say that because in
some other areas we always hear notions such as national security
and other excuses for keeping the facts from the American people.
Well, there are no national security considerations involved in the
labor practices of fast food chains.

Congressman Shays.

Mr. SHAys. In the construction field since 1970, when OSHA was
created, there have been over 100,000 deaths. This is not children,
but construction workers. There have only been 13 successful pros-
ecutions, and one person, only one person, has ever spent any time
in jail. Because the penalties are a joke, and the test to prove guilt
is 8o stringent s to make it not worth the effort, I'm wondering if
that same analogy can be connected with child labor laws. Do you
have any idea of the number of deaths?

Mr. ScHUMER. Fifty-nine.

Mr. SHAvs. Were those children doing work that was considered
unsafe? Were they illegally employed? Or is that difficult to know?
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Mr. ScHuMeR. I don’t have the exact aumbers. I know that a cer-
tain number were, I can get you the details of each one and I'd be
happy to submit it for the record.

ou are certainly right on your point. The penalties in this area
are so low that many employers consider it a cost of doing business
_and particularly when you get the small empIOf'ers—I forgot to
add, for the small employers no amount of publicity is going to
matter, because what a lot of the sweatshop operators do, for in-
stance, is when they're discovered they fold up, they get a new
name, and they open up three blocks down and they're legally a
new entity and nobody knows that the old entity is connected to
the new entity.
. So, we certainly need tougher penalties. I don’t think anyone
would dispute it, and I hope that the Secretary of Labor will either
support our bill or come out with her own proposal increasing
tougher penalties.

Mr. SHAYs. I'd just make a request that when you put forth this
bill and you're working on it, you might consider looking at some
of the OSHA violations as well, in the construction area, and
maybe have it be more comprehensive because I think we need it
all the way down the line.

I mean, your major point to me, I think, is that we simply aren't
going to ever have enoufh inspectors even if we doubled it or tri-
pled it and so the penalty has to be so severe that it's not even
worth an insignificant risk.

Mr. ScuuMmEr. Right, there are signs in New York where they
say “don’t even think about parking here;” well, I think what we
want is to say to every employer, typical New Yorkese, I know, but
we really, we want for every employer in this country there should
be a sign “Don’t Even Think About Violating Child Labor Laws.”

Mr.h HAYS. And that will only happen if the penalties are severe
enough.

Mr. ScuuMer. | agree. As you know, I'm chairman of the Crimi-
nal Justice Subcommittee and we're looking at the whole area of
labor penalties.

Mr. SHAys. Terrific. Thank you.

Mr. LanTtos. Congressman Wise.

Mr. Wise. No (EAestions at this time. I would like to thank our
colleague for all that he’s done in this area.

Mr. LanTos. I certainly want to join in that and I'd like to invite
Congressman Schumer to join us on the panel if his time allows it.
We'd be delighted to have you.

Mr. ScHUMER. I appreciate it, thank you.

Mr. Y,ANTOS. Before calling our second fanel, the chairman would
like to express his very deep appreciation to Mrs. Joy Simonson
who prepared the bulk of the worﬁ for this hearing, assisted by our
most able chief counsel, Mr. Stuart Weisberg. We are very grateful
for their work.

Our next panel will please come forward. Mrs. Suzanne Boutros
of Plainfield, IN; Mr. Matthew Garvey, accompanied by his mother,
Ms. Valerie Tyra, of Laurel, MD; Ms. Joyce Bentzman of the Dis-
trict of Columbia; Mr. Marshall éarcia, executive vice president of
Local 1199 of the Retail Warehouse Distributor Store Workers
Union, who will be accompanied by Bob McFeely of New York.

31
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Will you all please stand and raise your right hand?

[Witnesses sworn.]

Mr. LanTos. We're very pleased to have you, all of you. You are
helping not only this Congress but the American people in assuring
that child labor viclations do not occur. Your ~repared testimony
in each case will be entered in the record in its <ntirety. You may
proceed in your way.

We begin with you, Ms. Boutros, and I ask you to puli the mike
very close to you, push your papers to the side and that way it will
be easier, and you may proceed in any way you choose.

STATEMENT OF SUZANNE BOUTROS, MOTHER OF JESSE COLSON

Ms. Bourtros. Thank you. As you stated earlier my name is Su-
zanne Boutros and I had a 17-year-old son, Jesse Colson, who died
on June 3, 1989, while making a delivery for Domino’s Pizza.

I am here today as a concerned parent and citizen to address the
exploitation of teenagers and the dangers in the fast food industry,
and particularly the pizza delivery industry.

In my hand here are petitions signed by citizens also concerned
with this problem.

Domino’s has a policy of guarantecing the delivery of a pizza
within 30 minutes from the time an order is placed. To deliver
their prodict, Domino’s relies on young people whom they hire as
drivers. I wish that someone at Domino's corporate headquarters
had taken 30 minutes to think about the sensibility of their policy.
That 30 minutes just may have saved my son'’s life.

Jesse had been job hunting without success when he learned that
the Mooresville, IN Domino’s store was hiring. When he went to
the store to apply, he was told by the manager that if he had a
driver’s license and a car, the job was his. Jesse had been working
tor Domino’s for approximately 3 weeks when he slid off the road
one night in January—this was an icy curve—he was making his
last delivery of the night on his way home.

He spent 3 weeks fixing that car and during that time he was
called several times by his manager trying to find out when he was
going to return to work. Jesse was afraid that he was going to lose
his job if he didn’t get back to work right away.

After hLe returned to work I noticed that he became nervous and
he seemed to be in a hurry most of the time. He also started work-
ing longer hours. When I questioned him about his hours, he stated
that he was going to be a “manager in training” and was learning
to “close.” At the time I thought he was way tou young and inexpe-
rienced to be training for this type of a position.

By the end of April, I noticed that Jesse’s driving habits were not
as good as they had been. He would leave for work in plenty of
time to get there but he seemed to be in a big hurry anyway. When
my husband and I questioned him about this, he began to talk
about the pressure he was feeling. I could see that he was pres-
sured just by looking at him.

We also began to question the distance he was having to go to
deliver these pizzas. Some friends of ours live a good 7 miles from
the store wherc ne worked, and 7 miles is a long way when a
young person i- under a time restrict'on. J2sse was not getting
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enough sleep during this time due to the late hours he was work-
ing. He would be so “wired” when he came home at night that it
took him a while to relax just so he could fall asleep. It was becom-
ing apparent to me that the whole Domino’s work ethic was a
recipe for disaster.

Finally, I told Jesse he needed to find another job, this one just
wasn’t worth it. Not only was he unde~ too much pressure and not
getting enough sleep, he was also tearing up his car and he wasn’t
receiving enough gas money from his employment to have enough
to put into his car for the deliveries each night. He agreed and he
did find ano:her job which he would have started the following
Monday, June 5.

On Saturday, June 3, the day of Jesse's death, I had let him
sleep in because he had worked late the night hefore. When he got
up he told me he had been having clutch trouble the night befor>
and he went to check it out. He discovered that his car had a flat
and by the time he got it repaired that day he was running late for
work. As he ran out the door, he ashed me to call his manager to
let him know that he was running late. That was the last time I
saw him alive.

During the day, it had begun to storm and by that evening there
was water standing in the streets and roads. Mooresville is a rural
area with badly paved roads, they’re rough, they're curvy. they're
winding. The site of the accident was exactly 3 miles from the
Mooresville store, and I don’t know where he was headed that
night, but it was apparent that it was some distance further than
the accident site.

From what the police officers could tell, Jesse was driving tco
fast and he came upon a small rise in the road with standing
water. He hydroplaned and became airborne. The officers told me
there was no way he could have controlled the vehicle, which was a
Toyota pickup truck that belonged to the store.

The truck wrapped around an enormous utility pole and Jesse,
who wasn’t wearing his seatbelt, was thrown between the door and
the doorframe and killed instantly. His aorta was ruptured.

Officers told me that it wasn’t likely that a seatbelt would have
saved his life. :

Because the majority of the employees in the pizza industry, as
well as the fast food industry in general, are teenagers, as you've
heard this morning, my concern for safety is great. The real Do-
mino’s effect occurs when teens are toppled because of unsafe deliv-
ery policies based on speed alone.

I am concerned that Domino’s and other pizza companies are vio-
lating child labor law's and hiring drivers who are under the age of
18. My son was only 7.

I discovered after his death that on the door of the store where
he worked was an ad posted for drivers. The number 18 had been
crossed out, and tke numbers 16 and 17 substituted.

Last month, my understanding is that a driver for that same
store was involved in an accident and on the police report his age
was stated to be 16.

In addition, we were not aware that my son should have been
carrying business insurance on his personal car which he often
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used for these deliveries. Employees apparently are not told that
thg) must carry this business insurance on their personal cars.

mino’s instills in our youth a belief that speed equals success.
The fact, though, is that speed exceeds success and common sense.
The end product of that philosophy is a tremendous pressure on
these drivers to deliver pizzas in 30 minutes or less.

Domino’s says that their policy is s in the store, not on the
road, but how can a manager expect kids to hustle by running to
and from their cars and in the store and then assume that they
can make the switch to a slow, relaxed pace when they are inside
those cars?

As we all know, teenagers don’t need much encouragement to
speed in the first place.

Actions by Domino’s personnel illustrate my statements. In Pitts-
burgh, PA in October 1985, Mary Jean Kranack and her husband
were struck in the Eassenger side of their car as they drove past a
Domino's store at the same time a Domino’s driver was “hustlinﬁ”
out of the parking lot. According to the Kranacks' statements, the
store manager came running out of the store, grabbed the pizza out
of the wrecked delivery vehicle, passed it off to another driver and
said, “Let’s get this pizza on the road.”

Thirty minutes of sensible talk on safe delivery driving might
have prevented this accident.

In the store where my son worked, a “King of Lates” badge was
awarded to the driver with the most late pizzas each week. This
type of ridicule and half-baked humiliation 18 another incentive for
drivers to do anythin% to get a pizza delivered on time.

Delivery gractices ased on timed guarantees are a real two for
one deal. They are certainly harmful to employees, but these pizza
policies endanger the public as well. Many deliveries are made in
neighborhoods where there are your .nildren outside at play.

I do not presume to have the authcrity to tell a company how to
run its business, but when a sales gimmick such as the one used by
Domino’s endangers not only the lives of its employees, but the
public at large, I firmly believe we must all object and take action.

I have been told by two of my State representatives that State
action cannot be undertaken because this is a national problem. So,
where will it end?

The scariest slice of the problem is that most of the employees in
the fast food industry are teenagers. These employees need some
type of protection from emplc; .rs who exploit them without regard
for their safety and well-being.

For my part, I have recently formed, along with Bob Harbrant,
who is president of the food and allied service trades department,
an organization alled PADD, people against dangerous deliveries.
PADD was formed as an effort to abolish these unsafe delivery
practices.

I would be quite willing to work with this committee to do any-
thing at all possible to improve this situation, and I thank you for
inviting me here today.

Mr. LaNTos Let me first say, Ms. Boutros, on behalf of all the
parents and grandpar:nts in this country, that by your testimon
you may have saved a lot of young lives, and we simply cannot tell
you how deeply grateful we are to you because this appearance is
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not an easy one, but you are tryingu‘to protect other mothers and
fathers, grandparents, from going through the experience you and
your husband were forced to go through.

We'll give you a chance to catch your breath for a few minutes
and move onto our second witness gefore we begin to question, if
that's all right with you?

Ms. Boutros. Thank you, OK.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Boutros follows:]
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PRESENTATION TO CONGRESSIONAL SUBCOMMITTEE

Good morning. My name is Suzanne Boutros, and I had a 17-year
old son, Jesse Colson, who died June 3, 1989, while delivering
pizzas for Domino‘s Pizza.

I am here today as a concerned parent and citizen to address
the problem of exploitation of teenagers and the dangers in the
fast-food industry -- particularly the pizza industry. In my hand
are petitions (Exhibit 1) with the signatures of citizens who are
also concerned about this problem. While there are numerous
problems, my main focus today will be on pizza delivery and,
specifically ~Domino‘’s Pizza, Inc.

Domino’s has a policy of guaranteeing the delivery of a pizza
within 30 minutes or less from the time an order is placed. If the
30-minute time limit is exceeded, the pizza is either free or it is
discounted.

According to statistics developed by Johns Hopkins University,
the American Pediatric Soci: .y and the National Safe Kids Campaign,
the number 1 cause of death from birth to age 35 is accidents - and
the majority of those accidents are caused by motor vehicles.'
Because the majority of the emplo 2es in the pizza industry, as
well as the fast food industry in general, are teenagers, my
concern for safety is great. It is my firm belief that this sales

gimmick - the "30-min' .e delivery guarantee” - is not only unsafe,

' Hoosier Safety Council Seminar - “Preventing Childhood

Injuries“, February 12, 1990. Jerry Hauer, Commissioner, Indiana
Emergency Medical Services, Commission, Indianapolis, Indiana;
Jeffery Diver, Field Director, National Safe Kids Campaign,
washington, D.C.; Dr. Charlene Graves, M.D., Methodist Hospital,
lndianapolis, Indiana; Judy Doll, Automotive Safety for Children,
Indianapolis, Indiana.
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but very dangerous, for teenagers and adults. This has been proved
not only by my son’s death, but the many injuries and deaéhs prior
to and since his death. .

I also have a great concern for the fact that Domino’s and
other pizza companies are violating child labor laws and hiring
drivers who are under the age of 18 (Exhibit 2). My son was only
17. I discovered after his death that on the door of the store
where he worked was posted an ad for drivers. The age limit of 18
had been crossed out and the numbers 16 and 17 substituted. Last
month, a driver for the same gtore was involved in an accident.
According to the police report, he was only 16 years old. He may
have lied on his application, but that only proves that not all
Domino’s managers check a potential employee’s driving record to
verify his age or to identify any driving violations.

Neither my son nor I were aware of the law requiring that he
be at .east 18 to drive for Domino’s. I became aware a few months
later when I wag questioned by an agent for the Indiana Department
of Labor.

Last week, the Burger King corporation was cited for violation
of child labor laws because they hired children under the age of
16, had underage cooks and worked their employees too many hours.?

In addition, we were not aware that my soa should have been
varrying business insurance on hig personal car, which he often
used for these deliveries. Since Jegse's death, I have learned of
many instances in which there have been underage and non-insured

drivers. These employees apparently are not told they must carry

! CNN Headline News, March 8, 1990.
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business insurance on their perscnal cars when used for pizta
delivery. This situation is coupounded by the fact that most
insurance companies will not .insure a person they know is

delivering pizza.]

Domino’s instills in our youth a bulief “hat speed eq.als
success. The &#nd product of that philnsopiiy is a tremendous amount
of pressure on drivers to deliveyr pizzas in 30 minutes or less.
Domino‘’s says that their policy it speed in the store, no: on the
road. How can a manager expect kids to.'hustln“ by running to and
from their cars, and in the store, and then assume they can make
the switch to a slow, relaxed pace once they are inside their car?
From our observations, nearly all of the drivers do not wear seat
belts in order to save time. One Domino’s driver stated that the
word "hustle® was Domino’s euphemism for speed. I, along with many
others maintain that teenagers don’t need any encourageme “ to
speed in the first place. Aand when you put "hustle® and speed with
teenagers, You have a dangerous combinaticn. Not only is the
situation dangerous at that moment, but 1t ialso teaches young
people poor draving habites they may continue throughout their
lifetimes.

Law enforcement officials have expressed concern as well.
Traffic ac..dents are already numerous enough withsut this added
ingredient for danger. Through the use of their tafety training
video, Domino’'s tells their workers that they are “professional”

drivers. Sounds gocd, but this type of statement convinces those

! Conversationg with underwriters of variour insurance

companies, Indiana Department of Insurance and Indiana Department
of Transportation (See Exhibit 3).
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drivere that whatever they do to get that pizza delivered on time
is all right because it is part of their job and they are
“profossionals®. This legitimizes thelr somstimes hazardous
actions.

Actions by Domino’s pecsonnel 1llustrate this statement. 1In
Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania, in October, 1985, Mary Jean Kranack and
ner hushand were struck in the passenger side of their car as they
drove past a Damino’s store at the same time a2 Domino’s driver was
"hustling" out of the parking “ot. According to the Kranacks’
statements, the store manager cime runuing out of the store,
grabbed the pizza from the wrecked delivery vehicle, passed it off
to another driver and said, "let's get this pizza on the road!" It
was not until the pizza was oncs again on its way did that manager
stop to assess the damage ad see if anyone was hurt. Mary Jean
was badly hurt and will live with chronic pain the rest of her life
(Exhibat 4).

In Tampa, Florida, in Uecembor, 1989, a Domino’s driver was
involved 1n an accident and his first instinct was to call the
store for another driver to pick up the pizza lie would be unable to
deliver.'

A store manager in Tampa, Florida knowingly sent a driver into
a high crime area despite repeated warnings frca police officers to
stay away from that area. That driver was robbsd and beaten
severely. Ii{ appears that some managers will do anything for a

sale {(Exhibit 5).

! cnN Newswatch, December 31, 148y,
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In the store where my son worked, a "King of Lates"® badge was
awarded to the driver with the most late pizzas each week. This
type of ridicule and humiliation is another incentive for drivers
to do anything to get a pizza delivered on time.

in the Pittsburgh area, Domino’s drivers are awarded “hustle
bucks* when they are seen “"hustling® by a mystery driver, who is
hired by Domino’s to follow the delivery personnel. In other
areas, such as ours, the delivery area is 8o large that it is
virtually impossible to make these deliveries safely within the
time limit.

An ex-store manager told me that Domino’s expected their
drivers to run to and from the store to their cars and the homes
where they deliver. This alone presents an unsafe work
environment. An elderly driver in Oceanside, California related to
ne that most of the pizzas he was given to deliver had only 6-10
minutes left before the *“30-minute* deadline. He slipped and fell
running to a customer’s door one night and broke his fcot. In
great pain, he was left to fend for himself by both the customer
and nis store manager.

A pregnent female driver in Junction City, Kansas begged not
to go on a particular delivery because it was storming and she
would have to climb stairs at an army barracks. After the threat
of losing her job, which she desperately needed, she took the
delivery and fell down the bariracks stairs and miscarried. After
another driver came to the hospital to det the keys to the company

truck she was driving and the wmoney bag she was carrying, she
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received a note in the emergency room that she was expected to
return to work when she was releas~d.

Another incentive for these drivers to speed is the nay
structure. While Domino’s headquarters maintains that the cost of
the fr+e pizzas or the discounted pizzas does not come out of the
driver’'s pocket, it is, in fact, being taken from the driver's %“gas
money* in some stores. "Gas money* is a percentage (usually 6%) of
the anunt of money ench diriver collects for pizzas per night.

With such a pay structure, it doesn‘t take a genius to figure that
the more pizzas deliverec., the more money he or she will make -~
and how does one deliver more pizzas? By driving faster, of
course.

Ex-store managers and drivers have told us about the pressure
they have felt. I could see that my son was experiencing a great
deal of pressure and we discussed it., All too often, stores do not
have enough drivers to handle their peak delivery times. Jesse was
called in on his days off and he was asked to come in earlier than
gcheduled during the last wesk before his death. I encouraged him
to find another job. which he did. But, he was killed two days
hefore starting that job. His was a senseless death.

While delivery practices based on timed guarantees are
certainly harmful tc employees, these pizza policies endanger the
public at large. Many deliveries are made in neighborhoods where
young children are often outside &t play. I have received calls
from two different people compla'ning about drivers from the same
Domino’s store driving so recklessly through their neighborhood

that they had literally run young children riding bicycles off of
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the road. One of the callers related that she had been run of ' the
road twice in her car by the same driver.

I do not presume to have the authority to vell a company how
to run its business, but when a sales gimmick t c¢h as the one used
by Domino‘s endangers not only the lives of its employees, but the
public at large, I firily believe we must all object and take
action.

The accident rates on our streets and highways are high enough
without the added pioblem of dealing with drivers darting in and
out of traffic, running red lights, and speeding at rates in excess
of 30 miles an hour over the speed limits - all for the sake of a
pizza.

I have been told by two of my State representatives that State
action cannot be undertaken because this is a national prcsiem. So
where will it end? Other pizza chains have adopted Domino’s sales
gimmick to garner their share of this highly competitive industry.
One has since voluntarily dropped it dve to the negative publicity
we have generated (Exhibit 6), but Domino’s has refused to do this.
McDonald’s and Hardee'’'s have already gone into the pizza business.
It is coaceivable that they and other fast-food chains will start
delivering in order to cumpete. This trend has already starced.

It is my understanding that in the Washington, DC area, for
example, you can now get Chinese fast food delivered to you within
30-minutes or less - guaranteed! The fast food industry is so
competitive that these gimmicks can easily get out of hand. How

long might it be before delivery is guaranteed within 15 minutes?
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The scariest part of this equation is that the majority of the
employees in 'he fast-food industry are teenagare -- not onlv the
pizza makers and drivers -- but seversl of the managers, 46 well.
These employees n;;d gome type of protection from employers who
exploit them for their own personai gain without regard for their
safety and well-being.

That is why I am here today -- to appcal to you in your
capacity to help us do something about it. I have received a
tremendous amount of support from all over the country. We must
all try to save lives in any way that we can.

For my part, I have recently formed, along with Bob Harbrant,
President of the Food and Allied Service Trades Department, ar
organization called PADD, People Against Dangerous Deliveries.

Padd was formed as an effort to aholish these unsafe delivery
practices. Thus far, we have instituted a petition campaign, and
through the use of the media, are educating the public with regard
to this problem. People who live in an area where a Domino’s store
ig located are already aware of this problem. Because of our
goals, PADD has been endorsed by The National Safe Workplace
Institute (MADD, the National Safety Council, the Hoosier Safety
Council and National Safe Kids Campaign - pending).

I know people who continue to order Domino’s pizza but have
requested they not receive the 30-minute guarantee. They are met
with hostility and defensiveness over the phone, while most of the
drivers who are aware of the requests have indicated their
appreciation.

I offer the following as possible solutions to this problem:

4J
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The imposition of ztiffer penalties for employers who
violate child labor laws. The owner of the store where
my son worked was fined $1,000. Such a small amount
cannot impress upon these violators the seriousness of
their offense. According to the Labor Day ‘89 report
published by The National Safe Workplace Institute
(Exhibit 7), all too often, even these small fines are
waived by OSHA.

A requirement that drivers have a chauffeur’s license.
This is already a requirement in the State of Tennessee.
Legislation abolishing the use of timed delivery in the
fast food and food service industry in general.

An increase in workers' compensation payments from
companies whose employees are injured or killed in the
performance of their jobs. Perhaps this would cause
these companies to take another look at their “practices’
if they are hit hard enough in their pockethook.

Better supervision of the fast food industry by the Wage
and Hour Division of the Department of Labor to ensur:.
that the child labor provisions of The Fair Labor

Standard Act are not violated.

I would be more than willing to work with this Committee in

solving what I believe to be a major problem for all of us.

Thank you for your time and concern.
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Mr. LanTOs. Our next witness is Matthew Garvey, who is accom-
panied by his mother. Your written statements will be entered into
the record and both of you may proceed in any way you choose.
Matthew, will you begin, or will your mother begin?

Ms. TYrA. Matthew will begin.

Mr. LanTos. Matthew will begin. Pull the mike close to you, if
you would, we're very pleased to have you and we’d like to ask you
in your own words to tell us what your experiences were as a
young worker.

WM;; GARVEY. At the age of 13 I got employed at the Quality Car
ash——

Mr. LaNTOs. Where is the Quality Car Wash?

Mr. GARVEY. It’s in Laurel.

Mr. Lanros. Laurel, MD?

Mr. GARVEY. Yes.

Mr. LANTOs. And you were 13 years of age?

Mr. GARVEY. Yes.

Mr. LanTos. Go ahead.

STATEMENT OF MATTHEW GARVEY, ACCOMPANED BY HIS
MOTHER, VALERIE TYRA

Mr. Garvey. They didn't ask me for a work permit, they just
hired me anyway, and I only work d there Saturdays and Sundays
from 6 to 6. It was a weekend job and it was hard for me to come
by a job, so I took it. I saw no danger in the job, but there is a lot
of equipment and stuff around it that other people around me
almost got hurt on, but I didn't think anything of it because I just
}:'hought, weli, it's not going to happen to me, I'll just stay away

rom it.

I was sitting on top of the dryer because it was hot outside and if
you sit on top of the dryer it blows cool air out so you weren’t so
hot, but one of the boys that I was working with was burning the
hairs of my leg and I lifted my leg up and it sucked my leg down
into the dryer and it ripped it completely off and it spit me out and
I was out on the street and my leg was in the dryer.

The machine shouldn’t have been working the way it was be-
cause it had no top on it. It was supposed to have a satety lid on it,
but they made it work without one so you could just turn it on and
off whenever. But it wouldn't cut off quick enough because it just
happened too fast and the place only got fined $400 for that, which
is kind of ridiculous, because——

Mr. Lanros. Will you please repeat that statement because Con-
gressman Shays didn’t quite hear you?

Mr. GARVEY. How much they were fined?

Mr. LANTOS. Yes.

Mr. GARVEY. They were fined $400 for the loss of my leg.

Mr. LaNTos. How long were you in the hospital?

Mr. Garvey. For about 2 weeks.

Mr. LanTos. And you now have an artificial leg?

Mr. GARVEY. Yes. oir. _

Mr. Lantos. I wonder if your mother would care to add some-
thing to your testimony. If you’ll pull the mike close to you, please,
and we very much appreciate your appearing as well.

40
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Ms. TyRA. Thank you, I'm really glad to be here. I am so happy
that something is finally being done because after my son’s acci-
dent I was very aware of the children in the neighborhood and the
types of jobs that they were taking. The jobs were illegal, almost
alﬁ)f the jobs were illegal. I even tried to get news stations to get
an investigative reporter to come out just into our neighborhood
and spot check the businesses. There evidently wasn’t enough in-
terest in it at the time.

I would like to say that the year after Matthew lost his leg is a
year that I'll never forget as long as I live. Matthew, I'm sure, will
never forget it, but we're going on ‘ith our lives now. We are still
recovering from the tragedy.

The car wash was fined $400 for the dryer being defective. They
were fined $333 for exposed electrical wiring in wet areas; that
could have killed somebody on the spot. This is not just children
that Quality Car Wash was jeopardizing, it's adults also.

All Matthew was entitled to was a settlement under workman’s
compensation. The workman's comp code protected these people
from & civil suit and I don’t think that the workman’s comp laws
should protect employers who break laws. I'd like to see those laws
changed, and that’s not just for the children, that is for all the
workers in this country, it is not right.

Mr. LanTtos. We agree with you. We agree with you.

Ms. Tyra. Excuse me if I get upset.

Mr. LaNTOs. You have every right to get upset.

Ms. Tyra. I have a couple pictures that I would like to share
with the panel, if that wouid be OK.

Mr. LanTos. We would appreciate it.

Ms. Tyra. That is a result of the accident. That is what the ma-
chine did to my son’s leg, and that’s after the doctors cleaned it up.

This is what I had to look at, at home for months and change the
bandages every day, and Matthew had to change his own bandages.

This is what can happen when emoloyers are negligent.

Mr. LaNTos. Matthew, we are very very grateful to you and to
your mother for coming before us and making your statement. The
pictures are too horrendous to aescribe and your experience is too
horrendous to describe.

Ms. Tyra. There are no words to describe it.

Mr. Lantos. There are no words to describe it, I agree with you.
We're very grateful to you. We are sure, Matthew, that you will go
on and L..ld a fine life, but we all wish that this tragedy wouldn’t
have happened. It clearly could have been prevented, it could have
been prevented in a variety of ways. It could have been prevented
with safe equipment, and it could have been prevented by not al-
lowing a 13-year-old youngster to be employed in what clearly is a
dangerous occupation. We're very grateful to both of you.

I should mention for the record that 3 months after this tragic
accident Maryland inspectors found deficiencies not “xed so they
fined the company again and I do not know whether as of this
moment the deficiencies have been fixed or not.

Our next witness is Joyce Bentzman of the District of Columbia.
We are very pleased to have you. Joyce, if you'll pull the mike
close to you, please proceed in any way you choose.

4G
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STATEMENT OF JOYCE BENTZMAN

Ms. BenTzMAN. Good morning, my name is Joyce Bentzman and
I am 17 years old. I'm here this morning to speak of my work expe-
rience as a child.

In 1985 when I had just turned 13, I started working at a sand-
wich shop here in Washington, DC.

Mr. LANT0S. What’s the name of the shop?

Ms. BENTzmMAN. Do I have to say it?

Mr. LanTos. Yes.

Ms. BENTzMAN. Subway Sandwiches.

Mr. LaNTO8. I'm sorry?

Ms. BENTZMAN. Subway Sandwich Shop.

Mr. LanTtos. Subway Sandwich Shop?

Ms. BEnTzMAN. That is correct.

Mr. LanTos. In Washington, DC.

Ms. BEnTzMAN. Right.

Mr. LaNTOs. Very good, please go ahead.

Ms. BENTzZMAN. OK. When I had just turned 13, I started work-
ing there. I wasn’t forced to get a job, and my mother was very
well off. I was riding my bike 1 day with some friends and we came
across a help wanted sign. My friends dared me to apply for the job
so like any 13 year old I did. I was very nervous but the owner of
the sub shop obviously needed some help and was reluctant to hire
me. I didn’t have any experience except for some babysitting and 1
had lied about my age.

Mr. LanTos. Did they check your age at all?

Ms. BENTZMAN. No, they did not.

Mr. LANTOs. What did you tell them how old you were?

Ms. BENTZMAN. I told them I was 14 and going on 15.

Mr. LANTOS. Buti\?'ou showed them no paper, no document?

Ms. BEnTzMAN. No.

Mr. LanTos. They just hired you.

Ms. Bentzr:aN. Then again I did not look like I was 13. I looked
much older, and I was eager to learn. He hired me on the spot and
later that day I was to be trained without being paid. I told my
mo:n and she was very worried about my working there at an early
age.

After a few weeks my boss needed a work permit from school to
work, so at school I walked into the counselor’s office and picked
up some permit cards. Even if I hadn’t been able to get them, I
could have just as easily asked someone older to get them for me.

I sometimes worked there after school and worked there almost
ever: weekend, and I was often called to his convenience. I hated
it. My boss would verbally abuse me, not in terms of cussing or
swearing at me, just yelling at me for dropping some lettuce or
giving a customer too many olives. He would yell at me because I
didn’t know anything and many times I would cry in the bathroom
and come home crying. The only cheering up I would get was some-
times from his son. My mother never saw me cry and she was very
v»;lorried about my working there and I just continued working
there.

I wus paid what seemed a lot to me, but was actually very little.
At first I was getting paid something like $3.35 and $3.50 an hour

47
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and later on he came up with an excuse for dropping my pay to $3
and—or, $3.15 an hour. I do not rememb2r what the excuse was.

Later that year I went to South America and when I came back 1
found out the store had been sold. I breathed a sigh of relief, 1
wouldn’t have to work there again, but I found myself being very
bored so in April 1986, I reapplied to the sandwich shop. I was
hired and on the July 4, weekend of 1986 there was a change of
ownership. This has been the third owner I had worked with.

The new owner seemed much nicer and I was given what seemed
a hefty raise to $4.25 an hour. I worked there for 6 months and the
day before my trip to Peru, on December 15, 1987, I cut my finger
on the meat slicer. I screamed at first and started crying. I¢ reall
hurt and it just kept bleeding and bleeding and bleeding anc bleed-
ing. My bosses wanted to take me to the hospital and being as stub-
born as I was I did not go. Upon my arrival in Peru the next day I
went to the doctor and he told it wasn’t that serious but it could
have been serious. I thought to myself what if—what if it wasn’t
the tip of my finger, or what if it was a whole finger, or my hand.

Upon my arrival back to the States I quit working there. I got a
job at an ice cream shop and I worked horrendous hours and never
got paid. Finally I was given $400 for my pay. I went through three
ownerships there as well. There was ncthing dangerous about
working there, but I quit there after 2 years.

I went off to a pizza shop to answer phones and found it boring
to work there and an inconvenience for me so in the spring of 1989
I went back to the ice cream shop and to the sandwich shop. I
worked week nights at the ice cream shop and weekends at the sub
shop. The hours were very long and I did go to school, I was very
tired in school, but I forced myself to go to school.

Mr. LaNToOs. Joyce.

Ms. BENTzMAN. Yes, sir.

Mr. LaNTOS. What's your guess? How many hours a week did you
work in that period?

Ms. BENTzMAN. OK, sometimes I worked as little as 10 hours a
week, and at one point I had put in anywhere between 70 an¢ -
hours a week.

Mr. LaNT0S. You worked between 70 and 80 hours a week?

Ms. BENTzMAN. That was during summer. Sometimes during the
school year it was anywhere between 30, 40 hours depending on
how I wanted to work.

Mr. LaNTtos. How many hours did you spend at school during
that period?

Ms. BENTZMAN. I spent the full 6 hours that were required for
my going to school, and I did as best as I could, and right now I
rank 54th in my class of 399. I think I've done very well but if I
had to go back and do this all over again I don’t think I would do
it. It has been a burden, it has been difficult, and over the years I
have saved enough money to go to 2 years of college, which is the
only plus, but there are other children who aren’t as lucky as I am
and are taken advantage of.

Many children are hurt on the job every day, many are unreport-
ed, and that really shouldn’t happen to children who are working.
Child labor exploitations happen every day and some children do
not have a choice. I had a choice and I think I might have made
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the wrong choice to work. I look back and I don’t know if I would
work again in the same conditions if I was given the chance all
over again.

Thank you.

Mr. LaN10s. Thank you very much, Joyce. We’'ll have some Ques-
tions of you, but for the record, what's the name of the ice cream
shop where you worked?

Ms. BEnTzMAN. Baskin-Robbins.

Mr. LaNTOs. Baskin-Robbins.

Ms. BeEnTzMAN. Correct.

Mr. LANTos. And for the record, will you describe again specifi-
cally how old you were when you worked there and how many
hours you worked?

Ms. BenTzMAN. When I worked there it was from February 1987,
through September 1989. I worked last December for a few weeks
and when I started working there on the second dayr that I was
given the job I was given the key to the store and I would work 12
hours a day during the weekends and 7 hours from 4 to 11 during
the week days.

Mr. LanTos. How old were you in February 1987, when they
hired you there?

Ms. BENTZMAN. Fifteen.

Mr. LanTtos. Fifteen, and how many hours—that is—how many
hours did you work shortly after you were hired in the first few
months?

Ms. BENTZMAN. It depends, sometimes it was 40 hours, sometimes
it was 50. It was all on my discretion. Any hours I wanted to work
I was welcome to work. There was never a limit until the hours I
was——

Mr. LanTos. That was during the school year, Joyce?

Ms. BENTzZMAN. Yes, oir.

Mr. LaNTOs. So, you worked at age 15 as many as 50 hours a
week during the school year?

Ms. BENTZMAN. Correct.

Mr. LanTos. Did it ever exceed 50 hours do you think?

Ms. BENTzMAN. It could have.

Mr. LaNTos. It could have.

Ms. BENTZMAN. I'm not very sure.

Mr. LanTos. Nobody put any limitation on your hours?

Ms. BENTzMAN. Never.

Mr. LanTos. You worked as many hours as you wanted to?

Ms. BENTZMAN. Torrect.

Mr. LanTtos. We'll come back to you and I want to thank you
very much for your testimony.

We understand the transportation problem, but I wonder if you
would briefly summsrize, Mr. Garcia, Bob McFeely's experience
and before you du thai please identify yourself for the record and
speak directly into the mike.
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STATEMENT OF MARSHALL GARCiA, VICE PRVSIDENT, RETAIL,
WHOLESALE, AND DEPARTMENT STORE WOKKERS UNION, AC-
COMPANIED BY BOB McFEELY

Mr. GarciA. Yes, my name is Marshall Garcia, I am a vice presi-
dent of the Retail, Wholesale, and Department Store Workers
Union. I'm from local 1199 in New York City, and we have about
5,000 people that we represent who are employed in the retail in-
dustry, and we find that more and more of this industry is coming
to depend on child labor, on youngsters under 18, or under 19. We
have one particular employer, Rock Bottom Stores, that has two-
. thirds of its staff under 19, and inevitably these Ivoungsters are

called upon in any 1 of the 30 stores in this small chain, which,
incidentally, isn't that small, they do $160 million a year in busi-
ness, they depend more and more on the youngsters to perform
work which they should not, like operating the compactors and so
on.

There is a consistent pattern throughout this employer of push-
ing the young people to work way in excess of the hours that
they're allowed to. During school they work anywhere from 20 to
40 to 50 hours a week, and this has a detrimental effect certainly
on the youngsters, and the union is before your committee today
and we're before the State legislature because even the contract en-
forcement, and we're not a weak union, is very very difficult be-
cause of the pervasive coercion that's imposed on these youngsters.
Theg’re afraid to file a compensation claim, they're afraid to talk
to the union representatives. We even have a contractual provision
against people working there under 16 and they nonetheless hire
people at age 15 and {hese youngsters are afraid to talk.

So, we're before the Congress today asking for help, and I'm
sorry that Mr. McFeely, he worked—and he does work—for Rock
Bottom, since he was 17, and he has testimony which he’s earlier
provided that he worked at these machines and he worked these
excessive hours, and about the unsanitary conditions in his store in
Staten Island, NY. Due to delays he isn’t here yet.

Mr. LaNnTOs. We appreciate that and his testimony will be en-
tered into the record.

Mr. GArciA. Thank you.

Mr. LANTOS. Let me just say that you have all done very very
useful public service in preventing these outrageous occurrences
from beinlg1 as widespread as they obviously are, because the main
value of these hearings is the deterrent effect it has—they have—
on potential l}:erpetrators of these wrongs.

Let me ask you a couple of questions, Ms. Boutros, if I may. If
you had known that it was illegal for a 17 year old to have a job
dﬁivingqa car commercially, would you have objected to his taking
the job?

8. Boutros. If I hadn’t known, or if I would have known?

Mr. Lantos. If you would have known.

Ms. Boutros. I would certainly have objected if I had known it
was illegal. I really didn’t think too much about it in the first place
because his father had delivered pizzas when he was in high school.
Of course, those times were different, there was no big hurry to get
them delivered anyway. I have another son who is going to turn 16
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tomorrow. He's going to be getting his driver's license soon, and
he’s going to be out there in that work force, too, and I'm really
concerned about him. Of course, I'm not going to let him be deliver-
ing any pizzas, that's for sure, but it's hard enough as a parent
anyway to see these youngsters going out at the age of 16 driving
on their own to begin with.

You know, sometimes I think that even our driving age limit
should be raised. Probably I feel more strongly about that now, but
nevertheless, you know, I definitely would not have let him work if
I had known he was working illegally. We just were not aware of
it.

Mr. LanTos. I wonder if you have some recommendations for this
subcommittee, for the Department of Labor, or in general to pre-
vent this sort of tragedy from happening?

Ms. Boutros. Yes, I Xo, I've thought about it quite long and hard,
and a few of my suggestions are going to be basically the same as
those that preceded me by the Congressman.

First of all, I would like to see the imposition of stiffer penalties
for employers who violate these laws. My understanding is that the
store manager, or the store owner where my son worked, was fined
a $1,000, and I think this is a pretty small fine to impact the seri-
ousness of these offenses upon these employers. Second, I under-
stand that quite often these fines are even waived, that they don’t
have to even pay the $1,000.

No. 2, I'd like to see a requirement that drivers have a chauf-
feur’s license in commercial delivery. I think this is probably true
in some industries, but it certainly is not true in the pizza industry
in general. I do understand, though, that the State of Tennessee
has this requirement pertaining to pizza delivery.

No. 3, I'd like to see legislation abolishing the use of any timed
delivery in the fast food and food service industry in general.

Four, I would like to see an increase in worker’s compensation
payments from companies whose employees are injured or killed in
the performance of their jobs. To me the quickest way to get some-
one's attention is througg\ their pocketbook. I think if employer’s
compensation payments had to be increased, ir. addition to stiffer
penalties, this would certainly get their attention a lot uicker.

Then, also, I'd like to see better supervision of the fast food in-
dustry in particular by the Wage and Hour Division of the Depart-
ment of Labor and to make sure that these child labor provisions of
the Fair Labor Standard Act are not vinlated any more.

Mr. LaNTos. Thank you very much,

Matt, what instructions were you given about hazardous jobs to
avoid when you took this job?

Mr. GARvEy. They didn’t really tell me too much of anything.
They just told me¢ that when the track broke down not to get next
to it, and I was never really around that in the first place, because
that thing always broke down. One of the people that worked there
he almost got his foot cut off from it, because it always broke down,
and he was—he was trying to fix it or something liie that, and it
almost ripped his foot off.

Mr. LaNTos. May I ask your mother a question, if you'll share
your mike with her. Before Matt’s accident did you know about
legal limitations concerning youngsters working?

’
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Ms. Tyra. No, I didn't.

Mr. LaNTos. So you feel that we have an educational job here,
%oo, .a?nationwide educational job so parents wixl know what the

aw is?

Ms. Tyra. Absolutely, absolutely, yes. I tried to do it through our
board of education in Howard County by distributing leaflets
through the school for children to take home. I found out not many
of the leaflets made it home from school, but I wanted parents to
be aware of what jobs their children could take or what jobs they
should take and what jobs they shouldn’t take. I assumed that
when they hired Matthew and after they knew that he was 13 that
it was acceptable, and drying cars did not seem like a dangerous
Jjob to me,
~ Mr. Lantos. What would you like to say concerning official re-

sponses following the accident from the various agencies you had to
deal with?

Ms. Tyra. First of all, after the accident initially we had to deal
with the Rockwood Insurance Co. for the car wash who at first told
us that we were going to be covered by them. When Matthew got
home from the hospital, nurses and physical therapist did not show
up. So, on top of having to try to care for my son, I had to get on
the phone aund start calling around and then I was told by Rock-
wood Insurance: “We're nui foing to cover your son under work-
man’s comp.” We had a lot of volunteers who came in and helped.

What other agencies—what agencies are you interested in?

Mr. Lanros. Did you have any other contact with any public or
private entity? '

Ms. Tyra. The Department of Labor came out to take a report
for Matthew.

Mr. LaNTOS. Yes.

Ms. Tyra. And that wae fine, they came to the house, they were
very nice, they took Matthew’s report and were gone.

Mr. LanTos. Joyce, may I ask you a perhaps difficult question.
You obviously are a young lady of exceptional intelligence and
drive. You have done quite well in school despite this enormousl
heavy work schedule. Do you feel you would have done muc
better had Jyou not been working 40, 50 hours a week during the
school year? :

Ms. BENTzMAN. In a way I do, and in a way 1 don’t. Working
hard taught me that I have to work up to what I want, but it was
very stressful and at some points I didn’t do my best in school be-
cause I had to work. I didn’t have to work, but then I felt like I had
to work. I could have quit any time but I didn't. I don’t know why,
I should have, but I didn't. So, I really can’t say. I have very mixed
emotions about that. I can't answer that.

Mr. LanTtos. What would be your judgement of someone else who
is less than talented, less strong, less determined, having this kind
of experience, 40 hours of work during school?

Ms. BENTzMAN. There is such a small portion of child—or stu-
dents who can put in as many hours and do so well in school. Many
of them work for the very unrealistic things that they want. Manv
of them ignore school once they have a job. Many of them say,
well, I have a job, I can do anything I want now, and that’s not
true. It should be a little more difficult to get a work permit and
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there should definitely be some say frim the school whether or not
the student is able to work or not.

Mr. LanT0s. But you testified that you could have gotten a work
permit——

Ms. BentzMAN. Exactly.

Mr. Lantos. Through a friend.

Ms. BEntzMAN. Exactly.

Mr. LanTos. So, apparently we have a problem of tightening up
the issuance of work permits by schools?

Ms. BentzmAN. Right, there shoulu be a parental consent,
maybe, to get a work permit, and some investigation as to why a
student needs to work, be it to help a family or for his own. I never
had to help my family, I just did it because I wanted to. There was
never a burden on wmic to work, but jt's something that I just look
back on now. There arc other pcople who are more unfortunate
than I am and I see th=.. 1 Just consider myself lucky.

Mr. LanTos. [ understand.

Congressman Snays.

Mr. SHAvs. I just want to make this point for the record. You're
sa{ing they were fined $400 for the dryer and $300 for the electri-
cal wire, and your mother said to us that your settlement was with
worker’s comp, tha! you could not sue this car wash for damages.
Then you said later on, I think, that they were revisited, or the
chairman did, and there was another fine?

Ms. TYRA. Yes. Do you have copies of everything that I sent to
Joy Simonson, because I sent copies.

N r. SHAys. Yes, OK, but just for the record if you could tell me
that.

Ms. TYyRA. When MOSHA went back through and inspected
again, there were certain things that had not been fixed. These
were violations that they were cited for on the first trip around,
but they were not fined for them. There was a zero fine on them.
tvglﬁns%OSHA went through the second time, the total fines came

Mr. SHAys. First time around, $700 when your son lost his lg,
and $1,820 the second time around, and you're saying these
were——

Ms. TyrA. These were violations that they had been cited for on
the first inspection but they failed to have the things repaired.
When MOSHA came through and inspected they were fined.

Mr. Suays. Thank you.

Ms. Boutros, would you tell me again what the fines were that
were levied?

Ms. Boutros. $1,000, and——

Mr. Suays. That was to the store manager?

Ms. Boutros. To the store owner.

Mr. SHAYs. Store owner.

Ms. BouTros. That was a franchised store.

Mr. Snays. OK, what else?

Ms. Boutros. That's it.

Mr. SHa.~ Were you able to sue the company?

Ms. Boutros. Possibly I could have instituted a wrongful death
suit, but Indiana’s laws are not structured such that they’re very

Y

conducive tc *"'at sort of thing. I elected not to because there's no
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amount of money they could have given me to compensate me for
my son’s loss anyway, and these corporations just drag these cases
through the courts, too, and I just felt that that wouldn’t be as con-
structive as what I have been doing.

Mr. SHays. Thank you very much.

Matt, let me just go back to one question. You were 13 years old
when you were working there. It's your testimony that that was in
violation of the law, is that covrect, that you should not have been
allowed to work there?

Mr. GARVEY. Yes, I shouldn’t have been working there.

Mr. Suavs Now, were they fined—I'm sorry——

Mr. GARvey. I shouldn’t have been working there. I didn’t ¢ven
have a work permit. I was sup to have a work permit. They
didn’t even ask me for a worker’s pernit.

Mr. SHAYs. Was the company fined for the fact that you were
working there and under age? Was there a fine?

Mr. GARVEY. I don’t know, my mom might.

Ms. Tyra. They were prosecuted through the P.G. County Siate’s
attorney'’s office and they pled guilty. This is information that I've
gotten through a Mr. Melbor at the department of labor in Mary-
land. They were fined $10,000 and given 2 years probation. That
means they were cited for the one juvenile—-{ mean the one minor
violation, there was another minor working there illegally, evident-
{{——they dropped that charge because they weren't charged with

im.

Mr. SHays. Thank you.

Iet me just make this point and then ask for a response to it. I
know that the administration has to be more proactive and enforce
existing law and I know in my heart that they have to ask for
more inspectors and they’ve got to ask for tougher penalties. Con-
gress has got to fund more inspectors and Congress is going to have
to change the laws to make the penalties tougher and obviousl
that’s our responsibility. So, the administration has = responsibil-
ity, we have a responsibility.

What I want to ask you is what is the role of the parent. This is
even more sensitive because particularly in both your instances—
you lost your son, and, you know, those pictures were something I
wouldn’t want anrone else to see, and with the loss of your son’s
leg, you were really close to deciding that your son should not have
worked there. What would have made the difference? Was it the
question that Mr. Lantos acked about knowing that it was illegal? I
have ordered pizzas from Domino’s and have been grateful to have
them come on a timely basis. Obviously, I have a different view
now. Did you begin to say this is crazy, my son, how can he do it in
10 minutes or 15 minutes? This is a recipe for disaster. Were you
close to that point?

Ms. Boutros. Just prior to my son’s death I was getting to that
point and that's why we had the conversations about gettir;; out of
there and getting another job. He was looking when he wasn't
there, or going to school, he was looking for anccher job, and he
had found one just right along what his vocation was and that was
worll:ing for a car dealership. He was interested in doing auto body
work.
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But I saw what was going on with the Domino’s situation. I had
not been really familiar with Domino’s prior to his employment
and then, like I said beiore, I didn’t think much about it because
his father had delivered pizzas when he was in high school, but
then we're talking back in the sixties, too.

Mr. SHAys. Is part of your comment that if you had been in your
son’s place, as an adult with what you've learned through life, you
might have said this is crazy, this is a recipe for disaster. What I
think I hear you saying to me is that basically your son was being
asked to make choices that maybe he didn't have, at this time in
his life, the skills to make?

Ms. BouTros. That's correct. Young people have not had the ex-
perience and have not developed the maturity to know when they
can tell an employer, no, I will not do this, or no I cannot do this,
or to know the difference to make a lot of those choices. If I had
been doing that job as an adult, with the fact that I have worked
out there and I know what it's like, I could tell a manager get off
my back. I'm not going to speed, I'm not going to run in and out of
the store and possibly fall and break a leg, as several of them have,
or miscarry, as one lady did. I will not do that. It's not worth it.

Mr. SHAYs. It's sometimes even difficult for adults to tell their
employers that, but obviously much more difficult for a young
person.

Ms. Boutros. Definitely, especially if it's their very first job and
they’re trying to please.

Mr. SHAyS. It's obvious tc me, Matt, that your mom would not
have been aware of the kind of condition that you were in. Do you
think if you had been older you would have been able to recognize
that this was just something that was extraordinarily dangerous
for you to be near, this equipment?

r. GARVEY. At 13 I knew it was dangerous, some of the equip-
ment, but some of it I just didn't—I don’t know, at the way I was
thinking and stuff like that, I don’t know, just the way at 13 years
old 1 was just like, well, that’s not going to happen to me, it's not
foing to happen to me, I'm just not going to do that, just like when

was little, well, I'm not i(;ing to get kidnapped and anything like
that and all these other kids get kidnapped, and it's like it's not
going to happen to me. So, I just thought it wasn’t going to happen
to me, but it did. They told me to stay away from the track, I
stayed away from the track. They didn’t say anything about the
dryer. They taught me how to operate the dryer. And they always
saw me sitting on it and they never said anything to me before, so.

Mr. SHays. That's very heipful. Thank you.

Let me just ask you, Joyce, do you have a mother and father?

Ms. BenNTzMAN. | live with my mother, and my parents—my
father left us when I was about 2.

Mr. SHays. That's not too atypical of what happens in this coun-
try, a lot of young children are raised by a single parent.

Ms. BENTZMAN. Correct. :

N!’r. SHAYs., Was your mother working? Was she trying to support
you?

Ms. BENTZMAN. Yes, she was very well off. She works in an inter-
national organization and money was never a problem in our
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family, ever, you know, anytime I needed anything it was given to
me, but I knew the value of it.

Mr. SHAvs. I guess the question I want to reiterate, you are ohvi-
ously someone with extraordinary drive, but when you said you
wor{ed 50 hours sometimes even during the school year and 80
hours, did your mom ever say, honey, this is-———

Ms. BENTzMAN. Yes, she did, she was very worried and I kind of
was being rebellions I guess in not listening to her. Sometimes we
had arguments about it, but I would like to correct you, the 80
hour weeks were durinf the summer and the 40 and 50 hour weeks
were during the school year. She never told me right out to quit
and it was—I lived right around the corner so I wouldn't waste
time in transportation. She knew exactly where I was, but she
many times wanted me to quit, many many times she would beg
me quit, but, you know, when you're a child you're stubborn and
that’s kind of nature's way and I just refused to quit.

Mr. Suays. Well, I want to thank all of ycu. I read the testimony
that was supplied last night and obviousiy I hadn’t been able to
read some that wasn’t provided for us, but it's very helpful testimo-
ny and I appreciate it.

Matt, I just want to say, I have one last question for you. Obvi-
ously a 13 year old who says he wants to work I happen to respect
a lot. Did you apply that same kind of work ethic in school work? I
don't want to embarrass you here, but I'd love to know what made
work more attractive? Was work a substitute for school? Was work
an addition to school?

Mr. GARrvVEY. No, I was working during the summertime and only
on the weekends.

Mr. SuaAys. Should I ask your mother this question?

Mr. GARvVEY. No, in school I do—when 1 aYFl%myself I do well.
It’s like I get A’s and B's when I apply myself. When I don't, the
go down. I mean, I never really had a job whenever I was i school,
and now for me to try and get a job, I can't get a job anyway, be-
cause I put on my application that I lost my leg antf I'm not sure if
that's what does it, but it's like—one of the managers almost hired
me but then the other one was like, no, he came up with this
excuse of why not to hire me, but I applied for this one job and
everybody else who applies for it, two of my friends got the job, I
didn't get it, and I put in my application before they did. It's just
that on my applications that what I put on it, and it's like I don’t
get the job.

Mr. SHays. Well, I think there's a Cor-.ressman in your district
who might like to help you find a job, if , ou want one, but obvious-
ly the school comes first. What grade are you in now?

Mr. GArvEey. Tenth.

Mr. Suavs. Well, I just wish you very well and I suspect you
have a great life ahead of you.

Mr. GARVEY. Thank you.

Mr. SHAYs. Thank you all.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. LANTOS. Thank yeo very much.

Congressman Wise.

Mr. Wise. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, and I want to
thank the panel for very compelling testimony.

t,. '\ ’
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I have a few questions. To what extent were there any kind of
benefits provided in addition to the pay? Was anyone covered, for
inslgan';:e, by health henefits? Was there any kind of vacation
policy?

Mr. McFeeLy. I apologize to the committee for being late, but my
flight was delayed an hour.

r. LANTOS. We dn understand that and we are very sympathet-
ic. If I may swear in the witness because we did all the others. Will
you please stand?

itness sworn.]

Mr. McFeeLy. Could you repeat the question?

Mr. Wise. In addition to whatever you were ?aid, were you cov-
ered by any kind of benefits? Health benefit, if you hurt yourself
was there hospitalization, or if you became sick did you have vaca-
tion days that you could get?

Mr. McFEeeLy. My current employer, Rock Bottom Stores——

Mr. LANTOS. Get a little closer to tiie mike.

Mr. McFeeLy. My current employer, Rock Bottom Stores, is cov-
ered also under a union contract, local 1199, and I do have hospital
care, dental, prescription, and vacation pay, sick time, and other
benefits. My situation where I work—I'm still at it, I work two
jobs. I'm currently 23 years old, I started working when 1 was 16
year olds, I still work at Rock Bottom Stores, and I currently work
for New York Telephone as a manager. I've stayed at Rock Bottom
Stores not because of income but because of my concern for my
fellow employees involving their contract negotiations and also be-
cause of the problems that have occurred with child labor and med-
ical coverage and the employers refusal to answer to the law.

Mr. Wisk. Let me ask the other panelists. Joyce?

Ms. BEnTzMAN. No, never, no insurance benefits or any benefits
of any kind.

Mr. Wise. Was your son covered by anything?

Ms. Boutros. No benefits.

Mr. Wise. Matthew.

Mr. GARVEY. My mom says no benefits, but I'm still not clear or.
the question.

Mr. Wise. Well, benefits are whether or not there were any—
whether you were covered or had protection, for instance, if you
became sick, could you take a sick day off?

Mr. GArvVEy. Oh, no. [Lau%hter.]

Mr. Wise. That was what I thought.

Matthew, you may have mentioned this and I didn’t hear it,
when you went to work, did they know you were 13?

Mr. GARVEY. Yes. They asked me that. It was like the second day
I was working there, I was sitting on the side, and they asked me
how old I was, and when I was going to go first apply for a job and
I was going to tell them that I was 15 because I wanted a job, but
they just asked me and I was—the first thing that came to my
?ead was my age 8o I told them and that was it, they knew how old

was.

Mr. Wise. Were there others your age working there?

Mr. GARVEY. There was a kid who was 9 years old that was work-
ing there.

r. Wise. What was he doing?

o7
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Mr. GARVEY. The same thing I was doing, except he was working
u% front and sometimes he would come back, because up front is
where they’d wash the cars down, they'd spray them with this
hose, and there was another thing like in the back is where you
drive the cars. .

Mr. Wise. When you were paid, were you paid by a check or did
they give you cash?

Mr. GARVEY. A check.

Mr. Wise. And did it have things taken out, income tax, and
social security, for instance?

Mr. GARVEY. Yes.

Mr. Wise. OK, do you know how much you were making?

Mr. GARVEY. $4.25 an hour.

Mr. Wise. OK. )

Joyce, you mentioned that you cut your finger on a meat slicer.
Was that ever reported to any agency?

Ms. BENTZMAN. I'm not sure.

Mr. Wise. Whether the company reported it?

Ms. BENTZMAN. I'm not sure, because the day afterwards I went
to South America so I really wouldn’t know. I assume it should
have been, but I'm not sure at all, but now the shop has presliced
meats and has gotten rid of the slicer, and has presliced vegetables
as well, 8o that's a definite plus. There's no machinery there at all
except for a refrigerator or something, that's it.

Mr. Wise. Ms. Boutros, does Domino’s have any kind of pack-
age~~-benefit package for its employees?

Ms. Boutros. Not that I'm aware of. Possibly for their managers
they do, because they would be considered fulltime.

Mr. Wisk. But as far as the young drivers in high school?

Ms. Bourtros. No, they were just—dJesse was paid an hourly
wage, which I believe was $3.65 an hour, I think meybe it was
raised to $3.85 prior to his death. Any tips that he could manage to
get, and 6 percent of whatever he took in on pizzas for the night if

e drove his own car. That was his gas money.

Mr. Wise. What was that compensation, w{\at was he paid again,
$3.60 something ant  r?

Ms. BouTros. I be .eve it was $3.65, and then I think a little later
on u‘f to $3.85 an hour, that was his hourly wage. Then any tips he
could manage to collect, and 6 percent of whatever he took in on
pizzas per night was what he was paid for his gas money when he
drove his car.

Mr. Wisk. I, too, just want to join the rest of the panel here in
thanking you for coming forward. I know it's painful, it's also a
story that has to be told. I'm remembering, I'm from West Virgin-
ia, and I'm remembering that at the turn of the century we had
something in West Virginia called “Breaker Boys” and these were
young children that were taken into the coal mines and worked
every day and many died simply breaking up coal, oreaking up
rock, and it was through people coming forward that eventually
that abuse was stop and we don’t have, thank God, Breaker
Boys any more, but maybe we do in other ways as we become more
technologically superior, so I just want to thank you for bringing
forward this latest evidence.

Thank you.

~ry
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Mr. LanTos. Thank you, Congressman Wise.

Congressman Schumer.

Mr. ScHUuMER. And I thank you, Mr. Chairman, and first let me
say to all of you, you really are doing a service. You know, we live
here in a world in Washington and we speak and think in terms of
a lot of abstract ideas, and ideas are powerful, but I've been tryin%
for several years to alert Congress’ attention to this problem and
don’t think anything I could do would ecual the testimony that you
have given. So, by coming forward and trlling your story and put-
ting in a concrete form that everyone can understand and realize
that this is just not an abstract concept or some picture, but actual-
ly hurting people in a variety of different ways as you have all tes-
tified, I think, should send a lightning bolt through Congress and
hopefully move the legislation and get us the more inspectors and
do the kind of things that have to be done. There is nothing that
equals your own specific stories. So, believe me, you've had a tre-
mendous effect already.

I just have a couple of questions, most have been covered. First
I'd like to ask both Mr. Garcia and Mr. McFeely—Mr. Garcia,
while you were—I know what it's like to be late on the shuttle, Mr.
McFeely, it happens to me regularly. Does Rock Bottom sort of use
children as a way of not only avoiding benefits but avoiding union-
ization, having people be nonunion? How is it—are children much
less easy to organize and get their rights and everything like that
probably because (a) they're young, (b) they're more transient, and
(¢) they protbably think, well, all the benefits will come through my
family or pareats?

Mr. McFEeeLy. The turnover rate in my store is-——

Mr. ScuuMER.'This is a retail dis——

Mr. McFeeLy. Disccunt store.

Mr. ScCHUMER. I hear their ads, I've never been in one. Retail di.-
count store.

Mr. McFeeLy. We sell any sort of over-the-counter items from
toothpaste to hair supplies.

Mr. ScHUMER. Is it a publicly owned company?

Mr. McFekLy. No, it's privately owned. The turnover rate is
about four a week. I have a crew, we're about 30 people in the
store, and that's a good crew. Right now we're down lower than
that. We have a baler in the back and I've seen people—it’s still
not properly used, the door is not closed in front of it, even though
they've been investigated by the State department of labor. There
have been children without working papers, there have been—
there’s still a truck that is unloaded every week——

Mr. ScHUMER. Two-thirds are children, you say?

Mr. McFEELY. Yes.

Mr. ScHUMER. Right.

Mr. McFEeeLy. Ranging from—when I sought it 1 was 16 years
old, and I'm stil! currently employed. Some of the information they
gave you was a little off, they also spelled my name wrong.

Mr. ScuuMER. On St. Patrick’s Day they shouldn’t spell McFeely
wrong.

Mr. McFEELY. When they unload the trucks they have—there’s a

latform about half a fooi high and they have to put a pallet, un-
oading the pallets, they have to put a plate that takes the pallets
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off and the pallets weigh several hundred pounds and the kids
have to unroll it off of the truck and i gains momentum. They try
to push on the top to stop the pallet so it doesn’t go crashing into
the wall and knocking everything over, but while they're pushing
on the top they're also bracing their feet and still coming under-
neath and I've known somebody who is currently employed with
the New York City Department of Education as a teacher who had
his foot crushed and never applied for workman's comp and never
told anything about it. There is no safety procedures, no films.

I work two jobs, I still work with New York Telephone, and they
have constantly films on safety, on how to handle things, wearing
safety glasses, protective shoes. They are concerned with their
workers, I'm not doing this as a plug for New York Tel, but I've
worked on both sides of the—on the union side and now as man-
agement. They don’t try to—my employer doesn’t try any of that.
They are only concerned with getting the merchandise out on the
shelf and whatever makes the manager look good. He will con-
stantly—he works under a budget, he says that he has—a kid will
work there say 3 or 4 or § years, I'm currently making there $5.60
an hour, I started at $3.60, I've been working there 7 years, 16 cent
increases every 6 months.

They will constantly say to you we can get good $3.60 help for
you, we'll bring in two people to supply for one of you, and as a
union—I wasn’t even told there was a union until 1% years after I
was working there, until I was threatened with termination, they
said ge call your union, and I said what union.

Mr. ScHUMER. Let me ask Mr. Garcia a question. You say Rock
Bottom has a 160 stores.

Mr. Garcia. No, their gross last year was $164 million. They
have 30 stores.

Mr. ScHUMER. Thirty stores.

Mr. Garcia. In the New York metropolitan area.

Mr. ScHUMER. And all of them employ children by and large?

Mr. GARCIA. Yes.

Mr. ScHUMER. Have you ever seen a Federal inspector there?

Mr. Gargcia. No, I've never seen one, neither have I had one re-
ported as having been there. We have a staff of five organizers that
covers this area and no one has ever reported a Federal inspector.
We had a State inspector that we brought into one of the stores.

Mr. ScHUMER. Right, that you brought in.

Mr. GaRcia. That’s correct.

Mr. ScHUMER. New York State has a pretty good record, a better
record than the fed, but you have never in the 30 stores—how
many people are employed in thcse 30 stores?

Mr. Garcia. We have about 1,000 people in the stores.

Mr. ScHuMmEeR. OK, 1,000 people in the stores, and never once
have you either seen or had reported to you by one of your mem-
bers a Federal wages and hours division or anybody coming by to
look into child labor violations?

Mr. GARciA. That’s correct.

Mr. ScHUuMER. OK, do any of the others—I guess at the Quality
Car Wash or at the Domino’s Pizza was there ever any mention of
anyone coming around to look and seeing what was going on before
your accidents? Before your terrible happening, Ms. Boutros?
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Mr. GARVEY. No, I mean, not that I know of. I mean, if there was
somebody coming around, they skipped over all the stuff that was
wrong with the place.

Mr. Scuumer. Right. Joyce, how about you? You've worked a
long time.

Ms. BENTzMAN. Well, I know for a fact that the public health
and sanitary department comes regularly to check on the sanita-
tion. Every month at Subway a field representative comes to see if
the stores is intact?

M.;'. ScHUMER. A field representative from the Subway organiza-
tion?

Ms. BENTzMAN. Right, corporation, exactly.

Mr. ScHUMER. Right.

Ms. BENTZMAN. And when there is something wrong with sanita-
tion, they have abc it a week or 14 days to take care of it and then
they come back.

Mr. ScuuMER. Right

Ms. BENTzMAN. But nothing in terms of safety—I don’t think, I
really couldn’t say, but I know for a fact that they do come.

Mr. ScHuMER. Right. Matthew reported that there was someone
13—even 9 years old working in the car wash.

Ms. BENTzZMAN. | was the youngest working there.

Mr. ScHuMER. Pardon? You were the youngest at 13?

Ms. BenTzMAN. Right.

Mr. ScHUMER. How about Mr. McFeely. Ms. Boutros. Any of the
other witnesses, how young did it go?

Mr. McFeeLy. 1 have called up people on the phone in other
stores. My store—it's in our contract that they're not supposed to
hire under 16 years old, but I've called people up and they’ve said
there were 15 year olds working in other stores.

Also, I did bring down a Federal inspector on the health issue
and then I found out—I didn’t even know, I was just worried about
the cleanliness, but then we found out the bathroom doesn’t have
hot water and that was one of the violations they found. I've been
complaining about a water cooler which was broken and rusted
and }:iidu’t ever work for the 5 years. I was constantly complaining
on that.

They also, on hours and wages, they tend to—they don’t really
break the hours on a Federal level, but on the State level they do.

Mr. ScHumMER. Right.

Mr. McFeeLy. They also tend to lock the doors at night and say
you can't leave until the work is done.

Mr. ScHUMER. What? Say that again?

Mr. McFeeLy. They lock the doors at night, let's say at 10
o'clock, and we have inventory the next morning, and say we have
to block down the store, fixing up the shelves, and—-—

Mr. ScHUMER. So, you dcn’t have set hours there?

Mr. McFeeLy. We have set hours, but let’s say I'm scheduled 5 to
10, and I had a case on Valentine's Day, one girl was told that if
she left the store at 10 o'clock, and she demanded to leave, that the
manager would take that as a provision that she was quitting.

Mr. Scuumer. So she had to work until then?

Mr. McFeeLy. Well, she left, and I fought to get her reinstated,
and I brought up to them that the New York State law says that
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you must have a half-hour break if you work 6 hours and she was
scheduled 5 to 10 and they wanted to make her work 11 hours
without a break and I said you're breaking the law and they
dropped the idea of firing her.

Mr. ScuuMER. Right. In all of your jobs you were told that you
were all paid by check, so in other words there was so little tear
that someone would come check up, there was no cash payments or
anything like that. You know, we have a vision of sweatshops and
of-people who are working in these little hideaway places that no
one will ever find, they close down, they run away, but obviously in
the case of Domino’s Pizza and the case of Baskin-Robbins and the
Subway, which are big%er chains, I guess Quality Car Wash is just
a one shop operation, but in these—they just blithely went ahead
and paid by check ev2n if the checks would indicate that some vio-
lation of the law mignt be occurring. Ms. Boutros.

Ms. Boutros. With the exception that Jesse did receive his gas
money each night in cash.

Mr. ScuuMER. In cash, OK. The other thing I was concerned that
really sort of troubled me, Ms. Boutros, was this king of lates badge
which I find—that bothered me, you had testified that your son—
that they gave an award to the person who was the latest with the
pizzas and you know, knowing how teenagers are so susceptible to
peer group pressure, you know, I would imagine lots of them would
do almost anything to avoid getting one of these badges. Was this a
practice at this Domino’s Pizza or is it a practice at many others as
well? Domino’s is a franchise you had mentioned, so each——

Ms. Boutros. Well, they have corporate stores and franchises.

Mr. ScHUMER. Oh, OK. :

Ms. BouTtros. But two-thirds of the stores are franchise stores
and the franchise stores are pretty much allowed to operate as
tgey wish. There’s not too many binding agreements between
them.

Mr. ScHUMER. So, you haven't, through your new organization
that Kou founded and others, have you heard of instances like this
in other shops where they sort of by putting the scarlet letter on
someone’s forehead if they don’t get the pizza there in time?

Ms. Bourros. Not in such a physical way, and by that I mean
they have this king of late badge at the store where my son worked
and it was, to my knowledge—

Mr. ScHUMER. You'd have to wear it?

Ms. Boutros. Yes, they wore it, you know, I would assume some
of tl,»m probably would shuck it ot'¥ aiter they were awarded, but I
mean the idea was still there and it was a humiliation type of
thing. Other stores instead of king of lates badge—and these are
what I'm hearing from ex-drivers and mangers—was that it was
verbal ridicule, nothing that you could just see.

I'll tell you one thing that I discovered that really upset me a lot
was the fact that here you've these young pecnle working in the
store, they're hustling to make these pizzas, too, °nd those children
are young people who are also at risk, I believe. They were working
with these huge hot ovens. Domino’s, the reason they can bake
their pizzas so much quicker is that they bak: them at much
higher temperatures. But anyway, some of these pizza makers have
been known just to fool around on the time that it takes to make
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the pizza just to give the driver more of a—less time to deliver it
within the 30-minute policy and these kids were just jokir 3 around
and not really realizing the consequences of their actions.

Mr. ScHUMER. Mr. McFeely.

Mr. McFeeLY. Yes, hearing about these programs that are ac-
companying me make me to—like the lateness badge, hopefully
people, the companies are listening to this testimony that they
might want to try a difficult type of program where a company
would want to get in touch with the schools, see if the kids’ gredes
are dropping, get in touch with the parents, make sure that the
kids are working, set up a program where there is involvement
with the schools and the parents, voluntarily, and make a good
image on child labor.

r. ScCHUMER. I take it all of you agree that the penalties that
you've heard about for these kinds of things are way too low, is
that correct? Absolutely, well, we're aiming to change that.

OK, let me say to each of you, we very much appreciate your
coming, particularly to Matthew and your mother having gone
through what you have gone through, but you've impr all of
us with your resilience and your character. Your strength of char-
acter, and you've made some friends on this side of the table for
whatever that's worth. And Ms. Boutros, you are one strong lady.

Ms. Boutros. Thank you.

Mr. ScHuMER. Thank you.

Mr. LanTos. Thank you very much.

I want to express my appreciation to all of you, particularly the
two mothers and to you, Matthew, because you have been the real
victims of this preposterous practice and let me say again how
much you have done to prevent this from happening in the future.

Thank you very much, all of you.

Before the Chair calls the next panel, without objection I'd like
to place in the record submissions from the superintendent of
public instruction, from Madison, WI, from the AFL-CIO, and from
the National Safe Workplace Institute.

ﬁee appendix.]

r. LANTOS. Our next panel will be Mr. William Brooks, Assist-
ant Secretary of Labor for Employment Standards; Mr. Gerald
Scannell, Assistant Secretary of Labor for OSHA; Mr. Bob Davis,
Solicitor of the Department of Labor.

[Witnesses sworn.}

Mr. Lantos. We are very pleased, gentlemen, to see all three of
you. Mr. Scannell and I had a very comprehensive hearing not long
ago on crane accidents in San Francisco. We appreciate his coming
back. I understand you took the ‘“‘red eye” from San Francisco to
be here on this panel. I want you to know that we are very grateful
to you for that.

r. SCANNELL. Thank you.

Mr. LanTos. Mr. Brooks, this is your first appearance before this
subcommittee, we welcome you, we look forward to working with
you, and we're very pleased to have your legal counsel with you.

Mr Brooks. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. LanTtos. We look forward to working with you. For the
record the Chair would like to state that Secretar{ Dole had a long-
standing prior engagement out of town, we fully appreciate her
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reasons for not being here at this hearing. We look forward to
having her at a subsequent hearing.

Your prepared statement, gentlemen, will be entered in the
record in its entirety. You may proceed in your own way and in
whatever sequence you have worked out amongst yourselves.

STATEMENT OF WILLIAM C. BROOKS, ASSISTANT SECRETARY OF
LABOR FOR EMPLOYMENT STANDARDS, ACCOMPANIED BY
GERALD F. SCANNELL, ASSISTANT SECRETARY OF LABOR FOR
OCCUPATIONAL SAFETY AND HEALTH ADMINISTRATION, AND
ROBERT P. DAVIS, SOLICITOR OF THE DEPARTMENT OF LABOR

Mr. Brooks. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I want to commend you for your leadership and keen interest in
protecting the safety, health and general well-being of American
children. I believe this hearing is further evidence of that commit-
ment.

Secretary Dole and her senior management team at the Depart-
ment of Labor look forward to working with you and the members
of this subcommittee on this important issue.

I believe the Department’s commitment is evidenced today by
the attendance of my colleague, Assistant Secretary Gerry Scan-
nell, of the Occupational Safety And Health Administration. We
are working together on this difficult matter and are both willing
to answer any questions you may have today.

Mr. Chairman, I am pleased to be here this morning to discuss a
serious problem which is of great concern to this subcommittee,
Secretary Dole, and myself.

As you know, Secretary Dole yesterday announced the Depart-
ment’s completion of a 3-day child labor strike force. More thar.
500 compliance officers nationwide conducted over 3,400 investigu-
tions uncovering about 7,000 minors illegally employed by almost
1,500 establishments.

We estimate that there will be more than $1.8 million in penal-
ties imposed on violators. Final statistics will be available in the
next several weeks. By that time our compliance officers will have
completed the investigative work on almost all of these cases.

This is just the first of a series of strike forces that we intend to
conduct. The Secretary and I want to send a clear message, we are
getting tougher on law breakers.

Mr. Chairman, I know you would be particularly interested to
know that we are actively working on improvinF our coordination
with OSHA. Our field staff made several referrals to OSHA during
the strike force. We expect additional referrals may be made as
some of ti.ese investigations progress. We are planning further im-
provements in this area by formalizing a more effective system of
sharing information with OSHA. This is already occurring in some
regions by means, for example, of a recent important memorandum
of understanding regarding the New York garment industry among
ESA, OSHA, and the New York Department of Labor. As p..rt of
this emphasis, we are planning cross training of compliance staff sc
that OSHA officers will be alert to child labor violations and simi-
larly so that o staff will pass along information about possible
safety violations; to OSHA. We are, after all, on the same team.
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I must emphasize that the strike force is only one component of
a comprehensive strategy that Secretary Dole announced several
weeks ago. A strategy designed to send our message and to address
the serious problem of child labor violations. Through this and
other measures we are seeking to heighten public awareness, deter
violations and increase compliance with the law.

Mr. Chairman, our goal is to get well ahead of and to reverse the
trend toward increased child labor violations through tough en-
forcement, to make sure that violating the law is not acceptable as
a cost of doing business.

The Secretary and I have three key objectives in this area. First,
to ensure firm and fair enforcement of the Fair Labor Standards
Act’s restrictions on child labor, and public information, public
awareness, and our enforcement promote compliince.

Second, to develop where necessary new regulations and enforce-
ment policies to ensure that the Department is proactive on this
issue.

Third, where the employment of youth is permissible, to ensure
that it is safe, in full coordination and cooperation with OSHA.

Mr. Scannell and I are partners in thit important matter. A
partnership about which he'll comment. .

Gerrgé

Mr. ScANNELL. Mr. Chairman, Mr. Shays, I'd just like to tell you
that Bill Brooks and I came to the Department of Labor about the
same time and I think we have a very close relationship, a bond if
you will. We both came from major corporations in this country,
we: both think they were outstanding corporations. Bill and I have
chatted about safety in the work place over the past several
raonths, but shortly after I was confirmed Bill mentioned to me
about the hazardous work orders that he has in effect at ESA and
how many of them were written ir the late 1930’s and how outdat-
ed they might be. He suggested with OSHA’s expertise in stand-
ards writing that maybe I would be willing to share some of my
standards writing staff to assist him in rewriting outdated hazard-
ous work orders and I said I'd be delighted to do that.

He also suggested if it wouldn’t be too much of a burden if I
wouldn'’t sit on his Child Labor Advisory Committee, which I knew
little of, but I've learned a little bit about that since then. I said I'd
also be very delighted because I'm not only concerned about the
hazards in the workplace facing adults, I'm concerned about the
hazards facing children. I've really been quite surprised at what
I've heard here today at this hearing and what Bill has passed on
to me over the past several months.

We also have agreed to serve on an interdepartmental child
labor task force which I have a member of my staff serving on
trying to assist in this crucial issue.

As far back as 1985 there was.a memorandum of understanding
between ESA and OSHA in the.area of fire works factories and re-
ferring one to the other as well as entrenching an excavation and
in December 1988, somewhat of a pilot test in New York City in
the OSHA region and in the ESA region where we agreed with a
formal memorandum of understanding to refer cases back and
forth of what OSHA might view in the workplace as a possible
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child labor violation and what ESA inspectors might view as a pos-
sible OSHA violation. .

So, we have been exchanging information, but just recently after
hearing some of the other stories that Bill had brought up at the
Secretary’s staff meeting, I said, Bill, I would like to join with you
and have a national memorandum of understanding so that all of
the OSHA regions would participate in this important endeavor in
referring potential or believed child labor violations to ESA and I
also asked Bill if he would have his compliance offices from ESA
refer what they believe to be violations of the Occupational Safety
And Health Act.

Mr. LaNTOs. Thank you very much, Secretary Scannell.

Mr. Brooks. We have developed a five-point strategy to beiter
advance this goal in addressing child labor enforcement 1ssues.

First, the Department has stiffened penalties for offenders. This
is a part of a bigger picture at the Department, a heightened em-
phasis on tough enforcement, as evidenced by the Department'’s en-
forcement task force and an intensive 3-day enforcement confer-
ence at ESA in May 1990. Specifically, the Wage and Hour Divi-
sion’s internal procedures for assessing civil money penalties have
been revised to provide larger penalties. These should markedly
deter illegal employment of minors. We are already developing reg-
ulatory pro s to allow even heavier fines, especially for egre-
gious offen(iers.

Second, we have established an interdepartmental task force to
ensure that the Department’s a ﬁroach to formulating and enforc-
ing our regulations is effective. The task force, which has begun its
work, is chaired by the Employment Standards Administration and
includes representatives of OSHA, the Solicitor of Labor and the
Bureau of Labor Statistics. Th- task force will coordinate enforce-
ment, research and policy development efforts. It will seek to iden-
tif{ and develop meaningful health and injury data essential to
policy decisions. It will advise whether the hazardous occupation
orders should continue to be reviewed one by one or whether a
more global approach is feasible.

The present approach has no buiit-in flexibility to accommodate
fast changing work place technology and conditions.

Third, we are about to propose regulatory changes to meet our
immediate needs in the enforcement of the hazardous occupation
orders. We are also examining by means of our task force the possi-
bility of different regulatory approaches to ensure that our safety
regulations for children are current and effective.

ourth, we will determine in all cases involving serious illegal
child labor whether we should seek court intervention in the form
of preliminary and permanent injunctions.

ifth, we are instituting more aggressive, rigorous child labor en-
forcement, including several nationwide strike force actions like
the strike force we have just completed. That evidences our tough-
er enforcement. Combined with the campaign to heighten public
awareness, these efforts should deter violations and increase com-
pliance with the :uw. Our message should be clear, Mr. Chairman,
we’ve gotten tough on violators, the cop is on the beat.

And on a personal note, Mr. Chairman, I'd just like to say that 1
spent about 16 years in the city of Detroit as chairman of the Boy
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Scout. for the inner city and I was chairman of the board of the
7001 'l raining Employment Institute, a national organization deal-
ing with young people, and spent a lot of time in school boards
dealing with youngsters. When Secretary Dole asked me to join
her, one of the things she emphasized and that turned me on was
the fact that, Bill, you could probably make a difference if you
come with me in some areas that are very serious and important to
you, and that's why I'm really here. This is a serious issue for me,
and my 6 1aonchs here have been about the business of spending an
inordinate amount of my time, personally, in developing this strat-
egy that we are embarking on.

So that, Mr. Chairman, concludes my summary remarks and I'll
be happy to answer any questions you or members of the subcom-
mittee may have.

Mr. LanTos. Thank you very much, Secretary Brooks.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Brooks follows:]
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STATEMENT OF
WILLIAM C. BROOKS
ASSISTANT SECRETARY FOR

EMPLOYMENT STANDARDS

BEFORE THE
EMPLOYMENT AND HOUSING SUBCOMMITTEE
OF THE COMMITTEE ON
GOVERNMENT OPERATIONS
UNITED STATES HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

March 16, 1990

Mr. Chairman, I appreciate the opportunity to be here today
to discuss child labor. Like you, Secretary Dole and I are
deeply concerned about this issue. My purpose today is to
describe the Departmesnt of Labor's strategy in addressing the
employment of children in violation of our laws., It is a
strategy that will, I believe, send an unmistakable message:
that we have gotten touah on law-breakers.

My approach is to: (1) summarize the current framework of
laws and reqgulations; (2) summarize what we know of the problem:
(3) describe the Department's three basic objectives in dealing
with the problem; and (4) explain the Department's five-point
strategy to achieve those objectives.

The current framework of laws and requlations.

AS you know, Mr. Chairman, child labor is a federal issue
because the Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA) includes provisions
protecting children.

For non-f;rm labor, the basic rule is that there is a 16-
year minimum age. There are two major exceptions. First, the
Act permits work by 14- and 15- year olds if the work does not

interfere with schooling, health, or general well-being. For 16-
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and 17-year olds, employment is legal except where we find that
an occupation is hazardous or detrimental to health or well-
being. The Department over the years has made such findings for
about 17 nonagricultural occupations.

The basic rule for farm labor is that children under 14 can
work only outside of school huurs, unless the children are
exployed by their parents or work on the tamily-owned farm.
There are some exceptions to this rule, because the Department
has determined that some farm work is too hazardous for children
under 16. Children younger than 14 can sometimes '«d>rk with
parental consent and under other circumstances.

The Department enforces these and other fair labor standards
through a nationwide force of about 1,000 Wage and Hour
compliance officers.

The Department's efforts are complementary to the efforts of
the States, most of which have their own fair labor standards
provisions for children. For example, there may be occasions
when the Federal FLSA does not apply because there is no
"commerce® within the meaning of our statute. In such cases, a
State's law may reach these situations,

The problem,

Labor undertaken by minors in violation of these child
labor standards is, in the plainest possible terms, illegal and
unacceptable. Secretary Dole and I believe that the Labor

Department should prepare o future workforce -- our
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children -- for the 21st century. Our children will lead us
there. They need to get there safe and educated.

what do we know about the problem? The main source of
information is the Department's own enforcement record.

In 1985, our compliance force Jetected 9,836 illegally
employed minors. In 1989, that number was 22,508 -- an increase
of 128%. Over the same period, we almost tripled the fines that
we imposed on law-breaking employers -- from $1,021,603 in 1985
to $2.768,755 in 1989.

child labor violations are most prevalent, of course, in
industries that employ the most kids. These tend t= be the
lower-skilled, lower paying service sector jobs in our economy.
Examples run the gamut from groceries and convenience stores to
fast food establishments, restaurants, movie theaters, retail
shops, bakeries, and other enterprises.

What does this information tell us?

Mr. Chairman, I believe it tells us that the Department, as
evidenced by its constantly improving record of enforcement, has
done a good job responding to a growing problem. In fact, I
think there is real unfairness when our enforcement numbers are
quoted without credit, as if to suggest that child labor has
surged to 22,508 while we have sat on the sidelines.

What has caused this growing problem?

It is not, as some would suggest, a return to the time of

Charles Dickens. It would be easy to sensationalize the overall
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problem by concentrating on the occasional, graphic stories of
tragically-abused child laborers.

But that does not present an accurate overall picture, and
does not lead to an effective, coherent enforcement policy ~- one
that addresses the problem on all fronts from the tragic cases to
less dramatic, but nonetheless harmful, child labor infractions.

We believe that the root causes of the problem are subtle
economic and demographic trends.

on the economic side, the good news is that we have had
continued growth in the numkter of jobs and a low unemployment
rate for some time. But the bad news is that some employers cut
legal corners in filling entry-level jobs with young children.

As to demographics, the post-war baby boom fueled the ygrowth
of our labor force in the 1970's and 1980's., That trend has
reversed, and the pressure to hire very young workers will
increase

The trend in fact was evident in the 1980s.

There were 1,2 million fewer 16- and 17-year olds in 1989
than in 1981 (from 8.1 million to 6.9 million). There were also
fewer 16- and l7-year olds working (from 2.9 million to 2.6
million;, although the fraction of workers in this age category
was higher (from 35.5% to 37.6%).

For 14- and 15-year olds the trends were similar but not
exactiy the same. There were 700,000 fewer 14- and 15-year olds
in 1988 than in 1981 (from 7.3 to 6.6 million). There were fewer

children in this category working (from 1.1 million to .9
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million}, and even the fraction of workers was down (from 14.6%
to 13.7%).

These trends suggest economic incentives for employers to
induce young workers into off-limits jobs (perhaps at higher
rates of pay than they might enjoy elsewhere), and to work the
smaller pool of 14- and 15-year olds for longer hours than are
permissible.

This hypothesis explains the rise in hours-worked
and hazardous occupation ordars violations. It also motivates us
to fashion our strategy so that we can counteract the basic
forces which we think may drive the problem -- whether or not to
hire kids in violation of the law, Simply put, our aim is to
make it unacceptably costly to employ children in violation of
the law.

The Department's obiectives in dealina with the problem.

our mission is to meet these troubling trends -- to get in
front of the problem and to make violating the law much more than
just a cost of doing business.

Accordingly, I announced early last month three key
objectives in this area: First, to ensure firm and fair
enforcement of.the FLSA's restrictions on child labor, made
visible through high-profile enforcement and public awareness;
Second, to develop, where necessary, new regulations and

enforcement policies to ensure that the Department is proactive
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on this issue. Third, when the employment of youth is
permissible, to ensure that it is gafe.

The Department's strategy to carry out these objectives.

The Department has a five-point strategy to carry out these
objectives.

The Nepartrment's first initiative stiffens penalties for
offenders. The Wage and Hour Division's internal procedures for
assessing civil money penalties have been revised to require
larger penalties. These should markedly deter illegal employment
of minors.

In the past, we have assessed a maximum penalty of
$1,000 -- the statutory limit per violation =-=- only once for each
child found to be illegally employed, regardless of how many
types of violations there were for each child and regaruless of
how often each occured. Under this revision of our internal
procedures we will, as the Act permits, assess up to a maximum of
$1,000 for each different type of violation for each child.

let me explain this new assessment procedure. As an
example, take a 15-year old child employed in a fast food
restaurant. Assume that child worked on a school night after 7
p.m. in violation of the hours liritations and, as a part of his
or her duties, operated a food processing machine, an activity
which is prohibited for children under 16, as well as meat
slicer, an activity which 13 prohibited for children under 18.
Under our old penalty system, the employer would have been

assessed $440. Under our new system there will be higher
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penalties for each infraction, cumulating to substantially higher
overall fines. 1In this example the total penalty would be
$1,250 -- more than five times the old penéity.

In addition, the new system will permit consideration of
aggravating factors that can further increase the penalty, such
as when the employer is a repeat offender of the child labor
provisions, or when ?he employer has concealed illegal child
labor. In recognition of the critical importance of accurate
recordkeeping, we plan to assess a separate penalty where the
employer has failed to keep the records required by the law.

All in all, penalties will substantially increase -~ typically by
60 to 300 percent. These increases will give our outstanding
corps uf compliance officers important enforcement tools to do
their job even better.

The increased penalties I have discussed have already been
implemented. They did not require new requlations or
legislation. But the Secretary regards this step as the
beginning, not the end of our overall action plan on penalties.

We are, for example, starting to develop regqulatory
proposals to allow very large fines for especially egregious
offenders.

The Secretary has directed me to follow carefully the impact
of the new penalties ¢ have adopted and are considering.
Moreover, we will varranted cake a hard look at whether the
present statutory maximum penaliy of $1,000 per violation should

be increased.
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As a gsegcqnd initiative, I have, at the Secretary's
direction, -stablished an intradepartmental task force to ensure
that the Department's approach to formulating and enforcing our
regulations is effective. The task force, which has begun its
work, is chaired by the Employment Standards Administration
(ESA), and includes representatives of the Occupational Safety
and Health Administration, the Solicitor of Labor, the Bureau of
Labor Statistics and others.

The task force will coordinate information sharing, research
and policy development efforts. It will seek to identify and
develop meaningful health and injury data essential’to policy
decisions. It will advise whether the hazardous occupations
orders should continue to be reviewed one by one, or whether a
more generic approach is feasible. The present approach may not
be as flexible as we want it to be, to accommodate fast~changing
workplace technology and conditions.

And, more generally, the Department will seek to operate as
effectively as possible in addressing this sometimes complicated
field. Indeed, establishing coverage and making a case under the
FLSA can be a difficult, painstaking process.

To illustrate this point, let me descrivwe a case that
literally hits close to home -~ and work ~- for a high~ranking
ESA official. This individual opened the door of his home one
evening, after 8:00 p.m. on a school night and found a youngster
who looked about 10 or 11 years old selling boxes of candy. We

found that the boy's employer was an individual "distributor"
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whose inventory was in his closet. Could there be an easier case
to deal with than one in which a high~-level qdvernment official
responaible for child labor enforcement opens the door to find an
employer violating the Federal child lahor law?

Well, it was far from easy. Estabiishing coverage and
making the case took almost two weeks of compliance officer time.
For example, even to find the children, our officers eventually
had to resort to school authorities. We did so after observing
the employer picking up the children after school.

When you multiply such cases by the hundreds, perhaps
thousands, it becomes clear that we have our work cut out for us.

We are Keenly aware that FLSA enforcement in general, and
child labor enforcement in particular, .so face special
shallenges in dealing with the recent immigrant population and
with the agricultural sector. For example, fa.lly farms or other
family businesses, where many injuries occur, are exempt from the
FLSA child labor provisions when the owners employ their own
children. And language barriers often have to be overcome in
enforcing child labor laws among legal or illegal immigrants.

The third initiative the Secratary has directed me to
undertaka is to ensure that when kids can work legally, it is
safe and healthy. While part of this effort will await the
recommendatiors of the task force I have described, I ¢m moving
forward with regulatory proposals de¢ ‘ing with Hazardous
Occupation orders No. 10, to clarify that meat slicers in

restaurants are covered by the order:; No. 2, to remove the
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existing exemption for 16~ and l7-year old school bus drivers:
and No. 12, to broaden the prohibition on minors using paper-~
products machinery.

As part of our longer-term strateqy, we are examining -- by
means of the task force ~-- different regulatory approaches to
ensure that our safety regulations are current and effective;
and, if needed propose changes to the FLSA.

As we move forward, we will work with public and private
organizations and individuals, including the Child Labor Advisory
Committee created by the Department, whose time and efforts are
mu-- appreciated.

As a fourth major initiative, the Secretary and I have
directed sur Wage and Hour staff, wc -king with attorneys in the
Office of the Solicitor, to determine, in cases involving serious
illegal child labor, whether we should seek court intervention in
the form of preliminary and permanent injunctions.

The DLepartment will consider litigation where there is clear
evidence of employer recidivism, employer unwillingness to take
the steps necessary to assure future compliance with the FLSA, or
a particularly egregious violation.

The child labor injunction will be an important weapon for
us =-- one that we are going to be utilizing more effectively.

The fifth initiative is more aggressive and very rigorous
child labor enforcement, including several nationwide strike

force actions within the next six months.
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These five initiatives are being taken within a broader
overall restructuring and renewal of ESA enforcement and
management. On February 23 of this year, I announced a
restructuring of the relationship of our field offices to our
national office, making regional program heads directly
accountable to national program heads. My aim here is
decentralization. When I accepted this job, Secretary Dole asked
me to bring business principles tn the administration of the
Department's largest agency, ESA., I took her at her word. This
new structure will establish clearer lines of authority and
communication, and empower those responsible for enforcing the
laws with adequate authority and resources to do so. Under the
Secretary's overall leadership to strengthen DOL enforcement, ESA
will also hold a national conference on enforc ment in May.
There, we will look at how the realities of enforcement should
better interrelate to setting of national enforcement policy.

Mr. Chairman, that concludes my prepared remarks. I will be
happy to answer any questions you or the members of the

Subcommittee may have.
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Mr. LanTtos. May I ask, Mr. Davis, do you have an opening stato-
ment? We'll be delighted to hear from you, sir.

Mr. Davis. I actually, Mr. Chairman, do not have an openin%
statement. I understand the committee has various interests and
am Mprefared to address those as the Chair wills.

r. LANTOs. Very good. Well, let me first thank all three of you
for being here. Let me be%in by dealing with some newspaper spec-
ulation as to the timing of the sweep. There have been a number of
comments. Some cynics have suspected that the timing of this
highly visible nationwide sweep deploying 500 inspectors, half of
your staff, to dealing with child labor violations just the week of
;,his hearing may have had something to do with the timing of this

earing.

I fulfy accept Secretary Dole’s statement that there was no delib-
erate attempt to time the sweep, but for the record I would like
whichever of you to comment on this.

Mr. Brooks. Yes, Mr. Chairman, it was purely coincidental. As I
indicated, I've been working on this strategy for some 6 months.
We had this thing laid out and we’re involved with over 500 com-
pliance officers in some more than 300 locations, this is a big ma-
chine to get going, it takes a lot of planning, so the fact that we're
here today had absolutely nothing to do with the timing.

Mr. LanTos. For the record, Mr. Secretary, 1 accept the state-
ment and I want to coinmend Secretary Dole and you and the rest
of you for undertaking this sweep. I think it's obvious that with
whatever increases in numbers of inspectors we may get, whatever
increases of penalties we may get, a very large share of the en-
forcement mechanism, particularly as it relates to larger compa-
nies, wil! be adverse publicity.

A company which spends vast amounts of monz2y attempting to
scuipt a favorable public image for itself certainly does not enjoy
devastating public condemnation because of its child labor prac-
tices.

Now, I fully understand that the companies that turned up on
your lists as having violated child labor law run the gamut. How
many companies were inspected by you, Mr. Secretary, and your

peg/})le?
Mr. Brooks. There were 3,439 investigations.

Mr. LaNTOs. 3,439 investigations. Just as a ballpark, Mr. Secre-
tary, how many of those would you call small company investiga-
t;:)ncsl?? Small :usiness investigations? Half? One quarter? Two-
thirds?

Mr. Brooks. Well, I think we may have a definitional problem
because——

Mr. LanTOs. Well, please define for me anyway you choose.

Mr. Brooks. You may call—well, a fast food chain, we may have
gone into of them and that to me may be a small company, because
it’'s——

Mr. Lantos. Well, I will consider chain investigations of well
known enterprises as a major company, even though obviously the
individual work site may be small.

Mr. Brooks. Yes, but in this investigation we may have had a
crew in Atlanta someplace who looked at a chain store that was
independent of the chain, it was the location, and they might have
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looked at one in Idaho, but I would construe most of them tu be
small businesses.

Mr. Lantos. Well, I would like to offer you a different definition.

Mr. Brooks. OK.

Mr. LanTOs. We had a tragic testimony a few minutes ago, and
you listened to it——

Mr. Brooks. Yes I did.

Mr. LanTos. Of a single car wash where a young man at age 13
was employed and lost his leg. That clearly is a small business. It is
not part of a chain, it's an individual entrepreneur, it may have
half a dozen employees. Now, I understand that large chains in the
fast food business have company owned stores and stores which are
franchised, but one of the questions I suspect the subcommittee
will have to ask sooner or later is whether part of obtaining a fran-
chise may not be an obligation to comply with all labor regulations.
I don’t think that a fast food chain can hide behind the shield that
this particular store is not company owned, because the chain, as I
understand it, has the right to revoke the franchise for a whole lot
of reasons, Well, they certainly ought to be willing to revoke the
fx}‘)an‘(’:hise if child labor laws are violated. Would you agree with
that?

Mr. Brooks. Let me say in response to your earlier question that
we are still studIying the data really to——

Mr. LanTos. I understand that, but I'm asking a general ques-
tion.

Mr. Brooks. Well, I think that’s a fair situation.

Mr. LanTos. Well, I'm not asking you whether it’s a fair situa-
tion. Do you agrez with my statement?

Mr. Brooks. That the franchise——

Mr. Lanros. I'd be glad to repeat, Secretary Books. You take a
fast food chain, which hypothetically iet us assume has 500 compa-
ny owned outlets, and 500 noncompany owned outlets. Now, when I
go in and buy a hamburger or a pizza, I don’t know whether it’s
company owned or is owned by somebody in the local community,
or some other investor. Is it reasonable to hold the chain itself re-
sponsible for violations of child labor laws? Is it reasonable to
expect the chain to have compliunce with child labor laws be one of
the conditions of maintaining the franchise? I suspect that if I have
one of these franchises, which I don’t, but if I did and I kept the
store in such an unattractive and unappetizing and unsanitary con-
dition that it would be clearly noticeag e, then it would reflect very
negatively on the name of the chain, and the chain under those cir-
cumstances would have the right to take away my fr..nchise.

Mr. Brooks. But this is a matter of contract for the courts,
though.

Mr. LanTos. I am not questioning that. My question is would you
favor chains being responsible for having in their contracts compli-
ance with child labor laws by the franchisee?

Mr. Brooks. I would rather deal strictly with the location that
we're dealing with.

Mr. LanTos. I'm sorry, I don’t understand that.

Mr. Brooks. I would deal just with that particular operation
rather than with the entire chain. If that store has violations of
law, I think we should deal with that particular store or th:t res-
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taurant and if they were violating willfully and continuously, then
it's up to us, I think, to bring appropriate action against that par-
ticular violator of the child lagbor aws.

Mr. LanTos. Well, you surely don’t have the staff. I mean, you
know, this spectacular public relations extravaganza that we were
treated to the last 3 days cannot go on very long because that
means your whole Department will be dealing with this one——

Mr. Brooks. Could——

Mr. LanTtos. Let me finish, Mr. Brooks. You need a whole pano-
ply .of weapons at your disposal to see to it that child labor laws
are obeyed. You are not going to have enough inspectors ever to go
into every business enterprise and see whether child labor laws are
violated. So, you need other devices, many more than you now
have. Is it your testimony, and I'm merely asking you, that the
chain itself should have no responsibility whatsoever, none, if one
of their outlets not owned by them violates child labor laws? Would
you like to consult witi your attorney?

Mr. Brooks. Yes.

Mr. Davis. Mr. Chairman, the reason that I'm hcsitant in advis-
ing Mr. Brooks or to answer your question or taking a stab at it
myself is that I frankly don’t know sitting here before the commit-
tee what our statutory authority is today potentially to reach
chains. We may have that authority and I must confess I'm not suf-
ficiently familiar with the authority on that point.

Mr. LANTOS. Mr. Davis, that’s a very fair answer. My question is:
Assumingethat you don’t have statutory authority, will you recom-
mend to Secretary Dole that she seek such statutory authority?

Mr. Davis. Mr. Chairman, speaking as the Solicitor, I really
don’t believe that I can give the subcommittee a well-advised
answer at this point. It is a novel question to me and I would besi-
tate to give the subcommittee a wrong impression. I will undertake
to consider that and come back to the subcommittee. I'm just hesi-
tant to speak too quickly.

Mr. Lanrtos. Well, that’s fair enough. Let me tell you as a
nonlawyer what my judgement is. These franchises are very valua-
ble things. Very valuable things. In order to get such a franchise
the franchisee must agree to a whole range of conditions, doesn't
he or she? Is that correct?

Mr. Davis. I have never reviewed a franchise agreement, but
that’s generally my understanding.

Mr. LanTos. Well, that's generally my understanding. Weuld it
not he reasonable to include in what must be an extremely com-

lex document, in which the franchisee agrees to have so many
ittle packets of mustard in a certain place to qualify, that child
labor laws are one of the relevant items that the chain is interest-
ed in having observed.

Mr. Davis. But Mr. Chairman I——

l\!;lr. LaNTOs. Can you give a layman's answer w that, Mr. Solici-
tor?

Mr. Davis. Unfortunately, Mr. Chairman, whenever I try to di-
vorce my status as a member of the public and my official
status——

Mr. Lantos. OK——
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Mr. Davis. Unfortunately, the regulated public doesn’t make the
difference.

Mr. Lantos. OK. Mr. Brooks, you have a comment?

Mr. Brooks. Yes, but I think this whole sweep was about raising
the consciousness of employers in this country that we are serious
about this whole issue of child labor and that we’re going to en-
force the law. I agree with you totally that publicity was one of the
big elements for us, to heighten the awareness not only of employ-
ers, but of educators, of parents, and of children themselves. I could
give a number of examples of where we found some serious viola-
tions which may be helpful. We had a chain of donut establish-
ments found in repeated violation of hours worked restrictions——

Mr. LANTOS. I'm sorry, a chain of——

Mr. Brooks. Seven donut——

Mr. LANTOS. Seven donut shops.

Mr. Brooks. That’s right.

Mr. LanTos. What is the name of the company?

Mr. Brooks. I'm not at liberty to——

Mr. LANTOS. You are directed to answer the question, Mr.
Brooks. You are directed to answer the question.

Mr. Davis. Mr. Chairman, if I can refer this to counsel.

Mr. LaNTOS. You may.

Mr. Davss. First of all, Mr. Chairman, thank you and the sub-
committee for allowing me to come with Mr. Brooks today.

Mr. LaNtos, We're delighted to have you.

Mr. Davis. It was on sﬁort notice. I've always looked forward to
the op[ﬂ;rtunity to testify before you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. LaNTos. Masochism is alive and well. [Laughter.]

Mr. Davis. Mr. Chairman, we have tried to be as responsive as
possible to the committee when you made your interest in discover-
ing the names of the companies that we are pursuing. After reflec-
tion and frankly some scrambling around ang trying to call region-
al offices who in turn called field offices because the information
has not come in yet, we have assembled a list of names that I am
ﬁrepared, Mr. Chairman, to turn over to the subcommittee as if it

ad been subpoenaed by the subcommittee and we are complying
with such a subpoena. Consistent with that practice, Mr. Chair-
man, we would ask that the subcommittee hold those names to be
confidential. Certainly the subcommittee has its full powers, |
would not even consider to comment upon those powers, but I
would reiterate our request that the subcommittee hold those
names corfidential.

Mr. Chairman, if I may take time for two more comments, I have
copies of the list here which I'll be glad to send up. Mr. Chairman,
I would just like to make two brief comments about why we re-
quest that the names be held confidential. These are open investi-
gations. We have not issued citations. Indeed, we are doing very
fundamental analysis right now. Let me give you just one brief ex-
ample to make the point. In order to estabiisi‘; a child labor viola-
tion we must verify the birthdate of the child. We have to do that
through public records. We are literally in the process of doing
that. We will then take those cases promptly through the process
of determining whether violations in fact, upon supervisory review,
occurred, the closing conference with the empioyer, the assessment,

.
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and an issuance of the citation. At the point that we issue a cita-
tion it is my understanding that that is regarded as public record
information.

I will close unly on this, Mr. Chairman, to say that it really is to
promote our investigations that we ask that you keep names confi-
dential during this precitation process. I understand the subcom-
mittee’s interest in child labor and concern about child labor. I
hope we can promote that but still in this precitation period hold
the names confidential.

Mr. Brooks. And futher, Mr. Chairman——

Mr. LanTos. Go ahead.

Mr. Brooxs. It's normally a 60- to Y0-day process to do some of
these. We would commit to really going out and getting some of
these preliminarily done much quicker than that.

Mr. LaNTos. Well, let me pursue the matter a bit. In your press
conference with Secretary Dole, I believe, you indicated that you
found 7,000 violations, is that correct?

Mr. Brooks. 7,000 minors who were allegedly, illegally working.

Mr. LANTOS. 7,000 alleged violations.

Mzr. Brooks. That's correct.

Mr. LaNTos. Without mentioning any names, are there some
cormpanies which appear as multiple violacors on that list?

Mr. Brooks. I can’t answer that because all I received yesterda'y
morning was a summary report with just numbers, so I can't
answer that. I think this data was coming in from 10 different re-
gions to us late at night and all we were doing was tabulating the
results and I, for one, was not dealing at all with the names of the
compaiiies.

Mr. LanTos. Now, I take it that matters which you have brought
before the public with names, you have no such constraints about,
is that correct?

Mr. Brooks. If we have reached the citation point, thut’s correct,
because——

Mr. LANTO3. What fast food chains have you cited thus far?

Mr. Brooks. Obviously Burger King is one that’s been in the
press.

Mr. LaNToa. Well, let's talk about Burger King a bit.

Mr. Brooks. OK. :

Mr. LanTos. How many Burger King facilities were inspected by
your peopie? Approximately, if you don’t have the exact figure.

Mr. Brooks. Oh, let me see. I think I have the States here that
were involved.

Mr. Davis. Mr. Chairman, if I may di-e into this.

Mr. LANTOs. Please.

Mr. Davis. We have in jeantime been consulting with staff
and apparently the materiais we have with us today do not contain
the number of establishments investigated.
~ Mr. LanTos. Well, while we are talking about things, you can
kave one of your staff call your office so we deal with reality.

Mr. Davis. Absolutely, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. LaNTos. I'd appreciate it. At the same time, what other
major multioutlet business have you cited publicly’

Mr. Brooks. We have cited no other multi businesses publicly in
my tenure. In child labor?
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Mr. LANTOS. Yes, in child labor.

Mr. Davis. Mr. Chairman, again, I think the reason that both
Mr. Brooks and I are hesitating is we were so focused on the inves-
tigations literally just completed that at least I personally am
remiss for having failed to go back to earlier times. I would believe
or surmise that we have cited other fast food restaurants that are
Earts of chains and would undertake to supply that for the record,

ut I cunnot testify that I know that we have, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. LANTOS. Let me say, gentlemen, that I will honor your re-
quest with this proviso: Clearly, if a large chain with say 500 out-
lets has one or two of those outlets owned not by itself but by inde-

ndent operators, and they are found to have violated child labor
aws, pending the resolution of our earlier dialog as to whether the
chain itself should have some poll::];u}g wers with respect to that,
because the chain is far better qualified to do the job than you are,
because they inspect those stores for a hundred things, well, I den’t
want them to be inspected only for the cleanliness of napkins and
the adequacy of mustard supplies, but also whether there are 13
year olds working there. That's not an unreasonable request.

But pending that becoming your procedure, your policy, part of
statu. ., it makes sense to me that. no adverse publicity should hit a
large chain just because there is a rotten apple in a small town
that, unbeknownst to the company, is employing a 12 year old in a
dangerous occupation. But if there is a pattern and particularly if
there are comnpany owned stores which perpetrate that pattern,
then I think adverse publicity ia infinitely more effective, both as
penalty for the perperrator and as deterrent to others, than any
other financial penalty we can devise.

So, let's deal with the Burger King case. Tell us as much about
the Burger King case, any of you gentlemen, as you now can prior
tc getting the information from your head office.

Mr. Scan-ell.

Mr. ScANNELL. Mr. Chairman, I'm not going to talk about the
Burger King case, but I'd just like to comment on the publicity.

Mr. LANTOS. Please talk into the mike.

Mr. ScanNEiL. I'd like to just talk about the publicity. We in
OSHA have found in fact that where we have those egregions
cases, Mr. Chairman, the lerge pena'ties, especially with a ma{’or
corporation, you are correct, they would rather pay the penalty
and completely and not have their rame in the newspaper. Well, 1
think just part of the record when we allege violations and propose
penalties to be forthright and up front we do release news releases
and it is part of a strategy to heighten the awareness in our Nation
of the issue of violations of occupational safety and health regula-
tions, and 1 believe it is a very effective way of cornmunicating to
the Nation that we are serio's about asking employers to come
into compliance with the occupational safety and health regula-
tions prior to OSHA conipliance officers arriving at the scene. Pub-
licity 18 a very effective way, sir.

Mr. Lanros. I couldn’t agree with you more. As a matter, you
may or may nut know this, probably the culture of OCSHA has al-
ready informed you of this, that your predecessor at one of the
public hearings we had h:re was talking in generic terms e%out
companies and I directed him to answ:r the question of what spe-
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cific companies we are talking about. We had some other legal
advice at the moment and there was quite a bit of consultation and
then .he names were revealed. There’s no doubt in my mind that
revealing the names is the most effective deterrent tool we have.

Now, let's go back to the Burger King case, Mr. Brooks.

Mr. Brooks. OK, on March 9, of this year the Department of
Labor filed a suit in the Federal district in Miami, FL. The suit al-
leges that Burger King repeatedly violated the child labor provi-
sions of the Fair Labor Standards Act since at least September 12,
1986, by employing minors under the age——

Mr. LaNToS. September 6——

Mr. Brooks. September 12, 1986.

Mr. LANTOS. September 12——

Mr. Brooks. 1986.

Mr. LanTtos. 1986, and when you issued the citation they were
still violating?

Mr. Brooks. This injunction, yes.

Mr. LanTos. This injunction.

M=, BROOKS. Yes.

Mr. Lantos. So, for how long was the violation or violations
going on?

Mr. Brooks. At least back to September 12, 1986.

Mr. LANTOS. So, it was a period of 2 years.

Mr. Brooks. Well, in this case it was up until 1999.

Mr. LANTOS. So, it's more than 3 years. 4 years.

Mr. Brooks. Four years. Three and a half years.

Mr. LaNTos. And when you say repeated you mean how many
instances?

Mr. Brooks. ] am not aware, I don’t have that information.

Mr. Davis. Mr. Chairman, I have been advised by staff, as th~
hearing has proceeded, that at this point there are apparently 42
Burger King establishments that are subject of the lawsuit.

D M}'.?LANTos. Would you consider that a pattern of violations, Mr.
avis?

Mr. Davis. Mr. Chairman, I am not personally sufficiently famil-
iar with the case to draw that conclusion. I'm just not prepared on
it, because I, for example, 1 don’t know what the total size of
Burger King is, how many locations they have, how they managed
in terms of regional structure or the like, I just don’t know.

Mr. Lan1os. Go ahead, Mr. Brooks.

Mr. Brooks. As Mr. Davis indicated, there are 42 locations, and
there are establishments in Florida, Illinois, Louisiana, Maryland,
Massachusetts, Michigan, New York, North Carolina, and else-
where in the United Sta‘es, and basically the Labor Department is
seeking a juagement permanently enjoining the restaurant chain
from future child labor violations at all of its locations in the
United States.

Mr. Lantos. Now, again for the record, I strongly support Secre-
tary Dole’s sweep action this past week because I agree with all of
you gentlemen, I think ycu all have stated it, that heightening
public awareness is one of our best tools, but it's obvious to all of
us that most of these 500 inspectors will go back to their own regu-
lar jobs, and if Congressman Pease’s testimony is still the practice,
and I see no reason to assume that it isn’t, only about 4 percent of
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the inspectors have this as their prime responsibility, or on a time
equivalency basis 4 percent of inspector time is devoted to child
labor cases, that would mean 40 full-time individuals or some mul-
tiple on a part-time basis in the 50 States, and this clearly is ludi-
crously and pathetically inadequate, because unless you will keep
all of these people on the job of going after child lagor cases, the
conclusion will quickly be drawn that this was a one-shot deal with
no follow through because people go back to their regular assign-
ments. I don’t anticipate an increase of tenfold or twelvefold in the
number of inspectors requested.

So, my question is, if there is no dramatic readjustment—well,
let me rephrase it. If there is a dramatic readjustment of resources
contemplated, what other areas will be short changed?

Mr. Brooks. I would like to respond to that in a number of ways.
No. 1, and I personally believe that we have adequate rescurces to
deal with this problem at this time, and I'm not willing to——

Mr. LaNTO8. You'll be held to that statement, Mr. Brooks.

Mr. Brooks. Right, and I'm not willing to ask for any morz until
I've made an assessment that we have done everything we can to
deal with this problem, and at that point I will not be a bit bashful
about asking for more resources. OK, No. 1——

Mr. LANTO8. So let me be sure for the record. Your testimony,
Secretary Brooks, that the equivalent of 40 full-time inspectors——

Mr. Brooks. I disagree with that, I don’t agree with that.

Mr. LanTos. Well, that's the Government Accounting Office
figure. So, do we have anybody here from GAO? Would the GAO
representative please come up to the table?

Mr. Brooks. Today was the first day I've ever heard that
number,

Mr. LanTos. Well, you should read the GAO study on that, Mr.
Brooks, because we did.

Will you please state your name, sir?

Mr. Frazier. My name is Franklin Frazier, and I'm with the
General Accounting Office.

Mr. LaNTO8. What is your position with the GAQ?

. Mr. Frazier. I'm the director for the education and employment
issues.

Mr. LaNTos. We're delighted to have you. If you'll raise your
right hand.

[Witness sworn.]

Mr. LaNTOS. Can you very briefly advise us of the nature of the
study GAO undertook at the request of Congress?

Mr. Frazier. Mr. Chairman, we have done a number of studies
at the request of Congress. We did some work for Congressman
Schumer, we are currently doing some work for Congressman
Pease, and we came prepared to testify today on the increase in
child labor violations.

Mr. Lantos. Congressman Pease testified this morning, and I
have his testimony in my hand, I suspect we’ll find the statement,
ﬁgge 2 of his testimony, we'll give you a copy—send down a copy to

im——
Mr. Frazier. I am familiar with that, sir.
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Mr. Lantos. You're familiar with that. Let me read it for the
benefit of Secretary Brooks and others who may not be familiar
with it.

“There are fewer than 1,000 Labor Department compliance offi-
cers nationwide to enforce existing law. These are the same
strapped civil servants who enforce all provisions of the Fair Labor
Standards Act, including wage and hour violations for all adult
workers. The Government Accounting Office has told me—" that’s
Congressman Pease—‘that t(ﬁ)ically percent of their enforcement
activities are devoted to child labor.”

Is that an accurate statement, sir?

Mr. Frazier. Mr. Chairman, that is a figure that we got from the
Department. We took a look——

Mr. LanTos. The Department of Labor.

Mr. Frazier. The Department of Labor, that is correct. We took
a look at the total amount of time devoted to enforcement activities
and they are spending between 4 and 5 percent of that amount of
time enforcing child labor activities.

Mr. LaNTos. Thank you very much, sir.

Secretary Brooks, the figures apparently come from your own
Department.

Mr. Brooks. Yes I guess I quarrel with the calculations. The
way it works is we have——

Mr. LanTtos. Well. I have no objections to your gquarreling with
the calculations, bu: you should have quarreled with the calcula-
tions before the Dejurtment of Labor supplied the Government Ac-
counting Office, wrich is the investigative arm of the Congress,
with these figures. Congressman Pease didn't invent these figures,
nor did anybody else, these were figures supplied by the Depart-
ment of Labor to the Government Accounting Office.

Mr. Brooks. Yes, I understand that. I still have a difference with
how they were calculated. How did he calculate 4 percent? Because
what happens is the compliance officers, 1,000 of them, they're
out--every time they go out on a compliance check, no matter
what it is, if it is-minimum wage check, if it's an overtime problem,
Davis Bacon, they are always looking for child labor. Every one of
them looks for child labor every time they go out on an investiga-
tion. So, I think it's virtually impossible to come up with a percent-
age of time that they're spending.

Now, in a lot of cases if we only look at ¢imes when they find a
violation, I think we have an incurrent calculation of numbers, and
I think that’s——

. Mr. LANTOS. Now let me tell you why you're wrong. Why you are
dead wrong.

Mr. Brooks. OK.

Mr. LaNTOS. Apart from the fact that these are figures provided
by your own Department to a dulv constituted agency of Govern-
ment, the investigative arm of the Congress. The fact is that in
large numbers of occupations there is no child labor.

Mr. Brooxks. That's right.

Mr. Lantos. Yet you have inspectors going out fulltime and your
testimonr iz that they're always looking for child laber, where in a
steel mill they're not going to find child labor.

Mr. Brooks. That's correct.

l""
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Mr. LanTos. So, if you have a 100 inspectors or 50 inspectors in
steel mills, or automobile factories, those people are not looking for
child labor, that’s just not true.

Mr. Brooks. I understand. '

Mr. Lantos. The only people who may be looking for child labor
violations are people who are inspecting facilities where the prac-
tice typically is to occasionally have child labor. When you go to
most of American business they are incapable of dealing with 14
and 15 year olds because the qualifications and the requirements
are palpably such that 14 year olds or 15 year olds cannot perform
those jobs.

So, my hunch is that whoever gave the GAO the 4 percent figure
is far more likely to be accurate than you are because your state-
ment on the face of it cannot be accurate. Most of the inspectors
are inspecting in facilities that by their very nature are not condu-
cive to the employment of child labor.

Mr. Brooks. I would like to first review the data.

Mr. Lan10s. Do you agree with my statement.

Mr. Brooxs. I agree with your statement that——

M. LanTos. S0 you want to withdraw your statement that all
the inspector are always looking for child labor violations.

Mzr. Brooxs. in the places you described, an automobile plant ob-
viously if they looked thcy’re not going to be there.

Mr. LANTOSs. How about a steel mill?

Mr. Brooks. They’re not going (o be theie eitk.ar.

Mr. LanT0s. How about a chemical plant?

Mr. Brooks. You're right.

Mr. Lanros. How about——Hewlett Packard? How abuout IBM?

7e you worried about IM using child labor?

Mr. Brooks. Not at all.

Mr. LanTo8. Nor am i. So, the fact is that a very large segment
of .ﬁmerican business is just not affected by what we are dealing
with.

Mr. Brooks. That's correct, but could I go on to the other couple
of points though-—-

Mr. LanTos. Please.

Mr. Brooks. That I think will show that we are on a path where
we're not necessarily needing additiona) resources at this time. Ne.
i, I have recenily had a reorganization where we took cut a whole
layer of management in the field so that we couid apply more
direct communication and more direction to our peopl-  th- field,
and fay more attention to enforcement. I think snother issue that
1 feel very strongly about i» this whole issue of quality versus quan-
tity. I think we spend too much time worrying about the quantity
of numbers and that we should be worrying more ¢ bout quality of
the investigations and quulity of—--

Mr. LANTOS. What is the relevance of that with respect to the
young raan who lost his leg?

Mr. Brooks. Because if we do 2 better qualivy job and we get out
in the front «f this trend, we will prevent those kind of things from
happening

r. LanTos. Well, the problem ix that facility was never inspect-
ed. T testified, there was nobsdy ever there and there’s no
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counter testimony from the Department of Labor that that car
wash was inspected.

Mr. BrRooks. But Mr. Chairman, in terms of dealing with the re-
sources to attack this problem, we have to, I think, look at the way
wecounti os, the way we do things differently. We have to defi-
nitely become more effective. I think this sweep that we had for
the last 3 days——

Mr. LanTos. That'’s a phrase.

Mr. Brooks. That's not the last one, though, that’s not the last
sweep. Once we have analyzed the data and pinpointed the regions
and identified where violations were found, we will be back out
there. We do need to obtain more data as I heard I think it was
Congressman Pease this morning indicate that we really don’t have
enough data. One of the things we have done is establish a task
force inside the Department of Labor which brought in the Bureau
of Labor Statistics to make sure that we get a data base that
makes sense so we can understand it, and that’s one of the things
we're going to do with the data from this last 3 days.

Now, we will be out there again with another sweep. I mean, this
is not the last one. I think as we go back and continuously find out
who is doing what I think people will start to understand that the
cop is on the beat and that it's going to be more than just the cost
of doing business.

We have also just changed the way that we compute our penal-
ties. Formerly we computed them at $1,000 per child; now it's
$1,000 per violation, which could be two or three on a child. We are
considering regulatory changes that perhaps will even give us more
ammunition in that area. And, if after we do all of these things
and use all of the tools that are available to us—see, I'm not satis-
fied we've used all of the tools that are available to us to fight this
problem yet, and at the point that we have done that I would be
willini then to say perhaps we need to go for some legislative relief
to perhaps raise that $1,000 limit, but I think we shouldn’t jump to
that point until we have utilized all of the tools at our disposal,
and utilized our resources.

Mr. LanTos. Who is standing in the way of your using all of the
tools at your disposal?

Mr. Brooks. We have a strategy, we're doings things ourselves,
right now. You saw that this we k, the start of it.

Mr. LanTos. Mr. Davis.

Mr. Davis. Mr. Chairman, if I could add only one small point to
Mr. Brooks', which is that I really think the point that’s been dis-
cussed, Mr. Chai*man, by you this morning, by Mr. Brooks, Mr.
Scannell hit it from the OSHA perspective, the fact the public at-
tention is being focused on this issue and our efforts to address the
issue, I'm quite convinced, are going to bring more employers into
compliance. I understand that Secretary Dole received apparently
late yesterday, 1 have not seen the letter myself, a letter from the
chairman of Grand Metropolitan, the owner of Burger King, indi-
cating that they want to work with the Department to resolve
these problems and to comply with the law, and if we can produce
that kind of effort to have companies coming to us to say ‘‘we want
to comply, we want to deal with our problems,” we can get a nig
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bang for the buck in terms of getting people to focus on these prob-
lems and take care of them.

Mr. ScANNELL. Mr. Chairman, Mr. Brooks has the same problem
I have had, that, you know, you've questioned me and we've dis-
cussed this, the resources versus getting .0 those employer estab-
lishments that need our attention, and in working with Mr. Brooks
on this strategy I'll just repeat the publicity is probably the most
effective thing in bringing corporate America to comgly with not
only with ESA standards but OSHA standards, and the analyzing
the data that he's going v get. So, after the sweep they know the
establishments, they know the S1C codes to focus the attention of
those compliance offices, rather than worrying about IBM as you
say. So, I strongly believe that the publicity is certainly going to
bring many many of those organizations around and then being
able to focus better on the SIC codes, those establishments, that if
there is a pattern that they can get to.

Mr. Brooks. We really want to find out who the bad actors are
ail.d deal with them antf make sure that they’'re coming into com-
pliance.

Mr. LaNTos. But this is not a new issue. I mean, we have hag the
laws on the books [or decades. I mean, you may be new to this job,
Mr. Brooks, you have been on the job 6 months, but child labor vio-
lations have been going on for decades. So, }y;ou’re not bringing any-
thing new to this. I mean, the Departmeat has heen there, it's been
headed by people, there was somebody in your job before you, this
i mot a new discovery.

Mr. Brooks. I think——

Mr. LanTcs This is not like independence for Lithuania where
we rejoice, it's a new phenomenon; we're talking about an ongoing
social problem.

Mr. Brooks. I think Congressman Pease——

Mr. LANTOS. So your basic approach that you want to do it more
efficiently and more effectively and quality versus quantity, that’s
just rhetoric. The Department has been charged with this responsi-
bility for decades. This ig not a new issue, and vou will not be able
to portray it as @ new issue.

Let me ask another question.

You wanted to make'a comment? Did I cut you off?

Mr. Brooks. { wanted to say, Congressman Pease in hiz testimo-
ny this morning indicated that this problem has been one that
people have not recognized for a number of years. It's only recent-
ly, T t+ lact couple of years when the numbers started
movir 1 9,000 to 25,000 a lot of people recognized the prob-
lems tue-. _.¢ I think it became really smack in front of people
that we have a problem in this country.

Mr. LaNTtos. I don't agree with you at ail. I think the 25,000
figure is still just the tip of the iceberg. Lots of people have recog-
nized this. This poor woman whose child was killed with this
insane 30-minute dclivery promotion gimmick, she recognized the
rroblem because she has a dead son, and the other lady whose son
ost a leg, she recognized the problem. It's the people responsihle
for eliminating the problem who may not have recognized it sutfi-
ciently. The parents who lost children or who have children whose
limbs are gone for life, they have recognized it, and children who
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dropped out of school because nobody enforced the hour provisions.
This is not a new discovery, there’s nothing new about this, noth-
ing.

What are the criminal penalty provisions of the Fair Labor
Standards Act as they relate to child labor, Mr. Brooks?

Mr. Brooks. We have a criminal penalty provision if it's willful
and repetitive.

.M;. Lanros. If it’s willful and repetitive, then what is the provi-
sion’

Mr. Brooxs. $10,000 and 6 months.

Mr. LaNTOos. $10,000 and 6 months.

Mr. Brooks. In jail, right.

‘Mr. Lanrtos. How frequently has the Department brought
charges—brought criminal charges against employers on this
matter?

Mr. Brooks. In my search I have not Leen able to find that we
have ever brought criminal charges in child labor.

Mr. Lanros. Will you repeat that?

Mr. Brooks. In my search of the records we have not been able
to find one case—there are zero cases that we have brought crimi-
nal charges on child labor that I'm aware of.

Mr. LANToS. Mr. Davis, do you have a similar answer?

M:. Davis. Mr. Chairman, frankly, I'm just not prepared on that
question. I just don’t know the answer. My general undersianding
compo-ts with Mr. Brooks.

Mr. Lantos. Well, that gives us two possible options. (a), either
tl.ere were never any repeated and willful cases, or (b) the Depart-
ment was less than diligent in bringing charges. Can you think of a
third option?

Mr. Davis. There’s not an option that comes readily to my mind,
Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Lanrtos. Not to my mind, either. Now, given the scope and
complexity of our society, which of the two options do you think is
more likely to be the case? That there is not a single employer
with repeated and willful violations of child law, or, a dereliction of
duty in bringing such charges?

Mr. Davis. Mr. Chairman, speaking only as the Solicitor and I'm
sure Mr. Brooks——

Mr. LANTos. I'm not asking you personally to take recponsibility
for it. This is an exercise in logic only.

Mr. Davis. I understand, Mr. Chairman, but I also wanted to
make sure that I gave Mr. Brooks some room to disagree with me
if he doesn’t like my answer.

Mr. Lantos OK.

M. Davis. Which is that I would be very conscious in answering
that question because I don’t know enough about the type of con-
duct that goes on out there. I will tell you, though, Mr. Chairman,
that criminal enforcement generslly is a matter that we stepped up
since Secretary Dole came to the Labor Department and we are
frankly having mure successes and with some cases that are in the
pipeline, not in this area, to my knowledge, but in other areas of
concern to this committee, we will show more progress. I only came
to that after understanding the factors, the types of behavior, and
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how we cou!d proceed. I have not assessed it in the child labor situ-
ation.

Mr. Brooks. Generally in the cases that come up, once you cite a
company they come into compliance, that is, the{; pay the fine, and
come into compliance because that payment in the past has been a
nominal one that perhaps they construed as a cost of doing busi-
ness. So, I think, that's a phenomenon that we need to put into
that mix.

Mr. LanTos. Congressman Shays.

Mr. Suays. Congressman Schumer has a couple of questions, and
he has a plane he has to catch.

Mr. LaNTOS. Congressman Schumer.

Mr. Sciumer. I very much appreciate both the chairman and
Mr. Shays, of course, allowing——

Mr. Snavs. Charlie, it will cost you.

Mr. ScHUMER. Yes, I know it will cost me, but it will be worth it.
To help you, there is never a cost.

OK. T have a couple of questions I would like to go over.

First, just a general question. It seems to me, Mr. Secretary, one
of the things we have not discussed and we should touch on is what
caused this. Why, all of a sudden, is child labor back as a problem,
when most Americans thought it was gone?

I have generaily found three causes. No. 1, shortages in the labor
market; No. 2, illegal immigration into the country, people who are
not protected, do not want the Government to know, who work in
little corners; and 3, changing demographics.

Do you agree with that list? Do you have any to add?

Mr. Brooks. I have one to add, and I think that is economic, par-
ticularly in the northeast part of the country, where unemploy-
ment rates are low. That is a problem.

Mr. ScHUMER. Yes, labor shortages.

Mr. Brooks. Yes.

I think the chairman may disagree with me, but I do believe that
this movement of the number of violations from 9,000 to 22,000 in
the last 4 or 5 years has raised the consciousness of the people and
helped people start to look at this statistic. You know, it is a 144-
pel:'ctent increase or whatever. That has contributed to that some-
what.

Mr. Schumer. CK. Thank you.

I have two areas I want to focus on, each for 3 minutes or for 4
minutes, because I know that Mr. Shays also wants to get to it.

One is the tougher penalties. As you can tell from my testimony,
I am just a%palled at how weak the penaltics are, and really, that
is not the administration’s fault. We should toughen the penalties
here in Congress, and I have been tryini; to get that done.

What would be tremendously helpful, I think, is the support of
the Secretary of Labor, not just tu use the penalties that are on the
books to maximum, the $1,000, but to be able to go way over that,
both in criminal and in civil fines.

When I saw the Secretary on the Today Show yesierday morn-
ing, she was reluctant to either support the bill that Congressman
Peuse and I are drafting or even say whether the administration
would support tougher penalties. Why, when we see how weak the
penalties are, an average of $740 in an instance wher. someone
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was killed? You heard about what happened for—you know, a $400
penalty when someone !nst his leg.

Why isn’t the administration leading the charge to pet these
tougher penalties?

Mr. Brooks. I think we have, on February 7. when we announced
that we were going to change the penalties, and have stiffer fines.

Mr. ScHuMER. But still a maximum of $1,000.

Mr. Brooks. $1,000. Prior to that, it was $1,000 a child. Now, it is
a $1,000 a violation.

Mr. ScHUMER. Do you think that is enough?

Mr. Brooks. I do not know at this time. I really want to see what
happens after this sweep, after we have others. I want to see if it
has any impact, if it does deter people.

Mr. ScuumeR. Do you think a tougher fine would not deter
people?

Mr. Brooks. What I am quarreling with is how tough does the
fine have to be?

Mr. SCHUMER. Mr. Secretary—and I am sorry to interrupt you. It
is only because I have to get—it would seem common sense—the
average guy on the street says if it is $1,000 a violation and the
person realizes that a labor inspector—an inspector is not going to
come visit them, in all likelihood, except rarely, beccuse we are
never going to get the kind of inspection we really nzed, in terms
of employing new inspectors, why isn’t it just common sense that if
they think that can get $1,000 worth of nefit from this child by
exploiting this child that they will keep doing it and doing it and
doing it?

How can you say—you may not agree they should be as tough as
the hill I have proposed, but how can you say the present penalties
might well be adequate? I do not see that at all.

Mr. Brooks. Well, not as they have been employed, but we are
saying we are willing to go—we are looking at a proposal for regu-
latory action in terms of "ow can we raise the penalty in terms of
the $1,000.

Now, the Secretary, on the Today Show yesterday, I think, said
that we are also reviewing and looking at legislation as a possibili-
ty to raise that $1,000, and so our minds are not closed to that.

Mr. Scuumer. OK. I would hope that you will—I had wished you
would be a little more positive about these tougher penalties, but I
wglllllg hope that, at some point, you and the Secretary of Labor
will be.

Mr. Brooks. Please recognize that our minds are not closed, but
we just want to make sure, as we step down that path, that we are
doing the right thing.

Mr. ScHuMER. OK. Another question I had relates to industrial
homework.

As you know, under the Reagan administratica, the Labor De-
partment began liberalizing these rules on industrial homework,
and that is directly relevant to this hearing, because many of the
people who are exploited in the homework area are children, and
in fact, it is almost impossible to detect when they are doing it. It
is tl: a home; it is not in a workplace. It is very hard to regulate, et
cetera.
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My question is would the Department of Labor consider tighten-
ing up the homework regulations, in general, and specifically in
regard to children?

Mr. Brooks. Well, you know, the little industries, we are just em-
barking on that industry, and we have another——

Mr. ScHUMER. I did not hear the industry.

Mr. Brooks. In the little industries, the gix that we had.

Mr. ScHUMER. Right.

Mr. Brooks. We are, at this point, looking at the certification
process in place, and frankly, we do not have a lot of data at this
point to——

Mr. ScHUMER. Do you think you ought to get some?

Mr. Brooks. Yes. Yes. I am always looking for more data, and
that is a tough industry—and I think you know—a tough industry
to get data on, children working in homes.

Mr. ScHUMER. Mr. Secretary, I agree with you. It is a tough in-
dustry to get data on, and for the very same reason, it is a tough
industry to regulate. It opens the door wide open to exploitation of
children, and I have to say that the loosening of these regulations
that was done under the last administration has helped encourage
that. The question is why don’t we consider undoing that bad,
making it tougher in the homework area?

Mr. Brooks. I think we will be reviewing that as part of our task
force. We will be looking at all aspects of child labor.

Mr. ScHUMER. Once again, just in concluding, and I really appre-
ciate the time, I just hope that you will seriously consider the need
for tougher penalties. It is my judgement, as long as the penalties
stay where they are, that we will be hearing, unfortunately, from
people like the people we heard frorn, with children dying, losing
limbs, and other kinds of problems.

Again, thank you and Mr. Shays.

Mr. Lantos. Thank you for you: participation.

Congressman Shays.

Mr. SHavs. Charlie, you will know what a pushover I am. I
wanted to get the same plane.

Mr. ScHuMER. 1 will save a geat for you. I will bring the snack
back. [Laughter.]

Mr. SHAys. Mr. Brooks and Mr. Scannell, I just want to thank
both of you. I have to tell you, whether we agree or disagree, I feel
both of you are very competent people, who are trying very hard to
resolve this the best you feel we can. We are going to have some
aisagreements, but I have no doubt about your sincerity. I have no
doubt about your competence, and I think we can work together.

I am getting to know my chairman well enough so that I know,
when he turns his pen like this, that something got him mad. I
missed what got him mad until you said you did not need any re-
sources, and you just put it all on your shoulders, und you allowed
Congress to escape its obligation.

I mean it seems clear te me that you are trying to be more proac-
tive, but you do need more inspectors. I mean i'ou simply do, and
you should say to us we need more inspectors. 1 do not know how
many. I want to assess if we can increase the workload or the per-
formance or not waste their time, and I think you are saying that.
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Mr. Brooks. Congressman, you have to excuse my background
and experience. It is just foreign to me to ever ask for any more
resources when I have not made an accurate assessment of the fact
that I really know where they are coming from and what am I
going to do with them.

Mr. SHays. I appreciate that, and that is why I really think what
you were saying—at least, I hope you were saying—is that you
know you need more resources. Any person looking at the statistics
that say you have 1,000 people nationwide, given the incredible
workload that you have to do with these 1,000 inspectors, knows
you need more.

I think the real question is how many, and I think the next ques-
tion is when will you suggest that we increase that number? What
you do by saying you do not need anymore is you allow Congress to
do what it is famous for doing, and that is blaming the administra-
tion. I hope you are not going to let Congress get away with it, be-
cause Congress, then, has to decide if it is going to appropriate it,
and I will tell you what, I bet we do not. I bet we do not give you
the numbers you need. :

Now, having said that, I am confused by the talk of penalties. I
mean we have civil penalties, we have criminal penalties. I look at
the child labor requirements, this pamphlet you all put out, and it
says, “For each violation of the child labor provisions of any regu-
lation issued thereunder, employers may be subject to a civil
money penalty of up to $1,000,” and I understand now what you
are saying. You are going to do it per penalty and not per child,
and that is an improvement, and you can do it without.asking for
any law, though I do think it is still a joke.

Why not give yourself $10,000? If you choose not to use it, do not,
but why not have that fear?

I guess my first question is what would be your reluctance to ask
Congress to give you the discretion of putting in more than $1,000
on a civil penalty?

Mr. Brooxs. We are reviewing that, Congressman. We really are,
but we want to get there in a very orderly, disciplined kind of way,
but that is part of our review.

Mr. SHAYs. When do you think you are going to come back with
a recommendation?

Mr. Brooks. I cannot answer that.

Mr. SHAys. That is a logical question to ask ' am not going to
fault you on a lot of things, but it seems to me I couid at least
know if you are going to come back 6 months from now or a year
or 2 years or 3 years.

How long do you think this process is going to take before you
make a determination one way or the other to ask Congress for in-
creasing the civil penalties?

Mr. Brooks. For the civil penalties?

Mr. SHAYs. Yes.

Mli: li’;nooxs. I am not sure. You know, we have to go through—
yes, I ob.

Mr. Davis. Congressman, if I could just add a though to that——

Mr. Suavs. He is doing it again. [Laughter.]

Mr. Davis. Mr. Shays, I am watching.
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Even if I could offer a thought as to how long it will tale us to
bring our thoughts together in the Department, I also have & hesi-
tancy to predict how long it would take us to go through the legis-
lative clearance process in the administration. That is something
we do not have control over, and I just do not know, not havin
raised the question, but specifically as to the Department effort,
would like to make sure the committee knows that Mr. Brooks, at
the Secretary’s request, is really taking the initiative to come up
wit}}: these changes, one of which is to take a good, hard look at our
authority.

That is soniething that he has been given the job of starting. He
has put that in place. He is driving it very hard. He got this inves-
tigative effort around the country cranked up and done. So, this is
al: part of an effort to move out, making sure that we can look to
the future as well as apprehending violators now.

Mr. Snays. You know, I do not mean any disrespect, but that is
kind of a bureaucratic answer, because basically, what you are
saying is you are trying your best, and you are going to be doing
what you can, but it does not seem unreasonable for me to at least
know when you would be willing to even say yes or no, we need
more or we do not need more. It seems to me that within a few
months, you should be able to assess that.

You are not willing to answer that, and I have to tell you, I am
ust not very happy about it, and maybe it should not affect me,
ut it seems to me a very reasonable request.

Mr. Davis. Congressman Shays, it very definitely is a reasonable
request, and one of the things that we are doing in the Depart-
ment, across the board, at the Secretary’s insistence, that we start-
ed at the end of last year, is a very thorough look at our enforce-
ment programs across the board, and that is something that is a
major undertaking, of which our chila labor enforcement is only
part and has drawn conclusions to it while we are in that process.

One of the things that we are looking at is our overall penalt,
structure. I know that the members of this subcommittee have ex-
pressed concerns about the penalty structure under the Occupa-
tional Safety and Health Act. That is an issue we are looking at at
the same time.

That enforcement review, as we probably too grandiloquently
call it, is scheduled to come to some conclusions, to go to the Secre-
tary, early this summer. I would think—although 1 really would
need to go back and consult with my colleagues in the Department
who are also part of that—that we would be able to take up the
question that you have posed on that same basic schedule.

Mr. Brooks. Congressman Shays, let me also add that I am
having, in May, an enforcement conference of 3 days heie in Wash-
ington, and I am bringing all my enforcement people in to deal
with the strategy of how we are going forward with this thing, and
one of the things is do we have enough people out there to do the
things that I want to do.

Mr. Suavs. Well, the answer to that is no, you do not have
enough people. The question is how many people, and-that is where
we have our disagreement, because I am going to assume you know
you do not have enough people, even if you are not willing to admit
it.
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Mr. LANTos. Some members of this committee are very tough on
witnesses.

Mr. SHAYs. In terms of your explanation with regard to the pen-
alties, it says, “The Act also provides, in the case of willful viola-
tion, for a fine up to $10,000, or for second offense committed after
the conviction of such person for a similar offense, for a fine of not
more than $10,000 or imprisonment for not more than 6 months.”

Basically, Mr. Scannell, this seems to parallel the whole violation
for murder in the workplace. It is a pathetic amount of money.

I do not know what you thought when you heard this young
fellow testifying, but he is not an unusual circumstance. We know
the statistics are significant. By the way, do you know if this oper-
ation that hired a 13 year old was fined criminally?

Mr. Brooks. It was not criminal.

Mr. SHAYs. Why not?

Mr. Brooks. It was the first tir.ie. Therefore, a civil money penal-
ty was issued.

Mr. SHAYs. That is why I was bringing this up. It seems as it we
lump all the perclties together, and we almost treat it as if it is
the same kind of problem.

My sense is that if you had an adult who knew that they had
manipulated a system and endangered a 13 year old, that they
should have been prosecuted. I have a feeling they were not pros-
acuted, because the way our law is written, it is too difficult to
prove conviction, and frankly, it is not worth the effort—6 months
in jail, a possible $10,000 fine. I have to tell you, in the review of
this, I would like you to use as an example just that young man
here, and ask yourself why wasn’t that company fined. Why didn’t
someone go to jail?

The guy was sucked in, his leg was separated. You did not see
the pictures I did. Yet, this operation was not fined criminally, and
that just tells me we have got a big problem. I think the reason is
that the penalties simply are not worth the ~ffort.

Mr. ScANNELL. That was referred by ESA to the Maryland Occu-
R;\tional Safety and Health Administration. That’s a State plan in

aryland. I do not have all the details, but I do know it was deter-
mined that it was not willful, that the piece of equipment was
bought secondhand, and it was bought that way, and that the em-
ployer was not aware of the requirement for the guard. I am just
relaying the story.

Mr. SHAYs. Mr. Scannell, what we learned from the OSHA law is
that you had to prove a conviction, and the only way you could suc-
ceed was if there was, in fact, a willful effort. You had to prove
there was violation of an OSHA law.

Mr. SCANNELL. Yes.

Mr. SHays. It had to be 100 percent an OSHA law. In other
words, if 90 percent of it was OSHA and 10 percent was some other
reagon',) you cannot get a conviction. Do you know what 1 am
saying?

r. SCANNELL. Yes.

Mr. SHAys. So, when I speak to prosecutors. they have to say it is
impossible to convict someone and prove that the only reason it
happened was a v.olation of an OSEA law. What you are telling
me here is that this individual, when all the kids around it knew
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that they tampered with it and knew it was not working properly,
even these young kids knew, and knew it was a dangerous piece to
be around and, yet, were a little careless. We could not get a con-
viction, because it was not solely and completely a loss of a leg due
to just an OSHA violation, and so, that tells me that the test is
simply too difficult. I hope that somehow it is reaching you and Mr.
Brooks, as well, it is a joke.

Mr. Brooks, are you aware of how many people have been sent to
jail because someone has been killed or seriously injured in the
workplace?

Mr. Brooks. I would say few.

Mr. SHAYs. Very few. We know, at least in construction, that
there -were 100, deaths—100,000—and we know there were 13
prosecutions in the last 20 years, and we know one person spent
some time in jail.

.Now, it tells me that something is wrong with the criminal code,
and it is our responsibility, but why let us get off the hook? Why
don’t you tell Congress to get on the stick and do its job? That is
my problem.

It seems to me Congress blames the administration, and you can
blame Congress, and nothing happens.

In terms of this, I think, impressive action, where you went out
and you used, I think, 500 of your 1,000 inspectors, how did you
decide who to target?

Mr. Brooks. We left that up to our 10 regions, and they targeted
the places that were most likely to employ young people—restau-
rants, fast food, pizza operations, bakeries, movie theaters—and
there was no target of a particular one, but we generally under-
stood where we could find them.

Mr. SHAYsS. I will not read the names, but that is consistent with
the type of firm that you gave us—a doughnut shop, a food store, a
food stand, a pizza store. You have a roofing contractor, then a res-
taurant, a restaurant, a restaurant, a cafeteria, a food store, a res-
taurant, a fast food store.

Is it your judgment that Mr. Lantos is, in fact, right when he
says that it 18 fairly easy to know where you are oing to get the
largest number of violations in terms of child law violations?

Mr. Brooks. I think so. I think the list that you just read and the
one I cited are—the majority of the youngsters are working in
those places.

Mr. SHAYs. His point, I think, is well-tuken, is it not, chat in fact,
there are just a wggle host of businesses where your inspectors will
go in tnat they may look for child violation, but they have no an-
ticipation they are going to find it. So, if they find it, that will be a
curiosity to them,

Mr. Brooks. Well, in fact. during the sweep, in New York City,
in the garment area, we went into 16 locations, and we found only
1 child. So, it is always speculation.

Mr. Suavs. The Fair Labor Standards Act was passed in 1938.
Have we had many revisions since then?

Mr. Brooks. Very few. As part of our actions, we are going w
make a regulatory proposal that, on three of those hazardour occu-
pations, orders: -2, which requires that school bus drivers have
to be 18 HO-12, regulating paper balers, which are very, very dan-
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gerous equipment, and HO-10, dealing in the operations of meat
slicers. Those will be regulatory proposals that we will be moving
along rather quickly.

Now, the oth.r 14 hazardous occupations orders, we are putting
those over in this committe: where Mr. Scannell has his standards
writing peopie, to make sure that we bring them up to the 20th
centu.y, that if the occuputional hazards no longer exist, we want
to make sure that thev sre not included, but furthermore, there
are a lot of occupatio. .+hich exist today which are hazardous,
which are not included in those 17.

So, we are taking a real thorough look at those « ~cupations.

Mr. SHays. I do want to. The timetable for that i. what?

Mr. BrRooks. The three that we are going to take ——

M:. SHAvs. No, to review the whole Fair Labor Standards Act.

Mr. Brooks. In terms of the occupation? We are starting that
right now.

Mr. SHavs. Right. One reason why I have a lot of sympathy for
the fact that you have only been in, I think, for 6 months and we
have to have tremendous tolerance in allowing you to get up to
speed is that it has taken me 2 years, as a Cr.igressman, to get my
office to function the way I want it. I have 16 staff members, and I
like the way they function now, but it took me a while.

So, you have a lot more people, and I mean this very sincerely, it
takes a while. I understanmat, but at the very least, I try to set a
timetable. I try to give my staff a timetable of when we are start-
ing and this is when we want to end.

Have you set an objective as to when you want to conclude the
review of the law?

Mr. Brooks. I have one. I am trying to find it here.

The first interim report on data ooﬁections is June 15, but ! have
two other dates. I have an April 10 date for a MOU between ESA
and OSHA, and I have an April 15 aate, some things are happen-

ing.

%o, I do have a timetable.

Mr. SHays. I will just conclude by saying this committee is very
fortunate to have in its jurisdiction housing, which was an interest-
ing year. By fortune, I mean, we have a tremendous Secretary in
charge of housing, and I feel the same way about the Labor Depart-
ment.

I think Elizabeth Dole is a very good appointment, and I do not
wawnt it to seem as if I am going behind your backs, but I am going
to write her a letter that just is very candid in saying it seems to
me it is reasonable for this committee and for Congress to know
{our feelings, her faelings, about civil and criminal penalties and to

now what she thinks about the assessment of whether she needs
more inspectors.

You are not going to speak for the Secretary as to when she is
going to give it to us, and I understand that, but I think, very can-
didly, that we need to involve her in this and let her know that as
soon as she gets this information from you—and if she can encour-
age it to come sooner—we would like some feedback and fairly
quickly. In spite of some of the questions and answers that have
taken place today, I feel that we can work together.
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I do feel that the need is tremendous. I think that we are both
involved in God's work and that we had better get on with it.

Thank you.

Mr. LanTtos. Thank you very much.

Our chief of staff has a question.

Mr. WeisBerG. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Brooks, with respect to computing penalties, I was struck, in
your written testimony, at page 6, you give a hypothetical where
you have a 15-year-old worker who has violated the hours limita-
tion, who is illegally .using a meat slicer, and also illegally using a
food-processing machine, and yet, you state that, under the old
system of penalties, that employer would only be fined $240.

Can you please explain to us why it would be only $240 as op-
posed to $1,000?

Mr. BrRooks. Yes. We have a matrix in our manual which out-
lines the severity of whatever the act or violation was, where it
should fall on the pendulum.

For example, a death would be $1,000, you see, and obviously, in
this particular case, the $250 was down the pendulum. I think the
$1,250 is the maximum in that particular example. That could be
$3,000, depending on the severity of the particular violation.

It is judgmental. OK?

Mr. WEISBERG. Basically, when you talk about $1,000, you will
only impose a $1,000 fine if there is a death, but if you have an
individual with three separate violations, including using hazard-
ous machinery, that employer can only be fined, under your
matrix, $240? That would c.ntinue under your new system, so that
;l;ez g(t)r.;ployer, according to your hypothetical, would only be fined

Mr. Brooks. No. There is some judgement as to the severity of
the act or the violation.

Mr. WesBERG. This is, again, your hypothetical.

Mr. BRooks. Yes.

Mr. WEISBERG. You explained a situation where you have multi-
ple violations by a single employer, including some that most of us
feel is rather hazardous.

Mr. Brooks. Unfortunately, in putting that example together, we
went in and took one that was a $250 and said what would that
violation charge—that similar violation for $250, how much would
they pay for that similar violation today, and that is some five
times more, which is $1,250. If that was a $1,000, it could be $3,000.

Mr. WEISBERG. 1n the usual situation, where you do not have a
death, do you believe this would really serve as a deterrent to an
employer, knowing that you are talking about a $240 fine?

Mr. Brooks. That is not there anymore.

Mr. WEeisBerG. Now it is $1,250.

Mr. Brooks. That is right.

Mr. Weisserg. Why isn't it $5,000?

Mr. Brooks. Well, the statute limits us tr $1,000 a violation.

Mr. WEisBerG. Now, you are saying that, under your new system,
you are interpreting differently. So, instead of $1,000 per child, it
would be $1,000 per violation.

Mr. BRoOKs. Yes.
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Mr. WEsBERG. So, you could fine the employer $5,000. Is that
correct?

Mr. Brooks. Yes.

Mr. WeisBERG. You have chosen not to in your hypothetical?

Mr. Brooks. In this situation, I limited it to three violations.

Mr. WEisBERG. Right.

Mr. Brooks. If you found one where there were four violations it
would be $4,000.

Mr. WESBERG. I guess the question—this will be the last one, Mr.
Chairman—is I am having a problem with 8&1’11' matrix, and I think
a lot of people, whewu see the figure $1,000, assume that ysa are
talking about a $1, fine, and ! think it is iinportant to stress
that we are not even talking about the $1,000 fine, but that in a
situation with, perhaps, multiple violations, you could be, conceiv-
ably, talking about only a $250 fine. The question is, in that situa-
tion, do you think $250 is a sufficient deterrent?

Mr. Brooks. If $250 was a sufficient—what we had before—it is
now $1,250. In almost every case, we are going up at least 60 to 300
percent in each violation.

Mr. WeisBERG. Do ycu think $1,250 is a sufficient deterrent when
you have the authority to impose to $5,000 in that hypothetical?

Mr. Brooks. In that example, I do not, because there are three
violations. So, $3,000 would be the limit.

Mr. WeisBerg. OK. Whether we are talking about three or five,
but you have $250 with three, and then you have $1,250—1 as-
sumed it was five,

Mr. Brooks. No, $1,250 was three. The same number of viola-
tions that got you *250 before is going to get you $1,250 now.

Mr. WesBerG. Right.

Mr. Brooks. The same violations, the three.

Mr. WEisBERG. Do you think the $1,25¢ woutd be a sufficient de-
terrent, when you could go as high as $3,000 for tnree violations?

Mr. Brooks. I will tell you, if we have an emJ)loyer that has mul-
tiple violations, it could, like some that we discovered the other
day, where you have, for example, a resiaurant employing more
than 130 minors in violation of thie hours restrictions, and we start
hitting each one of them for $1,200, that is a substantial fine for
that particular restaurant.

Mr. WEisBERG. Recognizing that in orde” to come under the juris-
diction of the Labor Department, one has to meet the jurisdictional
standards, including, 1 beiieve, a quarter of a million in sales,
$362,000 if you are ir the retail industry, do you think that is a
sufficient deterrent tiy & company that size?

Mr. Davis. If I might add to that, the Tair Labor Standards Act
was amendad at the end of last year, n,w providing for individual-
ized coverage in smaller establishments, so that it is—again, the
hypothetical is not well-enough developed to establish the coverage,
but I think it is qvite likely, with a legislative change, that we
could reach an establishment of a smaller size.

Mr. WeisBerG. Thank you, Mr, Chairman.

Mr. LanTOs. Congressman Shays.

Mr. SHavs. Just one question.

So I can anticipate whet we might find later on with whatever
you recommend to do with the civil and criminal penalties, I ‘vant
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to know if your logic tells me the same thing, whether you agree
with this, that it is clear that even if you had 10,000 inspectors or a
larger number than 1,000, you are not going to be able to inspect
every site. Some businesses will simply not be inspected. Obviously,
t;}ée more inspectors you have, the more likely they will be inspect-
v,
So, given that an employer can make an assumption that he may
not be inspected for years, would you agree that the higher the
nalty is, the more willinmn employer will be to conform to the
air Labor Standards Act, because he or she does not want to risk
that high penalty?

Mr. Brooks. | agree with that.

Mr. Suays. OK. Thank you. I will stop there.

Mr. LaNToOs. I just hav 2 a couple of concluding questions.

Your San Francisco Bay area assistant district director was
quoted in today’s San Francisco Chronicle as saying the sudden
move against child labor law violators probably came about be-
cause there was congressional interest. So, maybe you folks should
coordinate your answers. The regional wage and hour director said
there are some big names involved among the companies cited.

Now, let me go back to your request, Mr. Davis. Please edgive us
an exact date by which time all these names will be revealed.

Mr. Davis. Mr. Chairman, I need to have a computation, if you
will. made by the Wage and Hour Division in terms of when all of
the names rhysically will be brought to Washington. I just, literal-
ly, sitting here tnis morning, do not even know the mechanics.

I do not know whether Mr. Brooks is aware of it, but I just do
not know.

Mr. Brooks. As I said, in order to get to that citation point, it
normally takes 90 days on a case. We are going to move that up.

Mr. Davis. I actually wanted to speak to that, if I might.

Mr. LaNTOs. Please.

Mr. Davis. We had a little comradely exchange of thoughts here,
Mr. Chairman.

I vras only going to the first point, that as to, if you will, the al-
leged violators that have been determined in the field structure,
just even, physically, the names are still on their way to Washing-
ton. So, we just do not even have that at this point, although they
are coming in.

The second thing is the point that Mr. Brooks started to make—
it is my understanding that it typically takes between 30 and 60
days to o through the process to issue a citation, which is then, as
I ur;c(lierstand it, a matter of public record, when the citation is
issued.

We are doing our best, and certainly, knowing the subcommit-
tee’s interest, I will go back to work with my lawyers, and I would
suspect Mr. Brooks is getting the same message, to go back to work
with his folks, to hurry that process up, and I would certainly be
willing to keep subcommittee staff briefed as to o*:r——

Mr. LANTOs. That is not good enough. Let me tell you - .l:at I am
proposing to you and what I am asking you to carry back to Secre-
tary Dole, for whom, by the way, I have the highest personal
regard.t I think she is doing an outstanding job, and she has my full
support.
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We will not wait until the last case is completed. There is noth-
ing magic in having all 7,000 violations revealed the same day.

I want a commitment from the Secretary—you will ge. that for
me early next week, I am sure—that by April 1, we will have the
first batch released, where you have confirmed that, in fact, the
violation took place.

Mr. Davis. I will undertake that, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. LanTos. Every 2 weeks thereafter, as the workload is proc-
essed, there will be a release. This subcommittee will not wait until
the last of the 7,000 alleged violations will be run through your
mechanism. We will want a report on a biweekly basis.

Mr. Davis. Understood, Mr. Chairman, and I would like to say
that I did not mean to communicate to the subcommittee that we
would wait until the end.

Mr. LaNTOs. OK. That is very good.

Moreover, I expect that your people are very responsible people,
and if they claim to have found 7,000 violations and if Secretary
Dole, who is an extremely responsille individual, made this in a
major public statement, we anticipate that the very large propor-
tion of these, in fact, will check out. We would be very surprised if,
of the 7,000 cases she cited yesterday, upon examination, only 10
percent of them were, in fact, violations. We would expect them to
be, by and large, accurate.

So, we are looking forward to working with all three of you gen-
tlemen. We appreciate your testimony, but we are very anxious to
movlc: on this and look forward to hearing from you early next
week.

We thank you very much for your testimony.

Mr. Davis. Thenk you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Brooks. Thank you.

Mr. LanTtos. Our next panel will be—I am going to combine
these—Mr. Thomas Hartnett, commissioner of labor, New York
State Department of Labor; Dr. Philip Landrigan, American Acade-
my of Pediatrics; and Ms. Linda Golodner, chair, Child Labor Coali-
tion.

Mr. Frazier, if I may ask you to stay, there may be some ques-
tions by members of the committee.

Would Ms. Golodner please come up to the vitness table?

[Witnesses sworn.] :

Mr. LanTos. We are very pleased to have all of you, ladies and
gentlemen. I understand Mr. Hartnett needs to get away and make
an airplane, so we will begin with you, sir. Your prepared state-
ments will all be entered in the record. You may proceed in your
own way.

Mr. Hartnett.

STATEMENT OF THOMAS F. HARTNETT, COMMISSIONER, NEW
YORK STATE DEPARTMENT OF LABOR, ACCOMPANIED BY
RICHARD POLSINELLO, DIVISION OF LABOR STANDARDS

Mr. HartNETT. Thank you very much. Thank you, Mr. Chair-
man, and thank you for the opportunity to testify here today.
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On behalf of myself and Governor Cuomo of New York, I want to
commend you for taking the initiative in conduciinyg these hearings
in an area that is of great concern to the citizens of New York.

The gentleman to my right is Dick Polsinello, who is the head of
my labor standards division with the department of labor. He wil
not be testifying but will be here today to help in answering any
questions you might have.

Two years ago, in his annual State of the State address, Gover-
nor Cuomo directed me to conduct a review of New York chiid
labor 1aws. This request came at a time when we in the labor de-
partment had seen a dramatic increase in the number of cases of
children found illegally employed. Morzover, the Governor's re-

uest was an acknowledgement of the dramatic changes in the

tate’s work force, in industry technology, in the kinds of hazards
being faced by young people at the worksites since these laws were
reviewed-——

Mr. Lanos. Let us suspend for a minute.

Could we close the door, please?

Thank you.

Mz, Harrneer. Thank you, My, Chairman. In the kinds of haz-
ards being faced by young people in the workplace since the laws
in New York Stute were reviewed in any comprehensive way,
which was in 1962, the iast time they were reviewed.

Upon Governor Cuomn'’s request to conduct this review, the de-
partment focused on three inain goals. The first goai is to review
the law to determine whether or not it was relevant to present and
future employment situations; present employment because it is
our job in the New York State Departinent of Labor to protect
working young people and future employment because it is also our
job to contribute to an uverall envirenment that provides for saf
?nd viable employment opportunities for the work force of the

uture.

The second goal was to ensure the health and safety of working
minors and to review existing prohibitions against young people
working in certain occupations. I will expand on that a little later
in my testimony, but briefly, there are many occupations that have
emerged since the law has been updated, and we wanted to find
out whether or not those occupations were safe at this particular
time.

Our third goal was to clarity and simplify current provisions,
both for employers and for youths. We know that there is a certain
amount of misunderstanding on the part of employers and youths
as to their responsibilities under the law. We wanted to find out
what areas of the law were confusing and how we could best make
it easier for young people and employers to understand and comply
with the law:.

To accomplish our objectives and ensure that the opinions of all
interested parties in New York were included, we '.ndertook what
was, in essence, a four-component review—an interdepartmental
task force of relevant inspectors within the department of labor,
whether they were from worker proteciion or labor standards,
health and safety, all the players, if you will, within the labor de-
vartment in New York State that work in these areas.

Pt
-
Ay o™



100

‘The second group that we put together was an advisory commit-
tee of outside experts, if you will—members from the education
community, youth-advacacy groups, employer groups, agricultural
organizations, unione, and gevernment agencies, as well as experts
on the new and emerging technology. This was a very unique
%mup, and one of the distinguished members of the group, Dr.

hilip Lendrigan, is here with us today from Mount Sinai Medical
School. This committee’s mission was to review the cursent child
lator laws and provisions and provide recommendations to vhe de-
partment for change.

We then did a series of public hearings around the State, and we
invited in parents, individual, and corporate employers, unions,
farm industry representatives, educators, and other concerned indi-
viduals, and {astly, we solicited input from some 4,000 young people
around the State through a questionnaire process and received
about a 75 percent response rate to those questionnaires.

Now, I mention that process because it may, in fact, help in
terms of your own review of Federal legislation but also as a back-
drop to our recommendations, because I think it reinforces the

int that, first, we have been at this for a number of years and
ave legislation that, indeed, was submitted to the New York State
legislature for change last year. Second, the recommendations that
we have made in my judgement, have a strong foundation based on
research and expertise in the field. Let me touch on sume of the
findings.

Among the findings, we found a 180 percent increase in the
number of children found illegally employed from late 1984
through 1989 in New York State and a 54 percent increase in the
number of minors round employed without valid employment cer-
tificates.

Now, the first number indicates to me, that increased percentage
of 180 percent, the seriousness of child labor violations and the dra-
matic increase that we have seen.

The second number, the 54 percent increase in the number of
minors found emploved without appropriate documentation, means
more than just the lack of processing appropriate papers. What it
means is that there are many young people who, because they do
not have working papers, do not know their rights under the law.
Furthermore, it means that there are also a large number of em-
ployers who do not know what laws they must abide by.

Among some of the most telling findings in all of the reports that
we saw were the responses that the young people gave us to the
questionnaires. Fift[y-six rcent of the responses analyzed indicat-
ed that young peo(s) e had participated in prohibited work activities
or had experienced other child lagzr law violations.

Among the comments were a 15 year old, a young person work-
ing 35 hours per week, sometimes after midnight at an auto repair
shop, using machines such as a brake lathe, a grinder, an arc and
mig welder, and a hydraulic lift. The individual involved that re-
sponded to the questionnaire sustained an ege injury on the job as
a result of being splattered with battery fluid.

A 12-year-old boy who admits working on a construction site, a
machine operator and working on auto-collision eyuipment, work-
ing 20 hours per week, operating a bulldozer, a tractor, a bobcat,
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and a backhoe, had no working papers and was not explained any
of the rights that he was entitled to enjoy as a citizen.

A 15 year old working as a cook attests to logging up to 45 hours
per week while in school. The minor had no working papers and
was not informed of his riﬁhts. In the course of the minor's job, he
lost a finger while using the slicer and suffered third-degree burns
on his arm from a deep-frying machine, and the individual also ad-
mitted to working after midnight and off the books.

A 15-yearold youth who operated farm machinery worked 38
hours per work, sustained a laceration to the back of his head
while working but did not report it and was told not to report it to
m}l:sers’ comp. He was asked by his employer to work off the

Four stories, each representing a significant violation, all of
them illustrative of the many of the responses that we received
from young people.

Let me touch on the proposed child labor legislation that the
Cuomo administration is proposing in New York State.

As a result of our extensive review, we found that there were
several areas where there was a need to amend the law. For pur-
poses of time, I will only touch brieﬂiy\' on these changes. Attached
to my written testimony is a comprehensive review of our legisla-
tion. However, in order to understand the reasons behind the pro-
posed legislation, it is important to understand our view on young
peo;;‘le working.

There are many positive aspects to a young person working
during their hiih school years. Working can teach them many val-
uable skills such as budgeting, interpersunal communications, orga-
nizational, leadership, and problem solving skills.

In many cases, when there is an appropriate balance between
work and school, young people can benefit greatly from the rvork
experience. It is when there is not a balance, however, or when a
young person is being exploited or when a young person is working
i1, 2 hazardous job that we believe government must exercise its re-
sponsibility to protect the health, the safety and well being of our
minors.

The reason we have child labor laws goes back to the 1800’s
when laws were first introduced to com%at the proliferation of
child labor in textile mills and manufacturing houses. Over the last
century, we have come a long way in combatting the dangerous
and often deadly conditions of those days. Unfortunately, we
haven't come far enough. Exploitation of children in the workplace
still exists today, often in more subtle ways, but nevertheless, just
as harmful as 100 years ago.

So, one of the crucial, underlying themes in New York’s proposed
legislation is striking the balance between education and work.
Going to school is a child’s most important job. Ensuring that cnil-
dren have the opportunity to develop the skills we will require of
them in the future is the most important obligation of government,
business, education and labor. Yet work can drastically interfere
with this goal.

W& reviewed a 1986 study published by the Harvard Graduate
School of Education that reported that adolescents who weork
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excess hours do less homework, miss more school than their coun-
terparts who do not hold jobs.

recent stud{ conducted by the University of Michigan found
that high school students who work excessive hours during the
school year re prone to a variety of problems, including a decrease
in their academic performance.

Presently, in New York State 17 year old high school students
are permitted to work up to 48 hours a week while school is in ses-
sion. That is more hours than the average person works at a full-
time job. We found this situation to be unacceptable. Moreover, we
believe that 16 and 17 year olds should not be allowed to work
until midnight on school days as is currently the case in the New
York State law.

To address this situation, New York’s pro legislation in-
cludes limitations both on the maximum daily hours and on the
number of hours minors can work on days preceding school days.
The major change that we propose is reducing the number of hours
that 17 i);ear olds can work while school is in session from 48 hours
per week to 28 hours per week.

We also have a recommendation in the legislation that will
result in the department being able to grant variances in unique
situations. These variances would be granted in an effort to re-
spond to special circumstances such as outstanding academic per-
formance. And we have a process that we have outlined in the leg-
islation that will enable a young person to be able to come to the
department seeking a permit to work perhaps in excess of that
statutory limit that we would set as long as that is signed off on by
a guidance counselor in school and that young person's parents.

urthermore, advances in technology have made some jobs that
were once dangerous now much safer and, as a result of that, we
would look to the issue of permitting variances in particular indus-
tries where that industry can demonstrate to our satisfaction that
they have invested in the appropriate kind of equipment to make
that a safe workplace.

Let me turn to enforcement for a moment. In our review, we also
found that the current civil penalties that are available in New
York are not adequate as deterrents for child labor violations.
These penalties, which may be for violations which could have re-
sulted in the injury or death of a minor, are less than those issued
gpr wage payment, industrial homework, or minimum wage viola-

ions.

To address this discrepancy, New York’s legislation brings civil

nalties for child labor violations in line with ‘hose for other

abor law violations. We have recommended an increase in the pen-

alties for a first violation to $500, a second violation $1,000, a third
violation $2,000, and treble damages in instances where a serious
injury occurs of a minor. We also, as part of our enforcement, pub-
lish all of the names of the individual firms that are cited in New
York. We have been doing that, now, for some time and we have
found that to be a fairly effective tool.

There are also administrative changes that we are proposing.
There is a list of prohibited occupations in New York right now.
We don'’t feel that is as up to date as it should be and we have rec-
ommended that there be a permanent group that would advise me

e
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and update that list as new technology comes into the workplace.
That would be a permanent child labor advisory committee and we
would have experts like Dr. Philip Landrigan, from whom you will
hear in a moment to speak to some of those issues of occupational
health and safety for minors.

One of the most critical areas that was brought tv our attention
in the hearings and in the questionnaires that we sent vut to the
young people, to employers and to the parents was that many chil-

renvare not aware of the current provisions and their rights under
the labor law.

In an effcrt to increase the awareness of these laws, the depart-
ment last year joined with.businesses, unions, educational institu-
tions, and youth advocacy groups and produced a teacher guide
called “The Working Teenager.” I believe a copy of it was brought
up to you as I started to testify. This booklet is now part of the
curriculum in many of the high schools in New York State and,
indeed, over-60,000 young people have an opportunity, when they
take an oceupations-course in New York, to be brought uf to speed
as to what their rights are as a 14-, 15-, 16-, or 17-year-old worker
in New York with case studies and minimum wage examples and
the like, so that young Wople know what their rights are as they
go into the workplace. We have found that to be a very effective
tool. We also make many of our inspectors available to go out and
speak with local chambers of commerce about what business has as
gn obligation and what the law is with respect to employing chil-

ren.

Let me conclude my remarks hy reiterating New York'’s position
on child labor. We believe that going to school is a child’s most im-
portant job and we think that our legislative initiative in this area
reflects that. Ensuring that children have the opportunity to devel-
op the skills we will require of them in the future is the most im-

rtant obligation that we as part of government, both Federal and

tate, business, labor, and education have.

At a time when employers are searching for people to staff entry-
level and part-time positions, it is particularly tempting to ease
child labor restrictions and create greater access to this labor pool.
Indeed, there are some States throughout the country which have
chosen to do just that and expand the number of hours that young
people can work and relax other restrictions.

In New York State, Governor Cuomo and I believe that such a
strategy is shortsighted. It ignores our obligation to protect chil-
dren from exploitation in the workplace. It ignores our obligation
to children who must be able to communicate verbally and in writ-
ing and apply that knowledge to math and science and to effective-
ly compete for jobs in the future. It ignores the fact that the best
place that a young person can learn those skills is in school.

Instead of relying solely on ¢! ' labor to fill these jobs, we be-
lieve that government, business, 1» - 1, and education must look for
creative ways and innovative ways of recruiting others into the
workplace, other than exploiting our youth work force.

New York's proposed legislation places the highest priority on
Erotecting children and ensuring that their work experience en-

ances rather than detracts from their educational experience.
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In addition, the recommeidati~as recognize the value of young
workers to New York’s business and provide government and em-
ployers with the flexikility to keep the law up to date with the
changes in the econ~my, technology and demographics.

The exploitation of children in the workplace is not just the prob-
lem facir,g New York, it is, indeed, a national problem. That’s why
we in New York are very pleased to see that the Federal govern-
ment recognizes this is a problem as evidenced by the enforcement
that we have heard about here this morning. And I am please to
see that much of the review that the Federal DOL is going to take
will be reaching out to some of the same groups that we have used
in the review that we have conducted in New York.

Let me take this opportunity to publicly offer the New York
State Department of Labor’s support to this committee’s activity
and also to Federal DOL in helping them design in what, we be-
lieve, would be some necessary changes to the labor law.

I want to thank you for the opportunity to come here this morn-
ing and testify and I will be happy to answer any questions you
have at the conclusion now of my testimony or, perhaps, when the
others have had an opportunity to speak.

Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Hartnett follows.]
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Testimony
Commissioner Thomas F. Hartnett

Oversight Hearing on the Problem
of Child Labor and the Exploitation of
Youth in the Workplace

March 16, 1990
Raybum House Office Building=Rm. 2247

Iniroduction

Thank you for the opportunity to testify here today. On behalf of
Governor Mario M. Cuomo, I want to congratulate you for taking the
initiative in conducting these hearings in an area that is of great concern to
the citizens of New York State.

Two years ago, ir his Annual State of the State Address, Governor
Cuomo directed me to conduct a review of New York's Child Labor Laws.
This request came at a time when we in the Labor Department had seen a
dramatic increase in the number of cases of children found illegally
employed. Moreover, the Governor's request was an acknowledgement of
the dramatic changes in:

1) the State's work force,

2) in industry technology, and

3) in the kinds of hazards being faced by young people at work
since the laws were last revised in 1962.

NYS Departnient of Labor's Child Labor Law Review--
The Process We Used

Upon Governor Cuomo's request to conduct this review, the
Department focused on three main goals. For purposes of this testimony, let
me point out that New York's Child Labor Law defines a minor is anyone
under 18 years of age.
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The first goal of the review was to determine the laws' relevance to
present and future employment situations; present employment because it is
our job to protect working young people, future eraployment, because it is
also our job to contribute to an overall environment that provides for safe
and viable eniployment opportunities for the future work foros.

The second goal was to insure the health and safety of working minors
and to review existing prohibitions against young people working in certain
occupations. I will expand upon this a little later in my testimony, but briefly,
there are many new occupations that have emerged since the lz.ws were last
updated. Some of these new occupations may be hazardous for young people.
We wanted to find out what these occupations were and whether or not
young people should be prohibited from occupying these jobs.

Our third goal was to clarify and simplify current provisions for both
employers and youths. We know that there is a certain amount of
misunderstanding on the jart of employers and youths as to their
responsibilities under the law. We wanted to find out what areas of the law
were confusing and how we could make it easier for young people and
employers to comply with the law.

To accomplish our objectives and ensure that the opinions of all

interested parties were included, Nev. York's review included four
components:

1) "ntradepartmental Task Force

The first component of our review was the establishment of an
Intradepartmental Task Force made up of employees from various areas of
the department including Worker Protection, Labor Standards, Safety and
Health, Research and Statistics, Counsel's Office, Job Service and Training,
Affirmative Action, Communications and Labor Planning and Policy
Development. This task force was charged with identifying and reviewing
child labor issues and making recommendations for change.
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In fulfilling its charge, the Task Force reviewed relevant literature,
published research data 2nd national studies covering various aspects of the
child labor question.

2) Advisory Committee

The second component of the review process was the establishment of
a Child Labor Advisory Committee made up of representatives from:

* education,

¢ youth advocacy groups,

* employer grou;;s,

e agricultural organizations,

* unions, and

» government agencies

* as well as experts on new and emerging technologies.

This unique group of individuals included such distinguished
members as Dr. Philip J. Landrigan from Mt. Sinai Medical School, Ms.
Dorianne Beyer, General Counsel of the National Child Labor Committee,
Dan Walsh, President of the Business Council of New York State, Thomas
Hobart, President of the New York State United Teachers and other
prominent business and union leaders across New York State.

The committee's mission was to review current child labor laws and
provisions and provide their recor .endations to the Department.
Furthermore, because of the vast expertise represented on the committee, this
group also assisted in the formulation of new directions in youth
employment legislation, regulation and enforcement.



108

3) Series of Public Hearings

The Department held public hearings in five locations across the State
of New York. Participants at these hearings included parents, individual and
cor;;orate employers, unions, representatives of the farm industry, educators
and other concerned individuals.

4) Questionnaire on Employment of M.nors

In an effort to solicit opinions from youth, the Department sent
approximately 4,000 questionnaires to youths across the State. Response to
the questionnaire was extremely high--approximately 3,600 questionnaires
were returned.

Review of Process
First, we've researched and looked at this issue for a long time.

Second, the recommendations have a strong foundation based on
research and expertise.

Findings

The review found that there are a number of youth in New York State
that are working long hours in occupations that are unsafe.

Among the findings of our review were the following:

* 179% increase in the number of children found illegally employed
from 1984-1989;

* 54% increase in the number of minors found employed without valid
employment certificates

The first number indicates a serious increase in child labor violations.
The last number means much more than just a lack of processing the right
papers. What it means is that there are many young people who, because
they do not have working papers, do not know their rights under the law.
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Furthermore, it means that there are also a large number of employers who
don't know what laws they must abide by when employing young people.

But among the most telling of the {indings were in the youths'
responses on the questionnaires. 56% of the responses analyzed indicated
young workers had participated in prohibited work activities or experienced
other child labor violations at work.

Among the comments that were included on these surveys were the
following:

* Atage 15, a young person professes to working a 35 hour work week,
sometimes after midnight, at an automotive repair shop. He used such
machines as a brake lathe, grinder, arc and mig welder and hydraulic
lifts. He sustained an eye injury on the job from battery fluid.

® A 12 year old boy admits to working as a construction worker, a
machine operator, and an auto collision worker, working 20 hours
during a school week. He operated a bulldozer, tractor, bobcat and a
backhoe. He had no working papers and was not explained his rights as
a minor.

® A 15 year old working as a cook attests to logging up to 45 hours during
a school week. The minor had no working papers and was not
informed of his rights as a minor. In the course of the minor’s job, he
lost a finger while using a slicer and suffered a third degree burn on his
arm from a deep frying machine. The individual admits to working
after midnight and "off the books."

® A 15 year old youth who operated farm machinery worked 38 hours
during a school week. He sustained a laceration to the back of the head
while working but didn't report it to workers' compensation. He was
asked by his employer to be paid "off the books."

Four stories, each sadder than the one before. All of them illustrative
of the responses we received.

-7
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NYS's Proposed Child Labor Legislation

As a result of our extensive review, we found that there were several
areas where there was a need to amend the law. For purposes of time, I will
only touch briefly upon these changes. Attached to my written testimony is a
detailed report entitled "Children in the Workforce--Setting our Priorities”
which describes in more detail the specific changes that Governor Cuomo has
proposed.

However, in order to understand reasons behind the proposed
legislation, it is important to understand the governor's view on young
people working. There are many positive aspects to young people working
during their high school years. Working can teach them many valuable skills
such as budgeting, interpersonal communications and organizational,
leadership and problem soiving skills.

In the majority of cases, when there is an appropriate balance between
work and school, young people can benefit greatly from work experience. It is
when there is not a balance, however, or when a young person is being
exploited or when a young person is working in a hazardous job, that we
believe government must exercise its responsibility to protect the health,
safety and well being of our minors.

Protection of our Y. :ng People--#1 Priority

The reason we have child labor laws on the books goes back to the late
1800s when laws were first introduced to combat the proliferation of child
labor in the textile mills and manufacturing houses. Over the last century,
we have come a long way in combatting the dangerous and often deadly
conditions of those days. Unfortunately, exploitation of children in the
workplace still exists today--often in more subtle ways, but nevertheless, just
as harmful as 100 years ago.

And so one of the crucial underlying themes in New York's proposed
legislation is striking the balance between education and work. Going to
school is a child's most important job. Ensuring that children have the

opportanity to develop the skills we wilt require of them in the future is the
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most important obligation of government, business, education and labor. Yet
work can interfere with this goal.

* A 1986 study published by the Harvard Graduate School of Education
reported that adolescents who work excess hours do less homework and
miss school more often than their counterparts who do not hold jobs.

* A recent study conducted by the the University of Michigan found that
high school students who work excessive hours during the school year
are prone to a variety of problems, including a decrease in their
acadernic performance.

Presently in New York State, 17 year old high school students are
permitted to work up to 48 hours a week while school is in session. That's
more hours than the average person works at a full-time job--and they don't
have to go to school five days a week. We found this situation to be
unacceptable. Moreover, we believe that 16 and 17 year olds should not be
allowed to work until midnight on schooldays, as is currently the case under
New York State law. (I understand that under Federal law, youths ages 14 and
17 can work unlimited hours in jobs, even when they are in school).

To address this situation, New York's proposad legislation includes
certain limitations on maximum daily hours and the number of hours
minors can work on days preceding schooldays. The major change that we
propose is reducing the number of hours that 17 year olds can work while
school is in session from 48 hours per week to 28 hours per week.

Greater Flexibility for Employers

Many employers who testified at our public hearings pointed out the
difficulties they encountered in hiring individuals to fill their jobs. We know
that working can provide children with an opportunity to develop a sense of
responsibility, gain self-confidence and learn business-related skills.

In an effort to address the needs of business, included in New York's
Child Labor legislation is greater flexibility in the hours youth can work on
days preceding weekends, holidays or non-schooldays and extends the hours
during which they can work when school is not in session. Also included is

{ »
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greater flexibilits for employers to.change posted hours providing they do not
exceed daily and weekly limits.

Variances

..One of the recommendati.. = resulting from the Department's review
which is included in the proposed legislation is the ability to grant variances
from the statutory provisions in limited circumstances. These variances
would be granted in an effort to respond to those "spzcial circumstances” such
as outstanding academic performar.ce of certain students or unusual
circumstances of certain minor employees, such as the need to help support
their family.

Furthermore, advances in technology have made some jobs that were
once dangerous now much safer and vice-versa. In our review we found that
current law prohibited minors from working with certain equipment that
was at one time unsafe. However, since the law was passed nearly 30 years
ago, we now have state-of-the-art equipment such as enclosed dishwashers
and dough mixing machines operated by push button that are much safer
than when they were first introduced on the market. In cases like these, the
Department could grant a variance on an employer-by-employer basis,
assuming a demonstration of safe policies and procedures.

Enforcement

In our review, we also found that current civil penalties are not
adequate deterrents for child labor violations. These penalties, which may be
for violations which have or could have resulted in the injury or death of a
minor, are less than thocx issied for wage payment, industria; homework or
minimum wage violations.

To address this discrepancy, New York's legislation brings civil
penalties for child labor violations in line with those for other labor law
violations. We have recommended increasing the penalties to up to $500 for
a first violation, $1000 for a second violation, $2000 for third and subsequent
violations and treble damages for violations which result in a serious injury
or death of a minor.
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Administrative Changes

In addition to legislative changes, our review 1.sulted in a number of
recommended administrative changes.

Prohibited Occupations

Unfortunate!y, advances in technology have made some types of
equipment and occupaiions dangerous. A recent example involved the death
of a 11 year old boy. This young boy was working in a grocery store in New
York City and was crushed to death by a cardboard box crushing machine he
was operating. Thirty years ago these machines did not exist~boxes were
ripped apart manually and tied up wi:h bailing twine. Such equipment as
power nailers and staple guns, which are often used in retail stores, can

present dangers to minors operating them. Yet their use by minors 1s not
restricted.

As technology continues to change, so will the methods of work. Our
review found that the law was in need of revision in the area of prohibited
employment of minors because there are many new occupations that involve
new machinery and/or toxic substances which require further study to
determine if they should be prohibited to working minors.

As a result of the review, I have recommended to the governor that he
create a Permanent Child Labor Advisory Committee that will advise the
Labor Department on all aspects of this issue, from new and emerging
technologies to educational concerns to legal aspects of the law. This
Committee will recommend how the laws should be revised or amended to
protect working children. Furthermore, they will also be called upon to
advise me on questions of prohibited occupations.

Educational and Public Awareness Program

One of the most critical areas that was brought to our attention in the
hearings and questionnaires is that many employers, union officials, parents
and children were not aware of current provisions in the child labor law or
issues that necessitate enforcement of the law.
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In an effort to increase awareness of these laws, the Department has
joined with businesses, unions, educational institutions and youth advocacy
groups and has produced a teacher guide called the " The Working Teenager”
which is being used to instruct over 60,000 youths enrolled in the high school
curriculum, “Introduction to Occupations” course on child labor laws and
other worker protection laws of the State. This group will continue to work
on additional curriculum guides.

Conclusion

Let me concluds by reiterating New York's position on child labor. We
believe that going to school is a child's most ir. portant job. Ensuring that
children have the opportunity to develop the skills we will require of them
in the future is the most important obligation of government, both federal
and state, business, lator and education.

At a time when employers are desperately searching for people to staff
entry-level and part-time positions it is particularly tempting to ease child
labor restrictions and create greater access to this labor pool. Indeed, some
states throughout the country have chosen to do just that, to expand the
number of hours children can work and relax regulations on occupations that
may pose a threat to their health and safety.

'n New York State, Governor Cuomo and I believe that such a strategy
is shortsighted.

¢ .Itignores our obligation to protect children from exploitativn at the
workplace.

¢ It ignores our obligation to children who must be able to communicate
verbally and in writing, to apply knowledge of mathematics and science
and to understand complex instructions in order to succeed in the job
market of tomorrow.

¢ It ignores the in:reasing need for people who possess those abilities in
our offices, factories, hospitals, stores, hotels and other plars of
business.
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* ltignores the fact that the best place children can develop those skills is
in school.

Instead of relying solely on child labor tc fill these jobs, we in New
York State believe that government, business, labor and education must look
for creative and innovative ways to recruit women with children, older
adults, veterans, handicapped individuals and college sitzdents.

New York's proposed legislation places the highest priority on
protecting children and ensuring that their work experiences enhance rather
than detract from their educational experieace. In addition, the
recommendations recognize the value of young workers to New York's
businesses and provide government and employers with the flexibility to
keep the law up-to-date with changes in the economy, technology and
demographics.

The exploitation of children in the workplace is not just a problem
facing New York, but a national problem. That is why we in New York are
Pleased to see that the federal government recognizes that this is a problem
and has recently announced that they are undertaking a review of child labor
laws on a national level. Let me take this opportunity to publicly offer the
NYS Department of Labor's support and assistance to the federal government
and any other states who may need assistance in designing lagisiation that
places the nighest priority on the satety and education of our children.

I'would like to introduce Dick Polsineilo, my Director of Labor
Standards who oversees the administration and enforcement of our Child
Labor Laws in New York State.

Thank you for the opportunity to testify here this morning. I will be
happy to answer any questions you may have,

12)
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Mr. LanTos. Thank you very much, Commissioner Hartnett for a
remarkably valuable, comprehensive and analytical testimony. The
State of New York is lucky to have you in this position. We salute
you for your work.

We do have some questions but we would like to hold those for a
minute.

We will next hear from Dr. Philip Landrigan of the American
Academy of Pediatrics. And before I ask you to begin, let me just
say how grateful thie subcommittee is to you for your repeated
times of appearing before us giving most valuable testimony. Your
prepared statement will be entered into the record.

I think, before you begin, Congressman Shays would like to ask a
question of Commissioner Hartnett because he will have to catch a
plane. So, I am happy to recognize Congressman Shays.

Mr. SHAys. I am going to be leaving at 2 o’clock. I have a 4:30
date with my 10-year-old daughter and I can’t wait to get home
and give her a hug,

I just wanted to say, Mr. Hartnett, in your statement at the end
you are saying the obvious but it strikes me as a very important
point and that is, as the job market tightens, and we know it is,
then we are going to have to be more and more concerned with
young children who potentially will be exploited in the workplace.
It is something that, really, I just had ot paid much attention to
and I am happy you have addressed it.

I do apologize to the other witnesses. I wish I could be here. 1
know you are in good hands, though, great hands.

Thank you.

N.r. LANTOS. Thank you, Congressman Shays.

Dr. Landrigan.

STATEMENT OF PHILIP LANDRIGAN, M.D., AMERICAM ACADAMY
OF PEDIATRICS

Dr. LANDRIGAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I am here today because I am both a pediatrician as well a
Loard-certified specialist in occupational medicine. I am chief of
community medicine, and also professor of pediatrics at the Mount
Sinai School of Medicine in New York City.

1 am here today representing the American Academy of Pediat-
rice, which is a professional orgr.nization representing 38,000 pedia-
tricians across the United S¢ tes, Canada, and throughout the
Americas. 1, personally, and the academy certainly want to express
our appreciation to you, Mr. Chairman, and to your colleagues for
baving held this hearing. Most certainly, this hearing has served,
in a very important way, to focus the atteution of the Nation on
the problem of ¢nild labor.

Childhood er.ployment is widespread in the United States. In
1988, which is the most recent year for which I was able to obtain
complete data, it was reported by the U.S. Department of Labor
that approximat-ly 4 million American children were legally em-
ployed. These include children working in the cities, children work-
ing in the suburbs, and children working in agriculture in the
country.
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In addition to those children who are legally employed, there is
also a vast but poorly documented pool of illegally employed chil-
dren. Again, these children are to be found in every sector of the
country, from the hearts of our great cities to the depths of the
countryside and also in the suburbs in between. No segment of the
country, no sector of society is immune from child labor.

I would like to join with other witnesses whom you have heard
today—most recently, Commissioner Hartnett—in agreeing that, of
course, employment offers certain advantages to children. I worked
myself when I was in high schoo' and college, and I can attest to
the fact that work, breeds responsibility, a sense of disciyline. You
learn something about the value of a dollar from having worked.

However, it is terribly important to emphasize the distinction
that you yourself have made today between legal employment on
the one hand and exploitation on the other. There is a vast differ-
ence between the two, and it is a difference which should not he
blurred or confused.

Illegal employment, excessive werk, exploitative work of children
means that they will not learn. It means that they will fall asle-p
in school. It means that they will not be able to lift themselves up
from a cycle of marginal jobs. It is the unusual child who can work
40 or 50 hours a week and also do well in school. Most such chil-
dren will be working for the rest of their lives at no more ihan
minimum wage.

Anotber dimension of child labor, which certainly has been em-
phasized to us today in dramatic for.a with the appearance of the
parents and children that were here this morning, is the fact that
Shild labor, most certainly, can lead to injury and illness in chil-

ren.

I first heard, myself, akout the potential for child labor to cause
disease in children about 4 years ago. I was talking with colleagues
at Montefiore Hospital in New York City, in the Bronx—specifical-
ly with Dr. Ernest Drucker at Montefiore—who told me abou: a
shocking episode that had occurred in New York City. Two boys,
one 14 and one 15 years old, had appeared to the emergency roon:
at his hospital about 6 months apart. Each of these kids had amva-
tated his left arm working on the same unguarded band saw in che
same butcher shop cutting sides of beef.

This was the first time that it was irpressed upon me tha: there
might still exist a problem of child labor, that the Dickensian spec-
ter of child labor had reappeared in our ccuntry. it was at that
tirne therefore that I convened the committee on environmental
hazards at the American Acudemy of Pediatrics to examine this
issue, It was that particular episode which triggered our thinking
and got us churned up about child labor. We were cxtraordinari'v
gratified 2 years ago when, independently, withou: pushing from
ourselves, Commissioner Tom Hartnett aid Goveinor Cuomo in
New York State declared this to be the der.ade of the child and
stated that :ne of their specific goals in this erdeavor would be to
protect children in the workplace. Since that time. we have enjoyed
a very close working relationship in New York City and New York
State, working together on the problem.

122
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I would like to give you some numbers, to give you a sense, from
I‘Lem York, of what is the size of the health problem in wor’ing
children.

Last year, the New York State Worker's Compensation Board
awarded 1,333 awards to children under the age of 18 years for
work-related injury and illness. Ninetly-nine of these awards were
made to children under the age of 15 years. Five hundred and
forty-one of the total—that is 41 percent—were for permanent dis-
ability to children, and there were six deaths. To mention a few of
the specific injuries, there were amputations, there were burns,
there were fractures, there were head injuries.

This is a fearsome toll, and most certainly, that number I have
iust cited of 1,300 is a substantial undercount of the true reality.

ou have heard today and you know from past experience that
there are many barriers to people applying and being awarded
worker’s compensation. Many times, people just will not come for-
ward, because they are illegally employed, or their immigration
status is uncertain, because they are afraid they will lose their job,
or because they simply do not know their rights.

I would speculate that the true total number of injuries is at
least several times greater than the 1,300 that were officially re-
corded. These injuries have come from all sectors of the iabor
market in New York State. They have come from restaurants and
fast food establishments. They have come from the garment indus-
try. They have come from farms. No sector is immune.

I would also like to say a few words about the problem of indus-
trial homework. I was very pleased that Mr. Schumer posed the
question on industrial homework a short time ago to the represent-
atives of the U.S. Department of Labor.

Beginning under the last administration, the Reagan administra-
tion, but continuing in this administration—vague comments about
studying the robfem notwithstanding—the U.S. Department of
Labor has undertaken a concerted effort to relax the regulations
pertaining to industrial homework in certain industrial sectors,
most notably the garment industry.

Indeed, slightly over a year ago, in the present administration,
not the previous one, the U.S. Department of Labor held field hear-
ings in New York and in several other cities around the country to
examine the issue of industrial homework with an eye to relaxing
the regulations.

Now, industrial homework is described, frequently, in the lan-
guage of free enterprise. Homework is described as a situation in
which ple czu choose the conditions and the hours of their
work. That is fine as 'ar as it goes, and typically, we are treated to
ﬂictures of happy reople in Vermont knitting sweaters in their

omes to keep the winter at bay during the snow season, all of
which is very nice. However, there is a dark side to child labor.
This aspect has to be made known, and has, all too fre%uently,
been ignored. This issue is the fact that when there is in ustrial
homework, there is inevitably child lsbor. The two go hand in
hand. You cannot separate them.

When work comes into the home and the family is poor, the chil-
dren are drawn into the enterprise. This has bcen a truism among
students of American labor for at least a half century, and the
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present administration, for all their good intentions, has to be
made aware of this fact. They cannot say that it is under study.
They have to recognize it. The American Academy of Pediatrics
has strenucusly opposed previously and, again, today, I oppose any
propasal to liberalize the regulations on industrial homework. To
liberalize them allows child labor to ¢ me in by the side door, and
it is just not right.

Nevertheless, dcapite the challenges before us, I am encouraged
by the fact that Secretary Dole has taken a strong stand against
child labor. I certainly hope that the efforts of the past week will
be continued into the future—if nnt constantly, at least periodical-
+ ly, and I would like to conclude by making a short series of specific
recommendations for the better prevention of the child labor ar 1
its health hazards in the future.

First of all, there is clearly a need for better recordkeeping. We
do not have good data in this country on the number of children
who are working or on the industrial sectors in which they are em-
ployed. The best data that we have are the data that are collected
every year, jointly by the Department of Labor and the Bureau of
the Census, through a survey which is called the annual demo-
graphic supplement. Those data are good, but they are scant, and
we o.°ly get a full picture of the problem every 10 years in the de-
cennial census. That is not frequent enough for a field that moves
as quickly as the labor market. '

Second, there is clearly a need, as we have done in New York
State, to educate parents, children, teachers, doctors, the public
generally about child labor and about its hazards. Clearly, we need
to review legislation. In my opinion, the proposals that are on the
table to strengthen the existing laws to increase penalties, to in-
crease criminal sanctions are all to the good. The notion that strict
enforcement sends /. essage to those who do not get caught, or as
the French would say, pour encourager les autres, is absolutely ap-
propriate in this situation.

Finally, I cannot overstress the need for continuing strict en-
forcement. During the 6 years when I ran the occupational epide-
miology program at the National Institute for Occupational Safety
and Health, before I came to the Mount Sinai School of Medicine,
it was clear to us, as we looked at our brothers in OSHA, that
when they enforced a problem and they enforced it strictly, change
came about, and when they did not enforce, problems perpetuated
themselves.

Finally, I would like to conclude today by thanking the two
groups who have funded the work which we are undertaking to
study the problem of child labor in News York State—first of all,
the William T. Grant Foundation, who have supported our re-
search endeavors, and second, the National Institute for Occupa-
tional Safety and Health, who have generously awarded us a grant.

Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Dr. Landrigan follows:]
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Good morning, Mr. Chairman. My name {s Philip J. Landrigan,
M.D. I am a pediatrician and an occupational physiciar. 1
am Professor and Chairman of the Department of Community
Medicine and also Professor of Pediatrics at the Mount Sinai

School of Medicine in New York City. Prior to my arrival at

‘ Mount Sinai five years agoc, I served as Director of *“he

O

Division of Surveillance, Hazard Evaluations and Field
Studies of the National Institute for Occupational Safety and
Health (NIOSH), and from 1984 to 1988 I was Chairman of the
Committee on Environmental Hazards of the American Academy of

Pediatrics.

I am here today on behalf of the American Academy of
Pediatrics, an organization of 38,000 member pediatricians
dedicated to promoting the health of infants, ~children, and

adolescents.

The Academy wishes to express its appreciation to you, Mr.
Chairman, and to the Subcommittee for holding this hearing on
the problems of child labor and the exploitation of youth in

the workplace.

Most Americans believe sweatshops can be found only in
history books and that child labor is a problem experienced
only in third world countries. However, the harsh reality is
that here in the United States, sweatshops (defined as
businesses that regularly violate wage laws, child labor law,
safety and health laws) continue to thrive and child labor

problems not only exist, but they are getting worse.
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A recent GAO report released November 21, 1989 presents
nationwide statistics showing that there were 150 percent
more minors (under age 18) working in violation of the

52-year-old Fair Labor Standards Act in 1989 than in 1983 --

" an increase from about 9,000 children in 1983 to over 22,500

today. This is the highest level since the law was enacted
in 1938. As the workforce shrinks, younger and younger
teenagers are being sought for recruitment in the workplace,

often in direct violation of child labor laws,

Childhood employment is widespread in the United States. In
1968, approximately 4 million American children (under age 18
years) were gainfully employed. Legally employed children
include the urban high school student working in a fast food
establishment, the suburban ll-year-old delivering newspapers
and the rural child working on a neighbor’s farm. Illegsl
child labor is also widespread. Four-year-olds "help out” in
factory sweatshops passing fabric between their mothers’
sewing machines to increase the speed of piece work, while
14-year-olds work on machinery in belt and garment factories,
bakeries and butcher shops. Children do industrial homework
on school nights, and they pick vegetables in fields still

wet with pesticides.

Federal labor laws prohibit most paid work for children under
14 years old to protect them from commercial exploitation as
well as keep them in school, and the laws set strict limits

on how much children under 16 can work after school and on

(!
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weekends. Tha Fair Labor Standards Act wu3 enacted in 1938
and remains the major federal legislation governing child
labor today. The legislation established child labor
stardards, including lists of permitted work hours and
prohibited occupations, and it raised the age limit for
full-time work to 16. Agriculture employment was exempted
from many provisions of the Fair Labor Standards Act. Thus,
the employment of children in agriculture remains common and

relatively under-regulated.

Under the Fair Labor Standards Act, employment in any
hazardous nonagricultural occupation is prohibited for anyone
less than 18 years old. Therefore, no one under age 18 may
work in mining, logging, brick and tile manufacturing,
roofing or excavating, as a helper on a vehicle or on
power-driven machinery. Federal regulations used to
implement the Pair Labor Standards Act specifically prohibit
the use of meat processing machinery, delicatessen slicers,
and supermarket box-crushers by anyone under age 18. 1In
agriculture, where the restrictions are much less stringent,
hazardous work is prohibited only until ag2 16, and all work

on family farms is totally exempted.

While employment offers numerous advantages to children
through development of responsibility, discipline and
teamwork, child labor can also threaten education and
development and lead to injury, illness and toxic exposure.
One of the principal hazards of child labor is interference

with school performance. Employed children often have
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inadequate time for school homework and increased fatigue on

school days.

The risks of injury, illness, and toxic exposure ..88ociated

with child labor appear to pose significant hazarde to the

" health of our nation’s children, but those hazards have only

begun to be explored. Little information is availavle tv

characterize the rates of work-related injury among childrn.

Recently, the GAO released daia howing that 33 states had
reported a total of at least 48 minors killed and 128,000
others injured in work-related acc!dents during 1987 and
1988. As technology has changed, so have the hazards that
are present in the workplace. Machinery has become more
gophisticated, and substances used for cleaning, maintenance
or machine operation may often be more toxic than those used

in years past.

Children are known to experience a wide variety of toxic
exposures at work, including formaldehyde and dyes in the
garment industry, solvents in paint shops, pesticides in
agriculture and lawn care, asbestos in building abatement,

and benzene in pumping unleaded gasoline.

in an effort to develop more substantial data on the health
risks of child labor, I have been working with a colleague
Dr. Susan H. Pollack of the Mount Sinai Medical Center in
Manhattan, studying the medical impact of child labor in New

York State. This work is supported by grants from the

- -
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5
william T. Grant Foundation and the Naticnal Institute for
Occupational Safety and Health. Our research includes
examination of workers compensation and hospital discharge
data to define trends in work-related injury to children and

interviewing working children in an effort to determine the

" extent and severity of work-related disease and injury.
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In 1986, the most recent year for which complete information
is available, data from the New York State Worker’s
Compensatinn Board indicate that 1,333 awards for
work-related injury and illness were made to children under
the age of 18 years; 99 of these awards were to children
under the age of 15 years; 541 (41 percent) of these awards
to children were for permanent disability and 6 were for
work-related deaths. In 1986, reported injuries to working
children in New York State included chemical burne (12),
thermal burns (108), lacerations (436), fractures (238), head
injuries (109), amputations (2'' and injuries of multiple
body parts (87). This is a fearsome toll for children under
the age of 18 years, and if these statistics are borne out
across the nation, then the implications for the health of

the children of the United States are very serious indeed.

Anecdotal reports describe injuries to children working on
farms, in fast food restaurants and grocery stores,
delivering pizzas, and working construction. Many cnildren
suffer mincv lacerations while others have lost limbs in farm
machinery accidents, suffocated in grain silos, sustained

burns and been electrocuted in fast food restaurants, had

15,
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arms amputated in butcher shops, become highway fatalities
while delivering pizza under time preesure, and been crushed
in improperly-built construction trench cave-ins. In
December 1988, an ll-year-old New York boy was torn apart and

crushed to death when he became entangled ir a box-crusher in

" a Bronx supermarket.

Garment indtstry sweatshop work is an increasingly common
source of employment for children in urban areas such as New
York City. Hazardous conditions are created by blocked exit
doors, combustible materials, inadeyuate ventilation,

overloaded electrical supplies and exposed wires.

Child labor is not only a problem in the big cities, but in
rural areas as well. Farmwork can result in lacerations,
amputations and injuries from farm machinery and motor
vehicles; suffocation in grain elevators and silos; and

exposure to pesticides.

Adding to the problem of child labor are the health hazavds
assoclated with "industrial homework". Under the Reagan
Administration, the Labor Department began liberalizing
long-standing regulations limiting industrial homework.
Although industrial homework is ‘escribed frequently in the
language of free enterprise as part of the freedom to choose
one‘s place and time of work, nev :theless the dark side of
industrial homework is that it leads all too eacily to the
work of children. Indeed, it is a truism among students cf

American labor that industrial homework can go on for long

15.
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hours and occur under adverse conditions of light, space and
ventilation. At the very least, such work impairs a child’'s
Jdevelopment and education, and at the worst, it causes injury
and illness. Moreover, enforcement is simply not a feasible
option in the area of industrial homework. How can
Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA)
inspectors or Wage and Hour inspectors realistically be
expected to evaluate hundreds or thousands of home
workplaces? It simply cannot be done. The Department of
Labor acknowledged its inability to protect children from
these hazards and declared industrial homework illegal in
1942. A decision to allow such work is not a step forward

for children.

Despite the challenge before us, 1'm encouraged by U.S. Labor
Secretary Elizabeth DC'2’'s recent statement promising
“immediate action to step up enforcement” of the laws, larger
penalties for violators and a review of all regulations
governing children who work. It won't be easy, since the
U.S. Labor Department’'s Wage and Hour Division is woefully
understaffed and there are not enocugh OSHA inspectors today
to adequately po)ice even established factories in the United
States. Nevert. ‘ess, the Secretary’s bcld and courageous
words indicate a change in recent Administration attitude and
a step in the direction necessary for the protection of

America’s children.

To help prevent injury and illness in working children in the

United States we must:

11:}.3 ‘
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¢
o Develop better data on the extent, nature and severity of

child labor;
o BEducate our nation about the hazards of child labor;

o Review existing laws and regulations to see if improvements

can be made;

o Discontinue federal efforts to relax certain labor
regulations that protect children at work, particularly

the regulations limiting industrial homework; and,

0 Enforce existing federal and state laws and regulations

strictly, with adequate levels of inspection personn.l.

Thank you for helping to focus renewed attention on the issue
of child labor and for bringing a new understanding of the

task before us. 1 shall be glad to answer any questions.

133
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Mr. LanTos. Thank you.

We will next hear from Mr. Franklin Frazier. We are glad that
you helped us out earlier, Mr. Frazier, and we are happy to recog-
nize you now in your own right. I would like to ask you to get the
mike very close to yYou because, otherwise, we will have trouble
hearing you.

STATEMENT OF FRANKLIN FRAZIER, DIRECTOR OF EDUCATION
AND EMPLOYMENT ISSUES, HUM#.{ RESOURCLS DIVISION,
GENERAL ACCOUNTING OFFICE

Mr. Frazier. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Much of my testimony has already been mertiviied and I see no
reason to repeat all of those numbers at this time. My full state-
ment will say that, indeed, the number of violations has gone up.

I think I would like to make one point of clarification, if I may,
and that is that when we talk a“ut the number of illegally em-
ployed minors we sometimes treat it equal to the number of viola-
tions but, indeed, sometimes one minor may be involved in more
than one violation. Thus, one child might be involved in an age vio-
lation as well as a hazardous order violation. Indeed, the 22,000 il-
legally employed minors represent more like 25,000 violations.

The other point that I would like to make that hasn’t been men-
tioned in my testimony involves the difficulty that *AQ has had in
terms of determining the number of minors who hav been injured.
We could not find a national data base for that kind of informa-
tion, 8o we went to the States. About 26 of the States reported to us
that in 1988 there were about 31,000 minors who were injured.

Now, I want to point out here that we are talking about 26
States reporting 31,000 injured minors and that does not include
some of our larger States like New York and California so that
number is un undercount by a large magnitude.

The last thing that I would like to mention is that we did some
work earlier for Congressman Schumer on sweatshops. I think that
many of the people here have mentioned that sweatshops are
pretty widespread in the United States. When we think of sweat-
shops in terms of employer: who regularly commit multiple labor
violations, they are pretty widespread throughout the country.

Finally, what I would like to say, Mr. Chairman, is that we have
noted in the past, that the money penalties are insufficient as a de-
terrent to committing violations of the ¥LSA. We were encouraged
to hear that the Department is going to take action to have OSHA
and ESA work better together, and, hopefully, along with the
States, to train their people to look for child labor violations when
they are out looking for safety violations.

With that, { will conclude my statement.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Frazier follows:]
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SUMMARY OF TESTINOWY BY PRANKLIN PRASIER
O CEILO LABOR VIOLAFTONS WD

The Pair Labor Standards Act of 1938 is the primary federal law
requlatingd wades and working conditions of American workers,
includina children. To protect children from oppressive working
conditions, the Act limits the hours that children under aqe 16 can
work., sets minimum aqde standards for work in specified occupations,
and restricts employment in specific hazardous occupations for youths
under aaes 18, Since the mid-1980s, there has been an increase in
violations of these child labor standards. 1In addition, there
appears to be a widespread problem of “sweatshops®--workplaces that
redqularly violate both waae or child labor laws and workplace satety
or health standards--in certain industries throudhout the cuvintry.

Increase in the Number of Illeqally Esployed Minors Detected by
Labor. The numbaer of children found to be illedally employed

reached almoat 22,500 in 1989, from 9,200 in 1983, and remains above
the layels reached durinag the late 1970s. Some reasons for the
increase aiven by Labor officials include (1) low unemployment rates,
which led to a shortaae of adult workers in some areas, and (2)
Labnr's increased emphasis on child labor issues.

Increase in All Types of Pederal Child Labor Violations. Some
children are emoloved in violation of more than one child labor
standard, Labor i1dentified about 10,000 total federal child labor
vinlat.ons in FY 1983 and about 25,000 in PY 1989, an increase of
about 150 vercent, The aQreatest qrowth occurred in vinlations of the
hours standard, tripling from about 5,000 in 1983 to over 15,000 in
1989. Violations of the federal minimum age standard and hazardous
order restrictions roughlv doubled over this period.

Most Violations Are in Retail Trade, Especially Restaurants. Betweun
PY 1983 and PY 1989, over three-fourths of the detected child labor
winlations were found in retail trade, Within this sector, 42
percent of all vinlations were found in restaurants and 26 percent
were detected in Qrocery stores,

Children Are Being Injured, Sometimes Patally, at Work. Althouqh
available data make accurate estimations difficult, & sianificant
number of children are iniured at work each year. FPor 1988, 26
states provided us inijury data showina that minors under aqe 18
syffered over 31,500 work-related injuries and illnesses. Further,
our review of 29 child fatality cases inspected by OSHA in PY 1987
and FY 1988 showed that 10 cases probably involved both violations of
safety or health standards that contributed to the fatality and
violatinns of chila labor laws.

Incidence of Pederal Child Labor Violations Is Consistent With the
Widespread Existence of Sweatshops. Federal and state enforcement
officials believe "sweatshons" exist throughout the nation,
especially 1n the restaurant, apparel, and meat processing
industries,

133
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Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee:

I am pleased to be here today to share with you some results from
GAO's analvsis of child labor and sweatshop workina conditions in
the United States. In particular, I will comment on the qeneral
trend in the number of tederal child labor violations, the types
of violations being reported, the industries where these
violations ar2 being found, and injuries and fatalities sustained
bv children at work. I will also discuss the highlights of our
work on sweatshops. In 1988 and 1989, we issued reports on the
problem of sweatshops, in response to an inquiry by
Representative Charles B, Schumer. We are currently
investiqatina the problem of child labor violations for
Representative Don JJ, Pease, and we will provide further analyses
o~ this issue in our £ nal remort to him in late April.

Our mafor points are as follows:

o Since PY 1983, there has been a general increase in the
number of tlleaally employed minors detected by Labor. The
current level remains far above the levels detected during
the late 1970s. sSome reasons for tha increase qiven by
t.ahor officials include (1) low unemployment rates, which
led to a shortaqe of adult workers in some areas, and (2)
Labnr's increased emphasis on child labor jissues.

] Detected child labor vinlations have increased about 150
Dercent since FY 1983, The increase in violations has
nccurred acroas all major tvpes of child labor standards:
houyrs, minimum aqe, and hazardous order restrictions.

n Moat detected violations are found in retail trade and
service industries. Within these sectors, Qrocery stores
and rasgtaurants are cited most often for violating federal
child labor laws.

o} Althaugh inadequacisg 1n available data make accurate
estimations difficult, there is evidence that children are
frequently the victims of infury or illness at work.
TwenNty-six tates reported tc us over 31,500 infuries or
1llnesses to minors under aae 18 in PY 1988 alone.

o Sweatshops, defined here as workplaces that reqularly
vislate both safety or health and waqe or child labor laws.
ex1st throughout the nation, and can be found 1 many
indqustries,

Backqround

The Fa.r Labor Standards Act of 1938 (FLSA) is the primary

tedaral law requlating the wages and working conditions of child

Whrkers, Thne aAnt limite the number of hours and times that

children 14 and 15 vears of &' e may work, especially durina the

1
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school year, in nonaqricultural industries (hours standard).

Por example, such minors are allowed to work only outside school
hours and no more than 18 hours in a school week. In
aqriculture, children under age 16 are prohibited from working
durina school hours but there is no limit on the number of hours
that can be worked,

In nonagqricultural industries, the Act qeneral.; provides a basic
winimum working age of 16, although minors who are 14 and 15
years old may work in specified occupations in retail, food
service and certain other industries (minimum aqe standard). 1In
aariculture, the basic minimum working aqe is also 16, although
the law permits, under certain conditions, employment of minors
as younq as 10 years old.

In addition, the Act permits the Secretary of Labor to set a
minimum age for working in occupations determined to be
particularly hazardous (hazardous order standards). Exercising
this authority, Labor maintains hazardous occupations orders in
17 nonaqricultural occupation and industry areas. These orders
prohibit children under the age of 18 from employment in certain
occupations and industries. FPor c¢iample, youths under aqe 18
cannot ooarate meat slicing machines or requlirly drive a car or
truck to deliver food. 1In agqriculture, certain activities, such
:s gperattnq corn pickers, are prohibited for minors under age
f.

rmplovers found in violation of any of these provisions may
receive., amona other sanctions, civil penalties of up to $1000
for each violation. The Act also provides, in the case of a
willful violation, for a fine up to $10,000. 1In PY 1989,
employers paid about $1.5 million in federal child labor
penalties,

The Wagde and Hour Division, a unit of Labor's Employment
standards Administration (ESA), is responsible for the
sdministration and enforcement of federal child labor standards.
rompliance officers inspect for child labor viclations as part of
their inspectinns for compliance with other PLSA provisions, such
as minimum wage and overtime standards. In addition, the
Division conducts specific child labor investigations in response
to information. complaints, or referrals from sources such as
newspapers, schools. and state agencies, 1In PY 1989, the agency
had 990 compliance officers to perform all FLSA investigations,
as well as to enforce other statutes for which it has
responsibility,

11h bnth aqricultural and nonadaricultural industries,
childAren mav be exempted from these orders for reasons such as
participation in an apprenticeship or other training proaram.

2
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Increase in illegally esployed minors

In €iscal year 19689, Labor identified about 22,500 childrer under
age 18 emoloyed in violation of federal child labor laws. a 150
percent incroase from 9,200 identified in 1983 and far above the
peak of about 16,000 identified in 1977, as shown in the first
figure. Durina this 1983~1909 period there was only a small
Increase in the number of youths working. The Bureau of Labor
Statistics reported that 6,759,000 16- through 19-year-olds wvere
emoloved in 1989, less than a 7 percent increase from the
6,342,000 in 1983. Labor officials mentioned several reasons
that may accrant for the increase in detected violations
including (1) low unemployment rates, which led to a shortage of
adult vorkers in some areas,2 and (2) Labor's increased emphasis
on child labor issues.

GAO Detected lllegally Employed
Minors, FY 1977-89
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2Betwnen 1983 and 1989, the total civilian unemployment rate
declined from 9.6 percent to 5.3 Percent.
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Growth in detected federal
child labor violations

The number of federa)l child labor violations has also drown
suhstantially since the mid-1980s.3 In PY 1983, total federal
child labor violations were about 10,000, increasing to about
25,000 in FY 1989, an increase of about 150 percent.4

GAO Detected Child Labor Violations by
Type, FY 1983-89

#
16500 Number of violations
15¢20
13500
12000
10500
9000
7500
6000
4500
3000

‘500 uuuuuuu.uu-uuuu-uuuuu-nnuu-uuuu-uluu-"“'-

1983 1984 1985 1986 1987 1988 1989
Fiscal Years
Hours Standard

-wsesses Under Age Standard
wnmm Hazardous Occupations

3The number Of detected violations is areater than the
number of illeaally employed minors because a minor may be
embloved in violation of more than one child labor standard.

4 A previous GAO veport (The Pair Labor Standards Act:
Enforcement 0f Child Labor Provisions in Massachusetts, GAO/HRD-
#8-%4, Aoril 28, 1988) focused on the PY 19B83-1987 inCrease in
vinlations in one federal region. To be consistent with %his
earlier study, we used FY 1983 as the base year for examining the
national 1increagse in violations.
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Increases have occurred in violatinns of all the child labor
standards, as shown in fiqure 2 above. Ovear the 7-vear period,
tabor 1dentified about 50,000 violations Of the hours standard,
aver 9,000 vinlations of the minimum aae standard and almost
40,000 hazardous orders violations. The dreatest drowth occurred
in vinlations of the hours standard. These violations increased
from about 5,000 in 1983 to over 15,000 in 1989, Violations of
federal ninimum ade and hazardous order standards rouanly doubled
over this period.

£S3 finds most child labor violations in retail trade and the
servicae industries. Businesses in the vetail trade industry
consistentlv were cited for about three-fourths of the violations
1dent1fied bv Labor hetween FY 1383 and 1989,

rederal child labor violatinns are concentrated within certain
saaments of the retail trade sector. Betwasen FY 1981 and 1989,
almnst 70 parcent of all violations were found 1n two retail
trade industries: 42 percent in restaurants and 26 percent in
aracery storas, (See fia, 3.}

GAO Detected Violations by Industry
Subgroup, FY 1983-89

% Number ol Vielstions (i theusshds)

we 164 1908 ] "we 18 90
Fom) Your

Retmuonts
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Children are being injured,
sonetimes fatally, at work

Although comprehensive data are difficult to obtain, there is
evidence that children are frequently the victims of injuries in
the workplace. 1In the absence of any national data base on work-
related injuries and illnesses of children, we tried to obtain
data directly from the states. However, the data provided by the
states differs in the definition of an injury and the aqes
included in the statistics. For example, some states define an
injurv as one that causes the employee to miss one or more days
of work, while other states bas- an injury on seven or more days
of lost worktime.

Only 26 states could qive us data for children under age 18.

Thev reported to us over 31,500 work-related injuries and
illnesses to minors under aqe 18 in FY 1988 alone. However, this
number excluded injuries in some povbulous states, including
California, Massachusetts, New York, and Ohin, and thus may
account for less than half of the total number of child injuries
in the workplace,

As for child worker deaths, we reviewed 29 cases of fatalities

of children under age 18 inspected by the Occupational Safety and
Health Administration (DOSHA) in FY 1987 and ¢Y 1988, Officials
in the waa= and Hour Division identified 11 of these cases as
probably invnlving at least one hazardous order violation. These
deaths occurred in certain activities covered by the hazardous
orders such as roofina, excavation, the use of power driven
hoistina equipment, and woodworkina machinery, In addition, 10
of these 11 cases also involved potential multiple labor law
violations-~a safety and health violation that OSHA believed
contributed to the fatality as well as the apparent violation of
child labor laws.
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incidence of child lasbor violations
is consistent with the widespread
existence of sweatshops

The qrowth in child labor violations is consistent with opinicns
of enforcement officials around the country that there is a
widespread problem of multiple labor law violators, orx
"sweatshops.” GAO has reported its findings concerning
sweatshops in several previous reports and forums, so we will be
brief here.

In our earlier work, we defined a “"sweatshop” as a business that
reqularly violated both (1) safety or health laws and (2) waqe or
child labor laws. Some swestshops would, thus, involve child
labor violations. However, child labor violations may also exist
in the absence of safety or health violations. 1In other words,
there is a partial but incomplete nverlap between the two types
of problems.

We surveyed over 100 federal and state officials nationwide who
are resoonsible for enforcing laws relevant to working conditions
and thus were likely to be knowledqeable about the question

of sweatshops., These officials were reqional administrators and
district directors in the Waqe and Hour Division, OSHA, and the
Tmmiaration and Naturalization Service (INS) and state labor
department directors. In the opinions of the officials we
surveved, sweatchops existed tilroughout the United States.
Thirty-five state labor department directors identified
industries in their states in which either wade and child labor
or safety and health vinlations were & problem, and seven
identified industries in which they thought both kinds of
vinlations were a problem. Three-fourths of the federal
officials (40 of 53) said sweatshops were a problem in at least
one industry in their reqions.

5.5, General Accounting Dffice. “"Sweatshops® in the 1).S.:
Opinions on Their Extent and Possible Enforcement Options
{GAO/HRD-88-130BR, Auqust 30, 19868).

U.S. General Accounting Office. "Sweatshops®” in New York City:

A Lhcal Example of A Nationwide Problem (GAO/HRD-89-101BR, Juhe
8, 1989).

William J. Gainer, Director of Education and Employment 1ssues,
"gsweatshouvs” and Child Labor Violations: A Growing Problem in the

United States, Presentation before the Capitol Hill Forum on the
fxploitation of Children in the Workplace, November 21, 1989.
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Althouah the federal officials said that apparel manufacturing
and meat processing had a "serious problem" with sweatshops, the
industry thev most frequently cited as havind a serious problem
was restaurants. This is consistent with our observation that
most child labor violations are found in retail trade and, in
particular, restaurants.

In our previous work on sweatshops, we suqqested that enforcement
agencies might increase their effectiveness in detecting multiple
labor law violations by improving their interagency working
relationships. 1In some parts of the nation this is now
occurrina., For example, in January 1989 the New York Reqion Wage
and Hour Division and OSHA offices reached a formal agreement to
exchang2 the names of suspected violators of each other's laws
and to train each agency's inspectors to identify situations that
merit referral. Although Labor officials stated that they have
encouraqed officials in other reqions to establish similar formal
adreements, we are not aware of any others in place at this time.
As another option for controlling multiple labor law violators,
we reiterated our previnus recommendation that Conaress amend the
Fair Labor Standards Act to provide prenalties sufficient to deter
violations of minimum wade, overtime and recording requirements.

This concludes mv statement. I will be glad to answer any
questions yosu may have.

141
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Mr. LanTos. Thank you, Mr. Frazier. I appreciate it.

I wonder, if I might ask you, Ms. Golodner, to hold for a minute
because Commissione. Hartnett will have to catch a plane. If 1 m:jr
ask a couple of questions and then give you all the time you need.
Is that all right with you?

Ms. GoLobNER. That's fine.

Mr. LanTros. That's very kind of you.

Commissioner Hartnett, with so many demands on your limited
compliance staff, how do you set priorities for them?

Mr. HarRTNETT. Well, we have approximately 100 wage and hour
inspectors who are in the field on a dail{ basis and we have seen
such an increase in the number of child labor violations that—the
wage and hour inspectors have other matters of jurisdictions, but
we have a policy in New York that child labor violations go at the
top of the list so that when we receive a complaint, that complaint
is processed and typically we are out at the wu.k site where the
complaint came in within 4 or 5 days of the time the complaint
was received and there is an investigatioi.

Again, as a result of those findings, when we announce those
findings, typically, we put out some kind of public announcement
?bout the firm that was involved, the nature and extent of the vio-
ation.

For instance, last week we found a chain of stores that we felt
that there was a disturbing similarily in the kinds of violations we
were finding in several of the stores. We fined the parent company
$8,000. We made all that public and within a week that company
issued a new corporate policy to their local stores clearly directing
those stores as to what their responsibilities were.

Mr. LANTOS. What company was that?

Mr. Hartnerr. The corporate company is Great American. They
run a series of m. vkets throughout the upstate New York area.

They issued a new corporate policy on employing teenagers. They
also issued a policy that said that local store managers will be held
accountable in their own performance as to the procedures they
use. They came ug with a couple of cther kind of unique approach-
es to it. They are by no means out of the woods in terms of our own
dealings with them but I think it reinforces, perhaps, some of the
points that you made earlier in terms of the notoriety associated
with some of this.

Mr. Lantos. Commissioner, may I ask you, in view of today'’s tes-
timony by some of our witnesses, will you be giving special atten-
tion to k Bottom stores or have you already been following
their activit’ >s?

Nir. HARTNET?. We have already done a thorough investigation of
Rock Bottom. Part of the process of getting our law changed in
New York, there were some public hearings in New York and at
one of the first public hearings, the matter of Rock Bottom was
brought to our aticr*ion and it is being investigated and we have a
number of citations in process right now with them.

Mr. LanTos. Do you feel that the emphasis that I place on ad-
verse publicity is a reasonable emphasis?

Mr. HARTNETT. Yes, I do.

Mr. Lantos. 1 am not suggesting excluding other measures but
would you agree that for particularly large statewide or nationwide
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enterprises adverse publicity is a greater concern than financial
penalties?

Mr. HARTNETT. It may well be. I think we saw some of that in
the case that I just brought up. We have had formal and informal
discussions with some of the people associated with that firm and
they have indicated to us that they want to get on the right side of
the law and they want to do it quickly. I am not sure all of that
would have happened with just simply a $2,000 or $3,000 fine, to be
perfectly honest.

Mr. LanTos. Commissioner, let me say that under your leader-
ship and Governor Cuomo's leadership, the people of New York are
well served with their labor department,’ particularly with the
question of enforcing child labor laws.

I want to thank you and your associate for coming and I apoio-
gize for having ke%‘you 80 long. I hope you make your plane.

Mr. HarTNETT. Thank you.

Again, my offer that if there is anything can do to provide addi-
tional information we will be happy to.

Mr. LanTos. We will call on you.

If I may ask just a coti?le of questions of you, Dr. Landrigan, The
American Academy of Pediatrics, the organization you represent,
has done an outstanding job in this field. What additional efforts
can or should physicians, in general, be making to combat the
problem of illegal child labor?

Dr. LANDRIGAN. Well, 1 think there are several. One fundamen-
tai problem is that most physicians, at least before today, were not
aware of the resurgence of child labor in the United States. I think
hearings, such as you have held today and the activities of the
Labor Department over the past weck will go a long way to change
that situation. If doctors are aware of the resurgence of child labor
and if they are aware of the hazards that follow the increased
entry of children into the workplace, they are going to be looking
for problems. And I think this increased awareness may play itself
out in several ways.

First of all, I would hope that as a result of this increased aware-
ness and, perhaps, increased awareness aided and abetted by some
changes in the regulations, the doctors will be a bit more vigorous
in signing work permits for youngsters before they go into the
workplace. I think too often wﬁen a medical certificate is required
on those permits it has been very pro forma. I would like to see
more doctors asking questions of youngsters and their parents
asking what kind of work are you proposing to do, and if they hear
that a child is going to be working long hours on dangerous ma-
chinery, encouraging the child not to undertake such work, point-
ing out to the child that it is a hazard to health. Just as iatri-
cians learn how to do throat cultures on children with red throats,
we need to be more vigorous and more thorough in warning chil-
dren about the health hazards of the workplace.

Second, somethirg that I believe was mentioned earlier today by
Mr. Schumer and this is the notion that when a doctor sees a child
who has been injured ir. the workplace there ought to te a legally
binding requirement on the examining physician, or the nurse, or
whoever is the primary health provider, to report that injury to the
health authorities just as a gunshot wound would be reported. 1

11
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think this would be an excellent idea and would certainly help
with reporting. It would, at least, go some of the distance toward
repairing the current inadequacies in the recordkeeping systems.

inally, on a broader scale, embracing child labor but moving
beyond it, a major problem in this country is that most physicians
and, indeed, most health providers are not very knowledgeable
about the hazards of the workplace in general. The average Ameri-
can medical student receives only 4 hours of training in occupa-
tion%l medicine in the 4 years of medical school. That’s not very
much.

Mr. LaNTOS. Four hours?

Dr. LANDRIGAN. I mean 4 actual hours, not credit hours.

Mr. LanTos. Yes. I understand.

Dr. LANDRIGAN. We, the members of the academic arm of the
medical profession, need to change that situation so that our gradu-
ates will know about the hazards of slicers and will know that as-
bestos causes lung cancer, and will know the hazards of solvents on
the central nervous system so that we can properly ask questions
of our patients. We have got some work cut out for us. I think what
you have done toda{;Mr. Chairman, will assist us in that process.

Mr. LanTos. Dr. Landrigan, again, let me thank you very much
and we hope to have you back for another hearing on another sub-
ject.

Dr. LANDRIGAN. Thank you very much.

Mr. LanTos. I hope you make your plane.

It was a pleasure seeing you.

We will now hear from Ms. Linda Golodner, chair of the Child
Labor Cealition.

And, again, I want to thank you for being so gracious and sv pa-
tient. Your prepared testimony will be entered in the record and
you may proceed any way you choose.

STATEMENT OF LINDA GOLODNER, CHAIR, COALITICN ON CHILD
LABOR

Ms. GoLopNER. Thank you, Mr. Chairmaa; I am here in behalf of
several organizations.

I am executive director of the National Consumers League. The
consumers league was founded 91 years ago, because people were
concerned about sweatshops and child labor, and I am here today
to talk about sweatshops and chil¢ labor.

I want to commend you and your staff, especially Joy Simonson,
and other Members of Congress, who have the foresight in review-
ing the child labor laws and in the concern about the role of the
Department of Labor in enforcing those laws.

In additio to directing the league, I am here today as cochair of
a newly formed Coalition on Child Lavor. My fellow cochairs are
Bill Goold of Congressman Pease's staff and the International
Labor Rights Education and Research Fund, and Bill Treanor of
the American Youthwork Center.

This coalition was formed in response to a forum that was held
on Capitol Hill in November on the exploitation of children in the
workplace. It is concerned about both international and domestic
child labor issues.
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The coalition’s first emphasis is on ending exploitation in the
United States, however, both because we believe we will be most
effective in our own Nation and because we believe our Nation can
gnd should serve as an example of enlightened treatment of chil-

ren.

Health and safety issues are a major emphasis of this group, and
we have heard many anecdotal stories this morning and other sta-
tistics that are frightening. There are also statistics of agricultural
accidents that have not been mentioned. Thire is a study from the
Mayo Clinic in Minnesota which indicates that children under 16
suffer 23,000 injuries and that there are 300 deaths in agriculture
each year. We are particularly concerned about the lack of infor-
mation on the effect on children of pesticides and other hazardous
substances in the workplace.

I think that you know of statistics of migrant workers, that their
average lifespan is 49 years, compared to 74 yeavs for the average
American. Death rate 18 much higher for young peo‘ple working in
the fields in agriculture. Pesticide poisoning is one of the most seri-
ous J)roblems affecting farm workers, and from the age of 14, any
child can work in the field: 12 and 13 year olds also can work.

I think it would be sppropriate for this committee to inquire of
the Depecrtment of Labor about an interagency agreement between
the Department of Labor and the Environmental Protection
Agency that was entered into early in 1980. As a result of this
agreement, a study was conducted for 5 years to determine possible
acute and chronic effects of pescicides on youth urder 16 employed
in agriculture. It is our understanding that $4.5 million was spent
on this study, and the results have not been published, and in fact,
the results are still sitting in boxes at the department.

Mr. LaNTOS. We will definitely do so, and I am very grateful yeu
brought this to my attention. I was entirely unaware of this.

Ms. GoLopNER. I think that we all know that children are em-
ployed in agriculture and that we should be able to warn families
about the dangers of icides.

Violations, obviously, are increasing, but I think they are in-
creasing because there has been lack of enforcement. The numbers
do not shuw a clear picture, as has been mentioned this afternoon.

I have been fortunate enough to be able to talk to some compli-
ance officers around the United States. At this point, I want to
mention that there are some very dedicated career people at the
Department of Labor who work not only here in Washington but
around the United States, who are willing to give information and
talk about the problems in child labor, because they are very con-
cerned. In talking with some compliance officers, they talk ‘about
the backlog of cases.

For instance, one mentioned that a case came in October, it was
assigned in Janua?', and then in March, it was investigated. Offi-
cers said they could use twice as much help.

Some other comments were: “I wish I could go around and talk
to rotary clubs and PTA’s and schools and let them know what tue
law is. We do not even scrape the surface.”

“In most grocery stores, you will see three or four violations
every time you go in. Parents think that they can give a mom-and-
pop permission slip, and then it is OK that their kids can work.”
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The sting operations this week should not be a one-time show of
strength by the Departmeat. This committee should encourage the
cooperation of all agenciet. It 'ias been shown to be effective, in
States like New York, where there are cooperative efforts of local,
State, and Federal agencies. If health departments can check on
cockroaches, they certainly can check on child labor violations. In
New York State the lavor department also works with the local
fire departinent, which checks on fire regulations. There could be
cooperation of all agencies.

Obviously, there have to be more compliance officers to handle
all these cases, und of course, we would encourage more funding
for compliance officers, at least twvice the number that exist today.

Another area of weak enforcement is the increased use of the
conciliation technique, which I do not think was mentioned today.
This is defined ip the field operator’s handbook. Cenciliation is a
technique which provides fast service to a complainant by limiting
the scope of the compliance action to a single employee or a single
minor violation. It is typically done by telephone, rather than a
site visit.

The proportion of complaints conciliated rose from 33 percent in
fiscal year 1983 to 54 percent in fiscal year 1987. I do not have any
of the latest numbers, but I am sure you can also get that from the
de';l)‘artment.

he problem in using this method in child labor cases, I think it
has been pointed out, is that, according to some compliance offi-
cers, you usually find more than one violation. You find more than
one kid working, and if investigated by phone for a single com-
plaint, ggu obviously are not going to see the other violations of
child labor.

In addition, sometimes officers are evaluated by their “return”
or the number of cases they can do in a week. It takes much more
time, of course, to go to check on a violation at the site, rather
than use the telephone. We have also found that most of these con-
ciliations are done in service industries and retail industries, where
younipeo le are employed.

It has been mentioned today, also, that the total number of
American youth available in the work force is shrinking, and
therefore, we are seeing employers dipping down to the 14 and 15

ear olds to work. We are seeing that in statistics we are getting
ack from States on the number of work permits that are given.

For instance, in the State of Hawaii, the number of certificates
%iven to 14 and 15 year olds have escalated 300 percent in the last

years.

Other States in addition to New York are also reviewing their
labor laws. They are looking at the relationship between dropout
rate and employment. They are also reviewing work permit proce-
dures, and some may be requiring the parent or a physician to ap-
prove of those work permits. States are also considering requiring
16 and 17 year olds to have work permits.

The Department of Labor should have the same concern that we
are seeinf in the States.

The Na.ional Consumers League is also privileged to serve on
the U.S. Department of Labor Child Labor Advisory Committee. I
chair taat committee, and quite frankly, I got quite angry in listen-
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ing to the discussions today, when I know that the minutes of those
meetings, with recommendations, sat on desks at the Department.
There were 52 recommendations, in all, that went to the Depart-
ment from the Child Labor Advisory Committee.

Mr. LANTOS. When was that report submitted?

Ms. GoLopNER. We were appointed in January 1988. In March
1988, we gave our first recommendations. There were a limited
number of recommends .ions in that first report.

In October 1988, there was a comprehensive report given to the
Department having to do with HO-2, transportation; HO-10, which
is the hazardous order regarding slicing machines; and regulation 3
on the number of hours a 14 and 15 year old can work. We recom-
mended some prohibited occupations—for instance, door-to-door
sales, which was an important one.

Then, in the next year, in 1989, there were some additional rec-
ommendations given with regard to young people, 14 and 15 year
olds, using fryers and other baking and cooking equipment.

There were several recommendations given, and quite frankly,
the advisory committee was very frustrated in having spent a lot of
gime developing these recommendations and that nothing was

one.

Mr. Lantos. Has the advisory committee ever met with Secre-
tary Dole?

Ms. GoLobNER. No, it has not.

Mr LanTos. Have you requested a meeting with Secretary Dole?

Ms. GoLobNERr. No, we have not.

Mr. Lantos. I would s t you request a meeting with her, be-
cagge :he has exhibited what I believe to be genuine interest in the
subject. :

Ms. GoLopNER. I think that would be a very good approach, and I
think that I will—

Mr. LanTos. I would be very happy to encourage her, if neces-
sary, to meet with lyou. I think that would be extremely useful.

Ms. GoLopNER. I wanted you to know that the Department did
start to move on some of the recommendations this last February.
Perhaps at first they were taken aback that the advisory commit-
tee looked at strengthening the law and not exteading hours. This
committee was appointed in the last administration, so you know
the makeup of it is rather diverse. All the people on the committee,
no matter where they come from or what their politics are, are
concerned about advocating for children.

In reviewing the law, I felt it important to go back to the origi-
nal intent of the law, in some cases, especially with regard to the
number of hours established for 14 and 15 year olds. In 1939,
a; nost all the testimony from that hearing referred to a maximum
&-hour day for combined school and work hours for youth and em-
phasized that there is no justification in permitting the emf)loy-
ment of children for hours longer than hours which we apply to
adult workers. It was as true then as it is today thet a child that
works has a certain number of hours in school, a certain number of
hours at work, if they are employed, and then the other hours are
for homework or sleep, and obviously, the sleep and the homework
are the ones that do not get the attention they should get.
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A University of Michigan survey of high school seniors in 1987
found that one-third of senior boys and one-quarter of senior girls
worked more than 20 hours a week after school, and they were less
involved with school, family, and peers and had more cynical atti-
tudes towsrd work.

An important statistic from that study, is 82.5 percent cited that
the reasons for working was for extra spending money and for
luxury items. We do_hear arguments that maybe these children
really need to work. There are some pecple that do need to work
and some young people that do have to suppiement family income,
but the majority are working for luxury items.

Just one more point I wanted to make and it has been made by a
couple of people today, that any discussion about child labor is not
complete without the mention of the most vulnerable of our youth,
those -that come from immigrant families and from poor families
that do not know the law and are ignorant of the law. They work
in sweatshops, and this is in California; it is in Illinois; it is in New
York. Children often work side by side with their parents. These
are the most grievous examples of exploitation.

I did mention earlier in the testimony that the league has had a
long history, and I want to give you one quote from Eleanor Roose-
velt, who had worked with the league. “1 was 18 years old when I
first went with the Consumers League into sweatshops in New
York City.”—That was our strikeforce at the time—"For the first
time in my life, I saw conditions I would not have believed existed,
women and children working in dark, crowded, dirty quarters, toil-
ing, I was told, all day long and way into the night to earn a few
pennies. I can never forget those conditions.”

If you look in the present report from the GAO, the same condi-
tion exists: “On the 12th floor of 333 West 39th Street, a 15-year-
old Mexican immigrant boy works in conditions considered barbar-
‘ic half a century ago. He could be found by his table sewing pleats
into cheap, white chiffon skirts. He hopes to make a dollar an
hour. The temperature inside is 8 degrees.”

I just do not understand how we can ignore what still exists. It is
a sad commentary on our society that the conditions experienced
by gleanor Roosevelt still exist and are documented in a task force
study.

I would be glad to answer any questions.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Golodner follows:]
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TESTIMONX OF LINDA SOLORNER
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, MATIONAL CONSUMERS LEAGUE
BEFORE THE EMPLOXMENT AMD HOUSING SURCOMMITTEE
HOUSE COMMITTEE ON GOVERNMENT OPERATIONS
REGARDING
CHILD LABOR 7. EXPLOITATION OF YOUTH IN THE WORKPLACE
MARCH 16, 1990

Chairman Lantos and mexbers of the Subcommittee, my name
is Linda Golodner. I am axecutive director of the National
Consumers League, a private nonprofit membership organization
founded in 1899 to represent consumers in workplace and
marketplace issues. Members of the League cone from avery
state in the nation and from all walks of life -- from nurses
to students: steelworkers to senior citizens, farmers,
retirees, and even legislators. Ninety-one years ago the
Lengue was founded by people concerned about sweatshops and
child labor. I come bafore you today concerned about
sweatshops and child labor.

I want to commend you and your staff and other members of
congress for your foresight in reviewing our child labor laws
and for your concern about the role of the Department of Labor
in enforcing those laws.

The American public may think that exploiting children in
the workplace is a thing of the past. Uafortuntely, it is
not. From the sweatshops in New York to the fast food
restaurants in California, mecre and more young people are
working -~ and often illegally. As the workforce shrinks,
younger tesnagers are being sought after, often in violation
of our child labor lavs.

In addition to directing the National Consumers League, T
am here today as a co-chair of a newly formed Coalition on
child Labor. My fellow co-chairs are Bill Goold of the
International Labhor Rights Education & Research Fund and Bill
Treanor of the American Youth Work Center. This coalition was
formed in response to concern expressed in a day~long forum on
Capitol Hill in November on eéxploitation of children in the
workplace. Its concerns are global; che child Labor Coalition
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believes that children are the promise of all societies and
recognizes that exploitation of children in the labor market,
both in the United States and throughout the world, represents
a threat to their health and vell being. The Coalition also
believes that international labor standards and domestic child
labor laws meant to protect children from exploitation are
poorly enforced or ignored.

The purpose of the Coalition ig to educate the public
about exploitation of children; to strangthen protections that
exist now; and to work for better eénforcement of current laws
and regulations that protect children from exploitation. The
Coalition also seeks to influence public opinion and policy on
child labor and to increase understanding and knowledga about
the impact of work on children's health and the quality of
thier lives.

The Coalition's first emphasis is on ending exploitation
in the United States, both because we believe we will be most
effective in our own nation, and because we believe our nation
can and should serve as an example of enlightened treatment of
children.

Health and safety issues are a major emphasis of this
coalition. One of the member groups, the Americazn Academy of
Pediatrics, indicates that in preliminary finding: of a study
on working children that thousands are injured each year on
the job. Injury due to accident is in fact one of the primary
causes of death for children and young taenagers. Acecdotal
infnrmation suggests many more children are injured than we
know, including “hose who are employed on farms -- & study
from Minnesota ilcates that childcen under 16 suffer 23,000
injuries and t: it there are 300 deaths in agriculture each
year. There are also i. numerable reports of children injured
in fast food restaurants, as delivery workers, in
construction, as casual laborers and in grocery stores. There
is a lack of statistical data available on these injuries. We
are particularly concerned about the lack of information on
the effect on children of pesticides and other hazardous
substances in the workplace.

15,



150

- 3-

According to Rural Opportunities, Inc., a private
nonprofit multistate organization serving migrant and
seasonal workers, the average life span for migrant workers is
49 years compared to 74 years for the average American; the
infant and maternal death rate for migrant farmworkers is
2 1/2 times higher than the national average, and pesticide
poisoning is one of the most serious problems affecting
farmworkers. The Food and Drug Administratic:. has estimataed
that as many as 1000 deaths occur from exposure to pesticides
and another 9000 agricultural workers are injured from
exposurs to pesticides. From the age of 14 any child can work
in the fields without restrictions and 12 and 13 year olds can
harvest the same crops that migrant adult workers harvest with
just a note from their parents.

It would be appropriate for this subcomaittee to inquire
of the Department of Labor about an interagency agreement
between the DOL and the Environmental Protection Agency Office
of Pesticide Programs entered into on April 1, 1980. As a
result of this agreement an epidemiologic study was conducted
for five years to determine possible acute and chronic effects
of pesticides on youth under 16 employed in agriculture. It
is our undJerstanding that $4.5 million was spent on this study
and that the results have not buen published and in fact the
study still is "sitting in boxes" at the Department. Children
are employed in agriculture =-- they are working for their
parents and for employers as helpers on a neighbor's farm o
working as migratory laborers with their families. Some of
these youngsters are 12 and 13 -- and even younger. Isn't it
time that both the EPA and the DOL review the data thay have
collected, make recommendations and warn farm families about
the dangers of pesticides?

Violations of ouxr child labor laws is increasing
significantly. A General Accounting Office study released in
April of 1988 indicated an increase of 1).2% from 1383 to 1987.
Statistics from that Office released in November of last year
showed a 250% increase. The League is seeking state-by-state
statistics for the past five years from each Department of
Labor.
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Unfortunately, these numbers do not present a clear
picture. A very large increase in the City of New York is a
result of a special task force investigating sweatshops, where
they found a significant number of youths working. oOfficials
from Departments of Labor in several states havae indicated
that if they were to make "surprise visits" to shopping
centers or to 'the many fast food establishments, the number of
violations woild far exceed the figures they now have.
Compliance officers in almost every state only investigate
complaints. And in many states, the backlog of cases and the
lack of personnel may mean weeks and even months of delay.

In a recent discussion with a compliance officer it was
reported that a complaint received in October was assigned in
January and investigated in March. The officer said that thay
could use twice as much help. Some other comments: "I wish I
could go around to talk to Rotary Clubs and to PTA's and to
schools to let them know what the law is." “We don't even
scrape the surface. In most grocery stores you see three or
four violations every time you go in." Parents think that
they can give 'Mom and Dad' permission slips and then it's
okay that the kids can work."

Rather than responding only to complaints, the Department
should have a more aggressive approach to enforcment by making
unannounced visits to the workplace. The "sting® operation of
this week should not be a one-time show of strength by the
Department. This Committee should encourage the cooperation
of all agencies -~ lccal, state, and federal -- to report
violations when they are observed or suspacted. Why is it
that the Department of Health can make random visits to
restaurants to check up on sanitation standards, and personnel
is not available tc make random visits to check up on child
labor violations? Couldn't, for example, health inspectors
let the Department of Labor know if they see children working
whaen they are checking for cockroaches in restaurants? Local
fire departments inspect all of these establishments for
vioclations; they also could be recruited to let the Department
know ci violations they see at the workplace.

Another area of weak enforcement is the increased use of

the conciliation technique. As defined by the Field
Operations Handbook, "A conciliation is a technique which
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provides fust service to a complainant by limiting the scope
of the compliance action to a singls employes or a single,
minor violation.® The conciliation is typically conducted by
telephone rather than a site visit. Ths proportion of
complaints conciliated rose from 33 percent in fiscal yaar
1987 to 54 psrcent in fiscal year 1987. The problem in using
this methnd in child labor cases is that, according to soms
compliance officers, usually more than ons violation is found
when investigating a complaint and sevaeral violations
therefore would be missed. And because these officers
sometimes are ivaluated by the "return® -- ths number of cases
they can handle in a certain period of time -- it is a much
faster "raturn" to handle a case by conciliation.
Unfortunatsly, the distribution of conciliations by industry
group are heavily in those in which one finds child labor --
nearly a third involve rstail employers and another third in
the service sector. Over half of the conciliations involve
eating and drinking places, grocery utores, and gasoline
service stations. I think it would be appropriate for this
committee to examine recent data from the Department on this
technique of enforcement.

Unless there is serious enforcement of the law, the
picture will be even bleaker because of the changing
demographics of our workforce.

The number of American youth is shrinking dramatically.
Batween 1980 and 1996, our youth population, ages 15 - 24, is
expected to fall 21 percent, from approximately 43 to 34
million. These decreasing numbers will significantly alter
the characteristics of the labor pool. Employers will be
tempted to dip into the younger labor force and to risk
penalties by working young people longer hours and in jobs
that may be hazardous. This trend can be observed in
reviewing statistics from several states which indicate an
increase in the number of work permits issued to 14~ and 15~
year olds.

An example of this is in the data we have received from
the the State of Hawaii which shows an increase in the number
of certificates issued for 14~ and 15-year olds escalate 300
percent in the last 5 years. Many State Departments of Labor
and Legislatures have shown an increased concein about child
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labor enforcement and violations. You have heard from New
York State today; others are studying the impact of employment
on the school drop-out rates; soma are reviewing their work
perait procedures: still others are developing public
information programs to educate parents and youth as well as
employers about child labor laws. It is time that the U, S.
Departwe:t of Labor showed the same concern.

The National Consumers league is also privileged to serve
on the U, 8. Department of Labor Child lLabor Advisory
Committee. I represent the League on this committee and am
its chairperson. It was appointed by the Secretary of Labor
in 1988 to review the child labor provisions of the Fair Labor
Standards Act and to recommend clarification and changes in
the law thzt we determined necessary. A long list of
recommendations have been submitted to the Lepartaent
regarding changes in the hazardous occupation orders and with
regard to Regulation 3, the section dealing with 14- and 15-
Jear olds. These recommendations are listed in the minutes of
the Committee of March and October of 1988 and in May of 1989.
The following are some examples of the more than fifty
reconmendations of the Committee:

1. Retain the current Regulation No. 3 provisions concerning
the hours and time of work for 14- and 15-year olds with no
changes. The rationale for this recommendation is that the
negative impact of extending the hours for such youth clearly
outweighs the positive factors. All 14~ and 15-year olds a-e
not able to function safely and effectively within the linits
of existing regulations, and there is no indication that
extending the hours of work would be of benefit to these
children. The committes reinforced that the prime
respongibility for this age group should be toward their
aducational and developmental neesds.

2. There should be no exception to the extension of daily,
waeekly, or evening hours for 14- and 15-year old batboys and
batgirls (in professional baseball). The rationale for this
recommendation is that the negative impact of extending the
hours for such youth outweighed the positive aspects. The
conmittee also recommended that the duties of batboys and
batgirls be restricted for 1l4- and 15-year olds to the
traditional duties of distributing and collecting field
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equipment, running errands, and supply the umpire with
equipment. The rationale for this recommendation is that
certain duties reguired by some baseball clubs such as
unrolling tarps, cleaning and repairing equipment, cleaning
(including the dugout, club house and lavatories), and
laundering, could.xincrease the exposure of such youth to
injury. The committee further recommended that thera be no
extension of the daily, weekly or evening hours for 1l4- and
15-year olds in any athletic occupations. The rationale for
this was that the negative findings with respect to baseball
are amplified by the fact that games in other sports are
scheduled in weeks when school is in session.

3, Hazardous Occupation Order 10 (meat slicers order) should
be modified so that it is clear that restaurants and fast food
establishments are included within the definition of retail
and wholesale service establishments. The rationale of the
comnmittee is based on the proliferation of such establ ishments
and the widespread employment of young people.

4. Hazardous Occupation Order 10 should be clarified so that
machines which are listed as particularly hazardous will be
prohibited for use by minors under 18 years of age regardless
of the type of products which are being processed. These
products would include various types of animal, Vegetable and
dairy products which are being sliced or otherwise processed
by the equipment. The rationale of the committee is that no
matter what is being sliced it is the machine that is
hazardous and not the product.

5. The language be clarified in HO 10 ind!cating that
individuals under 18 shall not clean the machines regardless
of who has disassembled the machine. The rationale for this
clarification is that the Wage and Hour Division's present
enforcement policy provides that minors may clean the
machinery covered by HO 10 if the machinery is first
disassezbled by an adult. This enforcemant policy is contrary
to the Order which prohibits cleaning, oiling and disassembly
by a minor.

6. That door-to-door sales be prohibited for 14- and l5-year
olds. The rationale for this recommendation is that the
occupation is inherently violative of child labor standards.
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7. That all cooking occupations be prohikited for l4- and 15-
year olds. The committee's rationale for this recommendation
is that the prohibition will ensure greater satety while at
the same time continuing to allow several «ther job functions
in the retail food service industry.

8. That there be no exceptinn granted for the employment of
16~ and 17-year olds minors in the operation, cleaning,
assembling, or disassembling, etc., of any power-driven bakery
machine or equipment wherever used or for whatever purpose.
The rationale is based on the statistics and injury reports
for 16- and l7~year olds, which include szome serious injuries
and deaths, and the lack of safety devices on power-driven
hakery equipment which had dominated the industry for 25 years
or longer.

9. That any exceptions from Hazardous Occupation Order 2
(transportation and driving) would not apply to l6-year olds.
The rationale for this recommendation is that based on the
number of accidents for this age group, that young people did
not have the experience nesded to drive in their employment.
In most states, 16 is the age at which one can drive.

As you can determine from these recommendations, the
Department of Labor Child Labor Advisory Committee has taken
its job seriously. Unfortunately, many of these
recommendations took months to move from one desk to another
at the Department. The committee at times felt that all their
work reviewing these provisions would not be acted upon by the
Department. However, soon after the present Acting
Administrator of the Wage and Hour Division took over her job,
there was some action by the Department to review and make
compents on the recommendations of the Committee. The most
recent report from the Department is that some of the
proposals will be implamented and/or go through the rule
making process. The sad thing is that it has taken over a
Year for a response from the Department to the Advisory
Committee and the losers have been the young people working in
hazavdous occupations. I know that I can speak for the rest
of the Advisory committee in our hope that the Department will
move swiftly in the rule making process.
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It is also the wish of the Advisory Committee to review
and make recommendations in many areas not now covered by the
Act; for example, poultry and seafood industries: toxic
substances used in the workplace: dairy industry, and the dry
cleaning industry. We are also interestsd in developing some
recommendations for children working in agriculture.

In reviswing child labor laws it is important to
understand the intent of the originators of the law. And in
my capacity of advising the U. 8. Department of Labor on
possible change in the Fair Labor Standards Act, I reviewed
axcerpts from the Official Report of Proceedings Bafore the
Children's Bureau of the Department of Labor, a hearing
conducted in February of 1939. Almost all testimony from that
hearing referred to a maximum 8-hour day for combined school
and work hours for youth and emphasized that there was no
justification in permitting the employment of children for
houras longer than hours which have been in application to
adult workers.

It was as true when these laws were written as it is
today that out of the 24 hours in a day must come time for
sleep, school, school homework and employsent. 1If a child
carries a schedule that does not permit a normal halance
between these various factors, he or she eithzc cuts down on
hours of sleep or on school homework. The other main factors
-~ the hours spent in school and the hours spent at work --
cannot so easily be reduced unless the child leaves school or
gives up employment.

A University of Michigan survey of high school seniors in
1987 found that up to one-third of senior boys and one-quarter
or senior girls work more than 20 hours a week after school.
They were less involved with school, family and peers and had
more cynical attitudes about work. 82.5% cited that the
reasons for working was for extra spending money and for
luxury items.

At a time of an education crisis, when our nation may be
losing its edge over the rest of the world, we cannot afford
to have students not taking full advantage of educational
opportunities.

16
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It wvas uentioned earlisr in my testimony that the Child
Labor Coalition is concerned with both international and
domestic child labor and that the United States should Le an
example for the reet of the world in our concern for our
youth. We hops that the Department is indeed serious about
its reneved commitment to enforcing and strengthening the
child labor laws and that Secretary Dole will be encouraged to
build on international cooperative support from
multinationals, employer and labor federations, health
associations, human rights and child advecacy organizations
and our international groups to address global child labor
concerns.

Any discussion about child labor is not complete without
mention of the most vulnerable of our youth. I am referring
to those who are ignorant of ths law and who are exploited by
thaeir employers in the sweatshops in the garment districts in
New York and Los Angeles, Mianmi, Chicago, and other cities and
towns dispersed throughout the nation. Workers are often from
immigrant and poor families and sometimes work side-by-side
with their parents in the factory and at home. The U. 8.
Department of Labor has sought to legalize industrial homework
in the women's apparel industry. Homework in the garment
industry goes hand-in-hand with sweatshop employment.

Families including children will work in factories during the
day and take home garments to sew at night. This is one of
the most grievous exampl 3 of exploitation of children in the
workplace.

I mentioned earlier in my testimony that the League has a
long history of working on child labor issues. One of the
more illustrious members of the League was Eleanor Roosevelt.
I would 1ike to quote from her: "I was aeighteen years old
when I first went for the Consumers League into sweatshops in
New York City...For the first time in my iife I saw conditions
I would not have believed existed =~- women and children
working in dark, crowded, dirty quarters, toiling, I was told,
all day long and way into the night, to earn a few pennies,
carding safety pins or making little things of feathers.

These conditions 1 can never forget."

Decades later, in 1989, the New York's Ap) irel Industry
Task Force rerorts: "On the 12th floor of 333 West 39th
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Street, (a 15-year-old Mexican immigrant boy) works in
conditions considered barbaric half a century ago. (He) could
be “ound by his table...sewing ploats into cheap white chiffon
skirts. He hopes to make $1 an hour...the temperature inside
is 8 degrees."

The Task Force reports even younger children working.
The DOL proposed increase in penalties should help in detering
exploitation in many workplaces: however, we would encourage
the Congress to seriously consider criminal panalties for
those who repeatedly exploit children as in the garment
industry sweatshops. It is a sad commentary on our sociaty
that the conditions experienced by Eleanor Roosevalt still
exist as documented by the Task Force.

In closing, I want to thank you for the opportunity to
present ths testimony of the National Consumers League anc the
Child Labor Coalition today. Please be assured that we will
work with you to strengthen child labor protections and to
rededicate ourselves to that most important task of assuring
that obtaining a good education is the primary job cof our
youth.

RIC 163
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Mr. Lantos. I want to thank you for that very valuable and very
moving testimony. I appreciate this. I do have a couple of ques-
tions, if I may?

Mr. Frazier, you repeatedly refer in your testimony to detected
violations. Js this increase that we see, just a change in detection or
an actual increase in violations; what’s your view?

Mr. Frazigr. Mr. Chairman, we wanted to be very careful and
say that it was detected violations that have increased. We had no
way of knowing if actual violations are increasing, however, I
would answer that in this way: We have seen approximately a 7
percent increase in the number of children in the work force over
the same period that we measured the number of detected viola-
tions.

However, the number of violations have gone up, as you know,
considerably more than the 7 percent increase in the children. I
would say that, in general, I think that there is good reason to be-
lieve that there has been an actual increase in violations.

Mr. LANTOs. Mrs. Golodner, can you give us an idea of the kinds
of grou& that make up the Coalition on Child Labor?

Ms. GoLopner. There are education groups, some international
children advocacy groups, organizations from organized labor.
We're trying to get some business groups.

Mr. Lantos. Well, I would think that you ought to succeed in
that, because certainly, the overwhelming bulk of enlightened
American labor does not believe in the exploitation of children, and
there ought to be a willingness to participate in this valuable work.

I want to thank all three of you for your presentations and pres-
ence. This has been a remarkable series of revelations. I am very
glad that no one, except those of us on the committee, saw the pic-
tures that were presented to us concerning the nightmarish acci-
dent that young Matthew sustained.

This subcommittee will devote as much time and energy and at-
tention as is necessary to bring the disgrace of child exploitation to
an e?nd. If I am not wrong, it's Esther Peterson who walked in here;
is it?

Esther, you should have been here the whole day because we
were fighting the good fight that you have taught us to fight all
through the years. This hearing is concluded.

[Whereupon, at 2:36 p.m., the subcommittee adjourned, to recon-
vene subject to the call of the Chair.]



CHILDREN AT RISK IN THE WORKPLACE

FRIDAY, JUNE 8, 1990

HoUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
EMPLOYMENT AND HOUSING SUBCOMMITTEE
OF THE COMMITTEE ON GOVERNMENT OPERATION3,
Washington, DC.
* The subcommittee met, pursuant tc notice, at 9:30 a.m., in room
2247, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Tom Lantos (chairman
of the subcommittee) presiding.

Present: Representatives Tom Lantos and Matthew G. Martinez.

Also present: Representatives Donald J. Pease and Charles H.
Schumer.

Staff present: Stuart E. Weisberg, staff director and counsel; Kay
A. King, Andrea Nelson, and Joy R. Simonson, professional str’f
members; June Livingston, clerk; and Jeff Albrecht, minority pro-
fessional staff, Committee on Government Operations.

Mr. LaNTOs. The Subcommittee on Employment and Housing
will come to order.

Today's hearing is the second in a series of hearings on the prob-
lems of child labor and the exploitation of youth in the workplace.

At our first hearing in March, the subcommittee was shocked by
some of the testimony concerning widespread violations o: child
labor laws. We heard from young people who were injured .vhile
working illegally and from the mother a 17-year-old boy who was
killed driving a delivery car for Domino’s Pizza. We heard from
State and Federal officials about their struggles to stem an epidem-
ic of unlawful employment of children.

Children hired too young, many employed excessive hours or too
late at night, and many in dangerous, prohibited jobs. Clearly, the
issue requires additional oversight by the subcommittee.

At the last hearing Assistant Secretary of Labor Brooks reported
on a 3 day nationwide enforcement effort in which 500 Labor De-
partment investigators, half of the entire Wage Hour Division staff,
inspected about 4,000 emf)loyers. They found apparent violations in
50 percent of these establishments. The number of minors involved
in these cases rises every month. It now totals over 15,500 minors
who have been found to be employed illegally compared to 9,800
during the entire year of 1985.

In response to my re?uest, the Labor Department has released
the names of the employers cited after the March child labor
sweep. The overwhelming majority of these firms are fast food es-
tablishments, restaurants, supermarkets, and other retail stores.
Therefore, we have invited as witnesses today top officials of four
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major fast food chains: McDonald’s, Burger King, Domino’s, and
Little Ceasar’s.

We will also hear from some employers in other industries who
have been cited by the Department of Labor.

Earlier this year the Labor Department filed suit against Burger
King, charging the fast food chain with a pattern and practice of
continually violating child labor laws at many of its company
owned restaurants. I am pleased that Burger King is cooperating
with the Department of Labor and is taking significant steps to
remedy the situation. In its dealings with the Labor Department, it
aggears that Burger King has in effect changed its slogan from,
“Sometimes you've gotta break the rules,” back to “Have it your

wa .”

Xt our hearing in March we heard dramatic testimony from Su-
zanne Boutrous, whose 17-year-old son was killed last June while
making a delivery for Domino’s Pizza.

We questioned the policy of guaranteeing delivery of a pizza
within 30 minutes of the time the order is placed, which has the
effect of encouragini deliverers, often teenagers, to speed.

It is noteworthy that 2 weeks ago Domino’s car won the Indy 500
auto race. They probably told their Indy 500 driver just pretend
that you are delivering a pizza.

Our first panel of witnesses at today’s hearing will bring to us
two quite different aspects of the child labor problem. Two trage-
dies which occurred when youthful workers handled hazardous ma-
chines will be described by the parents of the victims.

Then the effects on education of excessive employment during
school years will be the message from a high school teacher and
two of her students. All of us, parents, educators and society at
large, must understand this issue better if we are to develop the
skilled work force America needs to maintain our standard of
living and to compete in the global marketplace.

What can make this clearer than the fact that while only 2 per-
cent of Japanese students work, two thirds of American students
have jobs?

I am pleased to note this morning a major innovative action just
announced by New York State Labor Commissioner Hartnett, who
testified at our last hearin%. A chain of supermarkets was found to
have multiple child labor law violations. It was fined $67,300, and
in addition will pay $50,000 to establish a trust fund to be used to
teach minors their rights under State labor law.

Last month my distinguished colleagues, Congressman Pease and
Congressman Schumer, and I introduced a bill which would update
the child labor section of the Fair Labor Standards Act. Among its

rovisions are an increase in the civil penalties for violations from
gl,OOO to $10,000, criminal penalties and jail terms for willful and
multiple violators of child labor laws, updating the list of prohibit-
ed occupations for young workers, and yearly work certificates
which must be approved by parents, physicians, and school dis-
tricts. The growing problem oF child labor throughout the country
demands significant legislative changes as well as much better en-
forcement by the Department of Labor.

I would like to reiterate that none of us on this subcommittee op-
poses employment for young people. We know that all tco many

165



163

families are in dire need of the income which their children’s jobs
provide, and we know that work offers various benefits. It can give
a sense of responsibility, experience in meeting obligations, experi-
ence in handling money and some skill training.

‘Our child labor laws, even the present one which dates back to
1938, do permit employment of 16 and 17-year olds except in specif-
ic hazardous occupations and industries.

In addition, 14 and 15 year olds are limited to 3 hours per week-
day and 18 hours per week when school is in session. Those young-
er than 14 may also be permitted to work in a few limited circum-
stances. Those utterly reasonable limitations are designed to pro-
tect the safety of youngsters and to maintain a healthy balance be-
tween work and school, which is their primary job and responsibil-
ity. Surely these provisions allow ample latitude for earning money
whether it be to help support their families or for trendy clothes,
pop concerts, or the upkeep of a car.

It is our earnest hope that these hearings and the Labor Depart-
ment sweeps which they have generated will have the effect of sig-
nificantly reducing the tragic deaths, serious injuries, and the ex-
ploitation of children in the workplace.

I am very pleased to call on my two colleagues who have led the
way in updating child labor laws in the United States for whatever
opening comments they might have.

Mr. ScHUMER. I want to commend you for holding this second
oversight hearing on the growing problem of chiid labor. Your lead-
ers™ip has been marvelous and has focused needed attention on a
problem most Americans thought disappeared a centurv ago.

Our disbelief about the exploitation of children is understand-
able. The grim picture of children laboring away in horrible condi-
tions is one we associate with America in the 1890’s, not the 1990’s.
Yet, it is America today. In testimony received at our first hearing,
the General Accounting Office demonstrates two very simple facts.
Too many likely violators are getting away with too much and too
many of those who are discovered are getting nothing more than a
mere slap on the wrist. We will hear today from both sides of the
child labor issue, those who have fallen victim to exploitation and
those who have been cited for violating child labor standards.

It will be valuable to get the whole picture, to understand the

relationship between these children and their employers.
. As the chairman mentioned, one of the corporations we will hear
from today is Burger King, whose most recent slogan is ironically,
“Sometimes you have got to break the rules.” Let me say that
when it comes to employing children behind its counters, Burger
Kilng”s’ slogan must become, “You have always got to follow the
rules.

Unfortunately, though, these rules are not good enough. Our
laws are clearly outdated and clearly need overhauling. Congress-
man Don Pease, who has been such an outstanding leader on this
issue, Congressman Lantos and myself have introduced legislation
which strives to give the Department of Labor a. powerful weapon
to combat child labor violators.

Vigorous detection and stiff punishment are keys. Both are in
limited supply right now with the result being that some merely
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factor in the risk of being found out as a child labor violator as a
cost of doing business. i

The penalties, simply stated, right now are ridiculously low. Con-
sider this.

The average fine levied for the death of a child in the workplace
in 1987 was $740. It is not difficult to see why employers bent on
exploitation feel very little deterrence.

The Young American Worker’s Bill of Rights changes that for-
ever. For the first time violators will go to jail. They will also be
subject to far greater fines.

They will no longer be able to say, “Wei, I will exploit children,
iv;ill pay the fine, but my profit will still be greater than if I

adn't.”

The American psyche shudders at the spectre of child labor
abuse. Yet, our government’s penalties merely resemble a shrug.

The testimony we will receive today graphically highlights that
discrepaiicy and prompts us to address it. In the final analysis we
have to stop this exploitation so our children can take on a full-
time job.

While they may wish to work at part-time jobs, we know what
that full-time job is. It is a job demanding 40 hours a week, concen-
tration, and hard work.

The job of going to school and getting an education has to be first
among American's children.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. LanTos. Thank you very much.

Congressman Pease.

Mr. Pease. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

I am struggling with laryngitis this morning, so I will make a
relatively short s.atement.

I would like to thank, first of all, you, Mr. Chairman, for includ-
in% Congressman Schumer and I on this hearing.

econd, I would like to join Congressman Schumer in commend-
ing you for this series of hearings that you have held on this sub-
committee.

Without a question, the problem of child labor in America has a
much, much higher level of public awareness now than it did
before you embarked on these hearings. I feel that you have per-
formed a genuine public service to the Nation.

As Congressman Schumer and Congressman Lantos have both
said, we are dealing today with two things really. Outright viola-
tions of existing, what Mr. Schumer calls reasonable, what I would
cull minimal protections for children in the workplace.

(‘ertainly none of us ought to condone outright and willful viola-
tions of law. We are also—and the bill that the those of us have
introduced deals directly with those outright violations of the law.

The second question we are really dealing with today seems to
me hus also been alluded to by Congressman Lantos and Congress-
man Schumer. That is the question of the wisdom of young people
working long hours during their teenage years. I am a member of
the Trade Subcommittee of the House Ways and Means Committee.

We are constantly aware of our trade, huge trade imbalance with
Japan and with the difficulty that this nation is having in being
competitive with Japan. When I hear that only 2 percent of Japa-

163 -



165

nese young people work while they go to school compared with two
thirds of Americans, it begins to tell me what one of our problems
is.

And when I hear from many of my own constituents who have
been spurred by these hearings to contact me, my vwn youthful
constituents, about the number of hours they work, about the fact
that they have to come into work at 4 a.m., in order to set up oper-
ations in some fast food stores and work until 11, 12 o'clock at
night or later on school nights in restaurants and fast food restau-
rants, it seems to me tl.at it is almost axiomatic that students who
werk 40 hours or more and who work early in the morning and
very late at night are not going to be prepared the next morning in
school to do what Mr. Schumer says is their No. 1 job. That is to
learn as much as they possibly can so that they can be more pro-
ductive members of a competitive society.

. I join Congressman Lantos in saying that I believe in young
- people working. Therc are many advantages o doing so.

But there is a distinction that needs to be drawn between work-
ing enough to get some experience and to contribute marginally to
the income of the family and working such long hours that their
main occupation or main preoccupation during their teenage years
becomes meeting a deadline for getting to work and staying at
work rather than getting their homework done and being alert and
ready when it comes to learning in the school rovm.

So, I commend again Congressman Lantos for this hearing, for
the balance that he has brought to the panels which will appear
before us today.

I very much look forward to this hearing.

Thank you.

Mr. LanTos. Thank you very much, Congressman Pease.

Before swearing in the first panel, the Chair would like to ex-
press deep appreciation to the outstanding staff work done by three
members of the subcommittee staff on this hearing.

b Joy Simonson, Dr. Kay King, and chief of staff, Mr. Stuart Weis-
erg.

Our first panel consists of Ms. Donna Lynch, a high school teach-
er from Clifton Park, NY, Mr. Chris Randolph, a student at Clifton
Park, Mr. Brian Locatelli, a student at Clifton Park, Mr. Joseph
Curley from West Pittston, PA, Mr. and Mrs. Claude and Jackie
Hucorne from East Stroudsburg, PA.

Would you please all stand and raise your right hand.

[Witness sworn.]

The Chair is delighted to welcome all six witnesses.

.They have very different and in three cases very tragic points of
view.

As a parent and as a grandparent, I know that this will be a dif-
ficult morning for some of you.

We will first hear from Donna Lynch.

Your prepared testimony, Ms. Lynch, will be entered into the
record in its entirety.

You may proceed any way you choose.
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STATEMENT OF DONNA LYNCH, HIGH SCHOOL TEACHER,
CLIFTON PARK, NY

Ms. LyncH. Good morning.

I am Donna Lynch, and I am a 12th grade social studies teacher
:&t YShenendehowa High School, in Clifton Park, a suburb of Albany,

In the past, I have taught grades K through 12. I am also the
mother of two teenagers.

I first became involved in the hours students work in 1984. At
that time, I was teaching 10th grade social studies.

" Over the past several years, I have begun to observe many things

about today’s teenagers. Today’s teenagers are a wonderful bunch
of kids, but they are without direction. They seek guidance, under-
standing and wisdom—the wisdom that comes only from experi-
ence.

V/hile they argue, complain ar.d even rebel, there is a vulnerabil-
ity as well as a silent cry for help.

The help must come from all of us. We can demand that teachers
be the best and that schools teach the most rigorous courses, but if
chiliren refuse to see the value of this, nothing else matters. We
must convey the message to youngsters that education is the most
important job they will ever have.

We have read about how poorly American students fare in com-
parison to their European and Xsian counterparts. These tiudies
suggest that American education should extend the school year, in-
crease the work load and demand a higher level of performance.

While much of this has merit, it is also crucial to recognize that
children in the Soviet Union, in Japan, in Germany, do not work.
Instead, they appreciate the value of an education.

In the United States, we like to say—often and loudly—that edu-
cation is important. But, do we support it? Or, do we instead send
mixed messages about what is really important?

In December 1989, we conducted a survey at Shenendehowa. The
purpose was to find out just what students, teachers, employers,
and parents knew about the labor laws as well as the measurable
and observable effects employment has on the academic perform-
ance of students 2 12 to 18.

The survey ¢ .tified students strictly by the courz2 level. The
complete deta.. .f that survey are available. The most glaring re-
sults are as follows:

Nearly 75 percent of all students have worked by age 15. Nearly
20 percent worked more than one job.

One in three students feels that working adversely affects his or
her school performance. Of these, 8 percent report falling asleep in
class; 12 percent say they failed to complete assignments due to
employment; 11 percent feel their work fails to meet teachers’
standerds.

Nearly 50 percent of those working during the week end work
between 10 p.m. and midnight.

Students who work report significantly lower grade-point aver-
ages than students who do not work.

The more hours students work, the lower their grade-point aver-

age.
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Ninety-one percent of the faculty surveyed felt that working ad-
versely affects student’s performance in school.

Forty-four percent of working students fall asleep during class.

Seventy-five percent of working students fail to complete assign-
ments.

Eighty-one percent of working students fail to meet teachers’
standards.

Sixty-three percent of working students had weak test results.

Thirty-eight percent of working students complained of not
having enough time to complete assignments.

Thirty-eight percent of students were unable to find time to re-
ceive extra academic help.

These results reflect what was reported in the Harvard Educa-
tion Letter, quote:

Teenagers who work long hours earn lower grades and ure move cigarettes, mari-
juana and alcohol. Working exposes them to new sources of stress and initiates
them intc sumptuous spending habits. Many become cynical about the values of
work, learn to do only what is required and tolerate unethical behavior on the job.

Pertaps the reason American education has declined so markedly is because
American has raised a generation of part-time students.

If the children of the 1960’s and 1970’s were called the “Me Gen-
eration,” certainly the children of th: 1980’s should be dubbed the
“Instant Gratification Generation.” Contrary to the work ethic of
our grandparents—av ethic that taught that success was measured
by how hard a person worked and how much pride they took in
their work—today'’s students are learning how to make a fast buck
and, even faster, how to spend it.

After reading the complaints made ky corporations like Xerox
and AT&T about the lack of skills and the “teaching” they must do
so that even the lowest-level entry position can function, I ask
myself, why? What has happened?

I therefore remind not only this committee today but also corpo-
rations and labor that luring children out of classrooms with the
promise of a paycheck and possibly a future in their company is
short sighted. While the immediate problem of filling a job slot is
solved, the serious and long-term problems become even more seri-
ous as pressure from business mounts and the debate over part-
time work for teenagers intensifies.

Labor Secretary Elizabeth Dole, the members of this committee
and New York's Labor Commissioner Thomas Hartnett must be
commended for their efforts. But it should be noted at this time
that while labor can enforce the laws, the responsibility also lies
with the U.S. Department of Education.

The Education Department must gather infermation and suggest
ways in which schools can educate children about the laws, the
hazards and pitfalls of excessive and dangerous employment.

One mechanism for the Federal Government to accomplish this
would be to encourage States to offer courses outside the param-
et,erst of the normal school day for students considering employ-
ment.

In addition, by asking a student to participate in such after
school or Saturduy morning programs, we can communicate to that
child the following: that schocl is important; that employment has
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benefits, and by carefully budgeting his or her time, a student can
achieve success at both. .-

Perhaps a task force composed of teachers, parents, community
business leaders, and students could begin to work on solutions to
this very complex problem. If we fail to impress upon our children
the importance of an education—if we don’t set that tone—we deny
the world the untapped and never-to-be-developed skills and talents
that today’'s young people could one ~ vy offer.

Imagine for a moment a community working together and listen-
ing to each other—truly democracy in action, truly a community
that cares about all its citizens. This opportunity is ours. For the
good of all our children—indeed, for the very survival of this coun-
try—we must seize upon it now.

This Nation will one day belong to these young people—the ones
we have abused and exploited. I wonder what they will do when
they sit where we sit today and reflect upon what we have stolen
from them—their education, their free time, their extracurricular
activities, their very childhood.

What will they say when they reflect on a time never to be re-
captured? I wonder what they will say, and I fear what we will
answer.

I would like to thank the members of this committee not only for
providing me with this opportunity to share with you my thoughts
on this crucial issue, but also for your continued efforts on behalf
of American's children.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Lynch follows:]

FRIC 172




O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

169

JUN @5 '90 16:49 . P.?2/47

DUNNA LYNCH Paqe 1

$tatement by Donna Lynch
Teacher, Shenendehova High §chool
Clifton Park, N.Y.
To the Employment and Housing Subcommittee
Committee on Government Qperaticns
June 8, 1990

Good morning.

1'm vonna Lynch, and 1'm a 17th grade socisl studies
teacher 8t Snenenaenova High school in Clitton Park, & suburd
0t AlDany, N.Y. An the pas* ) ‘'ve taught aqraaces K through l2.
I'm 4180 tne mother of tvo tesenagers.

1 tirst pecame¢ involved in the hours students work in
1984, At that timeé, 1 was teaching a 10th qrade social
studies course.

Eric was an A-student. His grades vere beginning to
slip. I noticed he was having difficulty staying avake,
ditficulty in responaing to questions and his assignrments
vere e1tner not up to past performance or handed in late.

§ric's response to my gquestion concerning his
performance vas: "I'm vorking nowv, but it's only for
Christmas.“

1 reminded him that the stores closed at 9:30 pPM -- back
thén, they did ~-- ano he told ze, "Yes, but we have to stay
ang re-stock the sheives. 1 get out around 12, ana I'm not in
bea before 1 or ¢ 1f 1 do my homework."

For Eric, that scenario ended on December 24th of that

year. Yet ior me, the concerns, the frustirations and the
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tears nag Just opequn,

1 benan asking my students -- the ones Who vere talling
asiee¢p in Class, the ones vho vere nhot handing in
assignaments, the ones vho retused extra help, or vhose work
had pequn to s$1ip == vwhy? The majority responded vith the
same excuse -- stvated the same way. And 1 quote: "l have no
time, I vork."

Over the past several years, I have begun to obsexve
many things about today's teenagers. Today's teenagers are a

-wonaerful bunch of kids, but they're vithout direction. They
seek quiuance, understanding and wisaom -- the visdom that
COmes Oniy LIOm experience,

wnile they ardque, complain ana even rebel, there is a
vuineraoility 88 veil as a siient cry for nelp.

The neip ULt come tYom all o us. We can demand that
teachers p¢ THhe post ana that schools teach the most rizorous
courses, put if children reruse to see the value in this,
nothing eise macters. We must convey the message to
youngsters that egucation is the most important job they‘ll
sver have,

¥hile the dictionary defines vork as employment, it also
defines 1t as & vasx and a productive activity. This
productive acrivity should not be compromised nor minimized
for any reason.

we've reaa about hov poorly American students fare in
comparison to thelr kuropean ana Asian counterparts. These

stuaies suggest that American education should extend the
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school year, increase the vork load and demand a higher level
* of pextormance. Whiie much of this has merit, it's also
crucial to recognize that chilaren in the Soviet Unien, in
Japan, in Germany, do a2t work! insteaa, they appreciate the
valve ot an education.

Ln Japan, tor #xample, 1f a student is i1}, che
stugent's mother attends Class. The mother takes notes. She
bzinqs home the student's assignments. Certainly, Japanese
parents recognize and strive to malntain their nation's
eaucational goals.

in the United States, ve like to say -- often and loudly
-- that eaucacion is important. But, do ve support it? Or, 0o
ve instead seng Mixed messages about vhat's really lmportant?

1'a 11ke tO snare with you some nf the observations on
thnis proviem made to me over the Years by facujty mempers at
snenendenova.

¥ wxgudents tall asieep in my class.”

m v$rugents are unable to come for help.*

» "stugents tell me ox tfriends vorking until 12, 1 ox ¢
in tne morning -- vashing dishes at local restaurants --
students working in excess of 40 hours per veek."

* students are freguently absent or late to school.

*# Students tdke lesa rigorous courses, so they can vork.

* students are satisfied just to pass,

= students are ¢xploited in the vork force.

® Students take the minimum number o0f required courses,
thug enablind tnem to vork more lours.

"j'v
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* gtudents are pald otf cthe books.

* Many parents seem unavare or unconcerned vith labor
lavs and the educational consequences of excessive hours.

To study this turther, in pecember of 1989 ve conducted
a survey at Shenendehova, The purpose vas to find out Just
vhat studaents, teachers, employers and parents knewv about the
lapor javs as well a3 the measurable and observable effects
empioyment nas On the academic perfsImance ot students ages
1¢ o 1, ‘Tne survey jgentitied students strictly by ghe
course Level. The Coaplete getails Hf that survey are
avditanle. 'the most glaring results are as tollovs:

* Nearly 15 per cent of all students have vorked by age
15,

s Nearly 20 per cent wvorked more than one job.

* One 1n tnrce students ieels that vorking adversely
atfects nis or her school pertormsace. Ot these, eight per
cent report ralling asieep in class; tvelve per cent say they
tajlea un complere assiqnments due to employment; eleven per
cent teel thelr VOrx tails to meet teachers' standards,

* Nearly SU pex Cent ot those vorking during the week
ena vorx petveen LU PH ano mianjiqnt.

* syudents vho vork report significantly lowverx
grage-point averages than students vho do not vork.

* The more nours students vork, the lover tielr
grade-point average,

* Ninety-one per cent of the faculty surveyed felt that

vorring adversely affects students' performance in school.
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» rorty-tour per cent of vorking students tall asleep

during class.

¥ Seventy-tive per cent of vorking students fail to

complete assignments.

* Eighty-one per cent 0f vorking students fail to meet

teachess' standards,

* Sixty-three per cent of wvorking scudents had veak test
resuits,

¥ rnirtv-e19ht pexr cent ot vorking students complained
2t npot navind énoudh ctime tO complete assignments,

¥ Tnirty-eight per cent Of VOrKing students were unable
L0 ting %ime To recelve eXTrad academrC help.

It ve vere Lo coMpare cthe time Spent on sports by
achietes 1in Ni4n school, two qlaringly ditterent points musc
be maae: !

* Athletes spend a maximum of 2U hcurs a week practicing
and playina thexf sport, and

" They seldom are out after 10 PM on school nights.

In addition, it's vitally important to realize that the
student vyno wOrks 1s NOt necestdrily a part-time emplovee.
Rather, that student is a tull-time student as vell as a
tuli-time vorker. it's no wonder that another survey found
that 37 % ot the high scnooi students who vorked vere faliling
Nsleep 1n schoos Or SImPLlY not §n attencance.

A STLUOY done by Laurence §$teinberq of the University of
Wisconsin and Ellen Greenbexger ot the University of

California vas summarized in the September, 1986, issue Of

1vy
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the harvara tducationh Letter. Thie study looked at all
activities inrluencing studenta. They concluded by saying --
ana | quote:

“Teenagers who vork iong hours earn lover grades and use
more ciqarettes, marijuana and alcohol, Working exposes them
to nev Sources Ot stress and initiates them into sumptuous
spending habits, Many become cynical about the values of
vork, learn to do only what is required and.tolerate
unetnical nehavior on the job.“

To countel these L1l4 etfects, the authors suggest that
parents ana educators u¥ge teenagers recelve guidance on hov
TO use their earnings, that quidance counselors reassass
vork-ztudy placéenents and tnat all agults reassess tne subtle
vays Tney Dena schooi and tamily ruies to accommodate
teenagess’ Jons.,"

in the Noveuwner ¢4, LYbY, i1ssue ot The Christian Science
Honitor, Walter Minot, protessor ot English at Gannon
University, vrites: "By the time they get to college, most
stugents look upon studies as a spare time activity. Clearly,
indivicual students vill pay the price for lack of adequate
time studavind, but the problem goe¢s beyond tha individual, It
extends to schools and colleges that axe £inding it difficult
to demang quantity or guality of wvork from students,

“Pernaps the reason American education has declined so
markediy 18 pecause AneYXiCa has raised a genexation of
part-time gtudents.*

it tne chiidren of the '60s and '7Us vere called the “Me

175
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Generation,” cextainly the children of the '80s should be
auubed tne “10stant Gratification Generation.® contrary to
the ¥ork ¢LR1C Of our Granopar“nts -- ua JthiC that taughe
tnat success vas medsured Dy howv hara & person worked and how
mUCh Driae theéy took in Jhelr work -- today's students are
learnina nov to maké @ tast buck und, even taster, hov to
spena it,

In Pay, 1986, ‘The Wall gtreet Journal yeported the story
ot Quinn butfin. Quinn vas an 1&-year-old high school senior
WOrKing s hours a veek and earning $5,35 per hour -- or,
according to my calcuiations, more than $10,000 per year., No
vonder, vhen asked about his purchase of a 1980 BMW and his
tailing math and physics grades, he declared: "I'd rather
have mon:y Than pass 8 class.”

it's this attitude that 1s beginning to wvorry egucators
ana psycnologists. "It's this premature attiuenc:,” says one
counselor trom U nn's hign school, “that vill iadd to
Gisiliuzionment in later years, vhen Rost income 11uSt §o to
Pay rent ana tood bi1lls. HAR, WOrking teens are 12ading a
il1testyle that is unrealistic,*

Wrile it's equaily unrealistic for us to believe
employers vhen they tell us that 14~ and 15-year-olds are
vital to tne econoLy, ve must acknovledge the economic
factors pusinesses =*\ face as vell as the iwpending
limitations imposed ¢halr hiring practices. agter reading
tne complaints made by corporations 11ke Xerox and AT&T about

the 1aCk Ot DasliC skills and the “teaching” they must 49 so
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that even the lovest-level entry position can function, 1 ask
mysels vhy? what has happened?

I therefore remind not only this committee today but
also corporations and labor that luring children out of
Classrooms vith the promise of & paycheck and possibly a
tuture in thelr company 18 short-sighted. While the immediate
proplem Ot t111ing @ Job slot 18 solved, the serious and
ionq-term problems become eveén more serious as pressuve from
pUS1INEsSs MOUNtS ana the adebate over part-time wvork for
tichaqers intensities,

in spite of the increasing number of labor law
violations, ve must recognize that teenagers in the workforce
Aare nut a passing tad. 1t's :therefore vital to our futue that
ve begin to vork togetner to produce a solution.

Business can't do this alone. The Labor Department can't
Solve the proolem aione. Eaqucators can't take sole
respong . bility tor this situation. And parents must assume
more regponsipliity betore we can jointly acknovledge the
benetit3d derived tron truly part-tinme work -- detineq as less
than “u hours per veek.

Help us educate our youth about the Importance of
education. Encourage parents to monitor thelr children's
houre and require businesses and communities to vork
togerher. it all that can be done, then ve certainly vill
have accompiished the first step. I'd 1ike to quote a
colleaque, ®ichard Levis, .halrman of tne ¥nglish Department

at frenendehova Higr 8chool. He spraks for all of us vhen he
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says:

"what ail of this conveys to our Young people is a value
system vhich places vork, and the "benetits” to be gained
from vork, above learning, Learning becomes something that
kids might get to if there's any time left and they're not
too tired to “cram® in, To do just enough to get by and get
over vith. #fHound tamitiar?

“We can't have it both vays. e can't have schoois in
vhich learnina and thinking and exceliling are valued if tnese
Values® 40 NOT ex18T outside Ot school. The long-term coat
Vill P TC iuse the tuturé {(cthat tuture our kids are viting
Inr) to Those QULITUZEA that value learning. 7This process is,
or CUulse, vell unaer vay, a proCess wnich has qeneérated the
paranocia vhich nas, 1n turn, generated the demands tor school
TetoIm, &N 1rony that ve vho vork in schoo1$ are vell avare
ot. "On Dehalt of my fallov teachers, 1°'d like to thnak
those parents vho are, so far, holding firm against the
pressurss to allov theixr children to wvork on school nights.
Lavaakers ana Federal and §tate Labor Department ofticials
MUST rez13t that pressure as vell.*

LapoY secretarv Eiizaveth Uole, tne members of this
commitree and Név York's Labor Commissioner Thomas Hartnett
must be Coamended tor their eftorts, #ut it should be noted
AT this time that vhilé Labor ¢an shforce the lavs the
respousibility aiso lies vith cthe U.S. pepartment of
Enucation. The education q.paztlent must gather information

ana suggestea véyo in vhich schools can educate children
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apovt the lave, the hazaras and pitfalls of excessive ang
danqerous empioyment.

One mecnaniam ro¥ the feaeral govérnment to accomplish
tnis vould be to encouraqe states to ofter courses outside
the parametexs of the normal school day for students
considering empioyment. In addition, by asking a student to
participate in such atter school or Saturday morning
programs, ve can communicdte to that child the following:

* That school is important,

* Tnat employmeént has benefits, and

* By caretuily budgeting his or her time, a student cun
acnieve success at both,

Pernaps a task torce composed Ot teachers, parents,
commuflty DUSiness ledysrs and students could begin to worx
on 8ajutiuns tO thls very complex problem. 1t wve tail to
1mpress upoh our chliaren tne importance of an education --
1t we don't set that tone ==~ we deny the world the untapped
ano never to be developsd skills and talents that today's
young people could one day offer.

Imagine for a moment a community working together and
l1istening to each other -- truly deémocracy in action, truly a
community thdt cares about all its citizens.This opportunity
is ouxs. KFor tne good o: all our children -- indeed, for the
very survaivai of tnis country -- we must Seize upoh it nov.
“n1s hationh vil) one day pelong to theae young people -- the
ones V& have abuseda and exploited. | vonder vhat they'il 4o

wnen they &1t whére ve sit today and reflect upon vhat ve've
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stolen trom them -~ thelXr education, their free tire, thelr
extracuryiculdr activities, their very childhood. What will
they say wnen they Xetlect on a time hever to beo ¥ecaptured’
{ vonger vhat Taey will 3ay, and | tear vhat ve vill ansver.

1'd L1ké to thank the members ot this committee not only

tor providind me with this opportunity to share vitn you mky
thnuants on this crucial issue, but also for Your continued

ettorts on behalt o America's children.
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Mr. Lantos. Thank you, Ms. Lynch.

Let me say that you have given us eloquent, persuasive, powerful
arguments. 1 know we will all have some questions to ask of you.

I would like to call on Chris Randolph for his presentation.

STATEMENT OF CHRIS RANDOLPH, STUDENT, CLIFTON PARK, NY

Mr. RanporrH. Thank you for the opportunity to offer my com-
ments and experiences on the subject of child labor. The problem
facing the child in the American workglace are wide and far reach-
ing.

I began working, that is, having what is traditionally thought of
as a job, at age 12. I joined many fellow neighborhood children
picking fruit and vegetables at a local orchard during the summer.
We worked in the fields from 8 a.m. until noon.

The pay was 75 cents per bucket picked, and was paid at the
storefront at the end of the day. I believe the most I aver made in 1
day was $6. I remember vividly that we usually had no adult super-
vision in the fields.

Instead of returning to the fields the following summer when I
was 13, I began working as a paperboy to develop a new newspuper
delivery route. It was a morning paper, and the concept was that 1t
would not affect school work because it would be done before going
to school. The concept had problems, though, and the greatest prob-
lem was that I was too successful.

The more the paper route expanded, *he earlier I would have to
arise to have enough time to complete it—and this meant going to
bed earlier and earlier.

Mr. La~Tos. Donald Trump is having problems of too much suc-
cess. You are in good company, Cnris.

Mr. Ranporrs. There 1s also tihe usual administrative werk of
keeping accounts, et celera; that progressively required more and
more time.

The thing that finally soured me, however, was the constant
hype and pressure from iy cupervisor ‘o expand and get new cus-
tomers. The more I got, the jess I was able to handle the workload.

By the time I quit, the size of my route could oniy be handled by
automobile, which meant involving my parents. My supervisor
would not allow me to impose a self limit on the size of my route,
and insisted I develop all the territory assigned to me or give it
up—reinforcing the thought that the employer is all, and every-
thing else is secondary.

To have this type of pressure put on a child is nov good.

When 1 was 14, a {:iend introduced me to a job oprortunity at a
local restaurant. 1 hegan as an occasional helper while hanging out
with my friend there, and quickly jumped at the chance for regular
work because I wanved extra money.

I started as a dishwasher, with the promise heid out of eventual-
lv being trained as a cook. Being a dishwasher at a restaurant is &
lot diffzrent from helping out at the sink at home.

As 7 dishwasher, my main duty was to prewash the dishes and
ther. load them in the commercial dishwashing machine, It was
clr',n}:mon for me to deal with cuts because of broken glass and
thishes.

—
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Another duty assigned me as dishwasher was to cut and grind
the cheese used by the restaurant. This involved using large knives
to cut the large blocks of cheese into strips. Again, cuts were
common, but luckily they were never serious enough for medical
car.

Then I took the cheese slices into the cellar where I wonild put
them iiito a grating machirne that, I believe, would fall under the
category of heavy equi,pment. The machine was in the far corner
room of the restaurant’s basement, and I often used it without any
adult supervision. In addition to grating cheese, I also used the ma-
chine to grate old bread into breadcrumbs.

Once, while using the machine to grate bread, it overheated. I
went upstairs to get help, and when we returned, the drill that
compresses and squeezes the bread through the grate was rubbing
its casing and sending bits of metal through the grater. The ma-
chine was shut off, but not before its casing had been cracked by
the drill and had become red hot. Despite this near disaster, my
supervisors spent more time on the thought that it was my fault
the mackine proke thai to whether or not I had been hurt.

The hours I worked might be considered horrendous in retro-
spect, but the fact is that I had wanted them because it gave me
more free time during the day. I began working during the
summer on a general 3 p.m. to 2 a.m. shift. Occasionally I worked 7
am. to 4 p.m.

I usually worked 4 or 5 days a week, atthough one Augur* I
worked 25 of the first 28 days. I kept this job wheu tchool began,
werking a couple of nights a week and on weekends. It wasn't un-
usual for me to work some school nights until 1i p.m., as | was
often the person asked to cover for contingencies when someone
didn’t show up for work or had to leave early.

I had begun to be giver a chance to occasionally cook, and was
given the impression that 1 had no choice but to comply with the
extra work requirements or lose the job. Eventually, I became wise
tc the fact that I was just being used as a filler by my boss to give
more {lexibility to the adult workers he had; and 1 quit the job.

Then I took a similar job at another local restaurant. The hours
were also similar, and I progressively found them getting later and
later until 11 p.m. on school night: had become the rule. It also de-
veloped to a 3 or 4 nights a week job during the school year.

The feeling I got from working 30 many hours was tgat I was an
irnportant employee, and that if I wasn't there, the whole place
would fall apart.

I also fell into the money trap, because in truth when I started
working I didn'¢ need the money; but as I began to have more of it,
1 became more and more Jependent upon it. It was a vicious circle,
where th: money and the status I had at the restaurants were
more impoertant than my schoolwork.

I now believe the hours 1 worked were reflected in poor grades,
as 1 unquestionably placed my work at the restaurants above
school. Although schoolwork was allowed to be done on the short
?realzs, I ugually was more anxious to just relax and get something
0 eat.

The late hours were causing friction with my varents, but no
major action necurred until my father read a new=paper article on
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the New York State labor laws listing restrictions on work hours
for school children.

I informed my employer of my parents insistence that I comply
with the regulations, and for the next few weeks I worked only
until and within the numbers of hours permissible by law. Then
my employer asked me to fill in for another person.

Although it probably would have conflicted with the labor laws
in any case, I had previously told him of a promise to my family to
attend a family fu' ‘tion. I was fired on the spot, and at first
blamed my parents. But now I see that my employer was just look-
ing for an excuse to fire me because I would not work the illegal
hours he wished me to.

Looking back I see that I could have done nmiany more construc-
tive things with my tinie, and my advice to kids about to start a job
would be to think carefully. If you have the luxury of not really
needing a job—don't get one. If you must work, get to know the
child labor laws, know your legal rights, and make it clear to your
employer that you will not violate them. Keep your education as
the No. 1 priority.

My parents may have subscribed to the old-fashioned concept
that working was a good way to develop responsibility and learn
about the real world, but the reality I found was that children are
easy marks for exploitation. Our natural naivete and intuitive
trust of adults makes us easy prey.

It also troubled me to find among some of my coworker children
that their parents sent them to work simply because they don't
know what else to do with them, or wanted them out of their hair.
So the workplace is also used as a form of baby sitting.

I was lucky in many ways. First of all that I was not injured by
tools or machines deigned for aduits, and second, because I was
able to stop working and get on to finishing my education—al-
;‘h(l))ugh it has been a rocky road to redevelop the necessary work

abits.

I still work, but am self-employed as a promoter of antidrug and
antiviolence local rock concerts. While I am not making any money
to speak of, I am being productive, am learning about business, and
enjoy being my own boss.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Randolph follows:]
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CHILD LABOR TESTIMONY
CHRISTOPHER JAMES RANDOLPH

8 JuNE 19%0

Student, Shenendenowa High school

Cl%fton Park, NY
Thank you for the opportunity e offer ay comments and experiences o¢n the

subjece of child labor. The prodlems facing the child in the Americsn vorkplace
ere wide end fer reeching.
I begen working, thet is having what is traditionally thought of es a job,
at ege 12, 1 joined many fellow neighborhood childran picking fruit end vegetis.es
at ¢ 12cel orchsrd during the susmer. We worked in the fields from 8 a.s. until
Roon. The pay uss 73 cents par “bucket” picked, ad was psid et the storefront
ot the end of the dey. I believe the most I ever made {n one day wes six (6)
dollers. I remember thet we usually hed no edult supervision {n the fields.
Insteed of returning to the fields the following summer when I use 13, 1
begal workiug ss & “peper-boy" to develop ¢ new aewspaper delivary routs. It
vus ¢ motning psper, snd the Luncept wes that Lt would not affect school work
becesus it would be done before going to school. The concepi hed prodblems, though,
#nd the grestest problem ues thet I wes too successful. The wore the peper toute
expsnded, the esrlier I would heve to erise to Live snough tise to complete 1t--
end this meaunt going to bed ecarlier ot ul;pt. There 1a 3180 the ususl edminietrs-
tive vork of keeping eccounts, etc.j that progresnively required more end mroe time.
The thing that finally soured me, hovever, wes the coustent hype end preesure
from ®y supervisor to expend ené get new tustomers. The wore I got, the less I
ves eble to hsudle the worklosd. By the time I quit, the size of the routs could
only be hsndled by eutomobile; which mrunt iovolving my parents. My supervisor
would not ellov me to impuse 8 self-1imit on the size of Ky route, snd ingisted
1 develop ell the "territory” assigned me or siva ir up--reinforcing the thought
thet the employer is ell, end sverything elee secondsry. To heve thie type of

pressure put on & child {s not good.

Q .I,éj }1
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Vhen 1 was 14, & friend introduced me to & Jod opportunity at a local
rastsurant, I bagsn ad sn occasionsl helper while hanging out with my friend .
thers, snd quickly jumped at the chance for regular work becsuse 1 wanted
extrs money. I started as & "dishvasher", with the promise held out of eventusily
being trained as s cook. Belng & "4ishuashesr" at 3 restaursnt is a lot differont
from helping out at the sink st home.

As a "diehwesher", my main duty wss to pre-vash the dishes snd then load
them in the commercial dishvashing machine. It was cowmon for me to desl with
cuts because of broken glass and dishes. Anothar duty sesigned me ss s "dishuasher”
was to cut and grind the cheeses used by the restaurant. This involved using
large krives to cut the large blocks of cheese into strips. Again, cute were
common, but luckily thsy were never serious enough for msdics! care.

I then took the chaese slices into the cellar where I would put them
into a grating mschine, that 1 believe would fall under ths cstsgory of heavy
aschinery. The mschine was {n the far corner room of the rastsurant's basement,
s0d 1 often used it without any sdult supervision. In sddition to grating
cheese, 1 also usad the machine to grate old bread into bresdcrumbe.

Once, vhile using the nachine to grate Hresd, it overhested, 1 went upstairs
to get help, snd vhen ve ruturnad the drill that coaprercu snd squaezas ths
bread through the grate was rubbing its cesing and sending bite of metal
through the grater. Ths muching uss shut off, but not hefors its casing had been
cracked by the drill snd had bacome tved hot. Despite this nasr dissster, wy
supervisors spant more time on the thought that 4t wss my fsult the machine
broke--than to vhether or not I had heen hurt.

The hours 1 workad might be conzidered horrendous {a retrospect, but the
fact 1a that I had wanted then bezasue it gave me move fyue time during tha
dsy. 1 bagan working during the summer on s genexal 3 p.®. to 2 a.m, shift.
Occasionslly 1 worked 7 a.@. to & puw, 1 usually workad & or 5 days s waek,

although one August I worked 23 of the firse 28 dsyc. 1} kept this job when
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tchool begen, working e couple of nighiz a week end on weekende. It wesn't
. unusual for me to wotk goms echool nights until 11 p.s., ee I wee oftes the
pereon eeked to cover fot contingencies when eomeone didn't ehow up for work
or had to lesve early.

I had begun to be given & chence to occesionally cook, end wes given the
fepreseion thet I hed mo chotee dut to comply with the extrs work requirecente
or loss the job. Zventuelly, I hacame wise to the fact thet I wes juct-bctug
ueed se o filler by sy does to givs more flexidility to the edult workere he
had; and T quit the job.

1 then took ¢ eimiler job et amother locel restautent. The houre were eleo
sistler, and 1 progreseively found them gettinmg later end leter until 1l pen,
on echool nights hed become the rule. 1t eleo developed to o 5 to & night ¢ veek
Job during the echool yeer. The feeling I got from vorking eo many hours wee
that 1 ves en lsportent esployes, snd thet 4f I ween't there the whole plece
would fell epart.

1 sleo fell into the money trep, beceues in truth when I etarted vorking
1 ¢idn't “aeed” the money; but ee T began to heve more of it--bacams more end
sore dependent upon it. It wee o viclous circle, where the aoney end the etetue
I hed ot the resteurentes were more {mportant than 8y schoolwork. I now belinve
the houre I wotked vere reflected {n poor gredes, es 1 unquestionably pleced
my work et the vestaurent: ebove echool. Although schoolwork wee elloved to
be done on the short dreske, I veuslly wes moze enxioue to Juet relex end get
something to eet.

The letc hours were ceusing friction uwith -y'pcr.utl, but wo major ection
occurved until ey fether reed ¢ newspeper erticle om the NYS Ledor Lews listing
vestrictions on work houre for school children. 1 {nformed ay esployer of my
perente {neletence that I comply with the teguletions, end for the next few
weeke I worked only until end within the mumbere of boure permieeidle by lew.

Then sy enploysx esked @s to £11l in for emother persos.

o 1&') \)
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Although it prodedly Would have conflicted with the labor lesve in eny
case, T had previoualy told him of s prosise to sy femily to attend & fawily
function, I wes fired on the apot, snd st firat blamed my parents. But now
1 see that -y‘:rployor vas juat looking for an excuse to fire me becsuss I
would not work tha illegel houte he wished me to.

Looking back 1 ses thst I could have done meny more constructive things
vith my time, adn my sdvice to kids sbout to start & Job would be to think
coerefully, If you have the luxury of not reslly needing s job--don't get one.
1f you must work, get to know the child labor laws, know your la;-l.tl(hti.
snd make 1t clear to your employsr that you will oot violate them. Keep
your education &s the number one priority.

My parants ®sy hsve subacrided to the oldrfashioned concept that working
wes 8 good Way to develop responsibility snd lesrn ebout the "real” world,
but the "reslity” 1 found wea that childrsa sre sesy marks for exploitetion.
Our natursl nafvets end intuitive trust of sdults mekes us ¢asy prey. It slso
troubled me to find smony some of my co-vorker children that their Psrents sent
thea to work simply becsuse they don't know whet else tc do with thew, or
wented them out of their heir., So the wotkplece is aleoc used es s Zorm of
dady-sitt~r for many.

1 was lucky 4a many waya. Firat of sll thet I wesa't injured by tools or
sachinea designed for sdults, snd secoodly decause 1 wae able to stop working
sud get on to {inlshing my education--slthough its been a rocky rosd to
te-develop the Necesvary work habits. I stiJl "work”, but am self-amployed as
a promotsr of anti-dtrug snd snti-violence locsl rock concerts., While 1 aa oot
msking sny mouey to spesk of; I em being productive, em learning sbout
buainess, and enjoy dleng my own boss.
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Mr. LaNTos. Thank you very much, Chris. That was an outstand-
ing testimony.

You show a maturity way beyond your years. I am sure we will
have questions of you.

Brian, I understand you have no prepared statement, hut you
would like to say some things to the committee.

STATEMENT OF BRIAN LOCATELLI, STUDENT, CLIFTON PARK, NY

Mr. LocaTeLLl. Let me introduce myself. I am Brian Locatelli. I
am 18 years old. I am here today to discuss my personal experi-
ences as well as the experiences of my peers pertaining to working
conditions, its hazards and the effect employment has on school
work.

Everyone has studied or heard of the terrible working conditions
childien worked during the industrial revolution. Children were il-
literate, injured, maimed, even killed. That is still happening today
in our modern, civil society.

Employers either unaware of labor laws or in an effort to in-
crease profits are exploiting the cheapest source of labor: Your chil-
dren, myself, my friends and my peers.

I started working at a local supermarket when I turned 16.

My first position at the store was a bottle return clerk. This posi-
tion entailed my breaking returned glass with the use of special
machinery.

I did not think there was any danger in doing this nor that this
was a violation of the State law. One day I noticed writing next to
the machine that stated “‘operation of this machinery by anyone
under 18 years of age was a violation of New York State laws.”

However, since I was continuously assigned to this position, I ac-
cefted the responsibility without questioning it.

was a 16-year-old teenager, I didn’t know the laws, and worse
yet, I didn’t know what to do and who to tell if I thought I was in
violation of any laws.

In recent times there has been a lot of emphasis put on educa-
tion. Also, education has taken a back seat to working.

There are only so many hours in a day. When a child does goes
to school in the day and work at night, it leaves little time for any-
thing else, such as preparing for school the next day. I found this
to be true in my case as well as that of m*" peers.

On the nights where there was not enough time to complete all
the school assignments, a student is forced to make a pyramid of
his assignments. The top of the pyramid being the most important
assignments, would receive the most time and effort and each level
below that receiving less effort. This tends to leave many projects
unattended to.

The average full-time job is 9 to 5, totaling 40 hours a week.
Meanwhile the average student goes to school 35 hours a week and
works an additional 25 hours a week for a total of 60 hours a week.

This does not include time for homework. The student is forced
to keep up this hectic pace for weeks, often months at a time. Iron-
ically, students vho often work 20 or 40 hours a week are not con-
sidered part of ihe labor force.

19:
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The whole problem with balancing school and labor goes awry
with the first pay check the child receives.

The majority of kids age 13 to 17 have very few expenses. When
they receive the first pay check, they spend it by pampering them-
selves. The pam?ering includes buying such items that the child
normally wouldn't, items of luxury rather than needs.

This pampering becomes habit forming. The child has now en-
tered the money trap, also stated by Chris. As the child earns more
money, he spends it and gets used to having certain privileges that
are granted by pay checks. At the same time the child’s efforts to-
wargs school and ultimately his grades start slipping. Unfortunate-
ly, the child can’t stop worKing for to do so would mean the checks
would stop coming and the child couldn’t afford his habit with
privileges. Thus the child continues to work regardless of his
achievement in school.

In conclusion, people and government-—including President
Bush—have realized education in America is dropping. Society as a
whole realizes that this must change and education must increase.

But if the education is to increase, something must decrease. 1
propose the that that something is to be child labor.

The responsibility for change should not be that of the child him-
self. I believe the responsibility is up to the child, the parent, the
en}:p{oyer, both State and Federal Government and society as a
whole.

Because after all, educated children will become an educated
Nation and more importantly an educated society.

Thank you.

Mr. LaNTos. Thank you very much, Brian, for an outstanding
testimony.

I think we will ask a few questions of this portion of the panel
before we go to the other portion because we are very anxious to
hear from all of our witnesses.

Ms. Lynch, we are very much interested both in your vi .3 and
in the survey that you and your students conducted. How many
students were included in your survey?

Ms. Lyncs. 500.

Mr. LANTOs. As you compared students who worked with stu-
dents who did not work, the results that I find in your submitted
statements are remarkable. For instance, failing to complete as-
signments, 75 percent for those working, 38 percent for nonworking
students.

Failing to meet teacher standards, 81 percent for the working
students, 31 percent for the nonworking students.

Weak test results, 63 percent for working students, 31 percent for
nonworking. Falling asleep in class, 44 percent for working stu-
dents, 6 percent for nonworking. Complaining of not enough time
to complete assignments, 38 percent for the working students, 13
percent for nonworking students. So on, and so on.

Is it fair to say that there is a clear correlation between poor aca-
demic performance and working?

Ms. LyncH. Absolutely, no doubt in my mind.

Mr. Lantos. Did you ask the students whether their parents
were aware of child labor laws?

Ms. LyncH. Yes, 1did.

192
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Mr. LANTOS. What was the response?

Ms. LyNcH. The response was that some did know of some of the
laws. Some were more confident that the employer would follow
those laws, so parents tended not to pursue the avenue of looking
into what the laws were because they felt that the child would be
protected in the marketplace, job force.

Mr. Lantos. In your survey and in your central work in this
field, was it your impression that students felt that the Depart-
, gnegt of Labor enforcement of child labor laws is serious and ongo-
ing?

Ms. LyncH. They have become aware of it now. They really
did}r:’t in the beginning have an understanding that they had
rights.

They had no idea that their rights were even violated.

They didn’t know their employer was in violation of laws. They
were afraid to say something, because if they did, they will be
fired. As both those gentleman have said, they will get used to the
money.

So they do just about anything to keep the job because they want
the money. So they tend not to want to come forward until after
they are ready to graduate. Then they look back on it.

Mr. LaNTos. In your testimony you say that nearly 20 percent of
the students you surveyed worked at more than one job?

Ms. LyNcH. Yes.

Mr. LanTos. Is this more than one job at a time?

Ms. LyncH. That, we need to go back and look at that a little
more carefully. But from what I have heard from some of the stu-
dents, I can't give you an exact figure on it, but many of them do.

The fear that I have is that when in New York for instance, they
want to cut the hours, the number of hours that students can work,
16, 17 year olds, they want to go from 48 hours to 28 hours.

Without some form of monitoring, I am very afr2id a student
will go and get two jobs at 28 hours apiece. Many of my students
work two jobs.

Mr. LANTOS. What prompted you to become interested in this
field where you obviously have done excellent-—--

Ms. LyNcH. I had a student fall asleep in class, and 1 said I was
too interesting. He couldn’t fall asleep. I wanted to know why. He
told me he was stocking shelves in a retail store, and it was only
for Christmas.

But he was staying until 1 o'clock in the morning. I watched his
grade go from an A to a C. So I said that was enough. It is time to
start looking into it.

I am still interesting in the ciase room, so they can't fall asleep.

Mr. LANTOs. I am sure you are. I am sure you are.

You are interesting in the committee hearing room as well.

Christopher, how did your work during the school year affect
your grades, school attendance, performance in general?

Mr. RanpowpH. It affected my school work and grades adversely.
I was, I was definitely more interested in working than school. [, I
failed a lot of classes. I am en the borderline of graduating where I
have let my, I have let other people control my life now because I
have to pass every class I am enrolled in.
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Those people have a great power over me right now. And if I
had, when I was {ounger. gotten more credits, maybe not have
worked, these pe‘;)ﬁ'e wouldn’t have this power over me now.

Mr. LanTos. Whken did you become aware of child labor laws,
after how many years of working?

Mr. RanpoLpPH. Probably after 4 years of working.

Mr. Lantos. Did any of your employers during that 4-year period
tell ycu about your rights under child labor laws?

Mr. RanpoLrH. No. In New York you receive a workers, a work-
ing card, a green card. On the back in very small print is listed the
regulations. You don’t, you go into the office with a birth certifi-
cate. '

You give them your birth certificate, and they give you your
working card. There is no discussion about the number of hours
you can work with this card, what it can and cannot be used for.
To try when you are 12 to decipher some of the things on the back
is almost impossible.

}lx\'lr.l r)I..‘am'ros. Was there any discussion of child labor laws at your
school?

Mr. RanpoLrH. Not until this year in Ms. Lynch’s class. The only
discussion of child labor was when we were talking about the in-
dustrial revolution.

Everyone thought that isn’t happening any more.

Mr. Lanros. Did you tell your parents when you had the near
disaster with the malfunctiuning grating machine?

Mr. RanpoLpH. No, I would lie to my parents a lot about work. I
wouldn’t tell them I was, what I was doinf sometimes because I
knew they would probably be upset and pult me from the job. At
that point, the job was everything to me.

No, I did not tell them at that time.

: Mxr;. LanTos. Brian, when did you become aware of ci.ild labor
aws?

Mr. LocaTELLL. As soon as I started working. I became more
aware of the laws as I was exposed in the work force. Knowing the
laws didn’t help me at all because once I knew the laws, I didn’t
know what to do with them from there. I assumed that the employ-
er knew the laws. And since he was continuously putting me at the
same position, he knows something or had better judgment of the
laws than I did at the time.

I assumed that an employer who had been in the work force
manf' years and has the responsibility of emploger would respect
the laws rather than having the responsibility being left to a 16
year old.

Mr. Lanros. Did your family need your income?

Mr. LocaTeLLl. No, they didy not. It was for my own personal u-e.
I spent just about all of it.

Mr. LANTOS. In retrospect—you say you are 18 now?

Mr. LocATELLL Yes.

Mr. LanTos. In retrospect, do you feel that these countless hours
that you spent in the kind of work you did would have been better
spent studying?

Mr. LocATELLL Definitely.

Mr. LaNTOs. Preparing yourself for a complex labor demand of
the next decade or so?
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Mr. LocatelLr. Yes. All I did by working was earn pay checks
which I spent on material things that have very little value. They
have the materialistic v+.lae, but nothing else. And for that I was
taking away a part of my education.

With my work, I didn’t have as much time for education. All I
was gaining was materialistic things from the job.

Mr. LanTos. I would like to turn to my colleagves now. When we
have finished questioning the first three witnesses, we will go to
the second half of the panel.

Congressman Martinez.

Mr. MarTINEZ. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Let me start out by saying that, to you, Chris, that frum your
work experience, because they parallel mine, you will protably ¢nd
up in Congress. I started working when 1 was 12 years old on a
paper route. I delivered not only one paper route, but after about 3
months of delivering that one paper route, I delivered two. I subse-
quently went on to do other kinds of work.

When I was 15, I was a chipper in a welding compary. By 15 I
was a welder. When I found out it was dirty and hard work, I
looked for an easier job.

I was an operator of machinery in a mailing house. ““Casey the
Mailer” is what it was called. I had great work experiences. I am
not bitter about any one of them. I believe they led me to where I
am today.

I don't think they deterred my education. The classes that I
liked, I did well and got A’s.

The classes I didn’t like, I got D’s. That was my attitude and my
own conscious choices that I made at the time. I would say to you
and the other yocungman, any experiences you had in the past,
don’t look at them as negative experiences.

Look at them as positive experiences. ¥ 2n with regard to the
laboxi laws you learned about, you can e that to help other
people.

You can look at live experiences that can help you develop a
better position. Don’t develop a negative attitude. Develop a posi-
tive attitude.

I would like to find out about the survey of the 500, exactg' who
they were. Let me tell you why. These two gentlemen said they
didn’t need the work, didn’'t need the money, that their families
are financially well off enough to provide them with what they
needed as 1ar as growing up and going to school.

In a lot of areas it is not a matter of wanting to or just for the
extra money or becoming, let’s say, an addict of the money. It is
1eal need, need in the families.

I went to work much when I was young—I was born in 1929, and
was raised through the Great Depression. In our family, a family of
10, all of our family worked at a young age. It was out of need, not
out of, let’s say, a luxury or anything like that.

So I am really interested in the 500 that you did a survey. First
maybe we can try to identify who they are, what they are.

hat kind of an economic background area do you come from?
These, | imagine, of the 500 were all kinds in your school?
Ms. LYNcH. Yes, they were.
Mr. MarTiINEZ. They were not your class——
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Ms. LyNcH. No, they were all students at thoe Shenendehowa
school district. It is a rather affluent school district. They were
grades 8 through 12.

Mr. MarTINEZ. Of the 500 that you surveyed, did, were they all
doing bad in class?

Ms. LyncH. No. They were surveyed according to their course
level. We did not identify them by name. We——

Mr. MARTINEZ. In other words, how many of the 500 that were
working weren’t doing bad? Did you compile that statistic?

Ms. LynchH. We really looked at it more in terms of how they
were doing across the board. What we found was the higher the
grade point average, the probability was that they were working
either not at all or with less than 20 hours a week.

Mr. MARTINEZ. All 500 were working?

Ms. LyncH. No.

Mr. MARTINEZ. You did a group of not only 500——

Ms. LyncH. We did from 8th grade through 12th grade.

Mr. MarTINEZ. How many of the 500 were working?

Ms. LyncH. About 350.

Mr. MARTINEZ. Let's concentrate on the 350 and forget the 500
because the 500 when working, of the other 150 that were not
working, they have no situations at all because their grade level
wouldn't be affected by working whether it was good or bad.

Let just take the 350.

Of the 350, were they all doing bad?

Ms. LyacH. No.

Mr. MARTINEZ. Of the 350, how many were actually doing badly?
Consciously in your mind you determined that a certain nuinber
were doing badly because a certain percentage fell asleep and a
certain percentage of the grade level dropped. So you must have
identified how many of the 350 were doing bad.

Ms. LyncH. I would say 300 of them had lower grade point aver-
ages than——

Mr. MARTINEZ. Let'’s eliminate the 50. It is the 300 we are con-
cerned about. Conversely, in my view, Coca Cola initiated a pro-
gram to curtail droputs in two schools that were having the highest
rates, Garfield and Roosevelt. The prcgram they initiated was a
program that in order for a kid to get and keep a job which they
found for him, he had to stay in school. We found that program
had great success. I would like to get a couple of copies of reports
from those piograms.

Of course we need to look at the violations of child labor laws.
No where in our society should we tolerate violations of child labor
laws. They were well thought out and put in place to protect young
people. It was not created to give young people the right to go to
work to forget about education.

Education is important. In today’'s world with the kinds of tech-
nologies developing that are developing and the kind of labor
market we are going to have in the future. If you look at the work
force 2000 study you will understand that back breaking labor and
labor that wis strictly brute force is no longer the major labor
market of our country.
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We are moving into a high tech era. We are going to need young
people more trained, more educated that ever before, especially
more educated in ihe sciences and math.

We have not done a good job. Japan has done a better job. They
have more engineers. A lot goes back to early childhood practice
You mentioned that if a student is missing from schori the parent
has to go to school. I am not sure I would want to ir.voke that law
here. We have laws in other countries that if a person goes to jail
and escapes the innocent person in his family, a relative has to do
his time. I don’t think we are going to move into that kind of socie-
ty. Il have seen evidence that work does help certain kinds of
people.

Maybe we have to determine where it does help and where it
does not. That is why I am asking the questions now about, the 300.
Of that 300 that we say now did worse—because it is eas) for a kid
to make excuses why he doesn’t do well in school. I had a thousand
and I could probably give a kid a million today on why he doesn’t
do well in school or falling asleep and it may not be directed
toward any employment. Did you try to go back to the 300 and de-
termine how many hcurs each were working and if they were
working in violation of the child labor laws?

Ms. Lynch. Not yet. This is the first study that was done. We
need to continue with it.

Mr. MarTINFz. I think you need to. Here we have a group of 300
we are labeliny a certain way. If we have not found cut how :nany
of these “ J0 were working in violation of the child Ihbor laws, we
Lave not built a case to determine that violations of the child labor
laws were causing these kids to do wrong.

From the testimony we heard from the two young people here
who evidently worked in violation of the child labor iaws ard it did
affect their grades and educational prospects, we knuw that for a
fact but I am interested in knowing how many.

Mr. Chairman, I would like to leave the record open and allow
Mrs. Lynch to find out how many were working in violation of the
child labor laws.

Mr. LaNTos. We will certainly do that.

[Additional information supplied by Ms. Lynch on the survey is
on file at the subcommittee office.]

Mr. LaNTOs. Congressman Schumer.

Mr. ScHuMeR. Thank you. T want to thank all “hree of you for
your testimony. There are many aspects tc this problem and you
have brought a different one to light than we havs: discussed before
in terms of its impuct on education.

Being cognizant of Mr. Martinez' point, people work for different
reasons. Some because of economic necessity. When my parents
worked in the depression they had to contribute to the food money
and the other kinds of things there. This may be different.

I guess the question cries out because no law is going to give
really what is right for each student. It depends on the individual
situation, it depends on the family's economi. situation, it depends
on the kid himself. As Marty poir:ts out, work might be very good
and helpful for school work in certain instances. The best way to
make that work of course are the parents.
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They know their child. They know their economic situation. They
care about the future. I guess the question that cries out from all of
this is where were the parents in all of this. I would like to ask
Chris and Brian that question. Did parents try to say you are work-
ing too much or too little? Did they try to infuse their children
with the notion that, hey, to get six more cassette tapes is really
not as important as getting a B average so you can go to a State
university system which vl be a good place to be and also you can
go there because it is a lot cheaper.

Where were the parents?

Ms. LyncH. Most parents operate under the assumption that
when a child gets a job that the employer will work in compliance
with the law. We found that. We al o found that children do not
blame work for what is wrong in school. When a parent says to a
child, “Why are you failing?,” work is the last thing they say. It is
the teacher doesn’t like me, the dog ate the paper, the whole rou-
tine.

When we interviewed the parents we found 40 percent of the
parents were not aware of the New York State labor laws. When
we asked them about the laws, they were not able to correctly iden-
tify the number of hours their child could legally work.

Two-thirds of those parents say it is the school’s responsibility to
inform them if the child’s employment seems to be interfering with
the school periormance. At the same time, 10 percent of all parents
‘with working children felt the child’s employar violated the labor
iaw.

Mr. Martminez. If you will yield, the point that comes through
here in Mr. Schumer’s question is the first thing they well tell the
parents is that it is not work’s fault. They tell the school it is
work’s fault. That is what you have to realize.

Mr. ScHUMER. You do not speak with any malice but you sort of
have an Abbott and Costello act ir that the schools say the parents
should be responsible for looking at the balance between school-
work and employraent and the parents are saying the school ought
to be responsible.

One thing that might be a good idea and I dor't know if this is in
the legislative province, it might be a good idea for schools to know
how much the kids are working.

Ms. LyncH. That is what we are looking into.

Mr. ScHuMER. You did it in your survey. I had a job in high
school. I ran a mimeo machine. That was the macho job, watching
that thing go around and around and around. I was paid below
minimum wage. I knew it but I did not bring it up. Minimum wage
whqs 75 cents and ! was paid 40 cents around to watch that ma-
chine.

Ms. L :cH. Like anything we do in society, if two people are ar-
guing, waether it is ai home or whereever, they get out of the dis-
agreement because the other two people are arguing. With the
school blaming the parents and the parents blaming the school, the
child is able to continue on their merry way.

Mr. ScHuMER. I am talking about knowledge so somebody can
come in. Then you have rebellion, teenagers don’t want to listen to
ti-eir parents or their school. We all went through this, too.
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Ms. LyNcH. One of the things we want to look into in New York,
in New York when you turn 16 in order to get a license you mu~
take a 5-hour defensive driving course given over 3 nights. It might
be a benefit to tie that in, in order to get a working paper you need
to take a 5-hour course where those things could be explained to
you.

Mr. ScHUMER. At the very least during the driver education
course you should be told your rights. Just because the employer
does it, you know when we are younger we have the belief if an
adult does it, it is OK. In Brian's situation it said on the wall,
“This should not be operated by someone under 18.”

So you knew it was wrong but when an adult says it is OK, it
has to be OK.

Did your parents ever get involved in seeing your school work
got done? Did you have fights about it?

Mr. RanpoLpH. My father read the article in the paper about the
New York labor laws. I was working until 11 o’clock at this time. I
was only supposed to be working until 9 p.m.. He told me to tell
them they had to let me out at 9 and he would be there at 9 to pick
me up.

Mr. ScHUMER. So your parents were involved.

Mr. RanpoLrH. This was iater on. It was my last job in the res-
taurant business.

Mr. ScHuMeR. Were they upset about your declining grades?

Mr. RanpoLpH. Yes. They attributed it more toward I was either
procrastinating, I was lazy, or I had plenty of excu ses, too.

Mr. ScHUMER. It seems from your testimony, although you don’t
say explicitly, that you really didn’t realize until later that your
job was taking away from your school work. You did not tie the
two together?

I.”» RANDoOLPH. I knew it was happening I don’t think I realized
the adverse effect it would have on me 2 years down the road when
I am looking to graduate and go to college and my choices are now
so limited because I wanted to make $3.75 an hour 2 years ago.

Mr. ScHUMER. Good point. Well put, Brian.

Mr. Locaterul. They were involved and they were concerned
about the hours. I would tell them that work was not affecting it, I
was falling behind this week and I would catch up. I liked the
money. Every Thursday I would get a pay check and 1 got used to
having the imoney. So I could not cut back on the hours or the
checks would stop.

If I told them that work was affecting my school, they would
have made me cut down on my hours or quit the job. At the time, I
did not want to do that.

Mr. ScHUMER. There are many values that work can teach: One
is to save, save for colleges, save for Christmas, save for something.
The other side to that is we live in such a consumption oriented
society. I see it in my children. They watch TV and they want ev-
erything because the commercials are so effective and persuasive.
We live in such a consumption oriented society that you are sort of
pushed in one direction to work. Oftentimes I, at least, find in your
cases not the old time virtues of helping the family or of saving for
some long time goal but rather got to have this, got to have that,
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got to buy this, got to buy that. That is moderr America for better
or worse,

Do you find, Miss Lynch, Chris, Brian, that some of the people in
your high school work to save? Do some of them work to help sup-
port the family, single parent families, et cetera, or was the gener-
al patterr. in your high schosl, an affluent area, just to have the
money to buy something on somebody’s mind?

Ms. LyncH. We did not ask that but the stud=nts told me that
they do not hand money over to their parents but it is one less
thing Mom or Dad don’t have to buy for them. They get into that
and Mom and Dad don’t have to come up with any money.

They also find other places to spend their money and no one
wants them to lose their job hecause they don’t want to come up.
with the extra money to replace it. They all get caught up in that.
Another thing I asked the children in the survay, I want you to tell
me the truth, think about your bank account. If you had the
chance to take $55 and put it into your bank account for a text
book next year when you go to college or spend money and get in
‘ljin‘:z at the performing center for a rock concert, what would you

0
b l\r}(r. ScHUMER. I am sure the response was to save for the school
ook.

Ms. LyncH. Eyes went down. They mumbled, I said I can’t hear
you. Finally they said, we would ge to the concert.

Mr. ScHUMER. It is a human emotion.

Ms. LyncH. We do get into that. Some save but then another ex-
pense comes up and they dip into it planning to replace it.

Mr. ScHuMER. The uld ethic of savings seems to be declining fur-
ther and further and further. That is a big problem we face, a dif-
ferent one. Brian or Chris, do you have any comments?

Mr. RanpborprH. I know a friend whose mother cut him off at an
early age and would not give him any money at all when he was
around 13. He was very responsible the way he went about it. He
saved and got himself a car so he could get a better job now that he
can get to worh. He is qualified for State aid for col{ege. He has all
his own money for college. His parents are separated and he is
moving out this summer right out of high school. So the job in his
case, he saved his money, he didn’t spend it.

Mr. I§CHUMER. Was he typical or were the other examples more
typical’

Mr. RanpoLpH. He is extraordinary. I would not spend my
money like that, I save nothing.

Mr. LocateLLl. | saved quite a bit, but in recent times, I have
had a few expenses that wiped out all I saved for the past 2%
years. Sc | took time away from my schooling to work and save
money but the expenses wii)ed it out. Now I am Jeft with - ery little
money 1 had saved and | have noticed that my education has
droppeu because of working. But 1 have a lot of material things to
surround myself with,

Mr. ScHUMER. This is a problein of our whole society, not just
students.

One other question: Do sometimes students work because in a
sense9 it is easier than school and it is sort of a copout in certain
ways?

Q 2“‘1 J




197

Mr. RANDOLPH. It gives you-—-—-

Mr. ScHumer. There is no grade or test. It maybe dull but——

Mr. LocateLul. The employer gives the student a feeling of re-
Sﬁonsibility. The student would rather go to work. A lot of times
the school and work are related in that they have responsikilities
except in one of them you den't have to prepare ahead of time and
one you get paid for.

Mr. Ranporrx. The student feels instunt gratification from a ‘job
when he aees a pay check. In school he ig not instantly gratified
when he knows there is a new continent on the map or he knows
some historicai fact, he doesr’t cay, yes, I learned this. When he
gets a pay check he says, “Yes, 1 can spend this.” It is definitely
more gratifying to work. You see it in the short term, not the long
term.

Mr. MarTINEZ. Your teacher was not like Mrs. Lynch. She did
not make the class interesting enough for you.

Ms. LyncH. He fell asleep in my class and he failed the first se-
mester. He is now going to pass it and he will graduate.

Mr. MARTINEZ. Are you working now?

. Mr. RanporeH. Yes, but I am self employed and I set my own
ours.

Mr. MarmiNez. Have your grades improved?

Mr. LocaterLt. No. I am just about done ‘with my senior year. I -
have 1 week left. It is too late now to try to balance things out. I
have gone through my whole high school career and I have not
been able to balance work and school. Now that I am done, it is
pointless to try to balance the two.

Mr. MarTINEZ. Chris.

Mr. RanpoLpH. I am very sketchy on school at this point. I have
to pass everything. I am in the most incredible rush to hand assign-
ments in, to have everything up to date that you can believe.

I am =0 tense right now. I had some concerts coming up that I
have put off because of school and I canceled because I just have to
graduate. I have no other choice right now.

Mr. Maativez. At least vour priorities have improved.

Mr. RanDoLPH. Yes, thank you.

Mr. LanTtos. Congrescman Pease.

Mr. Peasg. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I too would like to thank all three of our witnesses. I would like
to make one comment. I don’t know how close Brian is to being
able to graduate or not but Chris has told us he is on the border
line of whether he will graduate or not. It seems to me from the
testimony he has given us this morning it is clear that intelligence
is not a problem. It must have been competing with the demands
for your time that caused you to flunk some of thoee courses.

8. Lynch could you give us any insights on the work permit sit-
uation? Are work permits required for students and if so what is
the system, does the school make a judgment about whether a stu-
dent can work and still perfor:m satisfactorily?

Ms. LyncH. In New York State the superintendent or his desig-
nee is assigned the responsibility of issuing work papers. At our
school this designee is the guidance office. What a 14- or 15-year-
old student does is go into the guidance office and pick up papers.
They take them home for their parents to sign them. They get a

20

..



198

physical and they return the papers to the guidance department
with a green card with the hours on ths back. Time ccnstraints
and employment problems inake it imgpossible at this point for any
district v do any kind of counseling or monitoring.

There hus bezn no real effort on the part of busiress or erduca-
tors or parents to call for that until this paint ip time.

Mr. QPEASE. Does the work permit have to be renewed periodically
or not?

Ms. LyncH. It is my vnderstanding that the work permit has to
be—it depends on the age they get the paper, if they get them at
14, then they have to go back at 15. It is a yearly thing until they
reach 17. The cmployer has to hold on to that green vard while
that child is on their payroll. When that child leaves the employ-
ment, the card is returned. The idea is that they cannot hold two
joba but many of them are so somebody is not holding those papers.

Mr. Pease. So in vour experience your school guidance counsel-
ors in this case make no effort to determine whether a student is
able to work and still keep up their school work.

Ms. LyncH. No. At our school the persen is the secretary to the
guidance department who does that. We are looking into ways of
correcting that because of this cummittee and a lot of things and
finally teachers getting togeiher saying, enough, we have to do
something.

There is a move to have an occupation counselor at our school
who will work with students because certainly as Congressman
Martinez said there is work that is beneficial for many students. It
is a question of how much, where, and who is helping.

Mr. Pease. May I ask Chris and Brian queetions about knowl-
edge of the law? You both comumented on this point before. Do vou
think it would be helpful if at the work site there had to be dis-
pladyed prominently in large type, not small type, what the law is
and whom to contact if a violation of the law is occurring?

M:. RANDOLPH. Yes, I think they should be but I don’t know who
would check this to see whether or not they were posted. I think if

'ou did give them to the boss and he wants to exploit child labor
¢ i8 not guing to rut them up prominently where they can see
them. Maybe he will put them up in his closet or not at all.

I don’t think the kids are going to know. 1 think we just have to
reach the children and their parents and get them to know. Maybe
a mailing, a packet with thuse laws to the households or something
along that nature. I would say that when you receive your werking
papers that you and your parents sit down, maybe even for 10 min-
utes and go over what is on the back of this card. When you turn
over that card to your employer, you do not know anymore what
those laws are.

Mr. Peask. Brian.

Mr. LocaterLus. Where 1 work now there are posters posted that
do state the hours but not as to whom to contact. If someone was
contacted, would soinething be done about it? On top of which, you
are putting a lot of responsibility on a young teenager to take the
responsibility on himself to think he is right over his employer who
has been in the work force many, many more years then himseif.

You are expecting the child to take the responsibility to contact
the department to take care of the situation. I think it is more the
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employer's responsibility to be aware of the laws and be responsi-
ble for the laws rather than a teenager.

Mr. Peask. I might just state that in the bill that Congressman
Lantos and Congressman Schumer and I have introduced we would
speak to the work situation and try to required the school districts
to Xay some attention to the ability of students to carry out work
and school at the same time.

Also we would require prominent posting of the information at
the work site. We would also require that information be sent to
the parents of the child at the time the working papers are applied
for.

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Lantos. Thank you very much. We will be happy to have
you stay.

We are now moving on to Mr. Joseph Curley. Mr. Curley, before
you begin your testimony, let me express my personal deep appre-
ciation for your being here. I know tﬁis is difficult but you are per-
forming a very real public service.

STATEMENT OF JOSEPH CURLEY, WEST PITTSTON, PA

Mr. CurLEy. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, 1
very much appreciate this opportunity to relate to you the facts of
the case involving the death of my 15-year-old son, Kevin, in a
bakery accident shortly after midnight on October 26, 1986. My
views on Jegislative needs on this matter may be but one small
voice, and painful though it may be to revisit our saddest of mo-
ments, I am compelled to do in Kevin’s name. At the outset may I
state that I bear no animosities vowards the family that owned the
company that employed my son: they are neighbors and friends
and hurt as we do. In retrospect, the family wishes that child labor
laws were so stringent as to make it unthinkable to have ~mployed
my son.

Mr. Franklin Frazier of the GAO has previously dacumented and
testified for this subcommittee as to the massive nature of the child
labor problem. My focus, owing to my personal situation is limited
to hazardous occupation standards of the Fair Labor Standards
Act. I do not believe child labor, per se, is evil. I believe there is
virtue in raising one's children to be responsible. Part time jobs
and the vesponsibility that goes with them have been am impor-
tant part of raising our children. Kevin’s two older brothers carried
newspapers for 9 years. His sisters were well trained babysitters.
The three oldest of my children have used part-time employment to
help finance their col{ege education.

My son was accidentally killed while cleaning a horizontal dough
mixing machine. He was employed in violation of Pennsylvania
State child labor laws. Never in our wildest imagination did we, as
parents, think a bakery would utilize such dangerous equipment so
as to put our son’e life in peril. Our knowledge of his duties was
that he was employed for the purposes of ‘bagging rolls.”” He
worked on Saturday evenings only. The evening of his accident was
the fifth or sixth time he had worked for the bakery. He was em-
ployed after permitted hours, without working papers, compensat-
ed in cash "‘under the table” for a flat dollar amount per evening,
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and his social security number was furnished to the empioyer after
the fact of his death. These facts notwithstanding, he was judged to
have been a “covered employee” under the provisions of Pennsylva-
nia’s workmen’s compensation insurance laws, and as such, denied
the right to file civil suit against his employer.

The owners of the bakery su uently entered a guilty plea to
the charges of child labor law violations for which they were as-
scssed a fine of $200. This fact has been irreconcilable in the minds
of my four remaining children in spite of my repeated attempts to
explain that State lagbor law violations do not address the issue of
death of one so employed.

Our avenues of pursuing some measure of justice in this tragedy
were somewhat limited because the bakery was not involved in
interstate commerce and State jurisdiction applied. Initially, civil
litigation was contemplated on a product liability basis, however
for a variety of reasons, this avenue was closed. The all-embracing
arms of a very antiquated set of Pennsylvania workmen’s compen-
sation laws applied and the resultant hearing attempted to deter-
mine mdy dependency on my son’s earnings. The heretofore “pre-
sumed dependency” of the parents was being challenged by the in-
surance carrier. ause oF the violation of State child labor, the
State workmen’s compensation law had imposed a 50 percent pen-
alty to be assessed on the employer and added to the compensa-
tions benefits should I be found ‘“dependent” and entitled to bene-
fiis. In the case of a normal child/parent relationship that would
be next to imrossible in a!l but the rarest of circumstances. There-
fore, the employer’s peralty would be a moot point and the intent
of the “penalty clause” would have been subverted. Over a lengthy
period of 8 months on the part of an indecisive compensation refer-
ee, with very little hope in the proof of dependency argument, a
small settlement was agreed upon. The alternative was a precedent
setting appeal on the parental “presumed dependency” challenge
which would have resulted in significant legal costs to pursue the
appeal and at most a $55 per week benefit.

commend Congressmen Pease, Schumer, and Lantos for their
much needed efforts in this area of child labor law, as well as Sena-
tor Metzenbaum for his efforts in the Senate. I believe the publicity
which the hearings and the recent Labor Department “‘sweep’ has
generated has had a very beneficial and educational effect on the
general public.

I believe, having lost a son because of these horrible practices,
that stiff fines and criminal punishment may be only part of the
answer. There must be some form of redress to the families so vic-
timized.

I believe that F< jeral law should teke precedence over State law
where child labor violations have resulted in injury and/or death.

I believe that State workmen’s compensatior :- ~urance shauld be
set aside and civil liability insurance of the emp..:rer should be the
first avenue of attack where child labor law violations have result-
ed in injury and/or death. The premiums charged by insurance un-
derwriters would effectively augment the policing efforts of the
Labor Department’s force of approximately 1,000 investigators. Sig-
nificant premiums for this coverage would make it an effective de-
terrent and not just another cost of doing business.
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I believe a more definitive set of chil ¥ iabor guidelines should be
established reflective of the labor market in today’s workplace. De-
fined hazardous occupations and duties must be made a part of a
working permit to which parents must sign off. A nationally ad-
ministered “work permit” is a must to bring about the uniform en-
forcement of the law and the data collection of which we are so
much in need. “Work permit” violations must be dealt with severe-
ly.
And finally, I believe that no parent or family, however trusting,
however much in need, however ignorant of the laws or conditions
of the workplace, should ever suffer the ultimate loss of a child/
brother as has my family.

A memorial scholarship was established in our son’s name, to
which more than $24,000 has been contributed and, after more
than 3 years, donations continue to be received. Kevin was an
honor student and ranked 4th out of 207 students. He was a very
popular class leader and was very active in school, church, and
community activities. He was bursting with futurity—full of enthu-
siasm, of plans, of promise and hope for the future. His untimely
death had a severe impact on his peers his school, and the commu-
nity in which he lived.

On a personal note, our lives are divided into before and after.
We think of him very often, every day; heiore, we did not. We
gather as a family, there is always one less: before, holidays were
happiness. We visit his gri:ve each week: before, he had no grave.
His death has changed our lives as not other event could. Nothing
fills the void of his absence. He is not replaceable—we can’t go out
and get another just like him.

It is wrong, profoundly wrong for a child to die before his par-
ents. t'he burial of one’s child is a wrenching alteration of expecta-
tions.

Gentlemen, I cannr strongly enough urge you to enact legisla-
tion which will help spare other parents the grief we as a family
attempt to cope with each day of our lives. There is nothing to be
gained by us; we cannot turn back the hands of time. I beg of you,
do it to protect our dear children.

I will make available for the use of your committee, if you so re-
quest: a, a copy of the accident report, b, copies of newspaper arti-
cles cove-ing the tragedy, the investigations, and the associated
human interest stories, and c, a copy of the deposition taken from
the only witness to the tragedy.

This concludes my statement. I will be glad to answer any ques-
tions you may have, Thank you.

Mr. LANTO0S. Mr. Curley, we are deeply grateful to you. I will con-
sider it a privilege to send a contribution to the memorial scholar-
ship fund.

Mr. CurLEey. I appreciate that Congressman.

Mr. Lantos. We -ill next hear from Mr. and Mrs. Hucorne,
Claude and Jackie . vu may proceed in any way you choose.
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STATEMENT OF CLAUDE AND JACK'E. HUCORNE, PARENTS OF
MICHAEL, EAST STROUDSBURG, PA

Mr. HucornE. We are the parents of Michael Hucorne, who was
17 years old and employed part time by Weis Food Market in East
Stroudsburg, PA.

On January 1, 1988, at approximately 1:30 p.m., Michael was en-
gaged in operating a compactor baling machine after being ordered
to “make a bale” by his supervisor. Toward the end of the work,
and while operating the machine, Michael became positioned be-
tween the top of the compactor and the lower compacting level of
the machine, in amongst the moving hydraulics. Prior to his
become so positioned, Michael was attempting to reach into the
machine to extract paper materials that had become caught during
the baling process and in the movement of the ram. There was no
ability to stop the ram in its upward movement once it commenced
its cycle and Michael became iodged near the top of the machine.
There were no instructions at, on, or near the machine in relation
to stopping it at points in its cycle or in the case of emergencies.

The manufacturer was called in Ohio, after some time, it was
suggested the rescuers try to cut the hydraulic hoses, which al-
lowed Michael’s body to be extricated from the machine, but not in
time to save his life. He was pronounced dead from compression as-
phyxiation: after being in the machine 30 to 45 minutes.

The activity of operating such a machine is an extremely hazard-
ous activity. The area around the machine was slippery and unsafe
and the machine was defectively designed. And Weis Market vio-
lated Federal law by verbally instructing an underaged employee
to use a dangerous instrumentality.

As a result of these violations, Weis Market received a fine of
$250. Their conduct was clearly vutrageous and reckless, yet under
the workmen’s compensation act they were granted immunity from
a civil suit.

When child labor laws are not strictly enforced, and employers
are allowed to hide behind a shield such as workmen’s comp, then
they have nothing to fear from the exploitation of teenagers in the
workplace.

My wife and I are here today to bring much needed attenticn to
this very real problem; there are 31,00 reported injuries a year and
60 deaths, a number that has increased 150 percent in the last 6
years. With statistics such as these, it should become apparent that
existing child labor laws are not effective. We need stricter enforce-
ment, heftier fines, shut downs, and jail sentences for employers
wh” are repeat offenders.

We need safe machines, ones that are properly equipped with
safety mechanisms and ones with adequate instructions.

We are a Nation that tries to protect its children; does that pro-
tection stop when they go to work?

Mr. LanTos. Jackie, Claude, we are very grateful to you. We will
take all of your recommendations very, very carefully in consider-
ation in reviewing our own legislation.

I know I speak for all of my colleagues in expressing our deepest
appreciation for your appearance here i :lay. Are there any ques-
tions my colleagues would like tc raise? If not, may I thank you.
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The subcom:mittee will stand in recess for 5 minutes.

[Recess.]

Mr. LaNTOs. The subcommittee will resume. I would like to ask
whoever in the audiei.ce is standing to please take seats.

Our next panel is comprised of Mr. Barry Gibbons, chief execu-
tive officer, the Burger King Corp., Mr. P. David Black, president
of the Domino’s Pizza, Inc., Mr. Stanley R. Stein, senior vice presi-
dent of the McDonald’s Corp., Mr. David Deal, senior executive vice
presiden*t T.ittle Caesar Enterprises, Inc.

Will y.:. gentlemen please stand and raise your right hand.

[Witnesses sworn.]

Mr. LanTos. Before we hear from our witnesses, the Chair would
like to indicate for the record that we have invited the chief execu-
tive officers of all of these organizations. We are glad to have you,
Mr. Gibbons, here, Mr. Black here, Mr. Stein you are senior vice
president of McDonald's. My understanding is that the president of
McDonald’s had a conflict today and has submitted various dates
:ivhen he will be able to appear or if he has not yet done so, he will

0 80.

Mr. SteiN. That is correct.

Mr. LanTos. We shall accommodate to his schedule. Mr. Deal you
are senior executive vice president of Little Caesar’s. We have been
unable to obtain a commitment of a date from the chief executive
officer of your company to appear before this committee. I am sug-
gesting that within the next 2 weeks we receive three dates for the
month of July and three dates for the month of September when
the president of your corporation will appear before this subcom-
mittee. Otherwise, we will be obliged to move in other directions.

Mr. DeAL. I have those dates with me today.

Mr. LANTOS. Very good. I appreciate that.

Before we begin with the witnesses, let me just state for the
record that obviously much of the activity of all these organizations
is of great value. But we have to focus on arenas where there are
clearly problems.

Those are, as of today’s hearing, the field of child labor law viola-
tions. It is our earnest hope that as a result of these hearings, all of
our witness’ organizations and others in the industry will do their
utmost to clean up the record which hes not been good in the past.

The purpose of these hearings is to see to it that we move as
close to a perfect record as is humanly possible. With this expres-
sion of hope we begin with you Mr. Gibbons. Your entire prepared
statement will be entered into the record and you may proceed in
any way you choose.

STATEMENT OF BARRY J. GIBBONS, CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFF.CER,
BURGER KING, CORP.

Mr. GisBons. Mr. Chairman and Congressmen, my name is Barry
Gibbons. I am the chief executive of Burger King Corp. Before I
start could I join the subcommittee in saying that I found the last
two testimonies particularly harrowing as a parent and as a busi-
nessman.

I would like to confine my testimony to re! .vant background in-
formation and summary statements.

1Y
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First some information: Burger King Corp. is the world’s second
largest hamburger chain. It originated in the United States 36
years ago and now has over 6,000 restaurants in 36 countries. Sys-
temwide, the corporation and its franchisees employ approximately
270,000 people which includes 36,000 direct employees.

There are 887 of our restaurants owned and managed by the cor-
poration and the majority of those are in the United States. Burger
King Corp. is, and I quote, under new management. It was ac-
quired as part of the Pillsbury group by Grand Metropolitan in
January of last year.

The new parent company, although it is headquartered in
London, has extensive additional businesses in the United States
and across the world.

In March of this year, the Department of Labor filed suit against
Burger King Corp. for alleged child labor law violations in its com-
pany restaurants.

Now, discussions around the allegations are still continuing with
the Department of labor, and the hearing itself is not scheduled
until October of this year, but it is open knowledge that the alleged
violations exceeded 900 in total.

Against that background information, I would like to make the
following summary statements. First, the alleged violations date
back to 1986. Virtually 90 percent of the alleged violations predate
the acquisition of Burger King by Grand Metropolitan. Now, there
is no question that Burger King has had a poor record in this area,
and there can be no question that I accept responsibility for that
record. The Department of Labor has knocked on my door, made a
collect call, and there is nobody home but me. I am understandably
frustrated—personally and on behalf of my company—but I recog-
nize we acquired negatives as well as many positives with Burger
King. I am committed to making as an exemplary example of how
a major restaurant chain should be run in every aspect.

In the immediate period after acquisition last year, a contested
acquisition, there was considerable activity. After a year, I can
almost now smile when I say that.

Almost every aspect of the corporation, from its fundamental or-
ganizational structure to its restaurant menu board, was signifi-
cantly changed. During that turbulent period, we became aware
that the inherited problems with child lab. law violations still ex-
isted. We instituted a series of changed policies and procedures
which are detailed in my written testimony.

As a result of those actions, the Department of Labor recorded
only 12 child labor law violations in our company restaurants from
May 1989 until March of this year. All of those have been timing
violations rather than hazardously occupational in nature.

Now, am I happy that it has been only 12? No. Am I happy that
they are timing violations against occupational? A violation is a
violation as far as I am concerned. Do I believe that there have
been absolutely no other violations in my company restaurants
other than those noted and cited by the Department of Labor
during the last year? No. That would be unreal. So we hava not
Ztopped. We are continually strengthening our policies and proce-

ures.
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We now hire 14 and 15 year olds only in the context of a super-
vised work-study program, which brings together parents, school,
and employer. We restrict their work hours even more than the
Federal law requires. In addition. we have recently contracted with
the National Child Labor Committee to further assist us in evaluat-
ing and improving our programs. Jeff Newman, their executive, is
with us today should you wish to look into some of those programs
further.

I asked some questions earlier and gave, “no,” as an answer. Do I
believe the actions taken have massively addressed the issues, the
awareness of my no-cor:promise approach and the awareness of the
painful consequences of noncompliance in Burger King? Yes, yes,
and yes.

Let me finish with the position of Burger King Corp. today. In
my company restaurants, the training in law and its compliance is
thorough and mandatory. Everybody is made aware of policy, in-
cluding the teenagers themselves. I would remind you that the
policy is tighter than the law.

By written and oral message—through voice mail—I have per-
sonally and clearly communicated to all management, including
restaurant management, that noncompliance will result in summa-
ry dismissal from the corporation.

Our business relationship with our francl.isees is clearly defined
by law and our franchise agreement. That agreement states the ex-
pectancy that our franchisees will obey all laws relevant to inde-
pendent retailers. Thorough training in this area is a mandatory
part of the process of becoming a franchisee. Extensive free follow:-
up training is available. Over the last year our franchisees have
been clearly reminded of their responsibilities, and we have kept
them informed of how we have adapted our own policies.

Again, I have personally and clearly outlined to every franchisee
the sanctions we will apply if they break the franchise agreement
by violating the child labor laws, or indeed any other.

Mr. Chairman, I cannot pretend to be pleased about the reason
that I was invited here today, but I do welcome the opportunity to
talk about the progress we have made since acquisition.

There is another aspect that I welcome. I recognize that this is a
major and a complex issue in America today. But in corporations
like mine that are massive employers of teenagers, it boils down to
management commitment. A corporation’s management commit-
ment can rest on no other shoulders than its chief executive. I, as
chief executive of Burger King, welcome the chance to indicate to
you that if my corporation’s historic management has been part of
the problem, my commitment can be part of the solution.

Gentlemen, thank you.

Mr. LANTo0s. Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Gibbons follows:]

QU
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TESTIMONY OF BARRY J. GIBBONS

Good morning. My name is Bar-y Gibbons and I am the Chief
Executive Officer of tne Burger King Corporation. I have served
as Burger King’s CEO since Grand Metropolitan, PLC (Grand Met)
acquired the company in January of 1989, I am pleased to be here
today to present Burger King’s views on the subject of compliance
with child labor provisions of the Fair Labor Standards Act
(FLSA) .

Let me begin by stating that we at Burger King strongly
agree with you, Mr. Chairman, that compliance with child labor
law is a very important issue which requires the careful
attention of both industry and government. It is Burger King's
firm position that we cannot, and will not, tolerate child labor
violations. As my presence here today will illustrate, we are
committed to responsible employment of youth in the workplace,
especially at the entry level. We also have a very strong
9om:it:ent to education. We believe that the two must go hand-
in-hand.

It is apparent that, prior to Grand Met’s acquisition of
Burger King, there was an unacceptable record of child labor
violations. Since the acquisition, we have taken significant,
and we believe successful, strides toward remedying the
situation. Mechanisms for complying with applicable laws have
been strengthened to the point where our policy is more
restrictive than the FLSA, and efforts have been made to further
ensure that Burger King provides its employees with a safe,
healthy work environment.

I would like to begin by providing you with some relevant
background on the Burger King Corporation.

I, BURGER KING, IT8 WORKFORCE AND IT8 COMMITMENT TO EDUCATION

Burger King was founded in 1954 as a single restaurant in
Miami, Florida. Over the last thirty-six years, Burger King has
grown to become the nation’s second largest fast fiod hamburger
restaurant chain, with more than 6000 restaurants worldwide.
Approximately 900 of these restaurants are owned by the Company,
with the remaining establishments owned and operated under
franchise agreements. Burger King Corporation and its
franchisees employ approximately 270,000 persons systemwide,
including approximately 36,000 Company employees.

The Corporation itself is a large employer of America’s
youth, teaching many young people responsibility, interpersonal
skills, and teamwork. Approximately 25% of the Company’s
workforce is under eighteen years of age. While the Company does
not encourage the employment of persons younger than sixteen, we

el
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do provide limited employment opportunities, including work-
study programg, for fourteen and fifteen year olds.

Lurger King recognizes the value, not only of work
exrverience, but also of a solid education. For many years, the
Burger King Corporation has dedicated a substantial amount of
time and resources to developing and implementing a wide range of
education-oriented programs.

For instance, in 1985, the Company implemented Crew
Education Assistance Programs (CEAP) to enable hourly employees
to earn up to $2000 in bonus credits that could be applied
towards educational expenses at licensed and/or accredited
colleges, universities, and vocational or technical institutions.
Since that time, more than 7000 crew members have joined the
program, earning thems~lves more than $5 million in bonus
credits. At the Company’s urging, approximately 100 educational
institutions have agreed to provide CEAP participants with
matching funds. Thus, some hourly employees will be able to earn
up to $4000 in direct funds for education by working at a
Company-owned restaurant.

¢ince 1986, Burger King has also awarded $1000 college and
vocat.ionsl school scholarships to more than 400 meritorious crew
members. Furthermore, it recently established scholarship
programs at six historically black colleges.

The Company’s involvement in education extends beyond these
programs. One of its more substantial commitments is its joint
sponsorship of Burger King Academy, a program designed to combat
the nation’s chronic school dropout problem. Currently
establ .shed in seven communities nationwide, each Academy
provides approximately 100 troubled students with specialized,
fully-accredited academic instruction, as well as with counseling
and on~the~job training. Another three Academies will open in
September 1990,

In addition, Burger King coordinates and sponsors the annual
*Burger King Honors Excellence" symposium, a program designed to
honor, as well as draw ideas from, the nation’s outstanding
Teachers and Principals of the Year. In recognition of this
program, Burger King received the Presidential Citation Award for
Private Sector Initiatives.

Finally, Burger King is a sponsor of several CloseUp
Foundation Programs, including the Civic Achievement Award
Progran (CAAP). Burger King’s involvement in this program will
enable more than 360,000 elementary school students to learn more
about their government this year and will involve millions of
students in the years ahead.
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Through the impl-mentation of these and other programs, we
believe that Nurger King’s commitment to education will assist
American youth in obtaining the training and development
nNecessary to become productive members of the workforce.

IXI. THE DEPARTNENT OF LABOR LAWSUIT AND BURGER KING CHILD LABOR
CONPLIANCE EFFORTS

As you know, on March 7, 1990, Elizabeth Dole, on bshalf of
the U.S, Department of Labor (DOL), filed suit against Burger
King corporation for alleged child labor law violations in its
Company-owned stores. While ongoing discussions with the
Department of Labor make it inappropriate to elaborcote on this
issue, I would like to provide the Subcommittee with a basic
understanding of the lawsuit and of Burger King’s efforts to
improve the Company’s past record.

The violations alleged by DOL date back to September 12,
1986, with the vast majority of the charges (88.8%) recorded
prior to Grand Met's acquisition of the Company in January of
1989. An extremely small percentage of the charges (1.2% or 12
violationa) apply to conduct which allegedby occurred following
Grand Met'’'s reorganization of the Company .

Based on information we received from the Departaent of
Labor, approximately 90% of Burger King’s alleged violations are
based on hours infractions. It is our understanding that a
significant number of these infractions involve young employees
working less than five to thirty minutes after the mandated
quitting time of 7 p.m. This strongly suggests that many of our
alleged infractions were not a result of scheduling employees to
work longer than is legal. Rather, accidental or informal
piactices sometimes prevented erployees from clocking out on
time.

While a small percentage of the alleged violations do
concern safety-oriented infractions, even this number has
dramatically declined over time. From September 12, 1986 to
December 31, 1988, roughly 11% of the alleged violations involved
young employees performing food preparation tasks considered
inappropriate to young employees’ age and experience. This

i/ As the attached diagram illustrates, DOL has charged Burger
King with committing 953 violat!onus between September 12, 1986
and March 28, 1990. Most of these alleged violations (846)
occurred before December 31, 1988, prior to Grand Met's
acquisition of Burger King. A small number of the alleged
violations (95) were recorded between January 1, 1989 and April
2, 1989, a period which closely coincides with Grand Met's
restructuring of the company. Subsequent to April 3, 1989, the
suit alleges that an additional 12 violations took place.
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number declinad to approximately 1% of th' .lleged violations
betwveen January 1 and April 2, 1989. None of the lawsuit’s
alleged violations after April 3, 1989 were Occupational
Standards violations.

While Grand Met does not and will not tolerate violations of
any kind, the infractions alleged in the DOL lawsuit do not
involve substantially overworking young employees or subjecting
them to hazardous work conditions in a "sweat shop" envircnment.

' We beslieve that implementation of our improved child labor
law compliance program has helped to reduce significantly the
number of violations and to bring Burger Xing closer to achieving
full compliance. I would now like to outline for the
Subcomnittee gsome of the steps Burger King has taken in this
regard over the past 14 months.

A. Burger King Procedures Regarding Child Labor Lav
Compliance In Company-Ouned Stores Prior to the DOL Lawsuit

When Grand Met acquired Burger King, it utilized a number of
measures to elevate awareness of the child labor laws and to
emphasize Grand Met’s strong commitment to this issue.

First, Burger King reinforced its management training
programe to place greater emphasis on compliance with child labor
laws. For example, compliance with child labor provisions are
included as a major component in free training programs offered
to all assistant managers of Company and franchisee-owned stores.
This program is mandatory for all assistant managers at Company-
owned stores. This training details: age restrictions on
employnent; the number of hours that young employees can work per
day and per week; the time periods that these employees can work;
and the different occupational restrictions placed con their
employment. Moreover, a "primer” on compliance is set forth in
the Assistant Manager Orientation Packet.

The importance of compliance with child labor laws are also
stressed in other training measures. For example, a substantial
number of Burger King markets run instructional programs on child
labor compliance at restaurant manager and company operations
manager meetings. All of these training and instructional
prograns encourage restaurant management to ask questions about
relevant provisions of the law.

Second, compliance with child labor law was made a top
priority of Senior Management at Burger King. As a result, a
nunber of compliance measures were adopted in various markets.
For example, in some markets, minors’ time cards were stamped to
reflect time restrictions and to act as a constant reminder both
to the schedulers and to the minor employees. In the Samn
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Francisco market, tests were administered to restaurant
nanagement to ensure familiarity with the law.

The success of our compliance efforts is reflected in the
dramatic decline in alleged violations reported since April of
1989. We, however, recognize that there is still room for
improvement and we want to work with you and DOL to ensure better
compliance.

5.  Mditiopal Actions That Nave Been Taken Ip
Company-owned Stores Since The DOL Lawsuit

Since DOL filed its lawsuit on March 7 and the Subcommittee
held its first hearing on March 16, Burger King has taken
additional steps to improve child labor compliance at Company-
owned gtores. One of the lirst measures taken was to sanction
those who had committed labor violations, through termination,
suspension or the issuance of final written wdarnings.

In addition, we have adopted a new Company Hestaurant Policy
on Child Labor Employment which imposes limitations on the hiring
of 14 and 15 year olds which are significantly more restrictive
than the child labor provisions of the PLSA. 1 would like to
discuss some of the highlights of this policy for the
Subcommittee.

Specitically, Burger King now only hires 14 and 15 year olds
who are part of a supervised work-study program (a joint
partnership of schools, parents and employers) and who maintain
a least a "C" average.

Moreover, Burger King’s policy prevents 14 and 15 year olds
from working more than 2 1/2 hours per school day, whereas the
FLSA sets the limit at 3 hours per school day. Our policy also
prohibits 14 and 15 year olds from working more than 5 days
within one week, in contrast to the federal limit of six days.
With regard to hourly restrictions, the Burger Xing policy
prohibits 14 and 15 year olds from wolking after 6 p.m. on school
days, whereas the FLSA cut-off is 7 p.m.

Training programs have been revised to reflect this new
policy. The policy will differ slightly for those currently
employed 14 and 15 year olds who are not part of a work-study
programs. While these students are in school (school year or
summer school), they will be scheduled only for weekend shifts.
Such employees will work no more than 7 hours per day and will
not work before 8 a.m. or after 6 p.m.

Furthermore, we have taken a number of actions to emphasize
to operation management employees the seriousness of child labor
law violations 2nd to remind them that such violations are
grounds for termination Dy the Company. 1In recent correspondence
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to restaurant personnel, 1 have indicsted that viclationas “will
be treated with the utmost severity” ana thac "[t huze
responsible will be summarily dismissed fros the corporation.”

This statement has been reinforéed in our Company Raestaurant
Policy which provides that persons violating stare or federal law
are subject to automatic termination. Persons violating the
company'’s more stringent policy will first receive a written
warning and will then be subject to teraination upen a second
violation.

C. ruture Actions

Burger King is committed to achieving as close to full
compliance as possible. To this end, Burger King has recantly
formalized a relationship with the National Child Labor Committee
(NCLC) to undertake an assessment of our current prograss,
training and practices relating to child labor law compliance.
As you may know, NCLC, which was founded in 1904, is one of the
nation’s first organizations dedicated to the eradication of
child labor abuses. Mr. Jeffrey Newman, Executive Director of
NCLC, has accompanied me to this hearing today. Grand Met and
Burger King are pleased that he will be reviswing our practices
and assisting us in implementing his recommendations.

In addition, we have established 2 Compliance Task Force
consisting of Ssnior Human Resources personnel. Tha Task Force
is currently exploring s number of additional jinitiatives. Thene
include proqramming the cash registers to lock 14 and 15 year
olds out of the register 15 minutes prior to the #nd of their
shifts and developing a system which centralizes information on
employee hours worked, thereby alerting Company management of
misconduct at restaurants.

These options do not purport to be inclusive. They do,
! ~wever, provide a sense of the types of activ’'ties that Burgar
King is considering to iwmprove upon its compliance racord.

IIX. BURGER KING FRANCHIBEE COMPLIANCE

Shortly after HOL filed its lawsuit againat the Company, the
Department undertock a three-day swacp to uncover child lal::»
violations in a varjety of industries. In the course of the
sweep, a numbaer of Burger King franchises have been charged with
child labor violations.

While fran:hisees are independent business persons, we at
Burger King Corporation expect them to abjde by thoss fedaral,
state, and local laws which affect our bhuginess. 1In that regavd,
franchisees have been regularly informed about child labor
provisions and the importance of compliance. Furthermore, they
may participate in free training prograus, offered twice monthly,
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which include instruction on compliance with the child labor
provisions of the FLSA.

Franchisees also attena other Burger King sponsored meetings
and forums at which legal compliance is discussed. In those
instances where franchisees conduct their own training of
restaurant managers, Burger King Corporation shares its training
naterials with the franchisees’ instructors.

Burger King views compliance with the law as important to
ensuring the continued existence of the franchisor/franchisee
reiationship. The rasults of the Department of Labor’s Operation
¢hild watch, however, indicated that additional actions need to
be taken. In this regard, we have recently written to all
franchisees outlining thz new Burger King Company Restaurant
Policy on child Labor Employment. As reviewed above, this policy
is more stringent than the child labor provisions of the FLSA.

Additionally, in a recent letter to franchisees, I outlined
the consequences of non-compliance with existing federal and
state laws, including termination ot the franchise agreement.
Specifically, 1 stated:

If a franchisee Xnowingly flaunts the law, it is a default
that c¢an lead to termination - an action which we von't
hesitate to take in the appropriate circumstances. . . .

Where sinificant violations occur, albeit without the
knowledge of the franchises, all expangion opportunitics

sjanificant
repeat durina that vear. the franchisee is class: fied
unexpandable, If there is a third repetition within that
perjod, the Franchise Agreepent is subiect to tetmination.
We believa that the actions we have taken and the stiff penalties
to be impos 9 will encourage and improve franchisee compliance
with ckild labor law.

Iy CORZIUBION

Kr. Chairman, as ycu know, Burcer King is a company that is
under new management. Grand M . has moved aggressively to put it
in order and to clean up problems with child labor law
compliance. These efforts have clearly paid off with regard to
Burger King’'s company-owned restaurants and now we are taking
even further measures to tackle franchisee compliance. Ve feel
congiden~ that with time, and with the assistance of the National
child Labor Committee, we can help ensure that future violations
will not occur,

Let me ciose by expressing Grand Met’s coamitment to
accomplishing our mutual objmctive of prov'ding a safe,

Q . | "
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constructive and appropriate workplace for cur youth. As we have
outlined in this testimony, Burger King will continue to work to
provide such an environmer .

Mr. Chairman, we support your commitment and stand ready to
work with you and otuer interested Members tn remedy abuses of
the child labor laws and to improve and expand the training and
employment of our youth,
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ChildLabor Law Violations
Before and After Grand Met Acquisition
Total Hours Worked Violations | Total Occupstionai Violations Total
Time Span 15 & 14 year olds 15 &14 year olds Violations
gte-Gralad Met Acquisition of
nRerTne 749 97 846 or 83.8%
(Sopt. 1986 - Dec. 19%99)
Post-Grand Met }
Ac ulsltlonll’re reorganization
A urger Ki 9 1 98 or 10%
(Jan. 1989 . March 1999)
lfnost-Grand Met
corganizstion of Burger King 2 0 12 or 12%
(Apr. 1999 - March 1999)
6/5%
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Mr. LANTOS. Mr. David Black, president of Domino’s Pizza.
Mr. Black.

STATEMENT OF DAVID BLACK, PRESIDENT, DOMINO'S PIZZA,
INC.

Mr. BLack. Mr. Chairman, on behalf of Domino’s Pizza, Inc., I
would like to thank you for the opportunity to ‘ddress your sub-
committee on the issue of Domino’s Pizza’s policies concerning the
employment of persons under 18 as requested in your letter.

Domino’s Pizza is proud of the role that we and our franchisees
have played in providing a leg up on that first rung of the ladder
for literally hundreds of thousands of young Americans—and now
citizens of other nations as well.

I myself am an example of someone who began the transition
from school to the work force by delivering pizzas, and as the presi-
dent of Domino’s Pizza, I am proud that Domino’s Pizza teaches
young people many of the skills necessary to excel in the competi-
tive society of today.

As you may know, Domino’s Pizza has grown quite rapidly
during the 1980’s. Over the course of the 1980’s, we went from 340
stores in 14 States to over 4,788 stores in all 50 States, roughly one
third of them owned by Domino’s Pizza, Inc., and two thirds of
them owned by the independent businessmen and women. Do-
mino’s Pizze’s rapid growth came from within, for rather than sell-
ing franchises to people from outside the company, franchises have
been granted to our employees—almost all of whorn started out by
delivering pizzas.

We have always directed the managers of our corporate stores
and the owners of our franchises to strictly adhere to the laws of
both the United States and national. Because a large part of our
business involves the deliver: of pizzas—Domino’s Pizza delivery
people drive hundreds of millions of miles a year—we take that
part of our business very seriously. It is something we stress both
to our own stores and those run by the independent businessmen
and women who operate our franchises.

Mr. Chairman, several weeks ago your committee heard the tes-
timony of Suzanne Boutrous about the death of her son, Jesse
Colson, who died in a car accident in June 1989 while returning to
a store after delivering a pizza ordered from a Domino’s Pizza
franchisee.

The death of Jesse Colson had a profound effect on Domino’s. I
think it is important that you know how Domino’s Pizza reacted to
this tragic event, how sorry we are about it, and why we are so de-
termined not to have repetitions of it.

Throughout the 1980’s, we constantly strived to implement and
update a management system over our rapidly expanding network
of stores that would serve to stress safety. Domino’s Pizza Inc. has
worked with agencies such as the national safety council to imple-
ment safe driving courses for our employees. We also employ the
services of former law enforcement officers within our system to
assist in creating other safety programs. Still, we want to do more.
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Prior to Jesse Colson’s death, persons under the age of 18 could
be employed to work inside the store only. Unfortunately, that is a
case that was not followed within this pariicular incident.

Within 8 weeks of Jesse Colson’s death, Domino's Pizza initiated
a policy whereby we would no longer hirve anyone under the age of
18 for any job in a pizza store. Since June 1989, we have gone from
having over 3,000 minors employed by Domino’s Pizza Inc. to 305 at
present, who must work inside the store only.

Mr. LanTOS. Go a little more slowly so we can follow you.

Mr. Brack. This number is made up of the remainder of the
young men and women who worked for us before we instituted this
policy, and who we allowed to keep their jobs. So we have gone
from having 10 percent of our work force comprised of minors to
our present level of about 1 per-ent. Soon that figure will be zero.

Over the summer of 1989, following the death of Jesse Colson, we
made a number of significant changes in the way we do business.

For example, we developed a form by which those minors re-
maining on our work force signed a pledge not to drive while on
the clock—anybody that was under the age of 18 signed a pledge
that they would not drive for Domino’s Pizza. We also have the
manager sign that form.

We initiated a systemwide audit system by which we could track
whether our stores were in fact employing minors as drivers.

We prepared and delivered a labor law hooklet and sent them to
our franchisees so they would be reminded of what our policies
were.

Domino’s Pizza Inc. and representatives of our franchise commu-
nity adopted a standard i, the effect that employment of a person
under the age of 18 to operate a motor vehicle is a reason for ter-
mination of their franchise agreement.

We developed a system of tracking—we call them MVR's, for
motor vehicle reports—by which we could track the driving recor is
of all our drivers, to ensure they are good drivers.

We made 8 hours of safety class a condition of emnloyment.

Now, Mr. Chairman, we are certainly not perfect. Recently, we
were notified that one of our corporate stores was cited by the De-
partment of Labor for permitting a minor to deliver a pizza—a
minor was one of those teenagers ‘‘grandfathered” in under our
1989 program. When this happened, we took action, firing the man-
ager and demoting the supervisor. I cun assure you that this action
will be communicated throughout our system.

The fact that with 100,000 employees in our corporate stores and
franchises, we have “only” had 32 violations of child labor laws
cited by the Department of Labor isn't good enough for us. As far
as we are concerned, that is 32 too many.

Thank you for allowing me to be here tnday, and I look forward
to cooperating with you in any way I can.

Mr. LanTos. Thank you.

["he prepared statement of Mr. Black follows:]
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STATEMENT BY P. DAVID BLACK
PRESIDENT, DOMINO'S PIZZA INC.
BEFORE THE HOUSING AND EMPLOYMENT SUBCOMMITTEE
HOUSE GOVERNMENT OPERATIONS COMMITTEE
JUNE 8, 1990

Mr. Chairman, on behalf of Domino's Pizza Inc., I want to
thank you for this opportunity to address your Committee on the
issue of "Domino's Pizza's policies and practices concerning the
empluyment of persons under 18," as you requested in your letter.

Domino's Pizza is proud of the role that we and our
franchisees have played in providing a leg up on that first rung
of the ladder for literally hundreds of thousands of young
Americans -- and now citizens of other nations as well. I myself
am an example of someone whoO began the transition from school to
the workforce by delivering pizzas, and as the President of
Domino's Pizza, I'm proud that Dosino's Pizza teaches youilg
people many of the skills nacessary to excell in the competitive
society of today.

As you may know, Domino's Plzza has grown quite rapidly
gince it was founded in 1960. Over the course of the 1980's, we
went from 340 stores in 14 states to over 4788 stores in all 50
states, roughly one third of them owned by Domino's Pizza Inc.,
and two thirds of them owned by the independent businessmen and
women who make up our franchisees. pomino's Pizza's rapid growth
came from within, for rather than selling franchises to people
from outside the system, franchises have been granted to our

employees -- almost 8l1 of whom started out by delivering pizzas.
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We have always directed the managers of our corporate gtores
and the owners of our franchiseés to strictly adhere to the laws
of both the United States and the localities where ocur stores
opurate. Bacause a large part of our business involves the
delivery of pizzas -- Domino's Pizza delivery people drive
hundreds of millions of miles a year -- the federal and state
laws governing who may or may not engage in oparating vehicles is
something we take particularly seriously. It's something we
stress both to our own stores and those run by the independent
businessmen and women who operate our franchises.

Mr. Chairman, several weeks ago your Committee heard the
testimony of Suzanne Boutrous about the death of her son, Jesgse
Colson, who died in a car accident in June, 1989 while returning
to a store after deliverjiag a pizza ordered from a Domino's Pizzw
franchisee.

The death of Jesse Colson had a profound effect on
Domino's. I think it's important that you know how Domino's
Pizza reacted to this tragic event, how sSOorry we are about {t,
and why we are so determined not to have repetitions of it.

Throughout the 1980's, we constantly strived to implement
and update a managment system over our rapidly expanding network
of stores that would serve to stress gafety. Domino's pizza Inc.
has worked with agencies such as the National Safety Council to
implement safe driving courses for our employees. We also employ
the services of former law enforcement officers to assist in
creating other safety programs. Still, we want to do more.

Prior to Jesse Colson's death, persons under the age of 18
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could be employed to work inside the store only. Within 3 weeks
of Jesse Colson's death, Domino's Pizza initiated a policy
whereby we would no longer hire anyone under the age of 18 for
any job in a pizza store. Since June 1989, we've gone from
having over 3,000 rirors emploired by Domino's Pizza Inc. to 305
at present, who must work inside the store only. This number is
made up of the remainder of the young men and women who worked
for us before we instituted this policy, and who we allowed to
keep their jobs. So we've gone from having 10% of our workforce
comprised of minors to our present level of about 1l%. Soon that
figure will be zero.

Over the summer of 1989, following the death of Jesse
Cnlson, we made a number of significant changes in the way we do
business.

For examgle, we developed a form by which those minors
remaining on our workfocce signed a pledge not to drive while on
the clock -- 8 pledge additionally signed by our store managers.

We held a conference on personnel, much of which was spent
reviewing and emphasizing our policy on minor employees.

We initciated a system-wide audit system by which we could
track whether our stores were in fact employing minors as
drivers.

We prepared and delivered & labor law booklet and sent them
to our franchisees SO0 they would be reminded of what our policies
were.

Domino's Pizza Inc. and representatives of our franchise

community adopted a standard to the effect that employment of a
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person under the age of 18 to operate a motor vehicle is a reason
for termination of their franchise agreement. .

ve developed a system -- we call them MVRs, for Motor
Vuhicle Reports -- by which we could treck the driving records of
all our drivers, to ensure they are good drivers.

We made B hours of Safety Cluss a condition of employment.

Now, Mr. Chairman, we're certainly not perfect. Recently,
we wara notified that one of our corporate stores was cited by
the Department of Labor for permitting a minor to deliver a pizza
-- a minor who was one of those teenagers "grandfatherd"” in under
our 1989 program. When this happened, we took action, firing the
manager and demoting the supervisor. 1 car. af 3ure you that this
action will be communicated throughout our system.

The fact that with 100,000 employees in our corporate stores
and franchises we'va "only" had 32 violations of child labor
laws cited by the Department of Labor isn't good enough for us.
As far as we're concerned, that's 32 too many.

Thank you for allowing me to be here today, and I look

forward to cooperating with you in any way i can.
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Mr. LANTOS. Mr. Stein for McDonald’s Corp.

STATEMENT OF STANLEY R. STEIN, SENIOR VICE PRESIDENT,
McDONALD'S CORP.

Mr. SteIN. I am Stan Stein, senior vice president of personnel
and labor relations for McDonald’s Corp. As such, I am responsible
for all personnel matters in the United States and 52 countries, in-
volving a total of nearly 12,000 restaurants worldwide; 8,300 of
those restaurants are here in the United States.

I am pleased to testify before you today on the policies and pro-
grams McDonald's has in place relative to the employment of
young people. McDonald’s is proud of its procedures and the safe-
guards it has in place which serve to assure that young people em-
ployed by our restaurants have a ,wositive work experience that
may benefit them in their later career pursuits, and that their em-
ployment meets all requirements of Federal and State laws.

We believe our compliance record is unequaled when putting
context of the overall size and scope of the McDonald’s restaurant
gystem in the United States.

As indicated in my written statement, McDonald’s Corp. has an
exemplary record with regard to 14 and 15 year olds in its compa-
ny operated restaurants. During my 16-year career, McDonald's
Corp. has received violation notices from the Federal Department
of Labor in only two restaurants. The investigation of those situa-
tions revealed that the violations occurred prior to McDonald’s
Corp. operating the restaurants in question.

I am pleased to say that to my knowledge, McDonald’s Corp. has
never, has never vio{ated the child labor laws in the United States
in any restaurant that it has operated.

With regard to our franchisees——

Mr. LanTos. Would you repeat that state ment?

Mr. STeIN. Yes, sir. I am pleased to say that to my knowledge,
McDonald’s Corp. has never been cited for child labor violations in
an&lrestaurant it has operated.

ith regard to our franchisees, our review of the results of the
enforcement activity through May 28 indicates that 20 franchise
McDonald’s owner-operated——

Mr. LanTOs. I am sorry to interrupt you, Mr. Stein, but I want to
be sure that we get the record straight. I assume that you do not
know of an episode that I will now bring to your attention.

Mr. StEIN. Plesse do, sir.

Mr. LANTOs. Because you are under oath, and I want to be cer-
tain that you testify accurately.

Mr. STEIN. Absolutel:, and I certainly want to, sir.

Mr. LanTtos. The Chair has just been advised the State of Wis-
consin Department of Labor on June 4 of this year, Monday of this
week, cited a corporate-owned McDonald’s in Milwaukee for 65 vio-
lations. Thirty-two children working beyond curfew, 27 working
more than 8-hour days, 4 working more than 40-hour weeks, 2
working without permit and 1 working during school hours.

Are you aware of this?

Mr. SteIN. Yes, I am. That is not a Federal matter. That is a
State matter. But more importantly, those allegations, those allega-
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tions, we have a meeting coming up with the State within 2 weeks
to review those allegations. Most of those allegations involve a
work study program that the State, I believe, was not aware of.

So we are looking forward to the hearing or the meeting, I
should say, within 2 weeks to discuss these things.

Mr. LANTOs. So what you are trying to do is to differentiate be-
tween violations of Federal law and violations of State law?

Mr. SteIN. That is correct.

Mr. LANTOS. So you admit to large numbers of State violations?

Mr. SteIN. No, sir, we do not.

Mr. LanTos. How many do you admit to?

Mr. SteIN. I think there have been a few in our history. I cannot
ive you a precise number. This is the most extreme allegation I
ave ever heard conce.ning a McDonald’s at the State level.

Mr. MArTINEZ. Mr. Chairman.

Mr. LaNTOS. Congressman Martinez.

Mr. MARTINEZ. I don't know if it is relevant, but you made a
statement that I think is being overlooked here. You said that
there was a work study program in place in which these alleged
violations took place that were not, that because of the work pro-
gram, work study program, many of these allegations will not turn
out to be allegations?

Mr. StEIN. That is correct, sir.

Mr. MARTINEZ. So, in other words, when they did the investiga-
tion, if-they did an investigation, they were totally unaware of a
work-program. Who was conducting the work study program?

Mr. StEIN. The local school authorities, sir.

Mr. MARTINEZ. Under the school authority?

Mr. SteIN. That is correct.

Mr. MARTINEZ. If there were violations and they occurred within
that program, there were actually more violations committed by
the school than by McDonald’s?

Mr. SteIN. I would hope—I don’t believe there are violations. I

think because of the authority granted by the work study program,
these should not be violations.
- Mr. MARTINEz. There are some strict labor laws concerning the
number of hours that employees are able to work. If they worked
in excess of those hours, whether it was a study program or not,
that is a violation.

Mr. STEIN. I believe the Federal Governinent authorized in these
work study programs for work during the school hours. A lot of the
allegations deal with work during school hours which are part of
the work study program.

Mr. MARTINEz. Excuse me. As I understood you, Mr. Chiairman,
one invoived one working school hours. That one probably then, if
it was, if the permission was given by the school, that probably is
not a violation?

Mr. SteIN. That is correct. There are others dealing with an ex-
tensive program there. I can also tell you when the State was a
prised of some of our facts in the matter, they immediately said
they would have to reduce several of the violations, the alleged vio-
lations. They wanted to sit down and discuss the matter further.

This matter is at the investigatory stage right now. We received
preliminary notice on the matter, as y.u indicated, Mr. Chairman,
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we are thoroughly investigating the matter. We have had prelimi-
nary conversations with the State. They are satisfied that the
number of violations that were alleged are not correct. We are
working our way through to see what in fact is correct and what is
not correct.

Mr. MARTINEZ. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. LaNTos. We want you to proceed with your testimony. The
sut;ccl)énmittee would like you to keep us informed of how this thing
unfolds.

You do realize, Mr. Stein, that the State of Wisconsin has one of
the finest reputations of any of the 50 States in terms of their De-

artment of Labor and in terms of the State’s enforcement of child
abor laws. The Chair finds it difficult to understand that all 65
violations may in fact not have occurred.

It is conceivable that some of those will be reduced in number.
But I must admit that in view of the fact that we have planned for
this hearing for some time and this is a company owned store, it
came as a very unpleasant surprise to the chairman that on
Monday of this week, the week of the hearing, such a highly re-
garded Department of Labor as that of Wisconsin should cite a
company owned store witl. such a large number of violations.

e will withhold judgment until the case works itself through,
and look forward to your submitting the data to us.

Mr. SteIN. Sir, I agree with you, sir. With our exemplary record,
though, before the Federal Department of Labor, we, too, are con-
cerned about the allegation